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HOME CARE: THE AGONY OF INDIFFERENCE
The Role of the Older Americans Act in Assuring

Access to Quality Home Care

MONDAY, APRIL 27, 1987

U.S. SENATE
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING,

Washington, DC.
The committee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:03 a.m., in room

SD-628, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. John Melcher (chair-
man of the committee) presiding.

Present: Senators Melcher, Bradley, Chafee, Reid, Heinz, Glenn,
Durenberger, and Burdick.

Staff present: Max Richtman, staff director; Stephen R. McCon-
nell, minority staff director; Christine Drayton, chief clerk; James
Michie, chief investigator; David Schulke, Michael Werner, investi-
gators; Holly Bode, Chris Jennings, Luis de Ortube, Dianna Porter,
Annabelle Richards, professional staff; William Ritz, communica-
tions director; Sarah Dodge, deputy communications clerk; Laura
Erbs, minority professional staff; Craig Obey, Jennifer Bonney, leg-
islative correspondents; Dan Tuite, printing assistant.
OPENING STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN MELCHER, CHAIRMAN

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
This morning we are going *,,o have a hearing on a group of

people who are, generally speaking, out of sight and out of mind.
They are the people whom most of us have forgotten about, who
are bound to stay at home because their health isn't good enough
for them to leave home and they require home health care. No one
sees these forgotten Americans. Except for their families and an oc-casional visitor, they are seen by so few that they will gain more
prominence after death. If they have a tombstone in a cemetery,
more people will see their names in a week than people who sawthem in a year during the last years Df their lives.

These people who need home care and can't leave home because
of their health vary in age from young, to middle-aged, to older
Americans. But of the 5 million Americans who need home health
care in order to live any kind of a life at all, almost all of them areelderly.

Now, if they are shut-ins at home needing this extra care, even
for those with moderate incomes, it is a tremendous cost. It is a
monumental cost. This group of people really knows what cata-
strophic health coverage is all about. It is the most significant
group that needs catastrophic coverage.

(1)
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Well, what are we doing about them? What kind of attention are
we paying them? Well, through Medicare for the older Americans
we have a requirement in law, but Medicare has failed in its re-
sponsibility to meet those requirements.

In order to get the proper perspective, this hearing today will
provide us with insight from victims, from older Americans who
are victims of their health care needs because they are not getting
adequate care at home.

We will also hear from the Administration. The Administration
will provide some witnesses who are going to explain or excuse
themselves for why the law is not being met, why it is not being
carried out and why they are avoiding or failing to carry out the
requirements of Medicare.

The inspector general will give us sc ne real background infor-
mati-..n and a lot of facts that are very significant and, frankly,
very disappointing. He will describe the failures of carrying out the
law and the failure of Medicare requirements to meet home care.

We know what we are going to find out from the inspector gener-
al is that there are provisions under the law and under Medicare
to set up the requirements and the regulations for how home
health care is to be carried out. The regulations required by Con-
gress are not really in place and therefore the law is not being met.
We will find out that despite that, there is $2 billion spent on Med-
icare every year for health care businesses to provide the home
health care required.

We will find out that the health aides that are sent out to the
homes who are getting this $2 billion from Medicare are pretty pro-
ficient at bathing and combing the hair, the routine things that
people have to have. But we also will find out from the inspector
general, from the inspections that he has made, in 91 percent of
the cases, home aides failed to record extensions of skilled services
prescribed by a doctor. What does that mean? We will find out that
home health aides are not very well trained in many instances,
and some are incapable of reading a thermometer, measuring,
checking the food intake, or checking bowel movements.

Well, this is a pretty sad series of condemnations. These failures
are staggering. But what we expect out of this hearing today is to
establish an adequate foundation to correct these failures to see if
we cannot end some abuses.

At this point in the record, I would have placed in the record,
without objection, the prepared statements of Senators Dick Shelby
and Alan Simpson, along with my own preparei statement.

[The prepared statements of Senators Melcher, Shelby, and
Simpson follows:]

OPENING REMARKS OF SENATOR JOHN MELCHER, CHAIrMAN, SENATE SPECIAL
COMMITTEE ON AGING

Good morning. On behalf of my colleagues, I'd like to welcome everyone to today's
hearing by the Senate Special Committee on Aging.

I called today's hearing to explore one of the fastest-growing industries in the
United States todaythe home-care industry. It is a multi-billion-dollar, virtually
unregulated industry that does pretty much as it pleases.

In this time of medical cost-containment pressure, we turn increasingly to this in-
dustry. We trust to these people our loved onesboth young and oldwho only
want to recover in the friendly confines of their own homes. We trust these people
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to bring professional dedication and competent skills into private residences to helpthe sick recover.
In many cases, home care experts provide excellent and caring attention. And I

applaud their professionalism. But far too often, Americans are suffering andand
in some casesdying because of poor or fraudulent home care.

Today, we'll be hearing from several witnessesvictims and home-care providersalikewho will outline in chilling detail the shocking problems with this uncon-trolled industry.
We'll also have an opportunity to examine the results of a study that shows. that

many home-care aides can't read a thermometer. And, I suspect, many wouldn't
know the difference between a bedpan and a frying pan.

Even the Reagan administration acknowledges tne far-reaching problems with thehome-care industry. The Inspector General of the Department of Health andHuman Services has found the quality of home-care severely lacking. And he de-tailed those problems in a previously unpublished, internal report that I obtainedand will release today.
But although it has known about these e.ppalling problems for years, has the

Reagan administration done anything about them? The answer is no. Absolutelynot! But I guess th it's understandable since this isn't another defense project.
Now, I think we all agree on one thing-. it's our responsibility to help the elderlyand the sick. We have to offer reasonable alternatives to the high cost of hospitalsand nursing homes. And that means home care. But not the kind of home care inwhich patients are ignored, physically abused or robbed. No, I'm talking about atype of home care that provides attentive care, nutrition, transportation, and anumber of other services for those who depend on home care aides.
And I intend to find a way to rein in the industry and insure quality home care tothe millions of Americans who need it.
Another problem we need to study is how to find a cost-effective way to keeppeople out of hospitals that cost hundreds of dollars a day and put them in theirhomes in the care f dedicated home-care professionals. Is it cheaper for Americansto recover in their own homes with a home-care aide? If so, can the a.ler Ameri-

cans Act be used as a vehicle to expand both the qualit. and quantity of home care?I'm looking forward to the testimony of today's witnesses. And I hope they willgive us a clearer picture of the current state of home care and what can be done togive millions of Americans quality home care and peace of mind.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR RICHARD SHELBY, U.S. SENATE SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON
AGING

Mr. Chairman, I am sorry that my schedule prevents me from attending the hear-ing this morning. I commend you Mr. Chairman, and the committee staff for orga-nizing this hearing. As I have recently returned from my own field hearing in Bir-mingham, Alabama, I truly understand the great amount of work and effort that
are necessary to organize an effective exchar ge of ideas.

We are here today to evaluate the role of the Older Americans Act in assuring
access to quality home care for our nation's e . erly. We will hear not only from vic-tims, whose private stories told straight from the heart, will provide us with aglimpse of the very personal and at times shocking side of home health care; we willalso hear from the Administration witnesses who will tell us what oversight cur-rently is in place over medicare-certified home health care agencies and what qual-ity problems they have identified with such t.are. Finally, we will hear from the pro-
viders, whose experience in the field will help us see the many obstacles to insuringconsistent quality care.

Although my Birmingham hearing focused on the issue of Catastrophic HealthCare Coverage, I Was privileged to learn a great deal about home health care. I havefound that like most things in life, home health care has its both good and badsides.
Let me state from the start, that I am a very strong supporter of home care. Ibelieve it is perhaps one of the most primary and at the same time effective healthcare resources we have available to us. The roots of home health care are inter-twined with the growth of our country. Long before there were major medical facili-ties, health agencies, research centers, or government interest or involvement inhealth care, there were town doctors making house calls to their home bound pa-tients.
As medical technology became more sophisticated and hospital treatment became

more widely available, the idea of the visting town doctor grew into something
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much larger, mote comprehensive and even more effective. 1967 marked the begin-
nings of hospital-based home care programs and the concept of the out-patient recu-
perating at home seems to have just taken off. With the passage of Medicare and
Medicaid, and Titles XVIII and XIX of the Social Security Act in 1965, home health
care services became ingrained in our nation's health care network.

Today we begin work which is long overdue. We are facing a potential crisis situa-
tion if we are unable to develop a system of standards and quality assurances for
home health care services. Our goals are comprehensive, and yet, not unattainable.

To begin we must determine how extensive the problem is. We need to focus some
attention on what problems are associated with accessibility to these services on the
community le%el. We need to define exactly what standards of care must be met.
We need to asetare that the health professionals providing care follow established
training guidelines before allowing their pc:-sonnel out into the field. We need to
determine the scope of our quality assurance system and insure that its implemen-
tation is far reaching and effective. Finally, there must be some sort of accountabil-
ity for imnroper care.

The time for acceptance and complacency is over. We need to respond to the cries
for greater control over the quality of carefor the good of ou teealth care network
and more importantly, for the good of the home nealth care consumer.

I know we can not expect to have all the answers instantly, but we are moving in
the right direction. I feel confident that today my colleagues on the committee will
address these concerns and lay the groundwork for the task that lies ahead of us.

I am pleased that the Senate Aging Committee, under the 0,oughtful guidance of
Chairman Melcher, realizes the need to address this most pressing issue and I look
forward to reviewing the testimony from this hearing.

STATEMENT OF SENATOR ALAN SIMPSON, MEMBER, U.S. SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

I thank you, Mr. Chairman, for this opportunity to provide my comments on the
issue of the quality of home health care and the services provided under the Older
Americans Act. It is a distinct pleasure ;o be a member of this Special Committee
on Aging. Although I have not been as active as I would like, I have been reading,
learning and pondering these important issues. I wish to share some of my observa-
tions.

Since the inception of the Older Americans Act in 1965, we have seen an unprece-
dented growth in the elderly population and the services that are designed to assist
them. In that time period, the number of persons over the age of 65 has nearly dou-
bled, from 18,451,000 to 29,173,000. In the same time period, amounts appropriated
by Congress for the Older Americans Act has increased nearly 100 timesto $724.7
million. The programs in the Act have certainly played an important role in coordi-
nating and providing services to our senior citizens.

One of these services, home health care, is also funded through the Medicare and
Medicaid programs. These too have experienced unprecedented growth. In the last
six years, our nation's commitment to Medicare home health services has tripled to
over $2.5 billion. We certainly are a compassionate nation.

In spite of this growth, or perhaps because of it, the home care industry seems to
be experiencing severe "growing pains". From about two thousand agencies in 1966
to possibly over ten thousand today, home health agencies are sprouting up all over
the U.S. How do you assure quality in such a fast-moving industry?

There are always storiessad, wretched, and frightening storiesabout the
abuse; faced by some of our elderly. We have heard witnesses here today relate
some of these stories. These kind of abuses should not be happening. How to prevent
them is a most vital question. Maybe we can find a starting point by looking care-
fully at some of the institutions in which our billions of dollars have already been
invested in order to assist the elderly.

The Administration on Aging has shown tnrough its 30 years of experience that
the state and local area agencies on aging are perhaps the best means to helping
older persons. This has given the states a great deal of flexibility in determining the
appropriate kinds of care for their own citizens. They are also reacting to the issue
of quality. With their model programs and training assistance, they hope to build up
a knowledge base on quality of care in order that we can better address the issue in
an appropriate fashion.

HCFA too has taken steps to address the issue of quality of care. As we have
heard, their certification and survey process, medical review and review of coverage
compliance are designed to inquire into quality problems. Although there is certain-
ly disappointment in finding that the training regulations mandated by the 1980

SI



5

Omnibus Reconciliation Act have not been released and we are startled a, the reve-
lation by HCFA that the quality of home care services is poor, at least they do tell
us of these things. We can see where the problems lie and we must then take steps
to address them responsibly.

How do we assure quality in a fast growing industry? I do not know that I have
the answer to that onethat is why we participate in these hearings. But I do know
that we must be very careful to assess all of the facts so that we can render a well-
reasoned, responsible solution. All too often we are ready to respond automatically
and almost on reflex when the words "elderly" or "senior citizen" are trought to
the debate. This may be a popular political theme, but it may render us a solution
that is no better than the original problem.

We hare much to do. Let us do it without high drama and an appeal only to emo-
tion. I will work hard toward that end.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Heinz?

STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN HEINZ

Senator HEINZ. Mr. Chairman, I thank you, and I want to con-
gratulate you for calling us here this morning to hear the testimo-
ny on an issue that touches the lives of a very large number of
Americans. I am talking, of course, about the special needs of mil-
nons of ill and aged Americans and their families for health serv-
ices in their homes.

Last July this committee, which I then had the privilege to chair,
focused on this issue a little differently. We had a hearing in Phila-
delphia, where we found that backdoor budgeteering had resulted
in arbitrary, confusing, and even illegal decisions to deny thou-
sands of older Americans access to home health services under the
Medicare program. We learned that since implementation of Medi-
care's new payment system for hospitals, the DRG's, discharges to
home health care had increased by 37 percent, yet for the same
period the data from the Health Care Financing Administration
showed a staggering 133-percent increase in denials for home
health care.

The problem then was an overzealous Administration which,
armed with pruning shears, was clipping away benefits with an ap-
parent disregard for our, Congress' intent. The problem today is an
unresponsive Administration with, I fear, eyes blind to abuses and
hands tied against mandated change.

Access to home health care may allow choice of independence
over institutionalization for seniors who live alone. For others,
lucky enough to have a family at hand, like the parents of Mrs.
Grudza, one of my constituents who will testify later, these services
provide breathing space. They can help lighten the tremendous fi-
nancial and emotional strains of caring for loved ones.

But we might ask what good is independence when the price is
neglect, indignity and pain? What load is lightened by incompe-
tent, unreliable, dishonest, or even physically damaging care? Mrs.
Grudza and our other witnesses this morning will depict all too
poignantly the current gap between a good ideahome health
careand an often badly administered benefit.

Medicare's regulatior of home health care providers is the bell-
wether for other programs, including the Older Americans Act and
the Veterans' Administration. But the 2.5 million seniors who took
advantage of the Medicare benefit last year did so at their own
risk. The fact is we have neither standards nor surveys, and thus

1U



6

no certainty that the caregivers participating in the program know
a bedsore from a bunion.

We see the chart to the chairman's right, and the very first item
is one that should shock everybody. The fact that some 44 percent
of the home health aides surveyed could not read this thermome-
ter, which, when the mercury goes above the little line around 98.6,
is evidence of an infection. It means that many of our seniors who
get help are getting it at some risk.

Back in 1980 Congress mandated that all home health aides
should complete a training program to be developed by the Secre-
tary of Health and Human Services. Here we are, it is 1987, seven
years later, and we have yet to see one single graduate of this pro-
gram, much less a curriculum. What we do have are reports from
the Inspector General, as Chairman Melcher has indicated, from
the Visiting Nurses Association and from scores of individuals na-
tionally, of poor-quality care.

That, among other reasons, was why last week I joined with Sen-
ator Bradley of New Jersey to introduce the Medicare Home
Health Care Services Improvement Act. One provision of this bill
requires the Department of Health and Human Services to set min-
imum proficiency standards for all persons delivering home care
services. We need other legislation to make the promise of quality
home care a reality.

Mr. Chairman, I look forward to working with you and the other
members of this committee to do just that.

Let me, if I may, Mr. Chairman, just noteand I know Senator
Chafee is in the same bird there is a meeting that Senator Pack-
wood has called for the minority to discuss the trade bill at 10:30,
so unfortunately I am going to h .ve to absent myself. I hope it may
be possible to hear from the testimony of my constituents prior to
that time. But if not, I want to let Mrs. Grudza know why I may
have to leave.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator Heinz.
Senator Bradley?

STATEMENT BY SENATOR BILL BRADLEY
Senator BRADLEY. Mr. Chairman, thank you very much. Mr.

Chairman, I too want to commend you for holding this hearing. I
think that it is an important health care issue, and I think that we
need to closely examine the problems of home care quality and
access, especially in light of the rapid expansion of home care in
the last several years and the even more rapid need for home care
services. We have a DRG system that continues to push people out
of the hospitals of this country quicker and sick_r; we need an ade-
quate home care program to care for them in their home environ-
ment. This means that we have to face up to issues of access to
home care and quality of home care.

The bill that Senator Heinz mentioned that several of us intro-
duced last week expands the Medicare home health benefit dra-
matically, expanding access to 60 days of daily acute care. But it
also addresses the quality problem which I think is the focus of this
hearing. It addresses the quality problem in a number of ways.

11
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First, it requires nonlicensed home health aides to complete a
training program approved by the Secretary of HHS.

Second, it requires HCFA to look at patient outcomes when it
monitors home health quality; in other words, how the patient has
fared, not simply what the educational level is of the people who
run the agency.

Third, it establishes spot checks of home health agencies, and
those spot checks could lead to intermediate sanctions, civil sanc-
tions, and indeed loss of Medicare reimbursement.

Finally, it establishes a hotline and an ombudsman to look into
consumer complaints about home health care quality.

So I think that what we have tried to do is say, "Look, we want
to provide home care and expand access to home care to more
Americans in need, particularly those Americans who are being
pushed out of hospitals quicker and sicker; but, we also have an ob-
ligation to ensure that they receive quality health care."

I think these thingsthe hotline, the ombudsman, the spot
checks by IICF?. , the civil penalties, the required training, and
looking at how the patient actually fareswill take one large step
toward ensuring quality for our seniors who are in need of home
care but in even greater need of quality home caie.

So I think we will have a continued responsibility to look at this
thoroughly. This committee is the committee that should provide
oversight, and I look forward to working with the chairman and
other members as we try to bring to light those abuses and prob-
lems and neglected areas that sometimes crop up even given the
best of intentions.

Mr. Chairman, I would like to submit some questions for the
record if that would be possible.'

The CHAIRMAN. It certainly is. Just leave them here and we will
do that.

Senator Chafee?

STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN CHAFEE
Senator CHAFER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Like several on this committee, I am a member of the Finance

Committee, where of course we have jurisdiction over Medicare
and Medicaid. One of our concerns obviously is not only the avail-
ability of health care but the quality of it.

As people know, over recent years, because of the changes in the
Medicare program, the discharges from the hospital are much
quicker than they were in former years, and there is an incentive,
in other words, to get people out of the hospital. This has created
what I believe to be a critical gap in the services available to Medi-
care beneficiaries. They come out of the hospital, but then what
happens? Individuals who receive care in their home following dis-
charge from the hospital are vulnerable to the quality problems.

I ow, the Federal Government's role is to assure that services are
there, but what the Federal Government has been doing is spend-
ing more time reviewing the capacity of the home health care
agencies rather than the quality of the services that are delivered.

' See appendix 11, p, VO
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So I feel strongly we have got to put much greater emphasis on
providing post-hospital care in the home and on providing a wider
spectrum of services and make sure that those are quality services.
So thus I have joined in cosponsoring Senator Bradley's bill S.
1076.

I also have legislation myself, S. 1010, which is called the Medi-
care Community Nursing and Ambulatory Care Act. Now, the pur
pose of that is fC imp,ove the delivery of home health care services
to Medicare benef =. What it would do is it would allow Medi-
care to reimbur. ,mity nursing centers for Medicare benefi-
ciaries who elect __roll in those programs. These centers would
provide all ambulatory care services now offered under Part B of
the Medicare program 2xcep',, the physician services. The services
would be provided under the supervision of registered nurses, and
there would be safeguards to ensure high quality.

Now, in return for providing these services, the community nurs-
ing center will receive 95 percent of the total amount we are now
paying for those same services for each Medicare beneficiary.
These centers would work in much the same way as the HMO, the
health mt intenance organizations do.

I think this, combined with the bill Senator Bradley was refer-
ring to, his bill, will help fill the gaps created by the Medicare pro-
spective payment system.

So, Mr. Chair.:ian, I would ask that my full statement be includ-
ed in the record at this point, and I deeply regret this conflict with
the longstanding Finance Committee meeting that Senator Heinz
referred to.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be made a part of the record.
[The prepared statement of Senator Chafee follows:]

STATEMENT BY SENATOR JOHN H. CHAFEE

Mr. Chairman, todays's hearing will examine the quality of health care services
that individuals receive in their own homes. We will hear from individuals who
have experienced substantial problems with health care providers in their own
homes. We will hear also from two nurses who will describe the lack of preparation
given to professionals who provide home health care services. Finally, we will hear
testimony from representatives of the administration and provider organizations.

As a member of the Senate Finance Committee which has jurisdiction over the
Medicare and Medicaid Programs, I have become increasingly concerned about
whether we are spending our Federal health care dollars effectively and whether
the health care services we do provide are high quality and those most needed by
the elderly and disabled.

In recent years we have made a number of major changes in the Medicare Pro-
gram. One of the most far reaching changes was development of the prospective
payment system which pays hospitals per episode of illness based on DRG'sdiag-
nostic related groups. This system, which we are still refining and improving, has
removed the inflationary incentives inherent in the old, retrospective cost based re-
imbursement for hospital care.

However, because of the incentive built into this system to dislharge Medicare pa-
tients more quickly, prospective payment has also created a cr. ,:al gap in the serv-
ices available to Medicare beneficiaries. When elderly beneficiaries are discharged
from the hospital, services designed to help them recover and return to their previ-
ous life style are sadly lacking.

As we will see today, individuals who receive services in the home are vulnerable
to quality problems, and unfortunately, the Federal Government's role in assuring
that these services are of high quality has been inadequate. The focus of federal ef-
forts has been on monitoring the home health care agency's capacity to provide
services, rather than on the quality of those services.

13,
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For these reasons, we must put a much greater emphasis on providing post-hospi-
tal care in the home and pi . aiding a wider spectrum of long-term care services. At
the same time we must assure that these services are quality services provided by
trained professionals.

To achieve these goals, I have intri,duced S. 1010, the Medicare Community Nurs-
ing and Ambulatory Care Act and I have cosponsored S. 1076, introduced bySenator
Bradley, the Medicare Home Health Services Development Act.

Both of these initiatives are designed to provide better and more comprehensive
home health care services.

The Community and Ambulatory Care Act of 1987, S. 1010, is legislation designed
to improve the delivery of health care services to Medicare beneficiaries outside of
institutional settings.

This proposal would allow Medicare to reimburse community nursing centers for
Medicare beneficiaries who elect to enroll in their programs. These centers would
provide all ambulatory care services now offered under part B of the Medicare Pro-
gramexcept physician services. The services would be provided under the supervi-
sion of registered nurses, and safeguards to ensure a high quality of care would be
provided through the existing peer review organizations.

In return for providing these services, the community nursing center will receive
95 percent of the total amount we are now paying for these same services per medi-
care beneficiary. These centers will work in much the same way as an health main-
tenance organizationan HMO.

The Community Nursing and Ambulatory Care Act will help fill the gaps created
by the Medicare prospective payment system by providing a pre-determined pay-
ment to community nursing organizations designed to provide the services medicare
beneficiaries need to fully recover. Community nursing organizations will also help
more Medicare beneficiaries live independently longer by providing in-home assist-
ance to help prevent institutionalization.

The Medicare Home Health Services Improvement Act, S. 1076, attempts to
ensure the availability of high quality home health services to elderly and disabled
individuals in two ways. First, the bill prevents the health care financing adminis-
tration from arbitrarily restricting home care services financed by Medicare by
clarifying and expanding the Medicare home health benefit. Second, the bill pro-
motes the health and safety of those receiving home care services by upgrading
home health quality standards and accountability.

These two legislative proposals are a beginning, but we still have a long way to go
in assuring better, mere appropriate heath care services for the elderly. The wit-
nesses at today's hearing can bring us a great deal of information on how in-home
services can be better monitored and have a higher quality of care.

I look forward to hearing today's testimony.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Reid?

STATEMENT BY SENATOR HARRY REID
Senator REID. Thank you, Mr. Chairman, for providing the mem-

bers of this committee an opportunity to assess the need for devel-
opment of quality assurance standards for home health care serv-
ices.

I would also like to extend my appreciation to our distinguished
witnesses who volunteered their time so that we may look critically
at this issue of increasing importance to our Nation's elderly.

I firmly believe that the availability and quality of home health
care services represent problems that require immediate attention.
New technologies and the tremendous strides made by our Nation's
medical professions have boosted the average life expectancy to
74.6 years of age, its highest level ever. The result is a rapidly ex-
panding population of senior citizens, especially the group over 85
years of age. As the primary consumers of home care, these citi-
zens require an increasing number of services provided by qualified
individuals that the industry is failing to provide.

This state of affairs has been aggravated in recent years by cuts
in Medicare and the institution of the DRG system, both of which

.ti
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have resulted in patients being discharged from hospitals, as we
have already heard, quicker and sicker and in need of comprehen-
sive home health care services for longer periods of time.

During the time that I served as a Member of the House, I was
on the Select Committee on Aging. The committee conducted one
hearing that made me acutely aware of the lack of data on home
health care quality and the inadequacy of the current system of
standards and quality assurance. Agencies that nrovide home
health care services are experiencing diminished 1 -.!sources from
public sources, including Medicare and Medicaid, which has con-
tributed to the hiring of underqualified personnelas was very
well described by Senator Heinzwho will accept lower wages and
irregular work schedules.

Although this problem is not characteristic of all agencies, con-
sumers of home health care services are seldom in a position to
choose knowledgeably among home care providers, and no easily
usable grievance procedures are available. Moreover, because these
services are rendered in private residences, many times the quality
of home care is difficult to measure. Those systems for monitoring
home care that do exist contain few sanctions for inadequate care
and few, if any, incentives for outstanding care. Legislation is badly
needed now to require the development of stronger, uniform stand-
ards of home care, the monitoring of service delivery, the establish-
ment of a grievance mechanism, and enforcement.

It is also of primary importance that additional cuts in funding
of such services be prevented. I am hopeful that today's hearing
will raise new questions and bring to light additional information
that will help us formulate responsible policy to serve the home
care needs of older Americans.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Senator Glenn?

STATEMENT BY :ENATOR JOHN GLENN

Senator GLENN. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I don't think anyone doubts we need a national commitment to

provide home health care to those who need helphelp to which
they are entitled, and of the highest quality. We tend to think of
aid to the elderly, help to the elderly, nursing needs as being some-
thing that is the province of nursing homes or hospitals. And yet
statistics tell us that 80 percent of the health care needs of the el-
derly are met by family members. In other words, most of our el-
derly people are being taken care of in homes.

Now, that being the case, we are not giving the kind of help to
that home health care that we should. I don't think there are too
many of us on this committee that has long been involved in home
care, under Senator Heinz and Senator Melcher beth, who would
disagree with that. We need to give much more support for home
care services, because that is where most of the help can be given,
and it could be given cheaper there. We can save money doing it
that way. We don't need to warehouse people in order to give them
help.

We should be expanding our support in this area, not lessening
it. Yet, as we see this additional need, we have seen less support

,115
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out of this Administration to giving that kind of help. I find that
unconscionable. By restricting access to Medicare's home health
benefit, we increase the burden on other programs such as Medic-
aid, the social services block grant, Older Americans Act, Veterans'
Administration, State prugrams, private insurance, and patients.
We leave the patients too often without needed home health care.

That is what this is all about this morning. I am sure we will
hear horror stories this morning that will make us cringe because
we haven't done enough in the past here. We have heard some ofthose before. These are the real people. These aren't academic
problems we dream up with staff here in Washington and decide
some big national solution inside the Beltway here in Washington.
These are real stories of hurt. So we need to do something in this
area.

I am proud to have joined Senator Bradley as a cosponsor of the
Medicare Home Health Care Services Improvement At of 1987,
and I am pleased to be a sponsor of the legislation being considered
as part of this year's reauthorization of the Older Americans Act
which provides grants to State nursing home ombudsmen to dem-
onstrate and evaluate the provision of ombudsman services to
home care clients. It requires a study of the State ombudsman pro-
grams also, particularly in the area of home care services and how
those are being rendered or not rendered.

Let me add this, too, before we get too critical. The majority of
home health care providers are honest and they are doing their
very best, quite often with very, very limited resources. I have beenin I don't know how many nursing homes. My wife Annie was
asked some years ago back home in Ohio to be the head of Nursing
Home Week, be the honorary chairman of Nursing Home Week.
She made visits to many nursing homes all over the State, actually
checked into some of those homes and stayed overnight so she
could sve what it was really like.

Out of that came our interest in this and our dedication to doing
something about it. That wa3 the main reason why I asked to go on
this committee. I wasn't assigned to this committee. I asked to go
on it when I got here.

So we need to realize that most nursing home and home health
providers are honer! and dedicated people. They are doing excel-
lent work, but too of; en they don't have the wherewithal to do it.
They don't have t'le support of their Government or of enough
local agencies to really accomplish what has to be done. So we need
very much to improve this

It is a pleasure for me today to welcome one of our witnesses,
Ann Mootz, who is here from Ohio, from Cincinnati. She is repre-
senting the National Association for Home Care, and I look for-
ward to hearing her testimony later. As with all of us, we have too
many things to do this morning and I have to be away :rom the
hearing for awhile. I hope to get back a little bit later, particularly
when Ms. Mootz is testifying.

Home health is an area we have let go too long, Mr. Chairman. I
would ask that my entire statement be included in the record.

The CHAIRMAN. It will be made part of the record.
[The prepared statement of Senator Glenn followsl

1
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STATEMENT OF SENATOR JOHN GLENN

Mr. Chairman, we need a national commitment to provide elderly and disabled
Americans with the home health care they need and to which they are entitled
and to ensure that this care is of the highest quality. Improving the provision of
home- and communitybased services has been a priority issue of the Senate Special
Committee on Aging for many years, and I commend you for calling today's hear-
ing.

Home care services are very important in meeting the health-care needs of the
sick and the disabled; and this need is increasing due to our growing "old-old" popu-
lation, "quicker and sicker" discharges of Medicare patients from hospitals, techno-
logical advances in health care delivery, and a preference for home care over insti-
tutional care. But at a time when the demand for home health care is increasing,
the Reagan Administration's policies are severely restricting access to Medicare s
home health benefit, thus increasing the burden on other funding sources for home
careMedicaid, the Social Services bock Grant, the Older Americans Act, the Vet-
erans' Administration, State programs, private insurance, and patients and their
familiesand leaving patients without needed care.

In addition to the problem of access to hcme health services, we have all read and
heard horror stories about poor care and abuse of the elderly in their homes. Today
we will hear dramatic accounts from patients, their families and providers about
tragedies that occur due to lack 'If training, supervision and standards for home
health care.

In order to address these issues, I was pleased to join Senator Bradley as a cospon-
sor of the "Medicare Home Health Services Improvement Act of 1987". Enactment
of this legislation will go a long way toward ensuring the availability and improving
the quality of home health services provided under the Med1zare program.

And I am pleased to be the sponsor of legislation, being considered as part of this
year's reauthorization of the Older Americans Act, that provides grants to State
nursing home ombudsman agencies to demonstrate and evaluate the provision of
ombudsman services to home care clients, and requires a study of current State om-
budsman programs which are already investigating complaints concerning home
care services.

The r ijority of home health care providers are honest and do provide excellent
care. - ay are as concerned as we in the Congress about the need to improve the
quality of ".are and to eliminate any abuses. Therefore, it is a dual pleasure for me
to welcome one of today's witnesses, Ann Mootzbecause she is from Cincinnati,
Ohio, and because she is representing the National Association for Home Care
(NAHC). I look forward to NAHCs recommendation for improving access and qual-
ity in home care, as well as to the testimony of all of today's witnesses. Your partici-
pation will help in our efforts to enact legislation to remedy problems regarding
home health care access and quality.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Durenberger?

STATEMENT BY SENATOR DAVE DURENBERGER

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I am not going to victimize Ms. Tolbert and Sharon with a long

speech, and I am going to stay here and I am going to listen to you.
I am glad John did make the comment about the fact that a lot

of caregivers in America are, besides being very capable, are also
very compassionate and that on a number of occasions we find the
unscrupulous coming into any opportunity that we can find in the
system.

Those of us on thr Finance Committee who have tried to deal
with the revisions in Medicare and the social services block grant
cutbacks are extremely sensitive to the fact that as you cut back on
adequate finances, you put a strain on the most compassionate
people out there. I think that is one of the difficulties that this
committee is going to find in the system. It isn't a lack of being
well-intentioned, it's the fact that if you don't put some resources
behind the best of people, they get out of the business or they
scrimp on the care or something like that.
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So with that I will yield whatever time I might have had for an
opening statement, and I thank you, Mr. Chairman.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator.
Will Mrs. Grudza approach the witness table at this time?
Senator Heinz?
Senator HEINZ. Mr. Chairman, in case Mrs. Grudza is wondering

why she has been called to the witness table, it is simply because,
as I said to Senator Melcher, I am going to have to absent myself
for what I hope to be a brief time but I do not know, and I just
wanted to introduce you to my colleagues.

May I say that I am delighted that you are here.
Mrs. Grudza, Mr. Chairman, is of course from my home State of

Pennsylvania, and she has come to tell us about the many prob-
lems she has had with aides assisting it caring for her parents.

I want to personally thank you, Mrs. Grudza, for coming down
here today. As I say, I hope I get back in time to hear your testimo-
ny. But in case I don't, I just wanted you to know why I have to
step out at least for a while. I wish you luck, if I am not here. But
the chairman is both kind and compassionate and understanding,
as well as being a good chairman. [Laughter.]

We are delighted you are here.
Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator.
You may stay right there, Mrs. Grudza. That would be fine.
Our first witness is Mrs. Pearl Tolbert, and Mrs. Tolbert is going

to tell us what her circumstances are.
Mrs. Tolbert, I hope we haven't created any mystification on

what we are all about here today. I don't think we have. I think
our central theme is our mission today in this hearing is to hear
from folks like you who are incapacitated, need some help but you
are still at home. We want to know how it is with you. We want to
know what has gone wrong and what the shortcomings are. We
would like to do a little bit better than we have by you, Mrs. Tol-
bert, and we are all here today to learn and to learn from where it
is really at, with folks like you.

Please proceed, Mrs. Tolbert.

STATEMENT OF PEARL TOLBERT, RESIDENT, STATE OF MINNE-
SOTA, ACCOMPANIED BY DR. SHARON GLOVER, DAUGHTER
Mrs. TOLBERT. Well, one of the million things I had to happen to

me was I have an open trach, and whenever I am given a bath, it is
to be covered with tape. My attendants know this. I had an attend-
ant put me in the shower and drew the water, and the hole got
water in there, and we had to call 911 because I was strangling.

Then I had an attendant who :ifit me in the shower, pulled off
his clothes and got in the shower also.

I had an attendant take my credit card and buy a thousand-
dollar couch set, and then when the bill come in to me and I con-
fronted her with it, she said, "Oh, well, I'll pay it." She didn't pay
it, and it ended up that I had to go to Sears' and they had to get
the police in on it.

Then I had an attendant who got in the bed with me and had
sex, and I went through it.

t
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Then I have had attendants steal my clothes and steal my pots
and pans. And it's just rough getting an attendant.

I think what happened, there is a place we call, and they send
them out. They just send anyone who applies instead of trying to
screen them and find out some of their characters, you know.

I also had two workers. A girl worked the evening and a boy that
worked iawns, and they started to going together, and then this
boy went home with her one night, and it looked like she was going
with the fellow upstairs, and he killed him.

You know, it's been one thing after another.
The CHAIRMAN. Mrs. Tolbert, you live in Minneapolis; is that cor-

rect?
Mrs. TOLBERT. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Where is your home in Minneapolis?
Mrs. TOLBERT. Where in Minneapolis? Nick lett Street. It's down-

town.
The CHAIRMAN. It's downtown. And are you in an apartment?
Mrs. TOLBERT. Yes, I'm in an apartment.
The CHAIRMAN. How long have you been in a wheelchair?
Mrs. TOLBERT. Oh, I've been in a wheelchair since 1980.
The CHAIRMAN. You've been in a wheelchair about 7 years then?
Mrs. TOLBERT. Yes. I can't use my hands and I can't, you know,

walk. I walk just a little with a walker.
The CHAIRMAN. With the walker.
Mrs. TOLBERT., I can walk a short distance with it.
The CHAIRMAN. You can walk a short distance with a walker.
Mrs. TOLBERT. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And that is only in your home?
Mrs. Ti)LBERT. Yes. Only in my home. I can't use my hands. I

can't even go to the bathroom by myself.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, Mrs. Tolbert, would you mind telling us

how old you are?
Mrs. TOLBERT. Yes, I'm 70 years old.
The CHAIRMAN. Seventy.
Mrs. TOLBERT. Yes. I was born in 1916.
The CHAIRMAN. And you have been incapacitated for the last 7

years.
Now, this is your daughter, Dr. Glover, seated beside you?
Mrs. TOLBERT. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Glover, car, you add anything to your moth-

er's testimony that would help this committee?
Ms. GLOVER. Yes, I can.
The CHAIRMAN. Would you draw the microphone closer to you?
Ms. GLOVER. I routinely spend about 30 hours a week minimum

trying to supervise the attendants because of the situations that we
have had. We have had just many attendants, and I can say that
consistently I see the same thing: a lack of training, a lack of will-
ingness on their part, and that additionally, even with these prob-
lems, there isn't very much that you can do.

The demand for attendants is so great that you can fire them,
and 30 minutes later they have another job. In fact, my mother's
nurse, the State nurse that comes to see her weekly, came to see
her, and there was an attendant abusing her badly, and the nurse
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fired the attendant on the spot. Within an hour that attendant had
another job.

We have tried with all of these situaticns to find someone that
we could talk to, someone that we could tell what was happening.
And it's almost like an impossible situation. The agency that we
get the attendants from has not been helpful at all. Our only other
choice is to go to the newspaper, put an ad in the paper, place ads
in the paper, read the paper, try to call other agencies.

One other agency that we have been somewhat successful in get-
ting people from is church center. Now, they aren't an agency, but
from time to time people will call and say that they are interested
in doing this kind of work. But we have found just consistently
what you have on that board is absolutely true.

I really feel sorry for someone who is in this situation and who
doesn't have someone such as myself to advocate for them and to
spend some time, because I find that if you don't, then they abuse
them even worse, even to the point of striking these people.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Glover, your mother practically lives in
downtown Minneapolis. Where do you live?

Ms. GLOVER. I live in Golden Valley. I live approximately 7 to 8
minutes from my mother.

The CHAIRMAN. Seven to eight minutes.
Ms. GLOVER. Seven to eight minutes. And I am at her house ap-

proximately 3 to 4 evenings a week and once on the weekend, and I
drop in at different times to be sure of her situation. I find that is
the only way you can stay on top of it.

The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Glover, what is your profession?
Ms. GLOVER. I suppose I am an educator.
The CHAIRMAN. You are an educator. Have these circumstances

prevailed for the 7 years that your mother has been incapacitated
at home? Have all of those 7 years been about the same. Is the situ-
ation bad to begin with and still bad, or has it gotten worse?

Ms. GLOVER. My mother has been incapacitated at home for 5
years.

The CHAIRMAN. Five years.
Ms. GLOVER. Of those 7 years, she spent 2 years in the hospital.
The CHAIRMAN. I see.
Ms. GLOVER. Totally paralyzed. Then she has been home 5. And,

yes, I would say from day one it has been the same.
The CHAIRMAN. Been the same. No improvement?
Ms. GLOVER. No improvement. In fact, I think maybe it's worse. I

have noticed That the caliber of people that we are getting, that it's
worse. I have noticed that the selection is worse. We have, for in-
stance, an attendant right now who can't read or write. It means
that if I call about a medicine prescription or something like that, I
had better be prepared to go over there myself and get the infor-
mation. It means that that attendant can't give medicire and other
kinds of things, and so someone such as myself or a nurse will have
to go in at the beginning of the week and lay out these things.

The CHAIRMAN. Senator Reid?
Senator REID. Do you thinkand, Mr. Chairman, I am asking

this question because I don't knowdo you think one of the rea-
sons that the problems could be worse is because there is a greater

, 40
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demand for home health care than there was, and there are fewer
people r,o go around?

Ms. GLOVER. I don't know. But what I de know is that the quality
of the people I am seeing in home health care and their training,
et cetera, is not what it should be. The lack of trainingpeople are
hired and sent out on a job without any training whatsoever.

Senator REID. Mr. Chairman, it is not only in this area that prob-
lems have developed but in other areas as well, such as the break-
up of the telephone system. It has become so expensive for people
to have a telephone and it is impacting on older people more than
on any other sector of our population. In consideration of this situ-
ation and problems associated with home health care, for someone
who doesn't have a childand principally it's a child who looks out
for the parentsthe problems are really almost insurmountable.

What would your mother do but for you? I mean, vtho would
help? The answer is obvious: there is no one, is there?

Ms. GLOVER. I don't know. You know, you mentioned telephone.
We have had incidents where she has tried to call me because she
was being abused, and the attendant has ripped the telephone out
of her hands and refused to let her call me, put her against the
wall like she was a 3-year-old, put her in the corner.

The question, what would she do? I don't know. I really don't.
Senator REID. You see, Mr. Chairman, we are fortunate to have a

witness like Pearl Tolbert come before us. I think she is an exam-
ple to us of the multitude of people that are not before us. Her situ-
ation is very bleak, but consider the fact that she has a bright, edu-
cated daughter to help her, and we have so many people who have
no children, no family, no friends to help them. They aren't before
us, and we can imagine what those situations must be.

I have no further questions.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator.
Senator Durenberger?
Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
I don't know where to begin. If Sharon is 7 minutes away, I am

about 30 seconds away, Pearl, and I want to give you my telephone
number on weekends so you can call me.

I know there are a lot of people in home care and home health
back in Minnesota who, when they see this, are going to be cring-
ing, because this is a very untypical Minnesota situation in terms
of the impression that the rest of the country has.

So I have to believe that to the degree that in a State like ours,
which is as sensitive as it is, Mrs. Tolbert, that you are having to
live these years with that kind of condition makes it a very, very
serious problem for a whole lot of people who aren't able to come
here and testify today.

But perhaps, Mrs. Tolbert, you won't mind if I ask Sharon a
couple of questions about the State in which we live and the com-
munity in which we live and the way in which they have been re-
sponsive to these same kinds of concerns.

Obviously, if the kind of behavior on the part of attendants has
been going on for some period of time, which I assume it has, that
officials in the City of Minneapolis, the County of Hennepin, and in
the Stare of Minnesota, which has a relatively sophisticated,
through the Department of Health, procedureor thinks that they

21
:



17

have a procedure at leastfor ensuring the adequacy of profession-al care in some of these areas, should have taken some action. I
wonder if you wouldn't, Sharon, describe for us the efforts that youhave made at the local and the State level and what kinds of re-
sponse are y-)ii getting from people back there?

Ms. GLOVER. When we have had problems, we have turned to aState nurse, we have turned to Independent Crossroads, which for-merly was the Comprehensive Services, we have turned to Human
Resources, the Medicare unit. No one either seems to he or wantsto be responsible. We are continually told that there is nothing
anyone can do.

When things have been stolen from her, when people have
threatened to hit her, when they have put her up against the wall,
we have been told by Independent Crossroads that they are only a
hiring service. The nurse has helped all she can. I mean, she will
try to get us other people. We just don'twe don't know where elseto turn.

What we have done, though, is I wanted to see if this was just
peculiar to my mother or was this a larger problem. I have talked
with a number of other people such as my mother, and we find
that it is a pervasive problem. It is not just what has happened toher.

So I could tell you and give you the names of at least five other
people who, just like her, the same thing has happened, and some
of these people don't have anyone.

We finally reached the point of asking my husband to do some-thing about it, and I can tell you, because of my frustration and mymother's frustration and these other people's and our trying to
turn and get help but not being given help, that we asked him if he
could not begin to talk to some of the political people and do some-
thing about it. And I think he has made a couple of contacts and
there has been some talk there, and that's where we are with it.Senator DURENBERGER. Now, as far as the financial assistance in
purchasing attendant services, is it in part your mother's own re-
sources, in part medical assistance, in part Medicare? Can yourecall for us? What I am trying to get at is who really should be
responsible? Are there so many people in the act that nobody
wants to take responsibility?

Ms. GLOVER. The State of Minnesota pays for 61/2 it's either 61/4
or 61/2 hours a day of attendant care, and they pay $6.08.

Senator DURENBERGER. They pay what?
Ms. GLOVER. $6.08 an hour.
Senator DURENBERGER. Per hour?
Ms. GLOVER. Per hour. What that means is that if you have

someone such as my mother who weds 24-hour care because she
can't cook, she can't go to the bathroom, she can't do anything, she
has no use of her hands, she can't, even if someone rings the door-
bell, she can't buzz the doorbell to let them in. And additionally,
because she has an open hole or the trach, she has breathing diffi-
culties and often must be rushed to the hospital and must have
someone to assist her if that happens. She needs 24-hour careIf the State pays for 61/2 hours at $6.08, it means a couple of
things. One is, you are getting people who can't compete in an open
market, because nobody is going to work for $36 and some change a

,
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day. In her situation, you can't get anyone to work around the
clock, because that's what it amounts to, and if you break the
shifts in half, you're talking about, let's say you bring two people
on, you're talking about $15, $18 a day.

So what we do is we supplement. Now, most of the people that I
know may not need as much care, but they certainly need more
than 6 hours a day. What happens then is that you have people
who, I believe, on an open market could not compete, and therefore
they become attendants.

Senator DURENBERGER. Why is the State restricted to 61/2 hours?
Have you been through that with the State?

Ms. GLOVER. I have been through that. I am working on that
right now with the Minnesota home health care advocacy program
to see if we can't increase the attendant hours. The State, case by
case, makes a decision about increasing. It has in someI think
there are three or four people who have more than the 61/2 hours.
It is urrently reviewing this policy, and I understand that as of
July will come out with a new policy that will be somewhat more
flexible to allow for situations like this.

Senator DURENBERGER. Now talk to me about your mother's
doctor, or maybe your mother wants to talk about the doctor. I
assume she has a physician who has been taking care of her for
some time and who is providing advice to the State of Minnesota or
to other people relative to your mother's needs. Can you describe
that for us?

Ms. GLOVER. Yes. She has a doctor at Abbott Northwestern, and
she goes there regularly. That was the last hospital she was in. It
was the hospital that taught her to stand and to talk and whatever
again, the rehab. The doctor has just given us a 24-hour care plan,
has written letters to Human Resources asking them also to in-
crease the hours because she can't be left alone.

In fact, Abbott Northwestern has become involved with me with
this attendants program because they too have recognized the prob-
lem, the continual problems not only with my mother but with
other people. It was Abbott Northwestern that put me in touch
with the Minnesota home health care advocacy program led by
Susan Margolis, and we have been working with them, and the
hospital has been working with us too to get this taken care of.

Senator DURENBERGER. My impression is that even if for your
mother's circumstance the State were to acknowledge that the
medical advice is that your mother ought to have 24 hours of at-
tendant care, your concern is that there aren't adequate attendants
in the State of Minnesota to provide this care because the State
doesn't supervise in any way the quality of the services.

Ms. GLOVER. No. My concern is about three-fold. It is that there
aren't enough attendants, that there aren't quality attendants, and
that it is an industry that is not regulated and anything can go on
in that industry.

We supplement, or we pay the people now, but that doesn't
matter. If something happens, there is nowhere to turn to because
it is an industry that they can do anything that they want because
the demand is so high and there is no one that you can turn to.

When they stole my mother'smy brother gave her a gold piece
from Africawhen they stole that, there was nothing we could do.
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And not only did we know who had taken it, one of her attendants,
the one that killed another man, took it, gave it t., this girl, the
girl called and said she had it and, "It was too bad."

You call the police, and there is nothing they can do. You call
Independent Crossroads, there is nothing they can do.

I mean, that doesn't even begin to get it. I have been at her
house where an attendant has said, "I ought to slap you." I mean,
the kind of abuse I have seen is just ridiculous. And if I have seen
it, and I have put the kinds of time I do in, I just feel sorry for
other people.

Senator DURENBERGER. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Dr. Glover, in other words, the quality of the at-

tendants who come and who are paid to come is not very adequate-
ly checked. You had somebody, one of the aides who actually stole
from your mother. Your mother has mentioned the aides' lack of
training when she was put in the shower with her trachea tube
out?

Ms. GLOVER. Pardon me?
The CHAIRMAN. Did I understand your mother correctly, she was

actually put in the shower--
Mrs. TOLBERT. They have to put tape on it so that no water gets

in it.
The CHAIRMAN. Her trachea open, without being closed, I guess

she could have drowned? Is that it?
Mrs. TOLBERT. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, regardless of who pays for it, you

can't find somebody who is adequately trained. Have you talked to
Medicare about this?

Ms. GLOVER. No. I haven't talked to Medicare. I talked to the
agency, the one agency we have in Minnesotaand we only have
one, Independent CrossroadsI have talked to them about it. I goin and try to train the attendants myself because there is it( one
else to train them. The agency does not train them.

The CHAIRMAN. The agency does not train them?
Ms. GLOVER. Does not train them.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Well, thank you very much, Mrs. Tol-

bert, and De Glover, for coming here today and providing us with
these stark, sad facts. Thank you very much.

STATEMENT OF MARY SUMMERS, RESIDENT OF NORTHERN
VIRGINIA

The CHAIRMAN. Mary Summers is our next witness.
Mrs. Summers, will you take a seat right there in the middle. We

understand you are from northern Virginia, not to far away from
here, part of the metropolitan area, northern Virginia.

Mrs. SUMMERS. That's correct.
The CHAIRMAN. We understand that your husband has Lou Geh-

rig's disease?
Mrs. SUMMERS. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. And requires constant attention at home.
Mrs. SUMMERS. That is correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Will you tell US about it?
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Mrs. SUMMERS. All right. A comment that Senator Glenn made
really hit home with me when he commented on the home care
supposedly being cheaper. This has not been my experience at all. I
brought my husband home from the hospital 2 years ago after
spending 6 weeks in the intensive-care unit. He has Lou Gehrig's

ease. He has no use of his arms, very minimal use of his legs. He
ib fed with a feeding tube directly into his stomach. He is on a res-
pirator which breathes for him.

I brought him home, and I was provided with home health care.
At first, they told me they would charge $13.95 an hour. When
they found out that my insurance would pay the billwe are very
fortunate to have excellent insurance that has the catastrophic
clausethey upped the price to 345 an hour. And my insurance
company paid them $100,000, until I finally dismissed them a year
later.

The CHAIRMAN. How long has your husband been in this condi-
tion, Mrs. Summers?

Mrs. SUMMERS. It will be 2 yearswell, it is 2 years, 2 years
April 6.

The CHAIRMAN. Two years this month.
Mrs. SUMMERS. -"es.
The CHAIRMAN. Now what care is your husband getting?
Mrs. SUMMERS. All right. This $100,000, I should elaborate on

that. I use nurses only when I am teaching school. I do all the rest
of his care myself. So this was just for those hours.

What I did when I dismissed the first agency, I tried another
agency, and as you heard from the previous testimony, I have been
very disillusioned with the kind of care that he had: a lot of incom-
petency. A lot of nurses were sent to our home who really did not
know how to handle a respirator patient. They were not skilled in
suctioning, which he needs several times a day in order to keep his
lungs clear. I had malfunction of the respirator from nurses open-
ing it to check it and obviously didn't know what they were doing.
And the respirator malfunctioned several times.

Eventually, what I did was I dismissed all agencies and I have
hired nurses privately.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. Now, you mention agencies.
Mrs. SUMMERS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, how do you get the names of agencies?
Mrs. SUMMERS. They solicited me in the hospital.
The CHAIRMAN. They solicited you?
Mrs. SUMMERS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And they said they could provide the necessary

skilled nursing care?
Mrs. SUMMERS. Yes. Representing themselves as being able to

provide the kind of nursing care that we needed. And it was quick-
ly obvious that they did not have nurses to fill this kind of a re-
quirement that he needs. He needs highly skilled care.

The CHAIRMAN. You are a teacher.
Mrs. SUMMERS. Yes, I am.
The CHAIRMAN. Is that in elementary or secondary?
Mrs. SUMMERS. I teach middle school, sixth, seventh, and eighth

grades.
The CHAIRMAN. So you are gone from home during the day?
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Mrs. SUMMERS. I leave the house at 7:30 in the morning and I am
usually home between 4 and 5 in the afternoon.

The CHAIRMAN. That is 5 days a week or whenever school is in
session?

Mrs. SUMMERS. Five days a week when school is in session, yes. I
try to complete everything in school before I come home because
when I come home I am a nurse the rest of the time.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, how long did it take you to decide that youwere going to hire the nurses yourselves, a year or 6 months?
Mrs. SUMMERS. All right. When I first got the first bill and found

that the price had been raised to $45 an hour, I called and regis-
tered a complaint. Their comment to me was, "Why are you so
huffy? Insurance is willing to pay it." I said, "Well, that is not
really the question." I said, "Ultimately, we are all paying for thatsort of thing."

But I was quite busy at that time. I was either teaching school or
taking care of my husband, and I really didn't have time to checkthis out to see if they really were right. They kept telling me that
this was a reasonable rate.

Then, a year to the day from the tine my husband came home
from the hospital, I was involved in a serious automobile accident
and I was brought up here to the shock trauma center. I had to
have extra nursing care for a while, and they had the audacity to
charge me overtime on top of the $45 an hour that they were col-
lecting from the insurance company.

For the first time, I had time toI couldn't do anything with
regard to care of my husband for a few weeks, so I had time to do
some checking into it. I called other agencies. I called the Muscular
Dystrophy Association that funds some of the ALS patients and
found that it was an unreasonable price. And that is when I mademy changes.

The CHAIRMAN. :;3Vbr, do you have any difficulty since you are
hiring the nurses yourself personally? Do you have any difficulty?

Mrs. SUMMERS. It's been tough, yes, but I have three fine ones
now. It took a while.

The CHAIRMAN. Then you have worked it out?
Mrs. SUMMERS. I have worked it out, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Would you mind telling us what that costs?
Mrs. SUMMERS. I am paying them $20 an hour, which is morethan they would make some place else, but they have to do their

own billing, their own insurance and--
The CHAIRMAN. How much?
Mrs. SUMMERS. $20 an hour, which is saving my insurance com-pany $25 an hour.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, during the pet iod since you made that deci-

sion, is your insurance going to keep on paying?
Mrs. SUMMERS. Yes. I was concerned about that, and I called

them. They said, yes, that they would continue to pay it. With the
catastrophic clause, I have to pay .he first $1,000 each year, and
they very graciously pick up the rest of it. I am very fortunate,
really, compared to a lot of people.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, you are.
Mrs. SUMMERS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. That is a very fine policy.
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Mrs. SUMMERS. I have tried very hard not to abuse it. As I say, I
do all of his care myself except for when I am actually teaching.
Our medical Las, total medical bills, the first year were, I think it
was, about $123,000. This year I have got it down to about $83,000.

The CHAIRMAN. That is a pretty good record.
Senator Reid?
Senator REID. Mr. Chairman, here we have a different situation.

We were tqlking previously about attendants whom you would
expect to have some training. But here we are talking about regis-
tered nurses who

Mrs. Smite- -s. That's correct.
Senator RE'. [continuing]. Simply didn't do what they were sup-

posed to do. You had to get rid of them because they were incompe-
tent. They couldn't do some of the basic things that your husband
needed. I think this is really a sad commentary.

Mrs. SUMMERS. Yes. It's been a very educational experience for
me. I came home from the hospital naive enough to think that he
would have good care.

Senator ItEID. One of them, for exampleMr. Chairman, I think
the record should make clear ruined a very expensive respirator
that was required to keep your husband alive; is that right?

Mrs. SUMMERS. That's correct. This particular agency felt that it
was part of their duty to check the respirator each time they came
on shift, and the respirator that he uses is a small 'hing about the
sizes of a tool box and it's in thn sealed container, and it's not
meant to be opened and shut. I tried to explain this to them, and
the respiratory therapy department that handles my husband's
case also were upset about this being opened and shut on each
shift.

I came out of the shower one night and the alarm was going off.
Luckily, it hadn't gone off until just as I got out of the shower, or
he would have been dead until I come out of the shower. I was able
to find what was loose.

Then, the second time, in the morning the respirator failed, I
think it was three or four times, and I found that the problem was
related to the opening and closing of the lid, which is what they
had been doing that I asked them not to do. So the respirator had
to be replaced.

Senator REID. Also, I think it's important here that we recognize
that you have attempted to get help from outside agencies, and this
has not been a successful journey for you either, has it?

Mrs. Sum' ERS. No. No. I got the feeling that the main thing they
were inters: rd in was sending somebody to my house. It didn't
make any difference if they had the necessary skills or not. I sug-
gested in-service training for the nurses who were coming, and got
no response to that.

Senator REID. Mr. Chairman, I have no further questions other
than to comment that the more we hear about this, the more com-
plicated it becomes and the more distressing it becomes. First we
heard about problems with attendants, and now we are hearing
about problems with nurses.

Add to the' the fact that we have all these outside agencies that
are also failing to provide good quality help. That brings us back
here, Mr. Chairman, with a woman whc is educated, who under-
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stands what the world is all about, and still she can't find home
care service providers with which she is satisiled. And, you know,
these illnesses don't strike only husbands and wives with educated
spouses.

Mrs. SUMMERS. That's right. That's correct.
Senator REID. And I can't imagine what the other case might be.

Probably the person is dead; that's one reason we don't have them
here with us today. If we didn't have somebody like you helping
your husband, it would appear to me from the limited testimony
we have heard, that he would have expired.

Mrs. SUMMERS. That's correct. That's correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator.
Well, I think there is one thing, though, that the witnesses have

in common, and that is that an agency is supposed, but doesn't,
send a qualified person. In Mrs. Tolbert's case, all the agency had to
do was send somebody just to help with the routine things at home.
They just had to know how to care for an incapacitated person who
has very little use of her arms and very little use of her legs, in
fact, almost paralyzed. And now in Mrs. Summers' case, an agency
sends not just registered nurses but somebody presumably who
knows how to run the equipment that is necessary for Mr. Sum-mers.

Mrs. SUMMERS. I came home one night, and the nurse that was
there that day told me, "I was scared to death when I had to suc-
tion him." Well, that gives you a real feeling of confidence, doesn'tit?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, it does. [Laughter.]
You know, I think what we are basically getting at, is finding out

if anybody is in charge of screening people who come in and take
over somebody's life. We feel that there should be. I think all of us
as citizens feel there should be. But I can assure you that those of
us on this committee know that there should be.

Mrs. SUMMERS. Right.
The CHAIRMAN. And we are going to hear from the Administra-

tion witnesses on why there isn't some means of establishing the
guidelines, and requirements that must be met before an agency
sends somebody into a home? In your case, you're not using Medi-
care.

Mrs. SUMMERS. No, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. In your case it's the insurance company.
Mrs. SUMMERS. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. But, you know, the insurance company looks to

Government just like the rest of us do --
Mrs. SUMMERS. That's right.
The CHAIRMAN [continuing). And says, "Who is the referee?"

And we are going to find out who the referee is and why the refer-
ee isn't there to establish regulations for sending aides out to help
somebody who is helpless.

Mrs. SUMMERS. I called the insurance company over the exces-sive price to tell them what had hap)ened, and they thanked me
very much and said, "If more people would be like you, we couldcontrol this situation."
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The CHAIRMAN. All right. Well, you are helping. You are helping
very much, Mrs. Summers. Thank you very much for excellent tes-
timony.

Mrs. SUMMERS. Thank you. I appreciate your concern.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.

STATEMENT OF NILDA GRUDZA, RESIDENT OF THE STATE OF
PENNSYLVANIA

The CHAIRMAN. Our third witness is Mrs. Grudza.
You may sit right there, Mrs. Grudza. You have already been in-

troduced to the committee by Senator Heinz. He said you are from
Pennsylvania. I don't know whether he mentioned Philadelphia or
not, but you are from Philadelphia, are you not?

Mrs. GRU 'bZA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Will you tell us your circumstances?
Mrs. GRUDZA. OK.
The CHAIRMAN. And would you get close to that microphone so

everyone can hear you?
Mrs. GRUDZA. OK. Yes. My name is Nilda Grudza. I am an only

child. My parents are Jennie and Morris Buccello, and they have
been living with us about 2 years. When I say "we," I mean my
husband and two grown sons.

My mother is 75 years old, and she has Alzheimer's disease. She
is barely ambulatory and is incontinent, having been in diapers for
about 4 years. She will at times feed herself, but now she doesn't
always do that. Other than that, she has to have everything done
for her. She doesn't communicate.

My father is 84 years old, and he is a diabetic. He requires insu-
lin shots. He is a heart patient. He has had two heart attacks. The
biggest problem now is that his heart is greatly enlarged and it
causes him to go into heart failure very often. It seems the episodes
of heart failure get closer and closer. He is partially blind. He has
glaucoma and cataracts. He has rheumatoid arthritis, and he is
also hard-of-hearing. He has needed skilled care and therapy at
various times after the different hospitalizations.

I am the primary caregiver, and we have been taking care of my
parents since my father's first heart attack 15 years ago. With the
passing of time, the responsibilities have greatly increased. I have
used home health aides at various times for a period of about 4
years, and some of the problems that I have experienced are as fol-
lows:

One time during the hottest week of that particular summer
my mother ended up in the hospital due to a case of severe -.' ehy-

dration because the aide did not give her enough liquids and told
my father not to do so because it was too much of a mess for her to
clean up when she came back in the morning.

I didn't instigate any action or anything like that against the
agency, but I did inform them as to what had happened. I felt that
I should tell them this. And when my mother came home from the
hospital, I called the agency to resume service. I was told that my
mother had been dropped. They didn't bother to give me an expla-
nation and they had not bothered to let me know during the period
that she was hospitalized that they were going to drop her.

, I.
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Another time, ifly mother was impactedit was a bowel impac-tionfor at least 2 weeks. She had a lot of pain. The aide failed totell me that she hadn't had a bowel movement for quite a while. 1found out because I brought my mother home to be with me, and
during that time she moaned in pain for 5 nights.

Another aide pushed my mother around and would yell at herfor not doing what the aide said. My mother is incapable of follow-ing instructions, and screaming at her would really have no goodeffect other than just to frighten her and confuse her. She has avery docile, sweet nature. She has never become violent or aggres-sive, and my father did tell that aide at that time not to treat mymother that way. When I found out about it, I had her services ter-minated.
A lot of times my mother would have bruises on her, particularly

her arms. Her skin often had sores and scratches on it. She has anapron stomach, and the area under the stomach would becomeslimey and have a foul odor due to improper washing. She also had
a skin condition which was diagnosed as pemhigus, and this would
occur frequently. I am not really certain that this was due to im-proper washing, but I do know that in the time that she has beenliving with us she has only had this condition flare up one time,and it was very minimal.

They didn't wash her feet or her hair. They didn't clean her fm-
gernails or toenails. They wouldn't do things like these things. Iwould have to do these things. I know they are not allowed to cutnails. And one aide rarely, if ever, used soap to wash my mother. It
was my impression that she stood her in the tub and hosed herdown, and that was it. The basis for this is because the bar of soapprovided wasn't going down. The only time it seemed to be usedwas when I washed my mom. So I assume she wasn't using thesoap.

There was another incident where an aide wasn't feeding mymother. My mother became very weak, and upon questioning myfather, I realized that she wasn't getting fed the way she was in-structed to.
There were other incidents as well. And I would be happy to

answer any questions. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, Mrs. Grudza, I want to put this in theright perspective. The things you spoke about, the failures youspoke about, of adequate care for your mother in particular, oc-curred before yogi brought them to your home 2 years ago. Whatkind of timespan are you talking about? Did the problems occurjust before you brought them home?
Mrs. GRUDZA. No. They had been going onas far as my motheris concerned, at least 7 years or so. That is approximately how long

she has needed custodial care.
The CHAIRMAN. At least 7 years?
Mrs. GRUDZA. Yes. And at the time, I was working, and I wouldrun back and forth to the house. I maintained my job. After Ibrought my parents home to live with me, which was approximate-ly 2 years ago, I quit my job with the intentions of staying home to

just take care of them. But then my circumstances changed, and Iam back at work again, so I do need to rely on help.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, you are now having help again?
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Mrs. GRUDZA. I am having help now. It is 4 hours a day. It's not
through an agency, though.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. Now, your mother has Alzheimer's,
and she is now 75 years old and is really incapable of taking care
of herself.

Mrs. GRUDZA. Correct.
The CHAIRMAN. And needs attention all the time then?
Mrs. GRUDZA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. That is, constantly?
Mrs. GRUDZA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And your father is 84 years old.
Mrs. GRUDZA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. You cannot give her much attention or much

help, I assume. He has a bad heart condition and he is diabetic; is
that true?

Mrs. GRUDZA. That's correct. And he is in the hospital now.
The CHAIRMAN. He is now in the hospital. When he is at home,

what can he do?
Mrs. GRUDZA. Really, nothing.
The CHAIRMAN. Nothing.
Mrs. GRUDZA. It was okay for a time because if something really

bad happened, my father could get to the phone and dial "opera-
tor." But it has been a tremendous concern of mine in the times
that I have left them because he is at the point where he needs
somebody to watch him.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes. I see. I can understand that. During the
roughly 5 years when your mother and father were not at your
home, how much home care did they have? Was it for 8 hours, 10
hours a day, or how long?

Mrs. GRUDZA. My mother would have needed care around the
clock if it hadn't been for the fact that my father was there and he
was better then. It's hard to put in terms of hours. We had differ-
ent situations occur. We had an aide that would come for a time in
the morning and then come back in the afternoon, in between I
would run back and forth and my sons and my husband helped. We
would take turns going back and forth. J am sorry I can't be exact
as far as the actual time.

The CHAIRMAN. How much did this cost?
Mrs. GRUDZA. The first aide that we had was after my mother's

hospitalization for the dehydration episode mentioned previously.
The social worker at the hospital called me and referred an agency
to me. At that time the State paid a percentage, and my father was
required to pay the rest. The State was paying two-something an
hour; my father was paying four-something an hour.

The CHAIRMAN. Have you had assistance? Did the State pay part
of the bill? Have you had any assistance out of Medicare?

Mrs. GRUDZA. No. The only assistance we have had as far as
Medicare is concerned are the times when my father came home
from a hospitalization and needed skilled nursing care. They would
come out, check his vital signs, and so forth, and leave. That was
for a temporary period of time.

I have not been able to get any kind of assistance at all as far as
my mother is concerned because she has Alzheimer's, and you
cannot get any benefits at all for her needs. If Alzheimer's is men-

??!
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tioned, you can't get 1

any help as far as the financial end of it goes.I tried to get therapi for her one time. I felt that since I was work-ing, it would be good to get a therapist to come out to perhapsmove her arms and legs to help the muscles, and perhaps keepthem from deteriorating, so I inquired about it, and they said,"Well, sure, you can get( all the therapista you want, but you haveto pay for it. Medicare /won't pay for anything as far as she goeswith regard to Alzheimers."
The CHAIRMAN. Now, who is paying all the bills? As I understandit, you are working again.
Mrs. GRUDZA. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And you need somebody just for 4 hours a day?Mrs. GRUDZA. Well, that is the way it has been up to now, but Iam not going to be able to L.,ntinue that way because right now myfather is very ill. As a matter of fact, we almost weren't able tocome here.
The CHAIRMAN. You said he is in the hospital right now?Mrs. GRUDZA. He is in a hospital and he took a turn for theworse. I am not going to be able to continue that way. I am eithergoing to have to hire somebody for the entire time that I am awayor be there myself.
The CHAIRMAN. Are you paying the entire bill for the help athome?
Mrs. GRUDZA. We are paying for all care.
The CHAIRMAN. Are you getting State assistance?
Mrs. GRUDZA. No. There is no assistance. Most of the money thatis going out now for this type of thing comes from my father's re-tirement funds. He is a retired railroader. And since they areliving in our house, we assume a lot of the expenses, but most ofhis money goes for the payment of aides and so forth.
The CHAIRMAN. Can you tell us roughly what that costs per hour,right now?
Mrs. GRUDZA. Minimally, it's $500 a month for what I have beenhaving done up to row.
The CHAIRMAN. Which is only about 4 or 5 hours a day, as I un-derstand.
Mrs. GRUDZA. It's 4 hours a day.
The CHAIRMAN. Four hours a day.
Mrs. GRUDZA. That's correct. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And this is going to have to be increased?
Mrs. GRUDZA. Yes, it will.
The CHAIRMAN. And are you getting whoever is helping you athome with your parents through an agency or not?
Mrs. GRUDZA. No. No.
The CHAIRMAN. Is there a reason for that?
Mrs. GRUDZA. Yes, there is. Because the worst experiences that Ihave had have been the aides that were sent from agencies. And

one of the biggest things is they tell you that they will have a re-placement if the person cannot come out to the house for weatheror whatever reasons, but I have never once had them send a re-placement.
When I was working the "no-shows" occurred frequently. Thelongest period of time where this happened, was about a 2V2 weekperiod in which my father would call me at 12 or 1 p.m., each day.
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The aide was to have been there, at about 8 in the morning. He
would wait. No one would call him. No one would call me to say
that there was no one coming to the house.

My father would call me at work and say, "Nobody came to take
care of mom." And then I would punch out, go home, and take care
of my mother myself and do what I had to do, and then I could
either come back to the job or else just stay at home for the rest of
the day.

Now, the only reason that I could do that was because I worked
in a doctor's office and had the kind of job where as long as I got
the work done it was OK. I was responsible for certain thing, but I
really had to put pressure on myself to get everything done. I had
to do my job and my responsibilities in a lesser amount of time to
make up for the time lost in caring for my mother.

The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mrs. Grudza. Your de-
scription of what is needed to take care of your parents is very
lucid and very understandable. I hope you are successful, and we
will try to be helpful on this end to ease the way so that people
like yourself and your parent: and others throughout the country
might have a better shot, a better chance.

Mrs. GRUDZA. Thank you very much.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you.
We are going to hear from providers of home health care now:

Mrs. Cathy Beard, registered nurse from Virginia; and Mrs. Bar-
bara Lutton, a registered nurse from Michigan.

Ms. Beard, I believe you are first. Please proceed.

STATEMENT OF CATHY BEARD, REGISTERED NURSE, FROM THE
STATE OF VIRGINIA

Ms. BEARD. I am a registered nurse who, having moved from
California with experience only in the hospital setting, found em-
ployment with a home health agency and worked in two capacities,
initially as a visiting nurse. Having become very disillusioned by
that aspect, I then began working private duty with patients in the
homes. Subsequently, I went to work for a second home health
agency, hoping that the conditions would be somewhat improved,
and found out very quickly that that would not be the case.

There have been a number of incidents that occurred during the
total of 2 years that I have actually done private duty nursing. The
second agency for which I worked hired me with no interview. I
filled out an application in April, heard noth'ng from them until
August when, one day the telephone rang, and I was told that I
was needed immediately. They only had verification that I was a
registered nurse.

I was told by telephone to go to a certain address, meet a patient
who was being transported home by ambulance from the hospital
with terminal cancer and a gastrostomy tube requiring a pump, a
continuous feeding pump in order for him to get the required nutri-
tion.

I had assumed that I would be met by a field supervisor who
would assist in setting up the patient equipment. This required set-
ting up a hospital bed, a tremendous amount of supplies, not to
mention the feeding pump. The patient arrived home via ambu-
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lance with no one to assist. I arrived at the same time, and this,
keep in mind, was having been hired by an agency that never had
laid eyes on me.

I had no charts. I had no protocol for which to set up this case.
He arrived home with a tube feeding pump which was an engineer-
ing nightmare and I spent 2 hours of concentrated effort with
many mistakes in order to figure out its functioning. There were
many incidents with the tube feeding pump when the patient in-
stead of receiving a controlled amount of tube feeding over a 24-
hour period, a whole liter of tube feeding dumped into his stomach
all at once, caused by inept nurses. He was dying of cancer of the
esophagus, which had since metastacized through his entire intesti-nal tract.

The CHAIRMAN. Was there family there?
Ms. BEARD. A wife.
The CHAIRMAN. A wife.
Ms. BEARD. A wife who at first had a great faith that the nurses

would come in and care for her husband. She became disillusioned,
which is always the case, and frightened. There were several addi-
tional incid6:.ts in this particular case, one in which the gastrosto-
my tube plugged. In order to unplug a gastrostomy tube, one uses
irrigation suction with a sterile syringe. The agency refused to
bring me an irrigation set, saying that it could wait until the next
day. Now, this patient was emaciated, and in my view could not
survive 24 hours without nutrition. So I was forced to improvise
with an oven roast baster and tap water, which fortunately was
successful. We were able to resume his tube feedings.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Beard, how long have you been a nurse?
Ms. BEARD. Six years.
The CHAIRMAN. Six years.
MS. BEARD. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. And you were hired by this agency over the tele-

phone? Do I understand your correctly?
Ms. BEARD. Basically, yes. I had been to the agency and filled out

an application and handed it to a receptionist.
The CHAIRMAN. Oh. Had you identified yourself as a registered

nurse by any documents, or was it just your word?
Ms. BEARD. They did see my valid Virginia registered nurse li-

cense.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Then you were called on the telephone

and engaged for this particular patient.
Ms. BEARD. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. You were only one nurse Of several, I suppose?

Was this around-the-clock nursing?
Ms. BEARD. Yes, it was, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. So you were one of four or five that patient

would see in a week's time?
Ms. BEARD. It was far more than four or five.
The CHAIRMAN. It was more than that?
Ms. BEARD. Far more. A parade of strangers in and out of their

lives. Normally, in the run of a 7-day, 24-hour-a-day period, there
may be 15 different nurses sent on a case who know absolutely
nothing about the situation and depend entirely on the preceding
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nurse for a very brief and usually inadequate orientation to the
case.

One afternoon, I was relieved by a nurse who was clearly inebri-
ated or under the influence of drugs. She was incoherent, could not
concentrate, and had a very glazed look on her face. I called the
agency and reported her. They did nothing about it, and she was
sent back the following day, and in my opinion would probably
have continued :,o be sent back except that the family called and
refused to have her back.

There were many incidents of nurses that did not show up, who
didn't call, didn't report that they would not be coming.

The CHAIRMAN. Is this all on this one patient?
Ms. BEARD. No.
The CHAIRMAN. This is your experience.
Ms. BEARD. This patient and many other patients. Yes. The same

scenario time and time again. One morning when I arrived for
work, I found out that the night nurse had left 2 hours previous to
my arrival.

The CHAIRMAN. Who paid you?
Ms. BEARD. The agency.
The CHAIRMAN. Just one agency?
Ms. BEARD. Two agencies for which I worked.
The CHAIRMAN. You had experience with two agencies?/ Ms. BEARD. Absolutely.
The CHAIRMAN. Let's see, are you from Michigan?
Ms. BEARD. No. From Virginia.
The CHAIRMAN. You're from Virginia.
Ms. BEARD. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. So in both instances they were Virginia agen-

cies?
Ms. BEARD. Yes, they were.
The CHAIRMAN. Who do you think should be in charge? Who

should correct the agency?
Ms. BEARD. Within the agency there has to be an organizational

restructuring, but I believe there should also be an independent
Government-appointed agency to assess situations.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you know who paid the agencies? Where did
the money come from that paid them?

Ms. BEARD. Well, when I was there as a visiting nurse, the main
thrust of our patients was Medicare and a few Medicaid patients.
The private duty sector was paid primarily by private insurance.

The CHAIRMAN. By private insurance.
Ms. BEARD. I believe so, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, it's the same agency that handles a variety

of patients, and so the payments to cover all that comes from a va-
riety of sources; is that right?

Ms. BEARD. A variety of sources, including the patients them-
selves when their insurance benefits expire. In fact, there was a sit-
uation in which the agency refused to provide care for a patient
with muscular dystrophy who had a tracheotomy and was on a
ventilator, until the wife arrived a week in advance with a check to
pay for the following week's care. If they did not arrive with the
check, they did not get the care.
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The CHAIRMAN. You worked for two different agencies, and nei-ther one had a training program or an indoctrination type of pro-gram?
Ms. BEARD. Oh, absolutely not. No screening whatsoever.
The CHAIRMAN. No screening?
Ms. BEARD. No. One of my first cases with one of the agencies

was a ventilator patient who had Lou Gehrig's disease, also Alzhei-mer's disease, I had never had any ventilator training.
The CHAIRMAN. You were assigned to do that?
Ms. BEARD. In fact to this day I still had no formal ventilatortraining and I have been taking care ofventilator training and Ihave been taking care of --
The CHAIRMAN. Is there any preliminary to say to you, "Mrs.Beard, we are going to send you out, and you're going to take careof a patient who needs a respirator"? Isn't there any kind of--Ms. BEARD. Orientation?
The CHAIRMAN. Orientation or the simple question, "Are you upto it? Have you had experience?"
Ms. BEARD. No.
The CHAIRMAN. There was none?
Ms. BEARD. No.
The CHAIRMAN. None at all?
Ms. BEARD. The only training that one would get would be thetraining insisted on by the family becauseI presumethe agencywould have to pay the nurse for the time that she is in training,

which is not cost effective. So they don't train the nurse Insurance
com ?anies do not reimburse the agencies for time in training andcare orientation.

The CHAIRMAN. Do you think that's it?
Ms. BEARD. I do.
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, it's only for time on the job thatthe agency receives some money?
Ms. BEARD. Precisely.
The CHAIRMAN. How much did you get per hour?
Ms. BEARD. $12.
The CHAIRMAN. $12?
Ms. BEARD. $10 if it were not a ventilator case; $11 if it were.And in one case I was offered $12 an hour in the same case wherethe insurance company was being billed $45 an hour.
The CHAIRMAN. $45?
Ms. BEARD. Yes, that's correct.
The CHAIRMAN. There is a little margin in there.
Ms. BEARD. Somewhat.
The CHAIRMAN. $12 to $A5, $33 an hour.
Ms. BEARD. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.

STATEMENT OF BARBARA LUTTON, REGISTERED NURSE, FROM
THE STATE OF MICHIGAN

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Lutton, have you had similar experience?
Ms. LirrroN. I have had some similar experiences.
The CHAIRMAN. Can you draw that microphone close to you?
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Ms. LurroN. I am listed as an in-home health provider, and that
is a little off of what I really do. I am employed by the Area
Agency on Aging in southwestern Michigan, and I am a case man-
agement supervisor, in that I go into the homes of older people who
are at risk of nursing home placement, and do an assessment and
arrange services that would allow them to stay at home.

The services that are needed are a full range of services, and in
that we then broker those services from the different agencies in
our area and then monitor the care that is given by these agencies.

I have seen similar incidents as what you have already heard
about. We had one particular case where we had a client who I. ad
a severe statis ulcer on her ankle, and after some weeks of having
the nurse in there on a daily basis to change dressings, the case
manager went out herself to look at the situation, and saw that the
ulcer, instead of getting better, had increased in size and was much
deeper than it had been previously.

In looking at what was done for the patient, the medication that
was being used was something that would actually have made the
ulcer worse because of the condition of it. The doctor had not been
fully notified of what was going on. At the insistence of the case
manager, the doctor was informed and a change in care was initiat-
ed.

We have seen similar different kinds of problems of what you
have already heard about. We were called into one particular case
where a home health agency had been involved for a period of 8
months, and when getting there, the home health agency had
gotten the Medicare denial the week before, and so even though
they had already received over $12,000 in payment for their nurs-
ing and nurse's aide visits, they had refused to even make one
more visit. And at that point the man had developed a respiratory
infection, but because Medicare had pulled out, they wouldn't con-
tinue even until we were able to get out there.

What they had been doing for all those months that they were
getting paid for was very difficult for us to see. The initial diagno-
sis that the patient was being treated under had been cleared up
many months before, but as long as these agencies can continue
documenting anything, they will stay in the cases.

The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Lutton, had you seen that patient prior to
the instigation or the hiring of that agency to provide the home
health care?

Ms. LurroN. No, we hadn't.
The CHAIRMAN. Would that have been normal for you to have

seen that patient, though?
Ms. LurroN. Well, in a lot of cases we do see the patient first.

You know, that's what the ideal situation is for us to set up the
services at home when the patient leaves the hospital and arrange
those services. We wk,uld go in and look at what was actually
needed for the patient and broker those services from the agency.
We would set up the frequency of the visits, and then we would
monitor those visits. Also, when it was appropriate for the nurse to
no longer be involved, we would cancel the services.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, in that case, you hadn't seen the patient.
But Medicarewas it Medicare?

Ms. LurroN. Medicare.

37
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The CHAIRMAN. Medicare was involved. In other words, how
many Medicare patients like this, home health care patients, doyou actually see? What percentage indid you saysouthwesternMichigan?

Ms. LurroN. Southwestern Michigan. Yes. The clients we 13ee areall over the age of 60. The average age of our clients is between 80
and 82.

The CHAIRMAN. Yes, but what percentage do you see before
something is established by an agency to take care of the need?

Ms. LurroN. When we initially started the program, 70 percent
of our referrals were that type of referral. But the numbers have
decreased down to around 30 percent due to the fact that the local
hospital now has formed a home health agency and they refer di-
rection to their home health agency, and the home health agency
then provides all the Medicare services to the full extent that they
can, and then they sometimes refer them to us at a later time.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, then you are really seeing only a very
small portion of them now, less than a third.

Ms. LurroN. Yes. Yes. But even in the cases I have seenand I
think I would be remiss in not mentioning the fact that all homecare is not a nightmare.

The CHAIRMAN. Oh, we understand. The cases we have seentoday, Lank God, while occurring all too often, are not the run-of-
the-mill cases, are they?

Ms. LuTroN. No, they're not the run-of-the-mill. But they do
occur, you know, all too often.

One of the other problems that is very frequent is overserving
and inappropriate service. We see cases where home health agen-
cies feel that what is needed in particular cases is what is available
in their agency and what is most profitable to them. I can think of
one particular case where I went in after the fact again and foundthat a man had had a massive CDA that was very disabling, had
had no follow-up physical therapy in the home. I didn't understandwhy. In fact, I thought perhaps his wife, who was elderly, might
even be confused about what they had received.

I called the home health agency and the home health agency in-
formed me that they didn't have physical therapists that went tothat particular area, so they gave him occupational therapy in-
stead.

The CHAIRMAN. Are you telling me, Ms. Lutton, that this occurs
very often, infrequently, or what?

Ms. LurroN. As far as Medicare, serving for Medicare inappro-
priately, I would say that occurs very, very often, yes.

The CHAIRMAN. Like half of the time?
Ms. LurroN. 1 was talking to Cathy before this meeting and she

had a couple of stories that she was *elling that would further il-
lustrate what happens. But you know, I was told by an R.N. from
my area, you know, ideally what should happen in these cases isthe nurse goes to the home when the patient is discharged. She
looks at the situation and decides in consultation with the doctor
what the frequency of her visits should be there.

Well, she was telling me that before she ever visits the patient,
the administrative R.N. tells her how often she is going to be there
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by the maximum that Medicare will reimburse. This is the usual
operating procedure. It isn't something unusual.

The CHAIRMAN. In other words, the dollar comes first and the
dollar comes through Medicare.

Ms. LuTroN. That's right, they're gone.
The CHAIRMAN. And when the dollars run out, "To hell with the

patient"?
Ms. LurroN. Yes. And in those cases, then sometimes they get

referred to us and we do have some money under the Older Ameri-
cans Act that we can provide a certain amount of services. But the
ideal is for us to be able to look at the picture before the nurse
ever gets there and set up how often they should be going in.

We have two, we're down to two agencies in the area where we
are now, and those two agencies are both telling us nowwell, one
particular case here a while back, I needed to have blood drawn
and there wasn't a mobile lab to draw blood in that area. So I had
to call the home health agency to come out to draw the blood.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, this is the agency that is run by the hospi-
tal?

Ms. LurroN. This particular one was not, no.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. This is the separate one
Ms. LurroN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Ms. LurroN. But all of the agencies will tell you they cannot

make a one-time visit. So if they come out to draw blood they then
have to make multiple visits. And so to do that, some type of moni-
toring, teaching, something is fabricated to allow continued Medi-
care payments.

The CHAIRMAN. So you have got two agencies that you are talk-
ing about. One is a private agency; is that right?

Ms. LurroN. We have two agencies in our area now. Previously
we had many. Our program has been in existence for 4 years, but
because of the fact that the hospital now has their own home
health agency, all of their cases are funneled to their own agency.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, is that a good agency?
Ms. LurroN. It's just like all the other agencies. You know, I am

not here to say bad things about that agency.
The CHAIRMAN. What do you mean you re not here to say bad

things? You are telling us bad things about them. Now I am trying
to separate out which agency is bad. Are they both bad? Is the one
from the hospital a good agency or not?

Ms. LurroN. The two agencies that are left in our area, I consid-
er them both to be adequate agencies. They are typical agencies.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, is that good or bad?
Ms. LurroN. All agencies have good and bad.
The CHAIRMAN. Good and bad.
Ms. LurroN. Right. You know, I have seen much very good pro-

fessional care; I have also seen some incidences of poor-quality
care. I have seen nurse's aides that don't show up and don't bother
to call. You know, when you get one to two baths a week, your
nurse's aide not showing up is a big deal. You know, these family
members that you have heard talk about what they go through to
try to take care of their family, the family members depend upon
that homemaker. They depend upon that home health aide being
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there on specific days. There are supposed to be days when some-one else is there when they don't have to.
The CHAIRMAN. Ms. Lutton, you only look at 30 percent of the

patients who need home care. That means the other 70 percent arelooked at by somebody else. Two agencies are involved. One is runby a hospital. You are telling me that there is good and bad in bothof these agencies, including the one that is run by the hospital.
Who is in charge of all this? You are not in charge. You only see30 percent of them. Is there anybody in charge?
Ms. LurroN. The monitoring of what is going on in these agen-cies is between the administrators of the agencies and their con-sciences.
The CHAIRMAN. And their consciences. In other words, the ad-ministrator of the home health care agency is in charge, and

nobody checks.
Ms. LurroN. Not as far as I know.
The CHAIRMAN. All right.
Ms. LurroN. I really don't know of any other.
The CHAIRMAN. There is no procedure where, in your area,southwest Michigan, where you look at any home health careagency after it is in place? You see 30 percent of them before they

are in place. Do you ever see any of them after it has been set up?
Ms. LurroN. Sometimes yes. We go in after the fact many times.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, what triggers that?
Ms. LurroN. Usually, when the Medicare money is gone.
The CHAIRMAN. Oh. The money has run out, and somebody hasto fill the gap.
Ms. LurroN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Has to come in and provide the care.
Ms. LurroN. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Can a patient, if they are capable, call somebody

to say, "I am just not getting along. I am not getting the right kindof care. I am just not making it"? Is there anybody to call?
Ms. LurroN. Not that I know of.
The CHAIRMAN. Could the family call somebody? Maybe they

have more time for the telephone or handle the telephone better.
Could the family call somebody?

Ms. LurroN. There is no one that I know of.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you. That is a sad situation.
Senator Burdick, do you have any questions?
Senator BURDICK. I have one or two, Mr. Chairman.
Welcome to the committee.
Ms. LurroN. Thank you.
Senator BURDICK. I presume I will address this question to bothof you since you are together, or singly, whatever way you want.We currently have a nursing shortage in many areas of North

Dakota, and primarily in acute-care settings. Are you finding thatadequate numbers of nurses are pursuing home health as an areaof practice?
Ms. BEARD. You said adequate numbers?
Senator BURDICK. Yes, that's the word, "adequate."
Ms. BEARD. I believe that a great many of the people who pursuethe home health aspect are nurses who have become disenchanted

by the profession, professional burnout, nurses who are transients,
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nurses whose first priority is family and homemaking, and who
choose to make a minimal commitment to health care.

Hospitals require tremendous dedication and a lot of time, not to
mention weekends, night shifts, and so forth. The appeal of home
health care is that nurses are recruited on the promise that they
can work whatever shift whatever day they want. They interpret
that as, in my view and from my experience, meaning that there is
an army of nurses standing in the wings ready to go in and take
the shift that they lave decided they don't really want.

In other words, they make a commitment to work a shift, and for
whatever reason, they don't show up. There is an attitude/respon-
sibility problem on the part of registered nurses, a serious lack of
commitment to giving good, adequate care. And I think that is why
nurses are deserting the ranks of the hospital, which have much
more stringent controls, to work in the homes, where they can do
their own thing without supervision.

There is no supervision. There is an occasional supervisor who
drops by, possibly once every 2 to 3 weeks, asking how it's going.
You say, "fine." The supervisor leaves some time slips, and is gone.

Senator BURDICK. Then, in answer to my question, there are ade-
quate numbers?

Ms. BEAFtD. Yes.
Senator BURDICK. But not adequate in the way it's managed?
Ms. BEARD Cornet.
Senator BURDICK Is that correct?
Ms. BEARD. Correct.
Ms. LurroN. I have no answer for that. I really don't know if the

home health agencies in our area are having problems recruiting
enough nurses or not, Senator Burdick.

Senator BURDICK. There have been many major changes in the
!,,,Ialth care system resulting in many elderly patients being dis-
charged from the hospitals to their homes, "quicker and sicker."
What do you think are the major impediments to providing high-
quality care in the home se.ting? Either one or both of you may
respond.

Ms. LurroN. Well, the only solution that I can possibly see is
some type of monitoring device that is put in place, and this has
got to be someone that is actually in the home, someone that has
no financial gain as far as what services are recommended and
what services are set up, aml someone that has control over what
is reimbursed and what is not . Bimbursed.

It seems like a strange system to me right now that has a shop-
keeper deciding what quantity and what quality of mercham:se his
customer needs, an that is what is happening in the health care
system now.

Senator BURDICK. Well, you are really referring to the supervi-
sion, general management. Is that what you are saying?

Ms. LurroN. Yes.
Senator BURDICK. It is lacking.
Ms. LurroN. Yes. I am saying that someone has to go in and look

at those cases and tell the home health agencies what is needed.
Someone has to go back and monitor that what was ordered is in
place, and someone has to follow those cases as long as the home
health agencies are involved, and it needs to be someone independ-
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ent of the home health agencies, that has no financial gain in de-
ciding that a nurse is needed every day or a nurse is needed only
once a week or a ph:.ical therapist is needed by this patient.

We had some cases in another county where we had opened
them to maintenance services with money under the Older Ameri-
cans Act to homemakers and home health aides, but we purchased
those services through one of the agencies in that county. Repeat-
edly, they would call and say that they thought that they could put
a nurse in there for us. It wasn't that this patient has had some-
thing acute come up that needs a nurse, it's something, "We think
we can justify a nurse." Repeatedly, we were arguing with them
about adding services that really were not needed.

Senator BURDICK. Now, you testified that there should be some-
one to do these things. Who is that someone?

Ms. LuTroN. Well, the area agencies on aging nownot all of
them, but a large number of themdo have care management pro-
grams such as ours. This is what we have tried to do in the area in
our area. But we have worked on a cooperative basis, and some-times if you try to limit the amount of service that a health care
provider is sending in these, the cooperation gets rather thin.

Then there are cases, too, when we nee'. to be able to assure that
provider that you will, yes, get paid for this. In the case of a situa-
tion where the health care providers are all telling us they can't goin because they are not going to get paid for just one visit, I have
to go for 2 weeks, three times a week. We need to have the right to
say, "You will get paid for this one visit. Come make the one visit.That is all that is needed."

Senator BURDICK. Ms. Beard, do you have anything to say about
this subject?

Ms. BEARD. T. also believe that there needs to be an independent
monitoring agency. We need to legislate for minimum standards
within the home health care industry, ongoing training, updating
of skills for n'irses, matching nurses' skills with patient needs, case
orientation, and the basic screening of nurses, testing for skills,
with a full-time field supervisor whose primary °unction it wouldbe to monitor home cases.

Senator BURDICK. Well, this full-time field supervisor, who would
they be responsible to and who would provide for them?

Ms. BEARD. I believe that it would be the responsibility of the
agency to employ the field supervisor who would be overseen, per-haps, by an independent agency in addition to his or her private,
for-profit agency. Bu:, there does need to be an independent over-
seer.

It is a large, profit-making industry, v rich hires nurses who
have "R.N." behind their names, that being all this industry is con-
cerned with is profit.

Senator BURDICK. Well, the question I have asked both of you
witnesses this morning falls under one category. There seems to be
a lack of supervision.

Ms. BEARD. True.
Senator BURDICK. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Thank you, Senator.
I am going to make an assui-ption, and if I am wrong, please

correct me. What you are saying is that somebody ought to be in
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charge, and it either has to be the Federal Government or the
State Government. We have heard from five different States today
that were not in charge--

Ms. BEARD. Right.
The CHAIRMAN [continuing]. And obviously the Federal Govern-

ment is not in charge. Now, can you just tell me yes or no: Do you
believe it ought to be State Government or Federal Government?
You can't say yes or no to that, but just say State or Federal. Do
you believe it ought to be State Government?

Ms. BEARD. I believe it should be--no.
The CHAIRMAN. Wnat should it be?
Ms. BEARD. Federal.
The CHAIRMAN. Federal.
Ms. LurroN. I believe that is the only way it would be uniform

for it to beit has to be the same everywhere, the same type of
monitoring. So I guess I would have to say it would be Federal.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. I guess we can't shirk our duty here.
We are the Federal Government in this room and throughout all
this surrounding area here on Capitol Hill. I think you are right,
Ms. Lutton, it has got to be uniform between the States, and so I
guess the responsibility starts with the Federal Government.

I want to thank both of you for your testimony. We are going to
hear from the Administration, the Executive Branch of the Federal
Government, as our next witnesses.

Thank you both very much for providing us your own experience
and your own obviously professional opinion on these matters.

To testify for the Administration is the Deputy Commissioner on
Aging, Administration on Aging, Mr. Charles Wells; and the Asso-
ciate Administrator for Operations in th Health Care Financing
Administration, Mr. Louis B. Hays.

Let's see, Mr. Wells, would you swing a little bit over to the
center? Gboe Thank you.

I believe we will hear from you first, and please summarize as
rapidly as you can.

STATEMENT OF CHARLES WELLS, DEPUTY COMMISSIONER ON
AGING, ADMINISTRATION ON AGING

Mr. WELLS. Good morning, Mr. Chairman. I am pleased to have
the opportunity to discuss the Older Americans Act and the role
which the Administration on Aging is playing in providing home
care services to America's elderly citizens.

The Administration on Aging is proud of the contributions made
by the national network of State and area agencies on aging to im-
prove the quality of life for all older Americans. The programs sup-
ported under the act are meeting a number of social, nutrition, and
health-related needs of older Americans. In particular, State and
area agencies on aging are addressing the needs of large numbers
of vulnerable older Americans who are in need of home care serv-
ices. These agencies have made great strides in enabling older
Americans to remain indonendent as long as possible.

More than 149 millioi congregate meals were provided for older
persons and their spouses. Another 79.8 million meals were provid-
ed to homebound elderly. Supportive services were provided to
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more than 9 million older Americans in the broad categories of
access, in-home, and legal services. And finally, a wide range of
services, many of them in-home services, were also provided to el-
derly Indians under Title VI of the act.

The Administration on Aging has also provided support for a
range of research, demonstration, and training activities focused on
home care for the vulnerable elderly. This effort includes a large
number of projects designed to help families and other persons who
care for the frail and impaired elderly in their homes and commu-
nities. For example, 22 demonstration projects are developing
model Statewide and local dissemination campaigns to inform and
educate caregivers about the most effective way to carry out their
difficult tasks.

Eleven demonstration awards are now widely disseminating
kr. awledge about elder abuse and demonstrating Statewide efforts
to prevent and treat this problem. Fifteen demonstration awards
are drawing special attention to the needs of Alzheimer's patients
and their family members and caregivers, focusing on respite care
models, family support groups, caregiver training, and improved
family-based care.

Finally, we have devoted major resources and energies to devel-
oping responsive community systems for older persons. In 16 model
projects we are addressing such important topics as guardianship,
post-hospital care, mental health, and community-based care.

The Administration on Aging has also developed a generic care-
giver booklet designed to provide information to informal care-
givers to vulnerable older people, particularly caregivers and con-
cerned relatives who may live in different parts of the country
than the older person. This tool enables them to access services in
geographically distant locations. We have been successful in work-
ing with a number of private-sector groups to reproduce and dis-
tribute this guide to their employees, their customers, and the
public at large.

The Administration on Aging is also very much committed to the
quality of services that are provided to older persons and ti.air fam-
ilies. However, we do recognize that quality assurance for in-home
and supportive services '-,volves mait:.7 complex issues. Under our
programs, States are r. -1Xl considerable flexibility in determin-
ing which services a- made available, how service: delivery
should be orga i.ized, services should be provided, and how
quality should be mail,

Given the wide range t. social services and the variation among
States and communities and the avai:ability, organization, and de-
livery of services, we feel that State and local entities are the most
important locus for setting standards and monitoring provider per-
formance. We have demonstrated our commitment to the issue of
quality in home care by funding the American Bar Association
project which resulted in the report "The Black Box of Home Care
Quality." This report, widely disseminated to State agencies on
aging and others, has focused needed attention on this important
topic.

The Administration on Aging is helping build on this knowledge
base by working to assist State and area agencies to improve the
quality of home care for older persons funded under the Older
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Americans Act. In this regard, we are supporting a project with the
Ohio Department of Aging to design, implement, and evaluate a
model quality assurance program for in-home services for older
people. Under this effort, quality assurance standards will be de-
signed for such services as homemaker, home health, personal care,
home meals, and case management, and will address quality in
terms of structure, process, and outcomes.

A second demonstration project being carried out for the Clacka-
mas County, Oregon, area agency on aging will replicate and test a
local-State quality assessment program. Upon the completion of
these projects, the Administration on Aging will assure widespread
dissemination of these standards and encourage and assist State
agencies in their implementation.

Title IV education and training projects provide support for
career preparation of health and social service professionals as well
as continuing education, training, and staff development for profes-
sionals and paraprofessionals who work with the elderly. By in-
creasing the competencies of these personnel, a higher degree of
quality care for the elderly can be provided in a variety of settings:
hospitals, nursing homes, boarding care facilities, and in their own
homes.

The Administration on Aging has provided support for a number
of training projects specific ly focused on quality in-1- me services,
including paraprofessional training for providers of home care serv-
ices in rural Virginia, training for rural service providers and
family caregivers of homebound elderly at Atlanta University, and
continuing education at New Mexico State University to increase
the knowledge and skills of home health aides as well as managers
and supervisors of home health agencies.

In addition, Mr. Chairman, the Administration draft bill for the
reauthorization of the Older Americans Act includes provisions
that we believe will strengthen the Act in helping to assure the
provision of quality care to those elderly in greatest need. These
provisions include increased emphasis on services for older persons
threatened with loss of independence who are residing at home, in
hospitals, or in lc ng-term care facilities.

A second point is waivers for innovative community program-
ming and fees for services to generate new resources and the op-
portunity to expand the transfer of supportive and nutrition serv-
ices funds.

Through these and other activities, the Administration on Aging
is committed to continue to support State and area agencies on
aging in assisting vulnerable and frail older persons find appropri-
ate and maintain their independence. We will continue to
work toward developin1 and refining community service systems in
which all of the pieces support the whole, where all of the players
are aware of and support each other. These efforts will focus on
strengthening the roles of State and area agencies on aging as sys-
te, builders, catalysts, information referral centers, and brokers
services.

The Administration on Aging will continue to place emphasis on
activities such as in-home services and to support State and area
agencies on aging in building responsive systems of home-based
care. In this regard, we will also assist State and area agencies to

45

1



41

become more involved in the development of in-home quality assur-ance standards. We believe such standards are important andneeded. In this regard, we believe that such standards must ad-
dress the sensitivities of individual States and communities and
can best be determined by each State in addressing its own special
needs related to home care.

I want to thank you, Senator Melcher, for the opportunity toshare some of the important accomplishments of the Older Ameri-
cans Act, especially concerning in-home care and services for the
vulnerable elderly. We thank you for your support of programs for
the Nation's elderly citizens and their families. This Administra-
tion is deeply committed to improving the quality of life with qual-
ity services for all older Americans.

Thank you.
[The prepared statement of Mr. Wells follows:]
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STATEMENT BY

CHARLES WELLS

DEPUTY COMISSIONER ON AGING

GOOD MORNING, SENATOR MELCHER AND MEMBERS OF THE SPECIAL

COM'IITTEE ON AGING. I AM PLEASED TO HAVE THE OPPORTUNITY TO

DISCUSS WITH YOU TODAY THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT AND THE ROLE

WHICH THE ADMINISTRATION ON AGING (AOA) IS PLAYING IN PROVIDING

HOME CARE SERVICES TO AMERICA'S ELDERLY CITIZENS. I CAN ASSURE

YOU OF OUR COMMITMENT IN PROVIDING OUALITY HOME CARE SERVICES

TO THOSE OLDER PERSONS IN GREATEST NEED IN OUR SOCIETY.

THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT (0AA) PASSED BY THE CONGRESS NEARLY 22

YEARS AGO IS AN IMPORTANT PIECE OF LEGISLATION THAT HAS BEEN

ENORMDUS_Y SUCCESSFUL IN SERVING THIS NATION'S RAPIDLY GROWING

OLDER POP,,LATION. IN 1965. THE APPROPRIATION LEVEL WAS ONLY

$7.5 MILLION. IN FY 1987. THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT

APPROPRIATIONS TOTAL $724.7 MILLION.

THE ADMINISTRATION ON AGING IS VERY PROUD OF THE CONTRIBUTIONS

MADE BY THE NATIONAL NETWORK Ci STATE AND AREA AGENCIES ON

AGING TO IMPROVE THE QUALITY OF LIFE FOR OLDER AMERICANS WITH

BOTH THE SUPPORTIVE AND NUTRITION SERVICES AUTHORIZED BY THE

OLDER AMERICANS ACT.

LIEv: THAT HELPI,i3 OLDER PERSONS TO REMAIN INDEPENDENT

CAN BE ACHIEVED BEST THROUGH WORKIN3 WITH STATE AND AREA

ASEWCF5 TO BVLD LOCAL SYSTEMS WHICH ARE HIGHLY VISIBLE.
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EASILY ACCESSIBLE TO OLDER PERSONS, AND RESPONSIVE TO THE NEEDS

OF OLDER AMERICANS, PARTICULARLY THE MOST VULNERABLE.

COMJNITY SYSTEMS MUST ALSO BE TAILORED TO MEET THE NEEDS AND

SPECIAL CIRCUMSTANCES OF INDIVIDUAL COMMUNITIES. THESE

SYSTEMS, TO BE SUCCESSFUL, HAVE TO BE SUPPORTED BY A WIDE RANGE

OF PUBLIC, PRIVATE, VOLUNTARY, AND RELIGIOUS ORGANIZATIONS AS

WELL AS BY DEDICATED INDIVIDUALS.

WE ARE CONTINUING TO WORK TOWARD DEVELOPING AND REFINING

SYSTEMS IN WHICH ALL OF THE PIECES SUPPORT THE WHOLE, WHERE ALL

OF THE PLAYERS ARE AWARE OF AND SUPPORT EACH OTHER. THESE

EFFORTS WILL FOCUS ON STRENGTHENING THE ROLES OF STATE AND AREA

AGENCIES ON AGING AS CATALYSTS, INFORMATION AND REFERRAL

CENTERS, AND AS BROKERS OF SERVICES.

AS AO:. BEGINS THE THIRD DECADE OF ADMINISTERING THE OAA, WE ARE

UNDERTAKING A CRITICAL EXAMINATION OF NOT ONLY WHAT HAS BEEN

ACCOMPLISHED BUT ALSO WHAT REMAINS TO BE DONE. WE WST OFERATE

WITHIN THE FRAMEWORK OF THE CHANGING DEMO.GRA0N1CS OF THE

ELDERLY, WHILE STILL ENSURING THAT THE NATION'S NEEDIEST

ELDERLY PERSONS CON1INJE TO RECEIVE THE ASSISTANCE THEY REQUIRE

TO REMAIN SELF-SUFFICIENT AND INDEPENDENT WITHIN THEIR OWN

Hal:s AND COTIJNITIES.

TWO CRITICAL ISSUES ARE EMERGING WHICH NECESSITATE AN INTENSIVE

EXAMINATION AND REASSESSMENT OF AOA PROGRAMATIC AND

DISCRETIONARY PRIORITIES NOW AND IN THE YEARS AHEAD. ONE

CHALLENGE, OF COURSE, IS THE RAPID GROWTH OF THE ELDERLY

POPULATION. BETWEEN 1980 - 2000, THE POPULATION AGE 60 AND

OJER IS EXPECTED TO INCREASE APPROXIMATELY 21 PERCENT AND Bf

ThE YEAR 2000 TO REPRESENT 17 PERCENT OF THE TOTAL U.S.

POPULATION. WHILE CURRENTLY THE ELDERLY REPRESENT 1 IN EVERY 3

AMERICANS, TH1 FIGURE MAY CLIMB TO ONE IN FOUR PERSONS BY THE

YEAR 2030 -- NEARLY 82 MILLION OLDER PERSONS. ADDITIONALLY, IN

1985, ABOUT ONE-THIRD OF THE ELDERLY POPULATION WERE BE 4EEN

THE AGES OF 65 AND 69: ANSTHER 27 PERCENT WERE BETWEEN 70 AND

74; AND NEARLY I IN 10 WERE 85 AND OLDER. THIS "GRAYING" OF

AMERICAN SOLI TY WILL HAVE A SIGNIFICANT IMPACT UPON EVERY

MAJOR SOCIAL INSTITUTIO -- PARTICULARLY SOCIAL SERVICES IN

THE DECADES AHEAD.
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A SECOND MAJOR CHALLENGE WILL BE TO FOCUS OUR INCREASINGLY

SCARCE PUBLIC RESOURCES ON THOSE OLDER PERSONS MOST IN NEED OF

ASSISTANCE, FREQUENTLY, THESE PERSONS THE MOST VULNERABLE

-- ARE WOMEN, MINORITIES, LOW INCOME PERSONS, AND THE VERY OLD.

THE TITLE III PROGRAM HAS EVOLVED FROM A PROGRAM OF RELATIVELY

SMALL COUNITY SERVICE PROJECTS FOR OLDER PERSONS INTO A

COWLEX AND HIGHLY DIFFERENTIATED 'NATIONAL NETWORK ON AGING"

CURRENTLY CONSISTING O 57 STATE AGENCIES AND APPROXIMATELY G70

AREA AGENCIES ON AGING (AAA) AND MORE THAN 25.000 LOCAL

NJTRITION AND SUPPORTIVE SERVICE PROVIDERS.

THREE SEPARATE TITLE III ALLOCATIONS ARE MADE TO THE STATES FOR

(1) SUPPORTIVE SERVICES AND SENIOR CENTER OPERATIONS: (2)

CONGREGATE NUTRITION SERVICES; APD (3) HOME DELIVERED MEALS.

EACH STATE MAKES AWARDS TO THE AREA AGENCIES, BASED UPON THEIR

APPROVED AREA PLANS, TO PAY UP TO 85 PERCENT Of THE COSTS OF

SUPPORTIVE SERVICES AND SENIOR CENTERS AND FOR NUTRITION

SERVICES. IN HOST CASES, AREA AGENCIES THEN ARRANGE WITH

PUBLIC, NONPROFIT, AND/OR PROPRIETAR1 SERVICE PROVIDERS TO

DELIVER NUTRITION AND OTHER SERVICES DESCRIBED IN THE AREA

PLAN. AREA AGENCIES MONITOR THESE SERVICES, PLAN FOR FUTURE

NEEDS AND SERVE AS ADVOCATES AND LEADERS ON BEHALF Of ALL OLDER

PERSONS IN THEIR PLANNING AND SERVICE ,'REA.

WE ARE CONVINCED THAT THE SERVICES AND PROGRAMS SUPPORTED UNDER

TITLE III ARE MEETING IMPORTANT SOCIAL, NUTRITION, AND

HEALTH-RELATED NEEDS OF OLDER AMERICANS. IN PARTICULAR, THERE

ARE ELDERLY PERSONS WHO HAVE SPECIAL SOCIAL AND ECONOMIC NEEDS

WHO BENEFIT SUBSTANTIALLY FROM OLDER AMERICANS ACT PROGRAMS.

Ii IS TO THESE PEOPLE THAT OUR PROGRAMS tliST ALWAYS REACH OJT

TO HELP.

THIS MANDATE IS AND HAS BEEN EMPHASIZED 111 OUR COMMITMENT TO

TARGET RESOURCES TO THOSE OLDER PERSONS IN THE GREATEST SOCIAL

t ID ECONOMIC NEED AND TO THOSE MOST IN DANGER OF LOSINS THEIR

INDEPENDENCE.

BOTH AOA AND THE AGING NETWORK RECOGNIZE AND ARE ADDRESSING

THROUGH THE PROGRAM;, SERVICES, AND SPECIAL PROJECTS SUPPORTED
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UNDER THE OAA -- THE NEEDS Of LARGE NUMBERS OF ELDERLY

AMERICANS WHO ARE IN NEED OF HOME CARE SERVICES. ALTHOUGH MOST

ELDERLY PERSONS AgE IN GOOD HEALTH AND ABLE TO LIVE

INDEPENDENTLY, A SIGNIFICANT NUMBER ARE IN NEED Of SUPPORTIVE

AND LONG-TERM CARE SERVICES.

THE NEED FOR HOME CARE SERVICES

THE 1982 NATIONAL LONG-TERM CARE SURVEY PROVIDES A BASIS FOR

ESTIMATING THAT IN 1985 APPROXIMATELY 4.6 MILLION (OR 13.9

PERCENT) PERSONS AGE 65 AND OLDER WHO WERE LIVING IN THE

COMMUNITY WERE ALSO IN NEED OF SOME HELP WITH THE ACTIVITIES OF

DAILY LIVING OR INSTRUMENTAL ACTIVITIES OF DAILY LIVING --

SUCH AS, MANAGING MONEY, MOVING ABOUT OUTDOORS, SHOPPING, DOING

HEAVY HOUSEWORK, PREPARING MEALS, TAKING MEDICATION. ACCORDING

TO TUE SURVEY, ABOUT 3.5 PERCENT OE THE TOTAL ELDERLY

POPULATION LIVING IN THE COMMUNITY HAD SEVERE LIMITATIONS.

THE NEED FOR ASSISTANCE ALSO WAS FOUND TO INCREASE WITH AGE.

THE SURVEY FOUND THAT 12.G PERCENT OF PERSONS AGED 65 74

NEEDED ASSISTANCE WITH PERSONAL CARE ACTIVITIES DUE TO CHRONIC,

ILLNESS,, WHEREAS 45.8 PE.CENT OF INDIVIDUALS 85 OR OLDER NEEDED

ASSISTANCE.

AS THE COFR1ITTEE IS AWARE, THE MAJOR PROGRAMS PROVIDING

VULNERABLE PERSONS WITH HOME-HEALTH CARE ARE MEDICARE AND

MEDICAID, IN-HOME SOCIAL AND SUPPORTIVE SERVICES,, INCLUDING

NUTRITION., ARE PROVIDED THROUGH THE SOCIAL SERVICES BLOCK GRANT

(SS35), THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT, AND UNDER TWO PROVISIONS OF

THE MEDICAID PROGRAM: THE HOME AND COMMUNITY-BASED WAIVER AND

THE PERSONAL "CARE SERVICES OPTION. IN ADDITION, MANY PRIVATE

AND STATE AND LOCAL PROGRAMS ALSO PROVIDE NEEDED HOME SERVICES.

SERVICES PROVIDED UNDER TITLE III

THE AOA IS VERY PROUD OF THE CONTRIBUTIONS THAT THE TITLE III

PROGRAM HAS MADE TO IMPROVE THE QUALITY OF LIFE FOR OLDER

AMERICANS AND TO ENABLE OLDER PERSONS TO REMAIN INDEPENDENT FOR

AS LEIS AS POSSIBLE.
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0 IN FY 1986, APPROXIMATELY 149
MILLION CONGREGATE MEALS

(SERVING 2.9 MILLION ELDERLY) WERE PROVIDED TO OLDER

PERSONS AND THEIR SPOUSES.

0 IN FY 1986. 79.8 MILLION
HOME-DELIVERED MEALS WERE

PROVIDED TO APPROXIMATELY
671.000 HOMEBOUND ELDERLY.

MORE NUTRITION SERVICES
ARE BEING TARGETED TO HOME

BOUND ELDERLY EACH YEAR. MOST STATES ARE TRANSFERRING

FUNDS OUT OF THEIR ALLOTMENTS
FOR CONGREGATE MEALS AND

INTO THEIR ALLOTMENTS FOR
HOME-DELIVERED MEALS AND

SUPPORTIVE SERVICES. IN FY 1986 ALONE. $47 MILLION

WAS SHIFTED FOR THIS PURPOSE.
FOR SOME PERSONS, THE

HOME-DELIVERED MEALS PROGRAM MAY MAKE THE DIFFERENCE

IN THEIR BEING ABLE TO REMAIN IN THEIR OWN HOMES.

0 UNDER TITLE III -B OF THE OAA. THREE BROAD CATEGORIES

OF SUPPORTIVE SERVICES ARE PROVIDED: (1), ACCESS

SERVICES (E.G. TRANSPORTATION AND OUTREACH):

(2) jN-HOME SERVICES (f.G. HOUSEKEEPING.,
PERSONAL

CARE, AND VISITING): AND (3) COMISUNITY AND

NEIGHBORHOOD SERVICES (E.G., LEGAL SERVICES.

RESIDENTIAL REPAIR, AND ESCORT SERVICES). THE

SUPPORTIVE SERVICES PROGRAM IS CURRENTLY SERVING AU

ESTIMATED 8.9 MILLION OR MORE CITIZENS EACH YEAR. IN

FY 1900,, 16.3 PERCENT OF
ALL TITLE III-B PROGRAM

PARTICIPANTS WERE MINORITIES
AND 42.8 PERCENT WERE LOW

INCOME.

0 TITLE VI OF THE OAA ALSO
PROVIDES A WIDE RANGE OF

SUPPORTIVE AND NUTRITION
SERVICES TO ELDERLY MEMBERS

OF INDIAN TRIBAL ORGANIZATIONS.
OF THE ELIGIBLE

POPULATION Of ABOUT 28.500
ELDERLY. APPROXIMATELY 90

PERCENT PARTICIPATED IN
NUTRITION SERVICES (30 PERCENT

OF THESE AT HC
.

PERCENT RECEIVED ONE OR MO/
SUPPORTIVE SERVICES.

UNDER TITLE IV OF THE 0A1, AOA
HAS PROVIDED SUPPORT FOR A

DIVERSE RANGE OF RESEARCH AND
DEMONSTRATION PROJECTS AND I

TRAINING AND EDUCATION
ACTIVITI.qFOCUSED 3N SUPPORTIJE AND
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HOME CARE SERVICES. THESE INCLUDE A LARGE NUMBER 9F PROJECTS

DESIGNED TO HELP FAMILIES AND OTHER PERSONS WHO ARE FOR THE

FRAIL AND IMPAIRED ELDERLY IN THEIR HOMES AND COMMUNITIES:

0 AS PART OF AOA'S STRATEGY TO TARGET SERVICES TO THE

VULNERABLE ELCERLY, THE AGENCY HAS LAUNCHED AN

INITIATIVE TO IMPROVE (NE CAPACITY Of CAREGIVERS WHO

PROVIDE CRITICAL ASSISTANT` TO FUNCTIONALLY IMPAIRED

OLDER PERSONS. THIS ASSIgANCE IS BASED ON THE

RECOGNITION THAT GROWING NUMBERS OF VULNERAELE OLDER

PERSONS IN THIS COUNTRY ARE CARED FOR IN THEIR HOMES

BY f,MILY, FRIENDS., AND NEIGHBORS, AND ThAT THESE

CAREGIVERS OFTEN HAVE INSUFFICIENT INFORMATION,

TRAINING,, AND SUPPORT TO PERFORM THEIR ROLES IN A

FULLY EFFECTIVE MANNER. DURING FY 198G, AOA FUNDED 22

RESEARCH AND '.EMCNSTRATION PROJECTS,
REPRESENTING A

COMMITMENT OF $2.4 MILLION, TO DEVELOP MODEL STATEWIDE

AND LOCAL DISSEMINATION CAMPAIGNS TO INFORM AND

EDUCATE CAREGIVERS ABOUT THE MOST USEFUL WAYS OF

CARRYING OUT THEIR DIFFICULT TASKS. THE PROJECTS WILL

IMPLEMENT STATEWIDE AND LOCAL CAMPAIGNS USING

TELEVISION, FILM, VIDEOTAPES AND TELECOMMUNICATIONS IN

INNOVATIVE WAYS TO REACH THE BROADEST POSSIBLE

AJDIENCE.

C A PROJECT FUNDED BY AOA IN FY 1985 AND CONDUCTED Be

THE UNIVERSITY OF KANSAS ESTABLISHED A NATIONAL

NEWSLETTER FOR CAREGIVERS CALLED PARENT CARE. THE

PROJECT EXPECTS TO BEcorE SELF-SUFFICIENT DURING

Ff 1987.

0 AS PART OF THE CAREGIVER INITIATIVE AND AOA'S

LONG-TERM CARE ACTIVITIES, AOA HAS DEVELOPED A GENERIC

CAREGIVER BOOKLET DESIGNED TO PROVIDE INFORMATION TO

INFORMAL CAREGIVERS OF VULNERABLE OLDER PEOPLE

PARTICULARLY TO CARE IIVERS AND CONCERNED RELATIVES WHO

MAY LIVE IN A DIFFERENT PART OF THE COUNTRY THAN THE

OLDER PERSON. WE HAVE BEER SUCCESSFUL IN WORKING WITH

A NJM3ER OF PRIVATE SECTOR GROUPS TO HAVE THEN

REPRODUCE AND DISTRIBUTE THIS GUIDE, E.G., LEVI

STRAUSS COMPANY (KNOXVILLE, TN), BLUE CROSS/BLUE
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SHIELD (JACKSONVILLE. FL), AND UTAH LIGHT AND POWER

IN COLLABORATION WITH THE STATE AND AREA AGENCIES ON

AGING IN UTAH).

QUALITY OF SERVICES AND LEE

THE AOA IS CONCERNED THAT THE MOST FRAIL AND VULNERABLE OF THE

ELDERLY -- AND THEIR FAMILIES -- RECEIVE THOSE IN-HOME AND

OTHER SERVICES WHICH WILL EABLE THEM TO REMAIN INDEPENDENT AND

IN THEIR COMMUNITIES. WE ALSO ARE VERY MUCH COMMITTED TO THE

PROVISION OF QUALITY SERVICES TO EVERY OLDER PERSON AND HIS/HER

FAMILY.

WE DO RECOGNIZE, HOWEVER., THAT QUALITY ASUIRANCE FOR IN-HOME

AND SUPPORTIVE SERVICES INVOLVES MANY COIPLEX ISSUES.

STATES HAVE CONSIDERABLE FLEXIBILITY IN DETERMINING WHICH

SERVICES ARE TO BE MADE AVAILABLE:, HOW SERVICE DELIVERY SHOULD

BE ORGANIZED: TO WHOM SERVICES SHOULD BE PROVIDED: AND hOW

QUALITY SHOULD BE MAINTAINED. GIVEN THE WIDE RANGE OF SOCIAL

SERVICES FROM HOME-DELIVERED MEALS TO PERSONAL CARE AND

THE VARIATION AMONG STATES AND COMMUNITIES IN THE AVAILABILITY,

ORGANIZATION AND DELIVERY Of SERVICES, STATE AND LOCAL ENTITIES

ARE THE MOST APPROPRIATE LOCUS FOR SETTING STANDARDS AO

MONITORING PROVIDER PERFORMANCE,

THE TREMENDOUS GROWTH IN THE POPULATION RECEIVING FORMAL. HOME

CARE SERVICES AS WELL AS THE INCREASING AMOUNT OF FEDERAL AND

STATE TAX DOLLARS SPENT ON THESE PROGRAMS HAVE RESULTED IN

EFFORTS BY THE DEPARTMENT, MANY STATES, PROFESSIONAL

ORGANIZATIONS AND OTHERS TO REVIEW AND UPDATE INFORMATION ON

THE QUALITY OF CARE AND TO DEVELOP NEW STRATEGIES FOR ASSURING

QUALITY 1N-HOME CARE SERVICES TO VULNERABLE PERSONS.

HOWEVER, THE DEVELOPMENT OF NEW STRATEGIES SHOULD NOT BE

LIMITED TO A REVIEW AND REVISION OF FEDERAL AND STATE

STANDARDS. THERE ARE SEVERAL OTHER ELEMENTS WHICH ARE IMPORTANT

IN INFLUENCING THE QUALITY OF FORMAL HOME CARE SERVICES. THESE

INCLUDE STAFF TRAINING: SUPERVISION: INDUSTRY ACCREDITATION:

PROFESSIONAL CERTIFICATION: AND CONSUMER ADVISORY BODIES

(INCLUDING FAMILIES).
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A RECENT STUDY COMPLETED dY
THE AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION (ABA)

AND FUNDED IN PART BY AOA.
THE 'BLACK BOX' OF HOME CARE

QUALITY." OUTLINED A NUMBER OF LEGAL CONTROLS AND ECONOMIC

REALITIES WHICH TRANSCEND THE
FORMAL REGULATORY FRAMEWORK AND

INFLUENCE THE NATURE AND QUALITY OF HOME CARE IN SELECTIVE
WAYS. TWO OF THESE IMPORTANT CONTROLS

INCLUDE INDUSTRY

ACCREDITATION AND THE CERTIFICATE Of NEED MECHANISM. ALSO. THE
INSURANCE INDUSTRY IS GIVING

SERIOUS CONSIDERATION TO MORE

COMPREHENSIVE FORMS OF LONG-TERM
CARE INSURANCE., INCLUDING THE

COVERAGE OF HOME CARE.
AS A POTENTIAL PAYOR OF HOME CARE, THE

INSURANCE INDUSTRY COULD PLAY AN IMPORTANT ME IN DEFINING THE

NATURE AND QUALITY OF HOME CARE SERVICES. THE AMERICAN BAR

ASSOCIATION STUDY ALSO DEMONSTRATES
COLLABORATION UNDERWAY

KNEEN THE PUBLIC AND PRIVATE
SECTORS IN EFFORTS TO IMPROVE

THE QUALITY OF HOME CARE.

A DICCUSSION OF HOME CAR,' SERVICES
MUST ALSO RECOGNIZE THE

IMDORTANT ROLE OF THE NON-AGENCY
"INDIVIDUAL CONTRACTOR." THE

NATIONAL LONG-TERM CARE
CHANNELING DEMONSTRATION, A LANDMARK

TEN-STATE EXPERIMENT SUPPORTED BY THE DEPARTMENT -- INCLUDING
ADA -- CONFIRMED THAT HIGH QUALITY PERSONAL CARE SERVICES CAN

BE GIVEN BY PERSONS CAREFULLY
RECRUITED BY FAMILY MEMBERS

THROJGH NEdSPAPE: ADS, NEIGHBORHOOD
CONTACTS. AND FRIENDS.

THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT
REQUIRES THAT EACH STATE PLAN FOR

SERVICES AND UNDERTAKE ACTIVITIES
WHICH WILL ASSURE THAT THE

PROVISIONS OF THE OAA AND ALL
APPLICABLE STATE AND LOCAL LAWS

ARE MET. THUS. AREA AGENCIES ON AGING HAVE GENERAL OVERSIGHT

OF SERVICES THAT ARE BEING
RECEIVED BY OLDER PERSONS IN THEIR

HOMES WITH SPECIFIC, MONITORING
OF THE PERFORMANCE OF ANY

PROVIDER BEING FUNDED UNDER THE ACT.

UNDER ITS TITLE IV DISCRETIONARY
PROGRAMS, THE AOA IS HELPING

TO BUILD A KNOWLEDGE BASE
TO ASSIST STATE AND AREA AGENCIES TO

ASS'S,: THE QUALITY OF HOME CARE FOR OLDER PERSONS. RESEARCH
AND DEMONSTRATION EPFC-,IS

INCLUDE THE SUPPORT OF A PROJECT BY
THE OHIO DEPARTMENT 0:

AGING. IN CONJUNCTION WITH MIAMI

UNIVERSITY., TO DESIGN. IMPLEMENT
AND EVALUATE A MODEL QUALITY

ASSURANCE PROGRAM FOR IN-HOME
SERVICES FOR ELDERLY CARE

RECIPIENTS. THE PROJECT WILL ALSO PROVIDE TRAINING AND
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GUIDANCE ON QUALITY ASSURANCE PROGRAM STANDARDS AND PRACTICES

THROUGH A HANDBOOK AND A REGIONAL CONFERENCE IN OHIO, THIS

PROJECT IS SCHEDULED FOR COCPLETION IN LATE 1937.

A SECOND DEMONSTRATION PROJECT, FUNDEL dY AOA IN 1986 AND

TARGETED FOR COMPLETION AT TdE END Of 1981, IS BEING CARRIED

OUT BY THE CLACKAMUS COUNTY (OREGON) AREA AGENC1 ON AGING WHICH

WILL REPLICATE AND TEST A LOCAL/STATE QUALITY ASSESSMENT

PROGRAM,

THE ADMINISTRATION ON AGING WILL ASSURE WIDESPREAD

DISSEMINATION OF THE RESULTS OF THESE PROJECTS AND WILL

ENCOURAGE STATES TO ADOPT THE STANDARDS, AS APPROPRIATE.

TITLE IV EDUCATION AND TRAINING PROJECTS PROV'-E SUPPORT FOR

PREPARATION OF HEALTH AND SOCIAL SERVICE PROFESSIONALS IN

GERIATRICS AND GERONTOLOGY AS WELL AS CONTINUING EDUCATION,

TRAINING, AND STAFF DEVELOPMENT FOR PROFESSIONALS AND

P, ,APROFESSIONALS WHO WORK WITH THE ELDERLY. BY INCREASTNG THE

QUALIFICATIONS OF THESE PERSONNEL, A HIGHER DEGREE OF OUALI7

CARE FOR THE ELDERLY CAN BE PROVIDED IN WHATEVER SETTINGS .R

PERSONS ARE FOUND -- HOSPITALS, NURSING HOMES, BOARD AND L.'E

FACILITIES, AND THEIR OWN HOMES.,

AOA Al SO HAS PROVIDED SUPPORT FOR A NUMBER OF PROJECTS

SPECIFICALLY FOCUSED ON QUALITY ASSURANCE IN HOME CARE FOR THE

ELDERLY, RECENTLY COTLETED PROJECTS INCLUDE:

0 PARAPROFESSIONAL TRAINING FOR PROVIDERS OF HOME CARE

SERVICES TO RURAL, MINORITY ELDERLY BY THE SOUTHSIDE

VIRGINIA COMMUNITY COLLEGE; AND

0 A TRAINING PROGRAM FOR RURAL SERVICE PROVIDERS AND

FAMILY CAREGIVEPS OF HOINEBOU,ID ELDERLY AT ATLANTA

UNIVERSITY,

CURRENTLY FUNDFD PROJECTS INCLUDE:

0 A TRAINING PROGRAM AT THE UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND AT

BALTIMORE FOR SOCIAL WORKERS AND IN-HOME AIDES TO

FACILITATE CON. ilLATION BETWEEN PHYSICIANS AND THE

ELDERLY REGARDINu PROPER DRJG USE; AND
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0 t CONTINUING EDUCATION PROGRAM AT NEW tEXICO STATE

UNIVERSITY THAT INCREASES THE KNOWLEDGE AND SKILLS OF

HOME HEALTH AIDES AS WELL AS MANAGERS AND SUPERVISORS

OF HOME HEALTH AGENCIES.

IN ADDITION, MR. CHAIRMAN,, THE ADMINISTRATION'S BILL FOR THE

REAUTHORIZATION OF THE OAA, WHICH HAS BEEN INTRODUCED IN THE

HOUSE AS HR 208G, INCLUDES PROVISIONS THAT WE BELIEVE WILL

STRENGTHEN THE OAA IN HELPING TO ASSURE THE PROVISION OF

QUALITY CARE TO THOSE ELDERLY WITH GREATEST NEED. THESE

PROVISIONS INCLUDE:

0 LPORDINATION OF COMMUNITY-BASED SERVICES

THE BILL WOULD REQUIRE STATE AGENCIES ON AGING TO

PROVIDE ASSURANCE THAT AREA AGENCIES WILL FACILITATE

THE COORDINATION OF COMMUNITY-BASED SERVICES TO OLDER

INDIVIDUALS RESIDING AT HOME, IN HOSPITALS, OR

LONG-TERM CAPE FACILITIES,, WHO ARE AT RISK OF

INSTITUTIONALIZATION BUT WHO COULD REMAIN AT HOME IF A

FULL ARRAY OF COMMUNITY-BASED AND IN-HOME SERVICES

WERE AVAILABLE. THIS WILL REAFFIRM THE CRITICAL ROLE

OF EACH AREA AGENCY ON AGING AS A

PLANNER/COORDINATOR/CATALYST ON BEHALF OF ALL OLDER

AMERICANS,

COORDINATION OF HOME AND COMMUNITY-BASED SE VICES FOR

THE VULNERABLE ELDERLY HAS BECOME AN INCREASINGLY

IMPORTANT SERVICE PRIORITY THAT SHOULD BE A REQUIRED

ACTIVITY OF STATE AND AREA AGENCIES ON AGING. AREA

AGENCIES ARE IN A UNIQUE POSITION TO PROVIDE

LEADERSHIP IN COORDINATING THE WIDE ARRAY OF HEALTH

AND SOCIAL SERVICES NEEDED BY VULNERABLE ELDERLY

PERSONS TO REMAIN AT HOME.

0 WAIVERS FOR INNOVATIVE COMMUNITY PROGRAMMING

IE BILL WOULD AUTHORIZE THE COMISSIONER ON AGING TO

WAIVE COMPLIANCE WITH ANY REQUIREMENTS OF SPECIFIL,

SECTIONS OF THE ACT (RELATING TO STATE PROGRAM

ORGANIZATION, AREA PLANS, AND STATE PLANS) IN THE CASE

OF DEMONSTRATI^N PROJECTS THAT PROMOTE THE OBJECTIVES

OF TITLE THE OAA CURRENTLY PROVIDES STATE
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AGENCIES WITH THE AUTHORITY TO CARRY OUT DEMONSTRATION

PROJECTS OF STATEWIDE SIGNIFICANCE RELATING TO THE

INITIATION, EXPANSION, OR IMPROVEMENT OF SERVICES

ASSISTED UNDER TITLE III. u0WEVER, STATE AGENCIES ARE

HAMPERED FROM UNDERTAKING L :ECTIVE DEMONSTRATIONS OF

COMPREHENSIA AND COORDINATED SYSTEMS BECAUSE OF THE

VARIOUS REQUIREMENTS IN THE CURRENT LAW. FURTHER.

VARIOUS PROVISIONS OF THE ACT PRECLUDE STATE AGENCIES

FROM DEVELOPING VIABLE DEMONSTRATION MODELS THAT DO

NOT CONFORM TO THE PLANNING AND SERVICE AREA/AREA

AGENCY SERVICE DELIVERY MODEL CURREN1LY REQUIRED BY

THE ACT. IF THE ACT PROVIDED THE COMAISSIONER WITH

THE AUTHORITY TO WAIVE SEVERAL OF THE CURRENT

REQUIREMENTS THAT ARE ASSOCIATED WITH THE PLANNING AND

SERVICE AREA/AREA AGENCY SERVICE DELIVERY MODEL- STATE

AND AREA AGENCIES COULD BEGIN TO DEVELOP AND

DEMONSTRATE COMMUNITY SERVICE SYSTEMS TO APPROPRIATELY

SUSTAIN VULNERABLE OLDER PEOPLE IN THEIR 'OMMUNITIES

AND IN THEIR HOMES.

.0 FEES FOR SERVICES TO GENERATE NEW RESOURCES

THE BILL WOULD PERMIT STATES, AT THEIR OPTION, TO

PERMIT AREA AGENCIES TO CHARGE FEES, BASED ON ABILITY

TO PAY, FOR SUPPORTIVE SERVICES UKER PART B OF TITLE

III. THE STATE AGENCY WOULD BE REQUIRED TO ENSURE

THAT NO FEES FOR SUCH SERVICES WERE CHARGED TO LOW

INCOME INDIVIDUALS. IT WOULD BE LEFT TO STATE

DISCRETION TO DETERMINE WHICH SUPPORTIVE SERVICES

WOULD BE SUBJECT TO CHARGES. AS UNDER CURRENT LAW,

THERE WOULD BE NO AUTHORITY TO CHARGE FEES FOR

NUTRITION SERVICES UNDER PART C OF TITLE III.

THIS AMENDMENT WOULD HELP TO ENSURE THE MOST EFFECTIVE

U:F OF PROGRAM FUNDS, AS FEFS COLLECTED FROM THOSE

Al.E TO PAY WOULD ENABLE AREA AGENCIES 10 EXPAND

SERVICES AVAILABLE. AREA AGENCIES WOULD REMAIN FREE

TO SEEK ONLY VOLUNTARY CONTRIBUTIONS; HOWEVER,, T4E

PROPOSAL WOULD COMPLEMENT THAT AUTHORITY.
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0 TRANSFER OF SUPPORTIVE AND NUTRITION SERVICES FUNDS

THE BILL WOULD INCREASE THE PORTION OF ALLOTMENTS THAT

STATES MAY TRANSFER BETWEEN THE SUPPORTIVE SERVICES

AND NUTRITION SERVICES PROGRAMS FROM 30 PERCENT UNDER

CURRENT LAW TO 50 PERCENT FOR FY 1983, GO PERCENT FOR

FY 1939, AND 75 PERCENT FOR FY 1930.

DURING THE REMAINDER OF FY 1987 AND INTO THE NEXT SEVERAL

YEARS, THE ADMINISTRATION ON AGING IS EMBARKING UPON RENEWED

AND MORE AGGRESSIVE EFFORTS TO SUPPORT STATE AND AREA AGENCIES

ON AGING IN ASSISTING VULNERABLE
AND FRAIL OLDER PERSONS AND

THEIR FAMILIES TO FIND APPROPRIATE HELP TO MAINTAIN THEIR

INDEPENDENCE WITHIN THEIR OWN COMMUNITIES FOR AS LONG AS

POSSIBLE AND TO DELAY OR PREVENT UNNECESSARY

INSTITUTIONALIZATION. THIS INCLUDES NOT ONLY NUTRITION

SERVICES. BUT THE BROAD RANGE OF SUPPORTIVE SERVICES WHICH

THESE OLDER PERSONS MAY REQUIRE.

THE AOA WILL CONTINUE TO PLACE
EMPHASIS ON ACTIVITIES SUCH AS

IN-HOME SERVICES AND TO SUPPORT STATE AND AREA AGENCIES ON

AGING IN BUILDING A RESPONSIVE SYSTEM OF HOME-BASED CARE. IN

THIS REGARD. WE WILL ALSO ASSIST STATE AND AREA AGENCIES TO

BECOME MORE INVOLVED IN ASSISTING IN THE DEVELOPMENT OF QUALITY

ASSURANCE STANDARDS IN THEIR STATES. WE BELIEVE SUCH STANDARDS

ARE IMPORTANT AND NEEDED.

WHILE THE AOA BELIEVES THAT QUALIT,
ASSURANCE STANDARDS ARE

IMPORTANT AND NEEDED, WE BELIEVE., HOWEVER. THAT SUCH STANDARDS

MUST ADDRESS THE CIRCUMSTANCES
OF INDIVIDUAL STATES AND

COMUNITIES AND CAN BEST BE DETERMINED BY EACH STATE IN

ADDRESSING ITS SPECIAL NEEDS RELATED TO HOME CARE.

THIS ADMINISTRATION IS DEEPLY COMMITTED TO IMPROVING THE

DUALITY OF LIFE THROUGH QUALITY
SERVICES FOR ALL OF THIS

NATION'S OLDER CITIZENS.

I WANT TO THANK YOU, SENATOR MELCHEL,
FOR THE OPPORTUNITY TO

SHARE SOME OF THE IMPORTANT
ACCOMPLISHMENTS OF THE OLDER

AMERICANS ACT AND TO THANK YOU FOR
YOUR SUPPORT OF PROGRAMS FOR

OUR NATION'S ELDERLY CITIZENS AND THEIR FAMILIES. NOW, I WOULD

BE HAPPY TO ANSWER YOUR QUESTIONS.
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much, Mr. Wells.
But I think you have heard this morning that the quality of life

isn't very good for a lot of older Americans who are at home and
need some health care. Do you think that you would recommend a
broader, intensive use of the Older Americans Act for establishing
some sort of mechanism, some sort of guideline, some sort of assur-
ance that there is adequate home health care for older Americans?

Mr. WELLS. Well, Senator, we are already working to this end.
The CHAIRMAN. I have heard you say that. And since nothing

much has been accomplished, I am just asking you for your recom-
mendations. I don't know whether we should talk to you or talk to
HCFA or talk to Secretary Bowen or talk to President Reagan or
who we should talk to to find out what should be done. I thought I
would start with you.

Mr. WELLS. Well, Senator, the State and area agencies on aging
and the Administration on Aging-

The CHAIRMAN. Mr. 1. ells, I am going to have to interrupt here.
I really appreciate what the States do in conjunction with the
Older Americans Act. But we just don't have the time left today to
hear how you are "working with States." I just want to start some-
where. Now, you are not going to tell me that you are going to
start with 50 different States to establish who is in charge, are
you:

Mr. WELLS. Senator, we have let a grant to develop quality in-
home standards for use by State agencies on aging and area agen-
cies on aging. The standards will be complete toward the end of
this year. We intend to widely disseminate them. We are going to
work with State agencies and help them implement them, at least
in terms of Older Americans Act programs.

The CHAIRMAN. Would the standards tell us how to train people,
cr how to screen them or how to set up a system where you can
call somebody if you're not getting any results?

Mr. WELLS. Senator, I am not fully aware of all the details of the
proposal at this time. But my conversations with people who are
familiar with the project indicate that it will be a very comprehen-
sive set of standards that will go directly to the quality of the serv-
ices and the impact on individuals who are receiving those services.

Again, we feel very strongb that such standards are important,
and we are working to provide them.

The CHAIRMAN. And these standards would then lead to what?
Mr. WELLS. Well, we hope, Senator, that under the Older Ameri-

cans Act, it will certainly result in improved in-home services pro-
vided by State and area agencies, and we hope that State agencies
in their leadership role vith other State-

The CHAIRMAN. Well, they say that your agency, it would be di-
rectly responsible to make sure that the people who provide the
home health care are trained, they know what they're doing, and
they're going out there to perform a service that is the proper,
needed service.

Mr. WELLS. Senator, many of our State agencies right now have
standards that they apply to activities delivered under the Older
Americans Act. Performance-based contracting is an effort that we
devoted some money to some years ago.
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The CHAIRMAN. I think these are all terms, take "performance"for examplewhat was that?
Mr. WELLS. Performance-based contracting.
The CHAIRMAN. "Performance-based contracting."
Mr. WELLS. These are conditions that are--
The CHAIRMAN. And these are the conditions?
Mr. WELIS These are conditions that our agencies place on theproviders of services under the Older Americans Act.
The CHAIRMAN. Do yGa agree or disagree then with Ms. Lutton,who just testified, that for southwest Michigan there wasn't any-body in charge?
Mr. WELLS. Senator, I don't know about southwest Michigan.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know about Michigan?
Mr. WELLS. We have area agencies on aging currently in placerepresenting every community of the Nation. Of course, the qualityof leadership varies amongst agencies and between States in theNation. But these agencies are certainly charged with overall lead-ership on behalf of all matters as it relates to the elderly in theirarea.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you agree or disagree with Ms. Lutton, whosaid that there are no standards, that nobody is directly in charge?Mr. WELLS. There may not be any standards in that community.

We are working to fill that gap.
The CHAIRMAN. So the situation in southwest Michigan might betypical of the State of Michigan then?
Mr. WELLS. I couldn't say that, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you know of any State where it's different,any spech.c State where somebody is in charge?
Mr. WELLS. Yes, Senator. The State of Massachusetts.
The CHAIRMAN. The State of Massachusetts. Any others?Mr. WELLS. The State of Rhode Island.
The CHAIRMAN. Well, that is two on the East Coast. If weprogress from there, maybe we can get clear across the country.
Mr. WELIS. I know that the State of California sets very specificstandards for services, social services delivered under various Stateprograms.
The CHAIRMAN. Under various State programs.
Mr. WELLS. Yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. But now we're talking about Federal programs.Mr. WELLS. But again, the Older Americans Act, the program forwhich we are responsible, is a State responsibility.
The CHAIRMAN. I don't think you are going to tell me, Mr. Wells,that the Administration on Aging is in charge of administering the

Older Americans Act, unless : amended it or that you are incharge of Medicare or Medicaid, are you?
Mr. WELLS. Senator, neithe,. the Administration on Aging norState and area agencies are regulatory agencies.
The CHAIRMAN. Not regulatory.
Mr. WELLS. They are not compliance agencies. To do so would cutagainst the grain of the major leadership role and the advocacyrole that State and area agencies must play across the board.The CHAIRMAN. I understand that. So if we wait for your stand-ards, I think what we are going to find is a broader view of theproblem, not necessarily a solution to the problem. From the outset
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when I started questioning you, Mr. Wells, I didn't think the Ad-
ministration on Aging under the statute, under any practice that
you have had, has ever been the one to regulate, to force somebody
to do what they're supposed to do in order to get the job done. Isn't
that correct?

Mr. WELLS. If I understand you, Senator, you are saying that
State and area agencies are not meant to be regulatory agencies.

The CHAIRMAN. Pardon me? What did you understand me to say?
Mr. WELLS. That State and area agencies are not meant to be

regulatory agencies, compliance agencies.
The CHAIRMAN. No; I said Administration on Aging.
Mr. WELT a. We also are not a regulatory agency.
The CHAIRMAN. That's right.
Mr. WELLS. But we are undertaking very specific activities in

this area to fill an important gap that exists.
The CHAIRMAN. Shouldn't we look just a little bit to your left, to

HCFA, to give us some answers? Shouldn't we?
Mr. WELLS. Well, Senator, I can't speak for the Health Care Fi-

nancing Administration.
The CHAIRMAN. We are going to let them speak for themselves.
Mr. Hays?

STATEMENT OF LOUIS B. HAYS, ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR
FOR OPERATIONS, HEALTH CARE FINANCING ADMINISTRATION

Mr. HAYS. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I appreciate the opportuni-
ty to appear here today to speak about home health quality assur-
ance.

As our administrator, D . Roper, stated several weeks ago when
he appeared before this committee, we are committed to maintain-
ing and enhancing a high level of quality throughout the Medicare
and Medicaid programs.

Let me begin by briefly describing the Men:care and Medicaid
home health benefits. To receive Medicare home health services, a
beneficiary must be under a physician's care, have a need for
skilled care, and be homebound. When these conditions are met,
patients can receive intermittent or part-time skilled nursing and
nursing aide services. physical, speech, and occupational therapy,
services of a medical social worker, and medical supplies and equip-
ment. Medicare patients can also receive daily nursing care in
their home for up to 3 weeks. and beyond in unusual circumstances
if their physician certifies that the need for daily care will not con-
tinue indefinitely.

The home health benefit is one of the fastest-growing compo-
nents of the Medicare pi-ogram. Last year, almost 46 million home
health visits were made to about 1.5 million beneficiaries. The
number of home health agencies certified to provide care has
almost doubled since 1980 to about 6,000 today. Since 1980 Medi-
care home health spending has tripled, to over $2.5 billion in fiscal
year 1986.

The Medicaid home health benefit provides most of the same
services as Medicare. In addition, a State can opt to provide person-
al care services to recipients in their homes. Since 1981 the Medic-
aid program has also permitted States to design innovative pro-
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grams for providing home- and community-based services to target-ed groups of recipients who would otherwise be in nursing homes.In 1985, the latest year for which data are available, the Medicaid
program served over half a million recipients in their homes at acost of approximately $1.1 billion.

To qualify as a provider of care for Medicare and Medicaid pa-tients, a home health agency must meet specific requirements orconditions of participation to ensure the health and safety of indi-
viduals receiving services in their homes. The conditions cover per-sonnel and administrative requirements and requirements address-
ing the provision of specific types of care.

Let me be more specific about the personnel qualifications, whichI know are of particular concern to this committee. Professional
personnel are required to meet specific educational, licensure, andexperience standards and are required to perform specific duties.
For example, a registered nurse must be a graduate of an approvedschool of professional nursing and be licensed as a registered nurseby the State. All home health nursing care must be provided under
the supervision of a registered nurse and must be in accord with aplan of ti eatment developed for each patient and reviewed periodi-cally.

Our regulations require that home health aides be trained and
closely supervised to assure their competence in providing care.Let me note at this point that we are extremely concerned that aprovision of the Omnibus Reconciliation Act of 1980 has not been
implemented. This provision calls for home health aide services tobe provided by aides who have successfully completed a training
program approved by the Secretary of Health and Human Services.We have recently become aware of the situation and have taken
steps to publish a regulation as soon as possible.

We determine whether home health agencies meet our require-ments on the basis of surveys performed by State agencies. These
surveys include visits to patients in their homes. We are workingto focus our home health surveys more on patients and less on pa-perwork, similar to what we have done for our skilled nursing fa-cilities.

We are now developing a patient outcome- oriented survey instru-
ment which will enable us to assess even more effectively the qual-
ity of care provided in the home. We will implement an outcome-oted survey of home health agencies during fiscal year 1988.i have increased our home healt h agency budget for fiscal year1988 by 48 percent to significantly increase the frequency of sur-veys and home visits.

We also rely on other mechanisms to review care being providedby home health agencies. The medical review program assures that
payment is made only for those services that were medically neces-sary and appropriate.

Under the coverage compliance review program, fiscal interme-diaries visit all newly qualifying home health agencies and asample of patients' homes to assure that care is being provided in
accordance with Medicare program requirements. A concurrent au-thorization program which we will pilot test beginning in June will
reduce denials by paying foi bills consistent with plans of treat-

t I 3
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ment that have been previously approved by our fiscal interme-
diary.

Finally, Ivo will be working with the Pennsylvania peer review
organization to pilot test the protocol for review of the quality of
care provided in home settings that will be required for all peer
review organizations. This review will be performed in conjunction
with review of readmissions to hospitals occurring within 31 days
of discharge.

Peer review organizations will also be implementing by August a
system to review and respond to beneficiarie?' complaints about
quality.

In conclusion, Mr. Chairman, let me assure you that Dr. Roper
and the 3,800 men and women of the Health Care Financing Ad-
ministration do care. Our existing mechanisms and those under de-
velopment demonstrate that our care and concern are a reality, not
rhetoric.

Thank you very much, and I would be very pleased to answer
any questions that you might have.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Hays follows:]
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DEPARTMENTOFHEALTHR HUMAN SERVICES

Washrgion. DC 2020

STATEMENT OF

LOUIS B. HAYS

ASSOCIATE ADMINISTRATOR FOR OPERATIONS

HEALTH CARE FINANCING ADMINISTRATION

HR. CHAIRMAN AND MEMBERS OF THE COMMITTEE, I APPRECIATE THE

OPPORTUNITY TO APPEAR HERE TODAY TO SPEAR ABOUT HOME HEALTH

QUALITY ASSURANCE. AS DR. 20PER STATED SEVERAL WEEKS AGO WHEN HE

APPEARED BEFORE THIS COMMITTEE, THIS
ADMINISTRATION IS COMMITTED

TO MAINTAINING AND ENHANCING A HIGH LEVEL OF QUALITY THROUGHOUT

THF. MEDICARE AND MEDICAID PROGRAMS.
I CAN ASSURE YOU THAT OLR

COMMITMENT EXTENDS TO CARE PROVIDED IN ALL SETTINGS, INCLUDING

OLR BENEFICIARIES' HOMES.

CHANGES OVER THE PAST FEW YEARS IN HOU AND '.HERE SERI CES ARE

DELI1ERED HAVE FOCLSED ATTENTION ON CARE PROVIDED IN OLTPATIE\T

SETTINGS. BECAUSE OF THIS CHANGING EMPHASIS. WE ARE REASSESSING

EXISTING ACTIVITIES AND EXPLORING NEW POSSIBILITIES TO ASSLRE

THAT QUALIT1 OF CARE PROVIDED IN HOMES AND OTHER OUTPATIENT

SETTINGS MEETS THE HIGH STANDARDS
OUR BENEFICIARIES HAVE COME TO

EXPECT

BACNOROUND

LET ME BEGIN B1 PRIEFL1 DESCRIBING
THE MEDICARE AND MEDICAID HOME

HEALTH BE'EFITS NHICH ARE AIMED AT VER1 DIFFERENT T1PES OF

PATIENTS -- MEDICARE BEING PRIMARILY
FOR POST-ACUTE PATIENTS AND

MEDICAID GENERALLY FOR PATIENTS WITH LONGER-TERM, CHRONIC

CONDITIONS.
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YE VIEW THE MEDICARE HOME HEALTH BENEFIT AS AN ESSENTIAL

COMPONENT OF THE MEDICARE BENEFIT PACKAGE. HOME HEALTH CARE IS

OFTEN THE FINAL STAGE OF A PATIENT'S RECOVERS PROCESS FRO1 AN

ACUTE ILLNESS -- A PERIOD WHERE THE PATIENT STILL REQUIRES SOME

SKILLED CARE BUT GENERALLY HOT ON A DAILY BASIS. TO RECEIVE

MEDICARE HOME HEALTH SERVICES, A BENEFICIARY MUST BE UNDER A

PHYSICIAN'S CARE, HAVE A NEED FOR SKILLED CARE AND BE HOMEBOUND.

WHEN THESE CONDITIONS ARE MET, PATIENTS CAN RECEIVE INTERMITTENT

OR PART-TIME SKILLED NURSING AND NURSING AIDE SERVICES, PHISICAL,

SPEECH AND OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY, THE SERVICES OF A MEDICAL SOCIAL

YORKER, AND MEDICAL SUPPLIES AND EQUIPMENT. MEDICARE PATIENTS

CAN ALSO RECEIVE DAILY NURSING CARE IN THEIR HONE FOR LP TO 3

KEEKS, AND BEI= IN UNLSUAL CIRCUMSTANCES, IF THEIR PHYSICIAN

CERTIFIES THAT THE NEED FOR DAILY CARE WILL NOT CONTINUE

INDEFINITELY.

THE HOME HEALTH BENEFIT IS ONE OF THE FASTEST GROPING COMPONENTS

OF THE MEDICARE PROGRAM AND MORE MEDICARE BENEFICIARIES ARE

RECEIVING HOME CARE THAN EVER BEFORE. LAST YEAR, ALMOST 46

MILLION HOME HEALTH VISITS WERE MADE TO ABOUT 1.5 MILLION

BENEFICIARIES. THE NUMBER OF HOME HEALTH AGENCIES CERTIFIED TO

PROVIDE CARE HAS ALMOST DOUBLED SINCE 1980 TO ABOUT 6.000 TODAI.

SINCE 1980, MEDICARE HOME HEALTH SPENDING HAS TRIPLED TO OsER

82.5 BILLION IN F1 1986.

THE MEDICAID HOME HEALTH BENEFIT PROSIDES MOST OF THE SAME

SERVICES AS MEDICARE. IN ADDIS ION, A STATE CAN OPT TO PROsIDE

PERSONAL CARE SERVICES TO RECIPIENTS I'. THEIR HOMES, A BENEFIT

GEARED TO INDISIDuALS WITH FEWER MEDICAL NEEDS THAN HOME HEALTH

PATIENTS BUT WHO NEED SOME ASSISTANCE TO REMAIN IN THE HOME.

BECAUSE OF THIS FEATURE, THE MEDICAID HOME CARE BENEFIT IS

GENERALLY SEEN AS A LONG TERM CARE BENEFIT, AS (POSED TO THE

MEDICARE BENEFIT WHICH IS MOST FREOUENTL" USED AS A POST-ACUTE,

SHORTER-TERM BENEFIT.

MEDICAID SERVICES PROVIDED IN THE HOME HAVE MADE IMPORTANT

CONTRIBUTIONS TO OUR SENIOR CITIZENS. IN PARTICULAR. SINCE 1981

THE MEDICAID PROGRAM HAS PROVIDED STATES WITH A MECHANISM UHICH

ALLOWS THEM TO PROVIDE HOME AND COMMUNITY - BASED SERVICES TO

TARGETED GROUPS OF RECIPIENTS. STATES HALE BEE% ABLE TO DESIGN

INNO%ATIVE AND COST-EFFECTIVE WASS TO ASSIST MANI ELDERLY
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MEDICAID RECIPIENTS, WHO WOULD OTHERWISE BE IN NURSING HOMES. TO

REMAIN IN THEIR HOMES. SHE TYPES Or SERVICES PROVIDED UNDER

THESE PROGRAMS INCLUDE RESPITE CARE, THE PROVISION OF MEALS, AND

CASE MANAGEMENT SERVICES NOT OTHERWISE COVERED BI MEDICAID. IN

1985, THE LATEST YLAR FOR WHICH DATA IS AVAILABLE, THE MEDICAID

PROGRAM SERVED OVER HALF A MILLION RECIPIENTS IN THEIR HOMES AT A

COST OF APPROXIMATEL1 $1.1 BILLION'

ASSURING QUALITY

THE DRAMATIC GROWTH IN THE USE OF HOME HEALTH SERVICES REPRESENTS

A TREND THAT WILL PROBABLY CONTINUE, GIVEN
THE CURRENT EMPHASIS

ON EFFICIENT USE OF HOSPITAL RESOURCES AND THE INCREASED 1EDICAL

AND SOCIAL EMPHASIS ON THE PROVISION OF CARE IN NONINSTITLTIoNAL

SETTINGS. JUST AS WE HAVE MOVED AGGRESSIvEL1 TO ASSURE THE

QUALITY OF CARE PROVIDED TO PATIENTS IN HOSPITALS, WE ARE ALSO

STRENGTHENING AND IMPROVING OUR PROCEDURES FOR ASSURING QUALITY

CARE IN OUTPATIENT SETTINGS. INCLUDING HOME :ARE.

SURVEY AND CERTIFICATION

TO QUALIFY AS A PROVIDER OF CARE FOR MEDICARE AND MEDICAID

PATIENTS., A HOME HEALTH AGENCI MUST MEET SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS,

OR CONDITIONS OF PARTICIPATION. THESE CONDITIONS WERE DEVELOPED

IN COOPERATION WITH PROFESSIONAL ORGANIZATIONS AND PRESCRIBE

SPECIFIC REQUIREMENTS NECESSARI TO ENSURN SHE HEALTH AND SAFES'S

OF INDIVIDUALS RECEIVING SERVICES IN THEIR HOMES. THE CONDITIONS

COVER THREE BROAD AREAS: PERSONNEL REQUIREMENTS FOR THOSE OILING

CARE, ADMINISSRATIvE REQUIREMENTS FOR AN AGENCY TO EFFECTIVEL'

RENDER CARE, AND REQUIREMENTS WHICH ADDRESS THE PROVISION OF

SPECIFIC TIPES OF CARE.

LET ME BE MORE SPECIFIC ABOUT THE PERSONNEL QUALIFICATIONS, WHICH

I KNOW ARE OF PARTICULAR CONCERN TO THIS COMMITTEE. PROFESSIONAL

PERSONNEL ARE REQUIRED TO MEET SPECIFIC EDUCATIONAL. LICENELRE

AND EXPERIENCE STANDARDS AND ARE REQUIRED TO PERFORM SPECIFIC

DUTIES. FOR EXAMPLE, A REGISTERED NURSE MUST BE A GRADI ATE OF AN

APPROVED SCHOOL OF PROFESSIONAL NLRSING AND BE LICENSED AS A

REGISTERED NURSE BI THE STATE.

ALL HOME HEALTH RINSING CARE MUST BE PROvIDED UNDER THE

SUPERLISION OF A REGISTERED NURSE AND MUST BE IN ACCORD WITH A

6
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PLAN OF TREATMENT DEVELOPED FOR EACH PATIENT AND REVIEWED

PERIODICALLY. OUR REGULATIONS REQUIRE THAT HOME HEALTH AIDES BE

CLOSELY SUPERVISED TO ASSURE THEIR COMPETENCE IN PROVIDING CARE.

AIDES MUST ALSO BE CAREFULLY TRAINED IN METHODS OF ASSISTING

PATIENTS TO ACHIEVE MAXIMUM SELF-RELIANCE, IN PRINCIPLES OF

NUTRITION, IN THE AGING PROCESS AND A PROCEDURES FOR MAINTAINING

A CLEAN, HEALTHFUL AND PLEASANT ENVIRONMENT, AMONG OCHER

RESPONSIBILITIES SPECIFIED IN REGULATIONS.

LET ME NOTE, AT THIS POINT, THAT NE ARE EXTREMELY CONCERNED THAT

A PROVISION OF THE OMNIBUS RECONCILIATION ACT OF 1980 HAS NOT

BEEN IMPLEMENTED. THIS PROVISION CALLS FOR HOME HEALTH AIDE

SERI ICES TO BE PROVIDED 81 AIDES WHO HAVE 'SUCCESSFULLY COMPLETED

A TRAINING PROGRAM APPROVED BY THE SECRETARY.' WE HAVE RECENTLY

BECOME, AWARE OF THIS SITLATION AND HALE TAKEN STEPS TO PUBLISH A

PROPOSED REGULATION AS SOON AS POSSIBLE.

WE DETERMINE WHETHER HOME HEALTH AGENCIES MEET THE REOLIREMENTS

TO PROS IDE SE/MICES TO MEDICARE AND MEDICAID PATIENTS BASED ON

SURVEYS PERFORMED BY STATE AGENCIES, USUALLY STATE HEALTH

DEPARTMFNTS. kE SUPERLISE THE SURVEY PROCESS CENTRALL1 AND ISSLE

NATIONAL GUIDELINES TO ASSIST SURVE1ORS IN APPL1ING THE

CONDITIONS OF PARTICIPATION TO HOME HEALTH AGENCIES. WE ALSO

CONDUCT REGULAR TRAINING OF SLIIVE1ORS TO PROMOTE CORRECT AND

CONSISTENT SURVE1 FINDINGS.

VISITS TO PATIENTS IN THEIR HOMES IS ONE ASPECT OF OUR CURRENT

SURVEY PROCESS WHICH IS INTENDED TO IDENTIF1 QUALITY PROBLEMS

WE ARE WORKING TO FOCUS OUR HOME HEALTH SURVEYS MORE ON PATIENTS

AND LESS ON DOCUMENTATION AND PAPERWORK. WE HAVE ALREAD1

IMPLEMENTED NEW SURVEY PROCEDURES FOR NURSING HOMES THAT

EMPHASIZE DIRECT OBSERVATION OF PATIENT CARE AND WE WANT TO

EXTEND THIS TYPE OF SURVEY TO HOME HEALTH AGENCIES. TO THIS

END. WE ARE NON DEVELOPING, UNDER CONTRACT, A PATIENT OITCOME

ORIENTED SLIIVE1 INSTRUMENT WHICH KILL ENABLE US TO ASSESS MORE

EPFECTIVEL1 THE ACTUAL QUALITY OF CARE PROVIDED IN THE HOME. NE

EXPECT TO IMPLEMENT AN OUTCOME ORIENTED SURNE1 OF HOME HEALTH

AGENCIES IN F1 1988.

6 7
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WHEN STATE AGENCIES IDENTIFY DEFICIENCIES IN HOME HEALTH AGENCY

PERFORMANCE,, THEY MONITOR HOME HEALTH AGENCIES, EFFORTS TO

IMPROVE THEIR OPERATIONS. OUR EMPHASIS IS ON ADVISING HOME

HEALTH AGENCIES ABOUT NECESSARY CORRECTIONS AND GIIING THEM AN

OPPORTUNITY TO COME UP TO STANDARDS. HOwEIER, IF DEFICIENCIES

ARE NOT CORRECTED OVER TIME. STATE AGENCIES WILL RECOMMEND

TERMINATION FROM PARTICIPATING IN MLDICARE AND MEDICAID. THESE

PROCEGaES HAVE RECENTLY BEEN STRENGTHENED, PARTICULARL1 WHERE

THE HEALTH AND SAFET1 OF PATIENTS ARE SERIOUSLI THREATENED.

7HE 31,1/yEY AND CERTIFICATION PROCESS IS AN IMPORTANT CORNERSTONE

OF OCR QUALITY ASSURANCE PROGRAM AND WILL CONTINUE TO HA1E OUR

STRONG SUPPORT. AS EVIDENCE OF OUR BELIEF IN THE EFFECTIIENESS

OF THIS PROCESS, WE HAVE INCREASED
OUR HOME HEALTH AGENCY SU%VEI

BUDGET FOR Fl 1988 BY 48 PERCENT TO
SIGNIFICANTLY INCREASE TAE

FREQUENCY OF SURVEYS. OVER $3 MILLION OF ADDITIONAL FUNDS WILL

HE DESIGNATED SPECIFICALLY FOR HOME HEALTH AGENCY SURVEYS. WE

BELIEVE THIS CLEARLY DEMONSTRATES
OUR COMMITMENT TO QUALITY.

MEDICAL AND COVFRACE COM °LANCE REVIEW

NE ALSO RELY ON OTHER MECHANISMS
TO ASSURE THAT ONLY NECESSARY

CARE IS BEING PROVIDED BY HOME HEALTH AGENCIES. UNDER THE

MEDICAL REVIEW PROGRAM, A SAMPLE OF
MEDICARE CLAIMS SUBMITTED TO

INTERMEDIARIES FOR PAYMENT IS REVIEWED BY NURSES OR PHYSICIANS TO

DETERMINE IF THE SERVICES WERE MEDICALLY NECESSARY AND

APPROPRIATE. THIS PRCCEDURE HAS CENTLY BEEN FACILITATED

THROUGH THE USE OF NEW FORMS WHICH PROVIDE MORE AND BETTER

INFORMATION FOR REVIEWERS TO MANE ACCURATE DECISIONS. WE ARE

WORKING, WITH T11E INPUT OF HOME HEALTH AGENCIES AND INDUSTRY

REPRESENTATIVES, TO SIMPLIFY AND IMPROVE THESE FORMS. IN

ADDITION, CONSISTENCY OF INTERMEDIARY DECISIONS HAS BEEN GREATLY

IMPROIED THROUGH THE RECENT MOPE
FPOM 48 INTERMEDIARIES TO 10

REGIONAL INTERMEDIARIES.

UNDER THE COVEPAGE COMPLIANCE REvIEW PROGRAM, FISCAL

INTERMEDIARIES VISIT ALL NEWLY QUALIFYING HOME HEALTH AGENCIES

AND, ON A RANDOM BASIS, PATIENTS'
HOMES TO ASSURE THAT CARE IS

BEING PROVIDED IN ACCORDANCE WITH
MEDICARE PROGRAM STANDARDS AND

REQUIREMENTS.
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GONCORRENT AUTHORIZATION

IN JUNE WE WILL IMPLEMENT A PILOT PROGRAM OF CONCURRENT

AUTHORIZATION FOR HOME HEALTH SERVICES. UNDIMI THIS INITIATIVE,

HOME HEALTH AGENCIES WILL SUBMIT PATIENT PLANS OF CARE TO

INTERMEDIARIES WHICH WILL DECIDE, WITHIN 5 MORNING DAYS, WHETHER

THE PROPOSED CARE MEETS MEDICAL NECESSITY AND CO1ERAGE

REQUIREMENTS. THE INTERMEDIARY WILL THEN PA1 CLAIMS THAT ARE

COISISTENT WITH THE PLAN OF TREATMENT, THEREB1 REDUCING THE RISh

OF DENIALS. THIS PROGRAM IS EXPECTED TO PROVIDE FINANCIAL

PROTECTION TO BOTH THE HOME HEALTH PATIENT AND AGENCY PROVIDING

CARE. THE PILOT WILL BE CONDUCTED AT TWO SITES FOR A 90-DAY

PERIOD AFTER WHICH WE WILL EVALUATE THE PRCGRAM.

FPO REVIEW

FINALLY, WE %ILL SHORTLY BE MORNING WITH PEER REVIEW

ORGANIZATIONS (PROs) TO REVIEW CARE PROVIDED IN HOME SETTINGS.

THE OMNIBUS RECONCILIATION ACT OF 1986 (OBRA) REQUIRED THAT PROs

REVIEW POST-HOSPITAL CARE PROVIDED IN VARIOUS SETTINGS, INCLUDING

CARE PROVIDED BY HOME HEALTH AGENCIES. PROs WILL ALSO PE

REQUIRED TO REVIEW READMISSIONS TO HOSPITALS OCCURRING WITHIN 31

DAYS OF DISCHARGE. IN REVILwING READMISSIONS, PROs WILL LOON AT

INTERVENING CARE, INCLUDING SERVICES PROVIDED BY H041 HEALTH

AGENCIES, TO IDENTIFY, PROBLEMS WITH QUALITY.

THESE PROVISIONS BECOME EFFECTIVE FOR PRO CONTI ENTERED INTO

AFTER JAN' JIY 1, 1987. THE FIRST CONTRACT TO BI ECTE.D WILL BE

THAT OF THE PENNSYLVANIA PRO WHICH IS SCHEDULED ,.. ',ENEWAL OR

AWARD IN JULY OF THIS YEAR. SINCE THE PENNSYLVANIA PRO IS OUT-

OF-PHASE WITH OTHER PRO CONTRACTS, EARLY IMPLEMENTATION OF THE

HEW REQUIREMENT THROUGH THIS PRO WILL PROVIDE US WITH AN

EXCELLENT OPPORTUNITY TO USE PENNSYLVANIA AS A PILOT IN TESTING A

PROTOCOL FOR THIS REVIEW.

WE ARE ALSO DEVELOPING A PROTOCOL FOR PROs TO ESTABLISH SYSTEMS

TO REVIEW AND RESOND TO BENEFICIAR1 COMPLAINTS ABOUT QUALIT1, AS

REWIRED BY OBRA. PRO CONTRACTS WILL BE MODIFIED SO ThAT THE

COMPLAIN, SYSTEM WILL BE OPERATIONAL BY AUGUST.

0
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RESFARtH

) ROLLO LINE TO BRIEFLT DESCRIBE
OLR RESEARCH AND DEMONSTRATION

PROJECTS WHICH ADDRESS NOME HEALTH QUALITY. RE NOW HAVE UNDERRAT

IN WASHINGTON AND COLORADO
SMALL PILOT PROJECTS ON THE

DEVELOPMENT AND TESTING OF QUALITY
oUTCOMT MEASUREMENTS FOR HOME

HEALTH CARE 1% COLORADO, RE WILL ALSO BE COMPARING THE COST,

QLALITY AND EFFECTIVENESS OF CARE
PROVIDED BY FREESTANDING AND

HOSPITAL-BASED HOME HEALTH AGENCIES,
AND EXAMINING THE IMPACT OF

THE HOSPITAL PROSPECTIVE PANNENT
SXSTEM ON THE Qt./ALIT', OF HOME

HEALTH SERVICES. RE ARE ALSO SUPPORTING TWO PROJECTS TO REVIEW

THE ADEQUACT AND OUTCOMES OF
POST-HOSPITAL, OR AFTERCARE.

SERVICES. ALSO, BT THE END OF THE TEAR WE EXPECT '0 WE
INITIATED A STLD1 AND DEMONSTRATION

FOCUSING ON OUTCOME- ORIENTED

QLALITY ASSESSMENT FOR HOME HEALTH SERVICES.

WE 4xpECT THESE STUDIES WILL PROVIDE
US WITH INFORMATION IN THE

FUTURE TO REFINE AND IMPROVE OUR
OUTCOME ORIENTED SURVEY PROCESS

AND TO ASSIST US IN MONITORING THE
QUALITT OF HOME HEALTH CARE.

CONCLUSION

WE BELIEVE THAT THE EXISTING
MECHANISMS WE HAVE IN PLACE AND THE

NEW MECHANISMS UNDER DEVELOPMENT LNDERLINE OUR CONTINVING

COMMIT"ENT TO QUALITY OF CARE FOR OUR BENEFICIARIES. WE KNOW

THAT IMPROVEMENTS CAN ALWAYS BE MADE, AND WE BELIEVE 01R

ACTIVITIES DEMONSTRATE A SINCERE INTEREST IN MOvINS FORWARD IN

OUR Q2ALITI ASSURANCE EFFORTS

1 WOO LD BE PLEASED TO ANSWER YOUR QUESTIONS
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hays, you have sort of given us the frame-
work of how you spend $3.5 billion for home health care, or per-
haps a little bit more, maybe $4 billion per year through Medicare
and Medicala. Is that correct?

Mr. HAYS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. I assume that you have heard a lot of the testi-

mony this morning, have you not?
Mr. HAYS. I have heard part of it, not all of it.
The CHAIRMAN. Not all of it. But the testimony has been of the

nature that people receiving home health careand this is a broad
variety of payments through either Medicare, insurance or States
or private funds. But the one thing that has been uniform in the
testimony we have heard, is that whoever provides these nurses or
health aides for the patients at home doesn't have any process of
screening or skills assessment. It's obvious from the testimony, that
there should be a test to see if the aides can operate medical equip-
ment or c...-en do minimal things like checking temperature.

Why don't you have in place something that would require some
sort of a framework, some test, someI hate to use the word
"guidelines" because it ought to be a lot stiffer than thatsome re-
quirements, that go beyond merely drawing up a regulation? Why
in fact don't you have a regulation drawn and in force and in effect
that would set up what type of training, what type of qualifications
these people should have before. they go out to the home?

Mr. HAYS. Mr. Chairman, our existing regulations do require
that the staff of the home health agencies be trained.

The CHAIRMAN. I beg you pardon?
Mr. HAYS. Our enndicions of participation, which the home

health agencies must meet in order to participate in Medicare and
against which we survey to make sure that those home health
agencies are in compliance do include the requirement that the
home health aide has been trained.

The CHAIRMAN. Trained for what? Now, you have used a word, a
general term. Trained for what?

Mr. HAYS. If I could finish that, Mr. Chairman. The regulation
that I mentioned which we are naw putting into place weuid go
beyond that to require that the training be in accordance with
the-

The CHAIRMAN. Now, wait a minute. Tell me what you have now.
Tell me what you have now. You used the term, I didn't. You said
the regulation required that they be trained. I am saying: trained
for what?

Mr. HAYS. I would like to ask Mr. Bob Wren, who is the director
of our office of coverage policy, and is more intimately familiar
with the existing- -

The CHAIRMAN. Oh, well, before- -
Mr. HAYS [continuing]. The existing regulations that are on the

books and that we do enforce to address that question, Mr. Chair-
man.

The CHAIRMAN. Now, before I get through with you, Mr. Hays,
let me ask you what ye- know about it, because you have had
plenty of time to know c t it. What was the bill you mentioned,
Reconciliation Act of 1980:

Mr. HAYS. Yes.
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The CHAIRMAN. Did it not require that regulations be drafted?
Mr. HAYS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. To cover specific regulations for training pro-grams?
Mr. HAYS. It said that we were to have training standards pre-scribed by the Secretary for the home health--
The CHAIRMAN. Training standards.
Mr. HAYS. The home health aide would have to have training in

accordance with standards specified by the Secretary. The statuteleft discretion to us as t..;) what those standards would be.
The CHAIRMAN. In other words, the law said, "Mr. Secretary,draw up some standards to say what these aides should be able to

do." And that was in 1980, and you don't have them now, do you,as of this moment in time?
Mr. HAYS. We were, shall we say, stunned to discover that thoseregulations had not been implemented.
The CHAIRMAN. You were stunned to discover that they hadn't

been drafted, that you didn't have them in place?
Mr. HAYS. That's correct.
The CHAIRMAN. And $4 billion, not to mention what else goesthrough, the insurance programs and private and State funds.
Mr. HAYS. Those standards would not address anything otherthan Medicare and Medicaid, Mr. Chairman, as I understar,... it.
The CHAIRMAN. That would address only the $4.5 billion%
Mr. HAYS. I can assure you, as I testified, we have a vigorous pro-gram, of which we are very proud, that reviews through our surveyand certification agencies, our fis "al intermediaries, and increasing-

ly through our peer review organizations, the quality of care pro-vided by home health agencies.
The CHAIRMAN. You review it, and you haven't drafted the regu-lations to even tell them what they're supposed to do? What do youreview?
Mr. HAYS. We review against all of the conditions of participa-tion. We look at the--
The CHAIRMAN. Well, isn't that a review to see how they fill out

the paperwork and send it in so they can collect their money?
Mr. HAYS. Certainly that is part of it.
The CHAIRMAN. That's part of it.
Mr. HAYS. But that is not what I am referring to.
The CHAIRMAN. Is that a big part of it?
Mr. HAYS. It is a big part of it. For example--
The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hays, I don't think that means much to thepatient.
Mr. HAYS. That is why we make thousands of home visits. That

is why the physician is required to sign a plan of treatment. Thatis why this is all under the supervision of a physician and thenunder the supervision of a registered nurse. This is not just a willy-nilly program in which anything can happen to people out there.We realize, as has been brought out here this morning, abuses canoccur. Fortunately, those are a small number of cases. Obviously,
ever one case of abuse is one case too many, but that is why we are
stepping up our budget for these surveys by 50 percent this year.
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The CHAIRMAN. Mr. Hays, I don't want to be unfair to you or any
one individual, but we have heard repeated testimony today that it
wasn't just one instance, that it was several instances.

One patient mentioned that over the same time frame that you
are talking about between 1980 and today, 7 years when regula-
tions were supposed to be in placewe heard one witness testify
that they had bad experiences with over a half a dozen different
people sent by one agency. Every witness has told us that this hap-
pened repeatedly over a period of years.

The witness before you people said she had been working for dif-
ferent home care agencies and it wasn't just a regrettable incident
or two, it was a continuous, ongoing experience.

We have asked everybody, "Who should be in charge?" Who
should be in charge?

Mr. HAYS. The physician who approves the plan of treatment
and the registered nurse who supervises the provision of the treat-
ment, and to the extent that Medicare is involved, the Health Care
Financing Administration through our survey and certification
agencies, through our fiscal intermediaries, and through the peer
review organizations.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I am afraid those kinds of answers, Mr.
Hays, aren't ...cceptable. Who should be in charge? Now, is the Fed-
eral Government going to be in charge? Are you going to draft a
regulation that sets qualifications for Medicare and Medicaid pay-
ments for home health care, and what they have to do to meet the
patients' needs?

Mr. HAYS. Mr. Chairman, the regulation that you are referring
to goes to one narrow part of the entire home health picture. We
have in place- -

The CHAIRMAN. It happens to be that one so called "narrow
part" that we are very interested in today We think it's a pretty
broad part that may affect as many as 5 million Americans. Now,
that is a pretty big problem.

Mr. HAYS. I don't want to intentionally give the erroneous im-
pression, though, that we do not have regulations in place govern-
ing the home health benefit, because we do, and those regulations
in turn form the whole framework for inspecting home health and
the quality of home health care tl.at is provided to our 1.5 million
Medicare beneficiaries who received home health services last year.

The CHAIRMAN. I am sure, Mr. Hays, that you want to set the
record straight here, make it less confusing and answer the ques-
tions honestly. You have already said you agree the 1980 Reconcili-
ation Act required that regulations be drafted to set the standards
for home health care for pat.Lnts. We are in synchronization that
far.

Mr. HAYS. The home health aide training, Mr. Chairman.
The CHAIRMAN. Pardon me?
Mr. HAYS. Those regulations are directed at home health aides.
The CHAIRMAN. And nurses?
Mr. HAYS. It's my understanding that those are only with respect

to home health aides.
The CHAIRMAN. Not to nurses?
Mr. HAYS. That's correct.
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have regulations on nurses?
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Mr. HAYS. Yes, as we do for all employees of home health agen-cies who provide any sort of care to
The CHAIRMAN. Do you have regulations on nurses that say thatwhen a nurse is sent out that has nev r operated essential equip-

ment that that nurse shouldn't be sent out?
Mr. HAYS. WS my understanding that the-
The CHAIRMAN. And therefore there shouldn't be any payment?Mr. HAYS. WS my understanding that the regulations require

that the personnel be trained and are able to provide the type of
service that they in fact are providing.

The CHAIRMAN. You haven't identified what type of training that
is, though, have you, or what experience that is?

Mr. HAYS. As I recall, the regulations require that training beprovided and that it be appropriate training. The regulations do
not spell out the specific type of training that is to be provided.

The CHAIRMAN. I am sure, then, that you have read the inspector
general's report on this very topic?

Mr. HAYS. I have seen that, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. You have seen that. Do you agree with it?
Mr. HAYS. The report makes a number of observations and rec-

ommendations. As a general proposition, we certainly concur that
we need to do more with respect to home health aides and to make
sure that they are providing the right level of care, that they arenot trying to provide care that they shouldn't be providing, and
that we have appropriate training standards in place.

The CHAIRMAN. Which you do not have now.
Mr. HAYS. Not with respect to the specific requirements of the

statute that we referred to previously.
The CHAIRMAN. Would you agree with this paragraph directlj

out of the inspector general's report:
Legislative changes in section 1861(mX4) of the Social Security Act in 1981 re-quired home health aides to have successfully completed a training program ap-proved by the Secretary. HCFA drafted a regulation which established a trainingcurriculum to meet the intent of the law, and that regulation was never finalizedand no training standard was established.

Do you agree with that?
Mr. HAYS. As I testified, that is the fact, and we are putting thatregulation in place.
The CHAIRMAN. That is a very specific regulation and you aretestifying that you were shocked to learn that it hadn't been imple-mented?
Mr. HAYS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Now, do you think this is a Federal re-sponsibility and HCFA's responsibility not only to draft the regula-

tion but to carry it out and enforce it?
Mr. HAYS. Certainly.
The CHAIRMAN. When could it be done?
Mr. HAYS. We will have a proposed regulation published as soonas possible. That probably means within the next couple of months.
The CHAIRMAN. Within the couple of months, and it will start

through the Federal Register for--
Mr. HAYS. Public comment.
The CHAIRMAN. [continuing). Public comment, and so therefore it

might be in place prior to the end of the year?
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Mr. HAYS. I would certainly hope so.
The CHAIRMAN. You would hope so.
All right. Now, is there anything else you would like to tell me

about thib? Shouldn't this be a Federal responsibility. If it is a Fed-
eral responsibility will it sort of set standards for everybody else,
all of these agencies that use Medicare and Medicaid?

Mr. HAYS. Are you referring again specifically to the training
standards?

The CHAIRMAN. Yes.
Mr. HAYS. I would assume, as a practical matter, that would ulti-

mately be the result. To the extent that the home health agency
wishes to participate in Medicare and Medicaid, they would have to
follow those standards. I assume that the majority of home health
agencies want to participate in Medicare and Medicaid.

The CHAIRMAN. Isn't it true that more than 95 percent of them
participate in Medicare and Medicaid now?

Mr. HAYS. I don't know that statistic, but I wouldn't be at all sur-
prised. That sounds right.

The CHAIRMAN That statement is not an off-the-wall statement.
It is probably an vccurate statement. So therefore, your standards
that are imposed by the regulations will probably cover at least
that many agencies.

Mr. HAYS. Well, that assumes that they all can comply with that
requirement and can continue to participate in Medicare and Med-
icaid.

The CHAIRMAN. Is it your purpose that these regulations be dom-
inant, not just for the agencies? How are you going to enforce
them; by yourself or through the States?

Mr. HAYS. Yes, is the answer. We enforce them, but as is the
case with survey and certification in general, that is done primari-
ly through the State agencies that we have working for us by stat-
ute under contract. Then we do a certain number of direct Federal
surveys using Federal staff to make sure that the State agencies
are complying with our requirements.

The bottom line is, yes, we do enforce them.
The CHAIRMAN. Who is going to recommend termination of an

agency doesn't comply?
Mr. HAYS. The recommendation for termination is made by the

State survey and certification agency, and then we act on that rec-
ommendation.

The CHAIRMAN. Does it work?
Mr. HAYS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Have you terminated any?
Mr. HAYS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. How many?
Mr. HAYS. Well, last year we had 12 involuntary terminations,

which were outright Federal terminations. We had several hundred
so-called voluntary terminations.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, 12, you called them "involuntary," mean-
ing you told them they're out of business with Medicare and Medic-
aid.

Mr. HAYS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. How many were recommended?
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Mr. HAYS. I don't know the answer to that; if there is a differ-ence between the two numbersin any event, I will be happy tosupply that information for the record.
The CHAIRMAN. Does either one of your cohorts know how manywere recommended?
Mr. HAYS. No, I'm sorry, we don't know the answer to that ques-tion but I will provide that information.
[Subsequent to the hearing, the following was submitted by Mr.Hays for the hearing record:]
We do not keep data on the number of those providers, in jeopardy of termina-tion, which are working to correct deficiencies. Our first knowledge of a potentialtermination is when it is recommended by the State agency, and we concur in virtu-ally all State agency recommendations.

The CHAIRMAN. All right. But several hundred just disappearedon their own?
Mr. HAYS. Well, several hundred so-called voluntary termina-tions, which could range from anything from a corporate merger oftwo existing home health agencies to a situation where the agencydecided on its own that it couldn't meet our requirements and de-cided to get out of the program.
The CHAIRMAN. Yes. Then you would agree, I take it, Mr. Hays,that regulations setting up the standards, regulations setting upthe requirements of training, must be in place and that it isHCFA's responsibility to do so?
Mr. HAYS. It is certainly our responsibility to get the regulation

implemented that flows from that 1980 statute, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. Now, I just want to be sure now. Your interpre-tation of what the 1980 law requires is that there will be, theremust be training standards and standards qualifications?Mr. HAYS. Essentially, yes. Certainly, a training program thatmeets the requirements of the Secretary, yes.
The CHAIRMAN. That meets the requirements of the Secretary?Mr. HAYS. Yes.
The CHAIRMAN. All right. Thank you very much.
Mr. HAYS. Thank you.
The CHAIRMAN. And you, too, Mr. Wells. Thank you all.
Mr. WELts. Thank you, Senator.
The CHAIRMAN. The committee will be in recess until 2:15.
[Whereupon, at 12:45 p.m., the committee was recessed, to recon-vene at 2:15 p.m., this same day.]

AFTERNOON SESSION

The CHAIRMAN. The committee will come to order.
Our next witness will be Mr. Donald Nicholson, Assistant Inspec-tor General.
Mr. Nicholson?

STATEMENT OF DONALD NICHOLSON, ASSISTANT INSPECTOR
GENERAL, U.S. DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES

Mr. NICHOLSON. Thank you, Mr. CHAIRMAN. It is a pleasure to behere this afternoon. As you pointed out, I am Assistant Inspector
General. My specific title is Assistant Inspector General for Analy-sis and Inspections in the Department of Health and Human Serv-
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ices, and I am here today at the request of the committee to
present to the members the findings of a draft report that we re-
cently released entitled "Home Health Aide Services for Medicare
Patients." 2

The Office of the Inspector General produces many reports.
Many of these reports are investigative and audit type reports. We
also produce what we call inspection reports, which for lack of a
better word are evaluative studies. We do these studies after we do
literature search and talk to people that we consider to be profes-
sionals and experts in the field. And after having done that and
backing off and taking a look at the information that we have gar-
nered, if we feel that there is a potential for a problem, then we
will conduct an inspection. We felt that there was a potential for a
problem in the area of home health aide services, thus our reason
for us having conducted that inspection.

I am going to skip over the first couple or three pages of my writ-
ten testimony because it represents introductory remarks and dis-
cusses some of the same information that Mr. Hays has already
provided for the committee, and go immediately into the inspection
itself and why it was that we dil it and what it was that we found.

Our inspection was designed to look at the type and number of
services provided to Medicare beneficiaries by home health aides
and the training and the supervision of the aides who are required
to perform these services. Our study included onsite visits in seven
States: California, Illinois, Connecticut, New York, Pennsylvania,
Tennessee, and Texas. We went into 16 selected Medicare certified
home health care agencies. Visits were also made in 3 of those
States to 9 home health aide vendor agencies with whom 6 of the
16 home health agencies contracted for aide services. In other
words, these vendor agencies are in the business of providing home
health aide services to certified home health agencies, and we
wanted to look at that situation and exactly how it worked.

We had discussions with 194 people, responden s in these seven
States that I mentioned earlier, and in addition, five other States,
those five States being: Colorado, Iowa, Michigan, Minnesota, and
Ohio. So we had 12 States altogether involN d in the study, and ad-
ditionally we gathered some information from five additional
StatesFlorida, Iowa, Louisiana, Oregon, and Virginia.

The findings of our study raised concerns about the overall qual-
ity of care provided by home health aides. While aides perform
most of the assigned personal care servicesthat is, such things as
taking care of the hair, the teeth, bathing, homemaking services,
meal preparation, that sort of thing, they only provide half of what
we call supportive specialized services. These are services analo-
gous to the services that you have on the board up there.

Our first finding highlights the fact that Medicare patients needs
for home health aide services are in fact not being met. We re-
viewed a total of 48 patient records, and that review revealed that
where the plans of care called for these specialized services which
supported skilled nursing services or physical therapy services,
that the aides failed to document and perform half of these tasks

=Seep 81
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The nonperformance of these tasks deprives the Medicare patientof the full benefit of the home care program and could result, in
our view, in a patient not realizing full rehabilitation potpntial orin a patient's condition worsening to a point where hospitalizationmay be required.

A review of the patient records also revealed that home healthaides always delivered the personal care services, such as, as Imentioned earlier, baths, care of the mouth, skin, hair, assisting tothe bathroom, bedpans, and preparing meals. Consequently, theaide is more or less viewed as a personal caregiver, and this percep-tion contributes to the failure on the part of aides to provide these
specialized services.

Second, we found that Federal standards, in the view of many af-fected by those standards, are not as extensive or as specific asthey need to be. The Medicare condition of participation for homehealth aides lacks standards for recruitment, hiring, and training.Further, the standards for assignment of aides and supervisiondo not provide sufficiently objective criteria. As a result, State
agencies responsible for surveying the home health agencies forcompliance with the conditions of participation find the surveyprocess difficult to perform effectively.

Many States provide standafels with specific criteria for thetraining of home health aides, although these standards vary withregard to training curriculum, length, and content.
In addition, low priority is placed by States on home health sur-veys. This limits the size of the survey staff as well as the numberof surveys performed.
Finally, we noted problems with agency practices in employing

aides. Recruitment, hiring, and retention of hs.ine health aides aremajor problems for many agencies, which offer low pay and fewfringe benefits. These factors preclude retention of reliable employ-
ees, and some agencies experience a very high turnover rate. Otheragencies that provide a fair wage and good fringe benefits, howev-
er, assure effective selection and retention of aides by offeringmany incentives.

Poor supervision of aides is the main reason or a primary reasonfor the failure to provide ordered care. Substantial weaknesseswere noted in the supervising nurse's orientation of aides to theneeds of patients. These weaknesses were directly related to the ab-sence of clear and comprehensive Medicare standards for homehealth aides. Improvements in Medicare standards are needed toupgrade the quality of care provided by aides and to assure thatthe estimated $65C million that Medicare will pay for aide services
in 1987 will not be wasted.

We have made a number of recommendations that play off ofthese findings, to the Health Care Financing Administration, tohelp overcome some of the problems that we have highlighted inthe report. These recommendations are being reviewed now by theHealth Care Financing Administration and, based on the back-and-forth that we have with them, may necessarily need to be modified.A list of the recommendations as we have made them, based onour findings, is included in the draft report already submitteci tothe committee, and of course we are happy to submit a copy of thefinal report when it becomes finalized, to the committee.
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This concludes my statement, and I am available to try to
answer any questions tha'; you may have, Mr. Chairman.

[The prepared statement of Mr. Nicholson follows:]
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TESTIMONY

OF

DON NICHOLSON

ASSISTANT INSPECTOR GENERAL

OFFICE OF INSPECTOR GENERAL

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVCIES

ON

NOME HEALTH AIDE

GOOD MOANING, I AM DON NICHOLSON, ASSISTANT
INSPECTOR GENERAL

FOR ANALYSIS AND INSPECTIONS
OF THE DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND

HUMAN SERVICES.

I ARE HERE THIS HOFNING AT
THE REQUEST OF THE COMMITTEE ON

AGING TO PRESENT TO THE MEMBERS
THE FINDINGS OF OUR DRAFT

REPORT, HOME HEALTH AIDE SERVICES FOR MEDICARE PATIENTS. IP
THE COMMITTEE DESIRES, I WILL SUBMIT A COPY OF OUR FINAL
REPORT FOR THE RECORD.

THE OFFICE OF INSPECTOR
GENERAL PRODUCES MANY REPORTS DURING

THE YEAR ON THE VARIOUS PROGRAMS
OPERATED BY THE DEPARTMENT

OP HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES.
INCLUDED ARE AUDIT AND

INVESTIGATIVE REPORTS AS WELL AS
INSPECTION STUDIES DONE BY

THE OFFICE OF ANALYSIS AND INSPECTIONS. INSPECTION REPORTS
ARE EXAMINATIONS OF ISSUES OF SIGNIFICANT IMPORTANCE TO THE

SECRETARY, THE INSPECTOR GENERAL OR KEY DEPARTMENTAL

COMPONENT HEADS. WE UNDERTAKE THESE STUDIES AFTER CAREFUL

RESEARCH AND REVIEW OF THE ISSUES AND THEIR HISTORY. ONLY
WHEN TBE ISSUES INDICATE

THAT THIS IS A PROBLEM WORTHY OF
FURTHER ANALYSIS, DO WE UNDERTAKE AN INSPECTION. SUCH IS THE
CASE WITH HOME HEALTH AIDES.

INTRODUCTION

HEALTH AND PERSONAL CARE
SERVICES PROVIDED TO ELIGIBLE

PATIENTS AT HOME ARE
REIMBURSED UNDER MEDICARE. THESE

SERVICES INCLUDED SKILLED
NURSING, PHYSICAL, SPEECH AND

OCCUPATIONAL THERAPY, MEDICAL
SOCIAL SERVICES AND SERVICES

PROVIDED BY HOME HEALTH
AIDES, INCLUDING PERSONAL CARE. THEY

MUST BE ORDERED BY A PHYSICIAN AND PROVIDED
THROUGH A
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MEDICARE-CERTIPIED HOME HEALTH AGENCY. COVERAGE BY MEDICARE

IS ALSO DEPENDENT UPON A HOMEBOUND PATIENT'S NEED FOR THE

PART-TIME OR INTERMITTENT SERVICES OP NURSES AND OTHER

SKILLED PROFESSIONALS. THE COVERAGE OF HOME HEALTH AIDE

SERVICES IS CONTINGENT UPON THE NEED FOR SKILLED PROFESSIONAL

SERVICES.

IN 1985. MEDICARE REIMBURSED. AT A COST OP APPROXIMATELY $2

BILLION. NEARLY 6.000 CERTIFIED HOME HEALTH AGENCIES (MA'S)

FOR ALL SERVICES. BY 1990. WE ESTIMATE THAT AS MANY AS 2.2

MILLION PATIENTS WILL BE RECEIVING HOME HEALTH VISITS. AND AS

MANY AS 30 PERCENT OP TH')SE VISITS WILL BE MADE BY HOME

HEALTH AIDES. AIDES WILL CONTINUE TO SPEND TRIPLE THE AMOUNT

OP TIME IN A PATIENT'S HOME AS OTHER SKILLED PROFESSIONALS.

IN ORDER FOR A HOME HEALTH AGENCY TO PARTICIPATE IN THE

MEDICARE PROGRAM, IT MUST MEET CERTAIN CONDITIONS OF

PARTICIPATION STANDARDS. THESE STANDARDS. AS EMBODIED I

REGULATIONS, COVER SUCH AREAS AS ORGANIZATION, ADMINISTRATIVE

ACCOUNTABILITY, FINANCIAL PLANNING AND BUDGETING.

RECORDKEEPING. THE PROVISION OF HEALTH SERVICES AND QUALITY

ASSURANCE PROCEDURES.

THE REGULATIONS ALSO IDENTIFY TASKS WHICH HOME HEALTH AIDES

ARE TRAINED TO PERFORM AND DUTIES WHICH THEY MAY BE ASSIGNED

BY A REGISTERED NURSE. HOWEVER. TASKS AND DUTIES RELATED TO

PERSONAL CARE ARE NOT CLEARLY DEFINED, BUT MAY INCLUDE:

A. PERSONAL CARE SERVICES, SUCH AS:

0 HELPING THE PATIENT WITH BATH. CARE OF MOUTH, SKIN

AND HAIR;

0 HELPING THE PATIENT TO THE BATHROOM OR IN USING BED

PANS AND CHANGING THE PATIENT'S BED LINEN; AND

ASSISTING WITH MEAL PREPARATION AND HOUSEHOLD

SERVICES ESSENTIAL TO HEALTH CARE AT HOKE TO

MAINTAIN A CLEAN, HEALTHFUL AND PLEASANT

ENVIRONMENT.

81
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8 SELECTED SKILLED NURSING SERVICES, SUCH AS

O ASSISTANCE WITH MEDICATIONS THAT ARE ORDINARILY

SELF- ADMINISTERED;

O SIMPLE EXERCISER.

O SPECIFIC TREATMENTS:

O CLINICAL OBSERVATIONS AND NUTRITION: AND

O COMPLETING APPROPRIATE RECORDS.

C. SELECTED REHABILITATION SERVICES, SUCH AS:

O ASSISTANCE WITH AMBULATION AND EXERCISES AS AN

EXTENSION OF SKILLED THERAPY SERVICES: AND

O REPORTING CHANGES IN THE PATIENT'S CONDITION TO THE

SUPERVISING NURSE OR THERAPIST.

THE SOCIAL SECURITY ACT, SPECIFICALLY SECTION 1861(M)(4),

REQUIRES HOME HEALTH AIDE SERVICES PROVIDED TO MEDICARE

PATIENTS TO BE 'PART-TIME OR INTERMITTENT. ALSO, HOME

HEALTH AIDES ARE REQUIRED TO HAVE "SUCCESSFULLY COMPLETED A

TRAINING PROGRAM APPROVED BY THE SECRETARY.'

THE CERTIFICATION OF HHA'S IS CARRIED OUT BY THE HEALTH CARE

FINANCING ADMINISTRATION (HCFA) THROUGH THE EFFORTS OF STATE

SURVEY AGENCIES. HOME CARE AGENCIES MUST BE LICENSED IN

STATES WHICH REQUIRE SUCH LICENSURE.

OUR INSPECTION

OUR INSPECTION WAS DESIGNED TO LOOK AT THE TYPE AND NUMBER OP

SERVICES PROVIDED TO MEDICARE BENEFICIARIES BY HOME HEALTH

AIDES AND THE TRAINING AND SUPERVISION OF THE AIDES WHO ARE

REQUIRED TO PERFORM THE NECESSARY SERVICES. OUR STUDY

INCLUDED ONSITE VISITS IN SEVEN STATES (CALIFORNIA, ILLINOIS,

CONNECTICUT, NEW YORK, PENNSYLVANIA,
TENNESSEE AND TEXAS) TO
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16 SELECTED MEDICARE Cr TIFIED HOME HEALTH AGENCIES (HHA'S).

VISITS WERE ALSO MADE !H THREE OF THOSE STATES TO NINE AID

VENDOR AGENCIES WITH WHOM SIX OF THE 16 HHA's CONTRACT FOR

AIDE SERVICES. DISCUSSIONS WERE HELD WITH 194 RESPONDENTS IN

THESE STATES AND IN FIVE OTHER STATES (COLORADO, IOWA,

MICHIGAN, MINNESOTA AND OHIO). INFORMATION ON STATE

STANDARDS WAS ALSO PROVIDED BY FLORIDA, IOWA, LOUSIANA,

OREGON AND VIRGINIA.

MAJOR FINDINGS

THE FINDINGS OF OUR STUDY RAISED CONCERNS ABOUT THE OVERALL

QUALITY OIA :ARE PROVIDED BY HOME HEALTH AIDES. WHILE AIDES

PERFORM MOST OF ASSIGNED PERSONAL CARE SERVICES, THEY PERFORM

RALF nv THE SUPPORTIVE SPECIALIZED SF ICES.

OUR FIRST FIND,NG HIGHLIGHTS TH ,T MEDICARE PATIENT'S

vEEDJ FOR Kr .0ME HEALTH AIDE SERVICES ARE NOE BEING MET-

A REVIEW OF PATIENT RECORDS REVEALED THAT WHERE Tn.: PLANS OF

CARE CALLED FOR SPECIALIZED SERVICES IN SUPPORT OF THE DUTIES

OF SKILLED JURSES 0: h ;IC*L THERAPISTS, THE AIDES FAILED TO

DOCUMENT, P.:ID PERFO. , HALF OF THESE TASKS. THE NON-

PERFORMANCE OF THESE TASKS DEPRIVES THE MEDICARE PATIENT OF

THE FULL BENEFIT OF THE HOME CARE PROGRAM, AND COULD RESULT

IN A PATIENT NOT REALIZING FULL REHI alTATION POTv"-IAL, OR

IN A PATIENT'S CONDITION WORSENING TO THE POINT WHERE 4E-

HOSPITALIZATION IS REQUIRED.

THE REVIEW OF PATIENT RECORDS ALSO REVEALED THAT HOME HEALTH

AIDES ALWAYS DELIVERED PRESCRIBED PERSONAL CARE SFNVICES,

SUCH AS HELPING PATIENTS WITH BATHS, CARE OF MOUTH, SKIN AND

HAIR, ASSISTING THEM TO The BATHROOM OR IN USE OP BED PANS

AND PREPARING MEALS FOR THEM. Cow:MOMENTLY, THE AIDE IS

VIEWED As A PERSONAL CART; GIVER. THIS PERCEPTION CONTRIBUTES

TO THE FAILURE OF AIDES TO PROVIDED SPECIALIZED SERVICES.

SECONDLY. WE FOUND THAT FEDERAL STANDARDS WERE NOT BEING

PROVIDED.

THE MEDICARE CONDITION OF PARTICIPATION FOR HOME F..ALTH AIDES

LACKS STANDARDS FOR RECRUITMENT, RING AND TRAIN G.
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FURTHER, THE STANDARDS FOR ASSIGNMENT OF AIDES AND

SUPERVISION DO NOT PROVIDE SUFFICIENTLY OBJECTIVE CRITERIA.

AS A RESULT. STATE AGENCIES RESPONSIBLE FOK SURVEYING HOME

HEALTH AGENCIES FOR COMPLIANCE WITH THE CONDITIONS OF

PARTICIPATION FIND THE SURVEY PROCESS DIFFICULT TO Penr)Pm

EFFECTIVELY. MANY STATES PROVIDE STANDARDS WITH SPECII IC

CRITERIA FOR THE TRAINING OF HOME HEALTH AIDES, ALTHOUGH

THESE STANDARDS VARY WITH REGARD TO TRAINING CURRICULUM

LENGTH AND CONTENT. IN ADDITION. LOW PRIORITY IS PLACED BY

STATES ON HOME HEALTH SURVEYS. THIS LIMITS THE SIZE OF

SURVEY STAFFS AS WELL AS THE NUMBER OF SURVEYS PERFORMED.

FINALLY. WE NOTED PROBLEMS WITH AGENCY PRACTICES IN EMPLOYING

AIDES.

RECRUITHENT, HIRING AND RETENTION OF HOME HEAL.d AIDES ARE

MAJOR PROBLEMS FOR MANY AGENCIES WHICH OFFER LOW PAY AND

RELIABLE EMPLOYEES AHD EXPERIENCE A VERY HIGH TURNOVER RATE.

OTHER AGENCIES, HOWEVE.. ASSURE EFFECTIVE SELECTION AND

RETENTION OF AIDES BY OFFERING !uurs, INCENTIVES. INCLUDING

SOOD PAY, BENEFITS AND PARAPROFESSIONAL STATUS.

POOR SUPERVISION OF AIDES IS THE MAIN REASON FOR THE FAILURE

TO PROVIDE ORDERED :RE. SUBSTANTIAL WEAKNESSES WERE NOTED

IN THE SUPERVISING NURSES' ORIENTATION OF AIDES TO THE NEEDS

OF PATIENTS. THESE WEAKNESSES WERE DIRECTLY RELATED TO THE

ABSENCE OF CLEAR AND COMPREHENSIVE MEDICARE STANDARDS FOR

HOME HEALTH AIDES. IMPROVEMENTS IN MEDICARE STANDARDS ARE

NEEDED TO UPGRADE THE QUALITY OF CARE PROVIDED BY AIDES AND

TO ASSURE THAT THE ESTIMATED $650 MILLION MEDICARE WILL PAY

FOR AID SERV1 IN 1987 WILL NOT BE WASTL.7.

CONCLUSION:

WE HAVE MADE A NUMBER OF RECOMMENDATIONS TO HCFA TO HELP

OVERCOME SOME OF THE PROBLEMS HIGHLIGHTED IN OUR REPORT.

THESE RECOMMENDATIONS ARE BEING REVIEWED EY HCFA AND B"SED ON

ANY COMMENTS WE RECEIVE. MAY BE MODIFIED. A UST EF THESE

RECOMMENDATIONS ARE INCLUDED IN OUR DRAFT REPORT FOR YOUR

REVIEW.

THIS CONCLUDES MY STATEMENT. I AM AVAILABLE TO ANSWE" "NY QIFSTIO'c.

8 4
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH a HUMAN SERVICF OMK<M insoetta Gees,

waynmplon D C 20201

APR 2 0 se7

The Honorable John Neither
Chairman, Committee on Aging
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman,

This is in response to your letter of Api 1 2, 19E7
concerning an Office of Inspector Genera_ report on Home
Health Agencies (JIHAs).

Our office has recently conducted a study in order to help
the Department of Health and Human Services and other
interested parties obtain a picture of home health aide
services provided to Medicare patients. Our study findings
are based upon discussions with UHA and vendor administrative
personnel, State surveyors, physicians, nurses, Medicare
patients and others in the hone care industr of 16 selected
Medicare certified HHAs in seven States. 14,. are pleased to
share with you our draft report entitled "Home Health Aide
Services For Medicare Patients."

The findings of our study raised concern about the overall
quality of care provided by home health aides. While aides
performed most of the assigned personal care services, they
fails.: to perform supportive specialized medical services.
We believe the non-performance of these tasks deprives the
Medicare patient of the full benefit of the home care
program, and could result in a patient not realizing full
rehabilitation potential, or in a patient's condition
worsening to the point where re-hospitalization is required.
Since the Medicare program is already paying for visits of
sufficient length to accommodate more specialized services of
aides, the Medicare piogram is paying for aide services not
rendered. We are recommending that the Department ea,e
various steps to tighten the provision of hone health aide
services. This report is currently circulating within the
Department for review and comment.

The study was directed by Tom Tully our Regional Inspector
General in the Hew York Office of Analysis and inspections.
Inquiries concerning the study report and findings may be
directed to him at (212) 264-5295.

Enclosure

cerely fours,

Ric -.rd P. Kusserow
Iaspector Gene:al
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Office-orIrispector General

The mission of-the Office.of Inspector General (OIG) is to
promote the efficiency, effectiveness and integrity of programs
in the United States Department of'Health and Human Services
(HHS). It does this by developing methods to detect and prevent
fraud, waste and abuse. Created by statute in 1976, the
Inspector General keeps both the Secretary and the Congress
fully and currently informed about programs or management
problems and recommends corrective action. The OIG performs its
mission by conducting audits, investigations and inspections
with approximately 1,200 staff strategically located around the
country.

Office of Analysis and Inspections

This report is produced by the Office of Analysis and
Inspections (OAI), one of the three major offices within the
OIG. The other two are the Office of Audit and the Office of
Investigations. OAI conducts inspections which are typically
',hort-term studies designed to determine program effectiveness,
efficiency and vulnerability to fraud or ab'e.

This Report

The report is entitled, "Home Health Aide Services For Medicare
Patients.' It was prepared following a review conducted to help
the Health Care Financing Administration and other interested
parties gain a current overview of the role 'of the home health
aide in meeting Medicare patients' needs for home health care,
and the standards and process by which home health aide services
are:evaluated.

The study was prepared by the Regional Inspector General, Office
of Analysis and Inspections, Region-H.'. Participating in the
project were the'following people:

New York Region Chicago Region

Joseph J.:Corso;:Jr. (Project Leader)
idalle Cop,;,R.N.
Alifi Levind
Renee:Schlesinger, R:P;T..

:Headquarters Offic'e'

Penn: fit. Hilaire

.Margaret Shell
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HOME LZALTH AIDE SERVICES
FOR MEDICARE PATIENTS

RICHARD P. KUSSEROW APRIL 19P1
INSPECTOR GENERAL

Control f Oh1-02-86-00010

NOTICE - THIS DRAFT RESTRICTED TO OFFICIAL USE

This document is a draft report of the Office of Inspector
General and is sub3ect to revision; therefore, recipients
of this draft should not disclose its contents for purposes
other than for off,cial review and comment under an
circumstances. This draft and all copies thereof remain the
property of, and must be returned on demand to, the Office of
Inspector General.
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The findings of our study raised concerns about the overall
quality of care provided by home health aides. While aides per-
form most of assigned personal care services they perform half of
the stoportive specialized services.

MAJOR FINDINGS

I. MEDICARE PATIENTS' NEEDS FOR KEY HOME HEALTH AIDE
SERVICES ARE NOT BEING MET

A review of patient records revealed that where the plans
of care called for specialized services in support of the
duties of skilled nurses or physical therapists, the
aides failed to document, and perform, half of these
tasks. The non-performance of these tasks deprives the
Medicare patient of the full benefit of the home :are
program, and could :exult in a patient not reall,Ang
full rehabilitation potential, o. in a patient's
condition worsening to the point where re-hospitaliza-
tion is required.

Since the medicare program is already paying for visits
of suf, :ient length to accommodate more specialized ser-
vices aides, the Medicare pros im is paying for aide
servic,. not rendered.

We found that poor supervision of aides is the main
reason for the failure to provide ordered care.
Substantial weaknesses were noted in the orientation
of aides to the needs of patients by supervisory
urses and in the supervision given to the aides in the
atients' homes.

n

p

The Lay.ew cI patient records also ievea.led chat hove
health aides always delivered prescribed personal care
services, such as helping patients with baths, .:are of
mouth, skin and hair, assisting them to the bathroom or
in use of bed pans and preparing meals for them.

The al
percept
vide sp

e is viewed as a personal care giver. This
on contributes to the failure of aides to pro-
cialized services.

Serious problems were noted with agencies' use of home
health aides under contract. These Include: Medicare
patient vulnerability to substandard practices and
services which are unnecessarily time consuming,
frequent and costly.

II. STANDARDS NOT PROVIDED

The Mzdicare Condition of Participation for home
health aides lacks standards for recruitment, hiring
and training. The standards for assignment of aides
and supervision do not provide stfficiently objective
criteria. As a result, State agencies responsible for
surveying home health agencies for compliance with the
Condition of Participation find the survey process
difficult to perform effectively. Many States provide
standards with specific criteria for the training of
home health aides, although these standards vary with
regard to training c -riculum length and content.

Improvements in Med
the quality of care
the estimated 5650 mi
services :n 1987 will

icare standards arc needed to upgrade
provided by aides, and to assure thst
Ilion Medicare will p.y for aides
not be wasted.

Low priority is placed
veys. This 1.mits the
as the number of survey

89

by States on home health sur-
size of survey staffs as well

performed.
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III.
PROBLEMS NOTED WITH AGENCY

PRACTICES IN EMPLOYING AIDES

Recruitment. hiring and retention of home health

aides ere major problems
for many agencies wLich

offer low pay and limited benefits. These agencies

do not attract the most
reliable employees and

experience a very high turnover rate.

Other agencies, hodever, assure
effective selection

and retention of aides by offering many incentives,

including good pay, benefits and paraprofessional

status.

MAJOR RECOMMENDATIONS

I. The Health Care Financing
Administration (HCPA) should

direct State survey agencies,
through training programs

and written instructions, to
review selected plans of care

and the corresponding patient
medical records to assure

that all prescribed tasks are
performed and documented by

hose health aides. Training and instruction of State

surveyors is essential to assure
that the Condition of

Participation for aides is satisfied.

II. HCFA should provide State survey agencies with administra-

tive guidelines for assisting home health agencies in the

selection, training, assignment and supervision of aides.

This will prepare surveyors to help home health agencies
correct deficiencies found during the surrey process.

HCFA should encourage:

States without specific State regulations on the training

of home health aides to develop a curriculum for training

home health aides, or adopt an existing curriculum.

Completion of an established training program
should be a

prerequisite of a home health aide position.

Orosnizations such as the National Homecaring Council,

National Association For Home Care and the Joint

Commission an thu Acnreditati,' of Heep,i'als to work with

their members to -improve home health aide services

through more effective training and supervision.

IV. HCPA should revise those sections in the Health Insurance

Manual for home health agencies and fiscal intermediaries

fFI's) which deal with services provided by home health

aides. The revisions shoild distinguish between personal

care services and those services representing extensions of
skilled care, indicating that all tasks in the plans of

care are expected to be performed by aides during each

visit.

V. HCPA should revise the Home Health Agency Coverage

Compliance Re.riew instructions to Pi's. Revised instruc-

tions should expand the points to be addressed by the FI's

during onsite reviews to include comparison of aide tasks

specified in plans of care with aide tasks performed, to

assure that plans of care tasss for aides are fully imple-

mented.

VI. HCFA should review home health aide services provided

under a contract to determine whether a limitation on

such services would be appropriate, in view of the findings

that aides under contract:

did not perform the r;ority of extensions of Skilled care

tasks assigned to them;

subjected Medicare patient:: to substandard practices; and

made visits which were unnecessarily time consuming, fre-

quent and costly.

iii
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INTRODUCTION

Covered health and personal
care services proGided to eligiblepatients at home are reimbursed

under Medicare. These ser-vices include skilled
nursing, physical, speech and occupa-tional therapy, medical

social services and services providedby home health aides,
including personal care. They must heordered by a physician
and provided through a Medicare-certified home health agency. Co,erage by Medicare is alsodependent upon a homebound

patient's need for the part -tine orintermittent services of nurses and other skilled pro-fessionals. The coverage of home health aide services is con-tingent upon the need for
skilled professional services.

Medicare reimbursement to nearly 6,000 certified home healthagencies CHHA's, for all services in 1985 is estimated to beabout $2 billion.
By 1990, as many as 2.2

million patients willbe receiving home health
visits, and as many as 30 percent ofthose visits will be made by home health aides

at a cost of about$750,000,000. Aides will continue
to spend triple the amountof time in a patient's

home as skilled professionals.

In order for an BRA
to participate in the Medicare Program, itmust meet the Conditions

of Participation. These standards, setforth in 42 CPR 405.120Iff,
cover such areas as organization,administrative accoirtability,

financial planning and bidgeting,recordkeeping, the provision
of health services and qualityassurance procedures.

42 CPR 405.1227 outlines
the single Medicare Condition ofParticipation and two

standards that home care agencies a.:Stmeet concerning home health aide services. Outlined in sum-mary form below, they incl*de the folloding
requirements:

H.rino - aides are able to read, write, and carry outdirection, and are mature and capable enough to deal withsick patients.

Training - aides
are carefully trained in assistingpatients to achieve

maximum self-reliance.

Assiont..., of Duties - slues are assigned specific
dutiesby a registered

nurse.

Supervision - aides are
closely supervised by aregistered nurse or other
professional staff every twoweeks.

The regulation also
identifies tasks which home health aidesare trained to perform

and duties which they may be assignedby a registered
nurse. The regulation does not always definetasks and duties,
such as 'personal care',

but they may hegrouped into three
categories and include the folloding:

1. Personal Care Services.
Helping patient with bath, careof mouth, skin and hair. Helping patient to bathroom orin using bed pan.

Changing patient's bed line^.Assisting with meal
pieparation and household serviceressential to health care at home to ma.ntain a clean,healthful and pleasant

environment. Completingappropriate records.

2. Extension of Skilled
Nursino Services.

Assistance withmedications that are
ordinarily self-administered, simpleexercises, specific
treatments, clinical observations

andnutrition.
Reporting changes in the

patient's condition tothe supervising nurse. Completing appropriate records.
3. Extension of Rehabilitation

Services. Assistance withambulation and exercises
as an extension of skilledtherapy services.

Reporting changes in the patient's con-dition to the supervising
nurse or therapis'.

Compactingappropriate records.

Section 1861(m)(4) of
the social Security Act requ.rer homehealth aide services

provided to Medicare
patients to be'part-time or intermittent'

and also requires home healthaides to save 'successfully
completed a training programapproved by the Secretary.'

The certification of HHA's is carried out by the Health CarePinancing Administration
(HCPAI through the efforts

of State sur-vey agencies. Home care agencies
must be licensed II Stateswhich require such licensure.

91
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FINDINGS

MEDICARE PATIENTS' NEEDS FOR SOME KEY
HONE HEALTH AIDE SERVICES ARE NOT BEING MET

1 Plans of Care Not Being Followed

All 62 patient records reviewed contained plans of care
which called for aides to perform tasks representing per-
sonal care services; 85 percept of the plans also called
for aides to perform tasks which represented an extension
of nursing or rehabilitation services. Examples of the
tasks found ... glans of care in support of nursing ser-
vices included t. following: assisting with dialysis;
diabetic monitoring (urine testing); catieter care; foot
soaks; special skin care; observation and notati.oi of
changes in respiratory condition encour.ging intake of
fluids; recording intake and output of fluids; taking of
temperature, pulse and respiration wit" readings noted.
For rehabilitation, it was noted that aides were often
asked to help with exercises, transfers to and from bed
and ambulation training as taught by the physical thera-
pist, and recording progress in activities of daily
living.

A comparison of the 62 a:de plans of care with
corresponding aide activ.,:y sheets revealed that
prescribed perscaal care tasks were always documented as
having been performed. However, in 48, or 91 percent, of
the 53 cases where extensions of skilled services were
prescribed, one or more tasks were not documented by the
aides as having been performed. In half of these cases.
one or more of those tasks were never documented; In the
other half, one or mor o those tasks were only occa-
sionally documented. overall, nearly half of the
prescribed extension tasks expected to have been per-
formed during more than 1,600 aide visits were not
documented.

Res -,ses from both patients and aides support the conclu-
sion t all personal care tasks were actually performed.
Respona.s also support the conclusion that a lack of
documentation indicates that the extension tasks were not
performed by the aides.

Since the services provided by home heal.h aides as an
extension of nursing or rehab.lition services are intended
to be a continuum of skilled care, failure to provide the
services deprives the patient of the full benefit of the
home care program. A patient who has a therapy treatmert
twice a week without any aide-assisted 'practice' between
skilled visits may not achieve her/his full rehabilitation
potential as quickly. if at all. When key observations
are not made by an aide or are rot noted for the nurse,
the patient's con'..ition may worsen. and skilled treat-
ment esse-Itial tj the patient's recovery might not be
started.

Special treatl.,rts assigned tl aides, such as foot soaks
or special skin care, if not performed, could lead to
serious skin deterioration. In cases of this kind,
patients may require re-hospitalization.

To gain an insight as to why so many aide tasks were not
documented and apparently not performed. the inspection
team made follow-up contacts with sJ,srvising nurses and
administrative personnel of a %ober of BMA's which had
been previously visited. The consensus of the respon-
dents was that the primary and continuing cause of the
problem was the lack of orientation of aids by supervis-
ing nurses to patient cases and task. as well as the lack
of ongoing onsite supervision of aides by professionals.
One respondent said:

The start-up visit is essential in every single
case to introduce the aide. give the case plan
and demonstration of tasks. The supervision
every two weeks must be onsite with the aide.

Another respondent indicated that extension teaks were
not performed by aides because they are usually alone
with patients and lack confidence without the proper sup-port of skilled professionals. She said:
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The aide may be fearful of
doing a procedure ifthey are not shown it specifically.

They areaware they might hurt a patient and get into
trouble if they do it wrong ... The therapist
or nurse m.t :zeet with the aide in the homeand show them that should be done.

One respondent said that the assignment of multiple aidesto the same patient precluded
supervision. Nurses cannotorient and supervise maltiple aides effectively, norassure uniformly effective

performance of tasks. Shealso said that it was
a good practice to have aides pre-sent at patient conferences

with skilled professionals,,but that practice was
discontinued at her agency.

Other causes cited by
respondents included deficienciesin aide trainisg. 42pecially

in the area of documentingtasks performed. It was noted that since many aides lacklanguage
to articulate tasks performed, naryagencies frequently have aides

use a checklist ti. .denti-fy those tasks.

2. Majority Of Undocumented
Tasks Were Assigned To VendorAides

Medicare requires HHA's to meet all standards for hosehealth aide services,
whether or not the services arepr.videg directly or under contract. HHA's must assurethat vendors they contract

with also meet the Medicarestandar...s for aide services.

Among the 44 home health aides
providing services to the62 patients, 15 were employees of vendors contracting withsix of the 16 HHA's, and

three were under direct contractto a seventh HHA.
Over one-half of the aides wereemployees of 12 HHA's

(three also contracted for some aideservices and fall into both groups). The chart below sum-marizes the documentation of
extension tasks by bothgroups of aides for the 48

patients visited.

Assignt2 UndocumentedAides Patients Visits Tasks Tasks
18 1B 939 2.022 1,070Contract

(tasks per
patient X
visits)

26 30 663 1,760 771Staff

44 4B 1,602 3,782
1.841 (491)

3. Vendor Aide tasits Tend Co Be Laa,, requent And C',stly

The average length of visit
for the first group of 18aides was 2.6 hours, while

the second group 26 aidesspent an average of 1.8 hours on each visit. Three HHA'sin one Eastern State, where
contracting for aide servicesis prevalent, allow vendor aides to spend as much as fouhours on each home visit.

Staff aides of the other HHAspend wader two hours per visit. Vendor aides alsoaverage more visits per week than staff aides. Because ofhigh turnover among aide
staff, vendors try to place aideson cases for longer periods

of time with minimalIn addition, labor union
agreements affecting many vendoraides make it costlier

per lour to place those aides in apatient's hose for less than three hours. For example,one union agreement with a vendor stipulates
aideswill be paid 51 more per hour on visits o. un. threehours.

4. Lack Of Control Over
Vendor Aides makes HHA PatientsVulnerable To Substandard

Practices

In 1985, six of the 16
sample USA's in three Eastern Statescontracted with 18 vendors

for all or part of the nearly150,000 hose health aide
visits provided to Medicarepatients. Of those total visits,

72 percent were made byvendor aides the six hHA's did not recruit,
hilt:, train orassign to patient cases. These H4A's assure' vendor aidescomplied with standards

in various and often effective
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ways. in addition, it was found that vendors' deficiencies
discovered by some NHA's were not reported to Medicare
authorities and were not always corrected. One HHA con-
ducted 1984 and 1985 annual audits of one of ttr vendors.
Out of 165 aide personnel files audited, 211 deficiencies
were found. Areas of deficiency Included physical exams,
health tests and immunizations, references, and in-
service training.

Out of a small sample of 15 medicare patients and vendor
aides visited by the inspection tear in three Eastern Sta-
tes, there was one case where ",,e aide did not arrive at
the patient's home when expected, the patient was a
wheelchair-bound amputee on dialysis who lived alone.
Another problem case involved a vendor aide who did not
show up at the patient's home as scheduled for four days.
Neither the vendor nor the HHA was aware of it, until the
patient complained. Some State surveyors and supervisory
nurses aid this occurs freguettly.

S. Supervision of Home Health Aides Is round to be
Inconsistent And Ineffet-rve, Especially When Multiple
Aides Visit The Same patient

The previously noted comeents on poor supervision were
supported by the inspection team's observations during the
study. Weaknesses were noted in the areas of aide orien-
tation and on-the-job training for individual patients by
supervisory nurses. How supervision is to be carried out
is not specified bi medicare regulations, although
registered nurses -4st make supervisory visits every two
weeks, with or wit. tut the aide's presence. many super-
vising nurse and agency respondents believe that aide
orientation and orthe-job training for specific patients,
when conducted by supervising nurses, is the only effec-
tive way to assure that all prescribed tasks are properly
performed.

There was evicence that aides were n an orientation by
the supervisir nurse on the first aide visit in only 22
percent of cases reviewed. This orientation introduces
the rode to the patient and family, and allows for
discussing tne home environment and reviewing the plan ofcare. Demonstrations of tasks are given by the nurse
followed by retire demonstrations by the aid,.
Orientation is consid,.ed more important when prescribed
aide tasks include extensions of skilled services.

When HHA's and vendors substitute aides on patient cases,
the supervising nurso visits do not effectively serve the
purpose intended. Or,,ntation to the patient and on-the-job
training should be repeated for eacn aide, but often are not
One .,urse supervising veudor aides said

Ideally we will be there at the aides' first
visit to orient her tc the tasks. If not
possible, I could make a telcphone call.

I

always make an effort to be ons:te the first
time to teach the aide, but the aide chances
and I can't always go it, every time. It is a
frustrotiont

A senior agency official of one of the HHA's advised that
'rotation of aides' was based on assigning the more ex-
perienced aides to new problem cases. movever, a vendor
official with more direct involvement in assignment of
aide staff to the HHA's patients advised that part-time
vendor aides paid an hourly rat, are usually taken off
cases to give eock to vendor fill -tine aides who a.-salaried. A ccmon complaint from ex-patient: of this
agency is 'too many different aides.'

Docvmentation in two-thirds of the patient cases indicates
svervising nurse visits *ere not made when the aide wasresent. medicare regu/ ions do not specify that the
aide must be present. Ob_ nurse emphasized the importance
of coordinating supervisory visits with aide. when she
said;

At least once a month there should be onsite
supervision while the aide is in the home.
Personally, I wouldn't want to be responsible
for ar aide I didn't see he: performance.
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Although sore nurses expressed difficulty coordinating
their visits with the aide in the home, many felt it was
essential to good care.

6. Aides Art Perceived As Primarily Personal Care Wwrkers

We learned from our discussions with patients, aides and
supervising nurses, that home health aides are generally
perceived as 'caring companions" whose most important
functions are to keep patients clean, lend emotional sup-
port to patients and family and provide some housekeeping
services. Expectations for aides seldom encompass duties
to assist patients in achieving maximum self-reliance.

Eighty percent of all patient, aide and nurse respondents
identified personal care, especially bathing, as the most
important service aides provide. Emotional support of
patients and families ranked as the second most important
service provided by aides. Where family i..mbers lived

with patients, aide visits were seen as providing a needed
respite from looking after the patient. while the third-
ranking service according to patients and aides was house-
keeping, the third-ranking service in the view of nurses
was the extension of either nursing or rehabilitation ser-
vices.

One agency utilized aides primarily for providing
limited personal care services, regardless of the need of
its patienta for other services aides are normally
expected to provide. All four patients from this agency
had plans of care calling for "personal care and bath'
only; two of the four patients had received physical
therapy, but the aides' plans of care in those cases did
not call for any tasks in support of the rehabilitation
services. The R.P.T member of the inspection team felt
that an extension of rehabilitation services by the aides
in these cases was appropriate and would have been benefi-
cial to the patients. Aides indicated that this agency
also does not allow them to do housekeeping, meal prepara-
tion or shopping. Such services may be covered by
Medicare and appropriate for specific patients.

Where aides did not carry out the tasks considered exten-
sions of skillee services, the length of visits did not
appear to be a major factor. In those cases, aide visits
were as brief as 45 minutes and as long as four hours,
averaging about two hours per visit, usually a 'efficient
tine to complete assigned tacks. Medicare fiscal inter-
mediaries routinely reimburse agencies for aide visits
assuming all tasks were performed as prescribed in plans
of care.

STANDARDS NOT PROVIDED

1. Medicare Regulations For Hc4e Health Aides An.. Not
Adequate

Surveyors in 11 of the 12 States contacted view Medicare
regulations as barely adequate, or even inadequate, in
helping them do their job. A typical complaint was that
Medicare regulations 'have too many gaps and are open to
too much interpretation." Others cited the lack of
training standards as a major weakness. 'The.-'s a real
void in the Medicare regulations there!' said a surveyor
in a Western State. Another deficiency noted was the lacK
of a standard for the selection of aides.

A review of the Medicare Condition of Participation for
hcme health aides and its two specific standards indicates
very few criteria. There are no specific standards for the
selection and training of home health aides. For example,
the Condition states that aides should be 'carefully
trained, but it does not specify curriculum content or
length, or required classroom and ciinical hours, or the need
for continuing 1.n-service) education or on-the-job training.

In one of the two areas where the Condition does es",t),sh
a standard, which requires assignment of aides to cases to
be made only by a registered nurse, there are no criteria
which provide a basis for the assignment such as patient
needs and the abilities of specific aides. The other



Medicare standard deals with aide supervision. While it
requires that a registered nurse or other appropriate pro-
fessional supervise the aide, it does not specify that the
aide must be present during supervision.

2. Application Of Medicare regulations Is subjective;
Guidelines Offer Limited Help

The decision by State surveyors as to whether agencies
meet the overall Condition of Participation is largely
left to the surveyor's subjective judgment. Consequently,,
while elements of the Condition (select:on or training of
aides) or standards (assignment of duties and supervision
of aides) may be out of compliance, surveyors may still
determine that the Condition is tact. The only enforcement
power to assure correction of specific deficiencies by
non-compliant agencies is en involved decertification
process which is rarely used.

Several surveyors indicated that NCFA's interpretive
guidelines for survey agencies offered them little help in
applying Medicare regulations during the survey process.
Some criteria are provided for the assignment of aides
to patients and there is a reference to 'continuing staff
education' being provided to aides. But HCFA guidelines
say nothing about how many failures to comply with ele-
ments or standards ire permitted before the Condition of
Participation is judged 'Not met.' One surveyor indicated
that failure to meet either or both stanoards would always
be cited as deficiencies but would rarely be enough to
find the Condition not met.

3. Most States Contacted Have Their Own Regulations; They
Contain More Specific Criteria For Training Aides Than
Medicare Regulations

Of the 16 States queried, 11 said they had th "ir own regu-
lations. Most said that their regulations give surveyors
some specific and objective criteria, primarily in the
area of training, to determine an agency's compliance with
Medicare regulations. (See Appendix II for listing).
The following elements are significant:

Course Curricula

Training course length is specified in nearly all the
States which have their own regulations, with the length
ranging from 42 to 230 total hours. Five of the States
with regulations require supervised clinical training of
from 15 to 33 hours as a prerequisite to successful comple-tion. Prior approval of home health aide training curri-
cula is required by seven States. One State requires
training through a uniform curriculum offered statewide by
vocational-technical schools and regional community
colleges. Another State requires training programs to be
equivalent in content and depth to the National Homecaring
Council's 'Model Curriculum.'

Continuing Education

Of the 11 States wilt, their own regulations, the general
need for continuing education is cited tn five States
while three other States specify that aides receive at
least 12 hours of in-service training a year.

Certification Of Successful Completion

A certificate attesting to successful completion of aide
training is r?quired in six Of the 11 States with regula-
tions, with three States' ccetificates reflecting State
seals and approval of the training. In one State, cer-
tificates are issued by the licensing agency directly to
the aid. with a certificate number 1,21at on permanent
regiSt... The application for the certificate must come
from the trainor and attest to the aide's successful
completion of a course approved by the State.

Supervision

With regard to supervision, most of the State regulations
are the same as Medicare's. Only one State requires that
a registered nurse provide direct supervision, i.e., while
the aide is oresent, to the home health aide in the
patient's home ..t least every two weeks.
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Since Federal regulations offer few specific criteria,
surveyors in the five States which do not have any State
regulations experience difficult} when agencies contest
findings of non-compliance. These States have developed
internal procedures to compensate, e.g., recommending a
particular training curriculum as one which meets the
Medicare regulations. However, such recommendations do
not carry the force of regulations and agencies are not
compelled to comply with them. These surveyors indicated
they mils. also spend more time and resources to assure
compliare withrt the benefit of objective criteria. It
is much harder Co assure that an aide is "carefully
trained" where States have no specific criteria mandating
a curriculum, or where State regulations do not require
prior approval of curricula. One surveyor in the East
stated It would make our job easier if we could simply
verify that an agency uses aides that have been
certified as passing a training program that is
approved."

4. Respondents Want 'sore Specific Medicare Standards

Virtually all tte respondents queried, including all sur-
veyors, agreed that having a nationally mandated training
standard for home health aides would be useful. Several
recommended wider use of the National Homecaring Council's
"Model Curriculum" developed in 1978 and used extensively
around the country as the basis for many home health aide
training programs. One survey nursing consultant said 'It
would make my job easier. It would impro e the quality
of work prcduced, and assure more uniform practices fr=
state to state.

The Chi of of another State's Home Health Survey Section
reconcerded 'Revisions to include specific criteria for
training, i.e., number of hours, curriculum content, com-
position of faculty and credential requirements.'

She also suggested modifying the current Medicare stan-
dards for assignment and supervision of aides by the:

... addition of the requirement for orientation
of all Home Health Aides to the patient, family

and the written instructions of duties. Verifi-
cation of Home Health Aides' competency to carry
out instructions should be clearly documented in
the patient's clinical record ...

This individual further recommended that "... orientation
be added to the responsibilities of the registered nurse
(RN) in the Conditions of Participation."

A State surveyor from a State without regulations indi-
cated that former Medicare regulations are still used in
that State as a guideline for compliance. These former
regulations established four Conditions of Participation,
including one each for home health aide services, selec-
tion of home health aides, assignment of duties and super-
vision. All the Condit.ons contained some specific
criteria to be met for compliance.

5. Effective Application Of Medicare And State Regulations Are
Limited By Other Problems,

A. Low priority for ,'Om, health surveys limits survey staff
and number of surveys performed.

We found that certified home health agencies are not usually
resurveyed annually. F-Ning the 16 hone health agencies
visited by the inspection team in 1986, one qas last resur-
veyed in early 1986, five in 1985, seven in 1984, one in
1983 and two in 1981. In fact, in most sample States,
resurveyS ire backlogged one to four years. the reasons for
the lack of resurveys are:

Federal/State budget restrictions limit survey resources
allocated for home health agencies. Most agencies are
surveyed by one or two registered nurses, without other
disciplines represented. One State survey agency had
only three nurses available in 1985 to cover a growing
number of certified agencies, now nearly 300. One State
agency official indicated:
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The principal problem is adaptation of the
Federal budgetary process to State Agency
practices. In recent years, budget cuts
and time lag in approval of Federal funding
for the program has all but eliminated any
national planning for maintaining necessary
staff and resources to carry out certification
activities.

Home health agency recertifications are given the lowest
survey priority by State agencies. The survey staff
does give priority to agencies seeking Medicare cer-
tification since they get no Medicare reimbursement
prior to certification. The dramatic increase in agen-
cies seeking certification over the last five years has
heavily taxed State survey resources.

B. Surveys performed are limited by logistical factors.

Certified agencies' branch offices are not usually visited
on resurveys, although a sample of some branch office
patients may be reviewed as ptt of a survey. This
circumstance is due primarily to two factors:

The large size of some agencies. Some have as many as
20 branch offices. These branch offices sometimes fall
within the survey jurisdiction of more than one of the
State's regional survey offices.

Branch offices are sometimes located hundreds of miles
from the parent office, making it impractical and
costly for a surveyor to visit them. These branch
offices might be sub-anits and, as such, subject to
independent certification, if criteria for designating
an office as a sub-unit were stringently applied.

C. Training for State surveyors has not emphasized homehealth care.

HCFA training for new and experienced State surveyors has
traditionally been built around institutional activity, i.e.,
hospitals, skilled nursing facilities. Since the fall r.
1985, HCFA training has been geared more specifically to nomehealth care. Several survey agencies complained about
training and suggested remedial action. One survey agency
representative said:

Basic Training sessions for surveyors do not
address the Homi Health agency surey process.
Traini(4 sessions for newly hired surveyors,
to accommodate changes in State Agency person-
nel, are not readily available. Advanced
training for Home Health agency surveyors is
limited or non-existent.

Another surveyor said:

I recommend specific training in home health by
HCPA centrally and through regional offices.
There has not been enough emphasis on home care
in past training. There are currently 200
certif:ed home health agencies in this state andthe number is growing. We need more staff and
training.

D. Mandated home visits during surveys are not being made.

Home visits during State surveys, required by a recent
HCFA directive (November 1985), are not routinely made to
Medicare patients in 11 of the 12 States contacted. Some
limited experimentation has been tried in several States,
but generally implementation is lagging because:

HCPA has not provided any additional funding for this
activity.

NC" -riteria for implementation are extensive and
s( ling visits could add more than a day to the sur-
ve process. For example, patient consent for the
visit is required, and surveyor sample patients served
by branch offices may be located far from the parent
office of the agent,.

Mari States are skeptical about the efficacy of home
v.sits.
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PROBLEMS AND BEST PRACTICFS IN PROVIDING
HOME HEALTH AIDE SERVICES

1. Recruitment of Aides rs Costly To Many Agencies;
Competition for Desirable Workers Is Keen And Employee
Turnover Is_Hieh

Forty percent of the home health agencies and aide vendor
agencies contacted during the inspection have had major
problems recruiting, hiring and retaining aides. The 10
agencies serve primarily urban and suburban areas in three
Eastern States and one Southern State. Six of the 10
agencies train the aides they recruit and hire, while four
agencies recruit aides already trained or utilize aides
provided by vendors under contract.

All 10 agencies recruit aides through the use of dail
and/or weekly newspaper advertising, flyers distributed in
local communities, church and merchant bulletin boards and
word-of-mouth. Several agencies offer cash bonuses to
aide staff for referring candidates. The cost of adver-
tising is high and the number of respondents screened is
much higher than those actually interviewed, trained or
hired. One agency administrator's statement is typical:
'We have suspended recruiting because it was too expen-
sive. Too many people didn't show up for employment
interviews. One in twenty came. It was too costly to do

screening.' Nonetheless, this agency has since returned to
recruiting aides for its staff because of great dissatis-
faction with the performance of the aides provided by ven-
dors.

One vendor, which recruits and trains aides in a suburban
area, screened nearly 1,000 applicants over the last three
years. After an extensive and costly interviewing pro-
cess, only 411 people were selected for training: of that
number, )24 aides were graduated and hired. The major
concern expressed by respondents about aides trainee under
these circumstances was the pressure agencies are often
under to assign aides to patients when the aide's ability
and reliability are questionable.

An agency administrator summarized the preAominant view of
respondents about the hiring and training of aides: If

the future will continue to see paraprofessionals doing
more and more for patients, there must be higher standards
for training and pay.'

One phenomenon affecting many of the agencies is the move-
ment of a segment of the workf .ce, made up of mature
women, to local employers such as fast food chains. Many
of these women are filling jobs previously held by teen-
agers. 4any of the people responding to agency recruitment
efforts tend to be looking fnr transient employment. One
vendor indicated that half the aides they train and hire
are single parents, scAe on public assistance, whose
reliability is affected by day care and school schedules.
Aide turnover rates of from 20 percent to 50 percent
annually have perpetuated the recruitment problems of the
10 agencies, making recruitment a constant and costly pro-
cess.

2. Agencies With Staffing Problems Offer Few Incentives to
Assure Effective Selection And Retention Of Aides

Eleven agencies reported problems retaining aides,
including the 10 agencies with recruiting problems. One
major characteristic of these agencies is that they offer
prospective aides the lowest wages and benefits among all
the 25 agencies contacted. Agency administrators agreed
this .,as she major reason for hiring and turnover
problem- A typical response was Its hard to keep good
aides because of ',nor pay and lack of benefits.' In

suburban and rural areas, the aides must provide their own
transportation, usually a car, because public transpor-
tation is poor or nonexistent. In these cases, a valid
license and fully-insured car is also required. One
vendor does not reimburse its aides for transportation
costs, while others provide reimbursement for mileage
between patients' homes only.

Other disincentives, include.
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generally no pay during classroom training which may
last up to four weeks.

up to six months work for the agency or vendor before a
certificate attesting to the aide's successful comple-
tion of the requred training is awarded.

no upward mobility opportunities and extremely limited
hourly wage increases.

work assignments in some urban areas which a:e con-
sidered dangerous with no additional compensation made
for tiese assignments.

1:Ptle or no allowance for uniforma.

agency treatment of aides as second-class. employees
rather than paraprofessional members of a home care
team.

3. Other Agencies Assure Effective Selection And Retention Or
Aides Through Best Practices

The practices of most of the remaining 14 agencies in the
sample group have resulted in effective hiring and Men-
tion of aides. Incentives offered to prospective
employees have assured stable individuals and low or no
turnover. Consequently, recruitment has rarely been a
problem. Several agencies have waiting lists of prospec-
tive employees. Most of the agencies can afford to be
selective in filling occasional vacancies.

The practices of these agencies include:

hiring aides, already trained, who have up to two years
of patient care experience.

offering wages or salaries which provide annual earn-
ings of from $12,000 to $18,000.

providing extensive health insurance and sick and vaca-
tion leave benefits.

reimbursing travel expenses at rates of $0.18 to $0.28
per mile, or the fill cost of public transportation
used.

providing advancement opportunity through significant
increLental wage increases for both length of service
and effective performance.

providing opportunities for positions of greater
responsibility within the agency, and offering other
incentives, such as tuition assistance programs to
encourage continuing education in related health
careers.

acknowledging aides as important members of the inter-
disciplinary home health care team.

4. Agency Practices Limit Efficient Use Of Aide Staff

Agency and vendor administrators agreed that many factors
influence the assignment of aides to patients. Although
a patient's condition was frequently cited as a main con-
sideration, in practice most assignments appear to have
been made based on the availability of the aide, the
patient's location and the aide's access to transpor-
tation. This was particularly true where vendors pro-
vided aides under contract.

5.

Most of the 25 encies and vendors indicate they try to
assign the same 3e to a patient for the duration of the
plan of ca:e. However, a review of medical records showed
42 percent of the patients had three or more aides assigned
to them over a period from one to six months. Vendors
frequently substitute aides on cases because of turnover and
unreliability of their aide staff.

A enc
Visits

Policies and Practices Influence Len.th of Aide
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Aides in six agencies indicated that the amount of time
spent with each patient was influenced by the agencies'
policies. A proprietary agency in one Western State
requires all home health aide visits to Medicare patients
to be two hours, regardless of whether the needs of indi-
vidual patients require more or less time. One aide from
this agency said 'Two hours as not enough for certain
patients '

A proprietary agency in another Western State contracts
directly with individual aides and pays them on a per-
visit basis. The aides Stated that they spend about 30 to
45 minutes with each patient and see six to eight patients
per day. Although they provided personal care services to
their patients, including bathing, the taking of tem-
peratur., pulse and respiration readings and transferring
the patient from bed, one aide said that an hour was
needed just to properly bathe patients.

6. Medicare Fiscal Intermediary Po.icies Affect Agency

Practices.

Although HCFA policy directives are used by all fiscal

intermediaries (PI), respondents in seven States indicated

that PI application of policies varied both within States

and from State to State. These policies, which have
become more restrictive in recent years, have influenced

the length and frequency of aide visits provided by most

of the 16 agencies. Respondents indicated that services which

will be reimbursed will always be provided. Aide services

that are frequently denied, based on experience with PI

decisions, will be limited or not provided at all.

RECOMMENDATIONS

I. The Health Care financing Administration (HCFA) should

direct State survey agencies, through training programs

and written instructions, to review selected plans of care

and correspond_ng patient medical records to assure that

all prescribed tasks are performed and documented by home

health aides. Training and instruction of State surveyors
is essential to assure that the Condition of Participation

for aides is satisfied.

II. HCFA should provide State survey agencies with administra-

tive gsidel'nes for assisting home health agencies in the

selection, training, assignment and supervision of aides.

This will prepare surveyors to help home health agnncies

correct deficiencies found during the survey process.

HCFA should assure that required home visits are made by

State surveyors. The criteria for conducting the home
visit program should be reevaluated to assure that the

program can be effectively carried out within existing

budget limitations.

IV. HCFA should encourage:

States without specific State regulations on the training

of home health aides to develop a curriculum for training

home health aides, or adopt an existing curriculum.

Completion of an established training program should be a

prerequisite for a home health aide position.

' Organizations such as the National Homecaring Council,,

National Association Por Home Care and the Joint

Commission on the Accreditation of Hospitals to work with

their members to improve home health aide services
through more effective training and supervision.

V. HCPA should revise those sections in the Health Insurance
Manual for home health agencies and fiscal intermediaries
(?I's) which deal with serv.ces provided by home health
aides. The revisions should distinguish between personal
care services and those services representing extensions of
skilled care, indicating that all tasks in the plans of
care are expected to be performed by aides during each
visit.

VI. ((CPA should revise the Home :alth Agency Coverage
Compliance Review instructions to Pt's. Revised instruc-
tions should expand the points to be addressed by Fi's

1
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during onsite reviews to include comparison of aide tasks
specified in plans of care with aide tasks performed, to
assure that plans of care tasks for aides are fully imple-
mented.

VII. HCFA should review home health aide services provided
under a contract to determine whether a limitation on
such services would be appropriate, in view of the findings
that aides under contract:

did not perform the maj,rity of extensions of skilled cart.
tasks assigned to them;

subjected Medicare patients to substandard practices;

made visits which were unnecessarily time consuming, fre-
quent and costly.

APFENI,IX I

HIGH TGHTED HISTORY OF EARLIER INTEREST IN HOME HEALTH ISSUE..

In 1981, studies of home health services under Medicare by GAO
and HCFA included findings and recommendations related .o home
health aide services. GAO found that the use of aide services
to assist beneficiaries with personal care could be reduced
because either the beneficiary or family and friends often
could and would have provided the care required. HCFA iden-
tified overutilization of home health aide services resulting
from Medicare fiscal intermediary misinterpretation of utili-
zation policy.

Le,:slative changes in Section 186100(41 of the Social
Security Act in 1981 required home health aides to have
'successful,' completed a training program approved by the
Secretary.' HCPA drafted a regulation which established a
training curriculum to meet the intent of law. That regula-
tion was never finalized and no training standard was
established.

On October 19, 1981, thl Senate permanent Subcommittee of
Investigations, chaired by Senator William Roth, followed an
investigation into home health services with a report.
Responding to concerns about home health agencies' practices
in providing many services under contractual arrangements the
Subcommittee recommended that nursing services and one other
service be provided only by employees of the agencies. This
tezommendation was made to alleviate questionable circumstan-
ces under which many agencies, characterized is 'brokerage
houses' by the Subcommittee, had been providing services.

In 1982, HCPA advised the Subcommittee that its recommendation
would be reviewed. At the request of then HCFA Administrator
Davis, regulations were drafted addressing the Subcommittee's
concerns as well as others HCPA had about tte Conditions of
Participation fo: home health agencies. Those regulations
were never finalized, and home health agencies are still per-
mitted to provide many skilled and home health aide services
under contract.

At recent hearings on 'Home Care Quality' held by the House
Select Committee on Aging, testimony was presented wt.:eh high-
lighted a number of issues addressed in this report. The
Committee also released a report prepared by the American Bar
Association, entitled The glack Box of Home Care Quality',
which addresses quality staneards and systems for monitoring
the quality of care provided under Federal and State Programs.
The Chairman of the House Select Committee on Aging,
Representative Edward R. Roybal, sponsored a bill to address home
card quality problems the Committee has identified. Among thereforms in the bill are 'adminisurative and judicial sanctions'
for quality assurance tiolatione; the establishment by DHHS of
'training requirements for all individuals delivering home care
services': and the de4elopment of 'certification requirements for
homemakers, home health aides and personal care attendants.'
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APPENDIX II

PROFILE OF REVIEW AND METHODOLOGY

The inspection included onsite visits in seven States
(California, Connecticut, Illinois, New York, Pennsylvania,
Tennessee and Texas) to 16 selected Medicare certified home

healtn agencies (HHA's). Visits were also made in three of

those States to nine aide vendor agencies with whom six of the

16 HHA's contract for aide services. Discussions were held

with 194 respondents in these States and in five other States

(Colorado, Iowa, Michigan, Minnesota and Ohio). Information

on State standards was also provided by Florida, Iowa,
Louisiana, Oregon and Virg aia.

The 16 HHA's consisted of 12 voluntary agencies, including

three hospital-based, and four proprietary organizations.
Three agencies primarily serve urban areas, while two serve

suburban areas; seven serve urban/suburban areas; three serve
urban/suburban/rural areas; and one a rural area. The nine

vendors are primarily located in urban/suburban areas of

three Eastern States and one Southern State.

ResponCents included HHA and vendor administrative personnel,

State surveyors and licensure personnel, supervisory visiting

nurses, home health aides, Medicare patients, physicians, and
representatives of labor unions, educational institutions and

home care industry agencies. A total of 62 Medicare patients

and 44 home health aides were visited in the patients' homes.

Medical records from each HIM were obtained and reviewed by

skilled medical professionals on the inspection team. The

records corresponded to active and discharged Medicare cases

selected onsite. Three active patients per agency were
selected for a home visit at a time when their home health

aide was present. A discharged patient from each agency was

also visited at home, where possible.

The remaining data included agency policies and procedures

concerning home health aides; personnel records of aides
interviewed; contracts with vendors providing aide services;

labor uniun agreements; State laws and regulations and other

standards concerning aides; and training curricula from State

agencies and public and private educational institutions.
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APPENDIX III

EFFECTIVE STATE STANDARDS

The following State standards are drawn from the 11 States in
the inspection sample which have regulations for home health
aide services. These standards are recognized by the inspec-
tion team as being effective in helping to assure that home
health aides are capable of providing the highest quality ser-
vices to Medicare patients.

Recruitment and Hiring

Trainees receive pay

The State of Connecticut requires agencies to hire prospective
home health aides before classroom training begins. The agen-
cies must provide aides with 10 hours of orientation to the
agency. During the orientation and 60 hours of classroom
training, agencies must pay the prospective aides minimum
wage.

Training

Prior approval of training programs

Seven States require prior approval of training programs for
home health aides: California, Connecticut, Illinois, Iowa,
New York, Oregon and Texas.

Clinical experience required in training programs

Five States' training standards require a minimum of from 15
to 30 hours clinical experience before training is considered
complete: California, Iowa, New York, Texas and Virginia. In

New York, a graduate of classroom training is not deemed
qualified to practice as a home health aide until clinical
experience is completed. In California, home health aides do
not qualify for State certification (attesting to successful
completion of trainingl until all training requirements,
Including clinical experience, have been met.

Uniform statewide system for training

The State of Connecticut requires that all approved training
programs for home health aides are conducted by the State
Department of Education, Bureau of Vocational Technical
Schools or the Regional Community College program coordinated
by the Matatuck Community College.
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The CHAIRMAN. Well, Mr. Nicholson, I think your draft report is
a rather startling report, and one that perhaps does c great public
service in showing to the committee, the Congress, the public, and
indeed HCFA itself, what is necessary to correct the circumstances
where abuses at home where lack of care endanger patients lives
and overall where the situation is intolerable.

Now, as I understand your draft report, you make no bones
about it that HCFA should have drafted some regulations and had
them in effect since about 1980 or 1981 on training, requirements,
and standards for home health care aides.

Mr. NICHOISON. Yes, air.
The CHAIRMAN. Did you find out who deliberately or und-r what

circumstances they neglected to do this?
Mr. NICHOLSON. Quite honestly, Senator Melcher, I am not clear

on that. I understand though, on the Jasis of information obtained
by my staff in the course of doing the study, that these regulations
were in draft form as early as 1982-83.

The CHAIRMAN. And somehow were withdrawn?
Mr. NmmoisoN. Somehow never mrde it through the process to

be published in the Federal Register, yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. They just disap:?ared, as if they had been shred-

ded? [Laughter.]
Mr. NICHOLSON. I guess, yes, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. You know, it seems most peculiar that we can't

get an answer on that, and I think we are going to pursue it a little
bit further to find out exactly why they started to follow the law
and draft the regulations and then just dropped them as if they
had evaporated.

Did you hear Mr. Hays say this morning that the regulations
were in place in regard to nurses, registered nurses?

Mr. NICHOLSON. Yes, sir, I did.
The CHAIRMAN. Did anything in your investigation explain why

the regulations, if they are in place, are of such nature that a
nurse can be told to meet an ambulance but not told what equip-
ment would be necessary, what the procedures would be? Are the
regulations that bad?

Mr. NICHOLSON. I think the regulations are probably fairly gener-
al, even with regard to the kinds of requirements set out for regis-
tered nurses or physical therapists or occupational therapists or
other kinds of skills that are rendered in services through home
health agencies.

It seemed to me that what happened in that particular instance
with regard to that story as it was being told was obviously totally
inappropriate, but I'll bet you that the regulations as they are laid
out probably wouldn't cover anything as detailed as that. I mean, I
imagine that the regulations underlying the law kind of contem-
plate that if the home health agency is being competently adminis-
tered, that those kinds of situations could not or should not occur.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, I get the impression from all of our wit-
nesses this morning that you find out it's all wrong, it's all hay-
wire, nothing is set up, nothing would work unless you improvised,
or reformed the system.

But in all this testimony, the point that is so discouraging is that
nobody is in charge. There is nobody actually responsible to set reg-
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ulations, that would force aides and nurses to know how fr. operate
the equipment they might have to operate, and to use even what-
ever it is, whether it's a thermometer or a catheter or a pulmonary
machine or a resuscitation machine, whatever.

In this morning's testimony, there wasn't anybody that shed a
light on who would be in charge. And indeed the only conclusion
we could reach was that nobody was in charge. Now, isn't that the
most important thing that the regulations mast set? How do you
have regulations unless you have somebody on top that says,
"Here's who is in charge. They are responsible. This outfit is re-
sponsible, this person, or whatever," and then go down be:aw that?
Shouldn't the regulations start that way?

Mr. Nic Hoisow It seems to me they probably should. I wouldn't
claim to have the same level of expertise as the people that work
in the Health Care Financing Administration probably do with
regard to that issue. But as I understand it, yes, the regulations
which another name for those are "the conditions of participa-
tion"represent the policies that need to be articulated by the
Health Care Financing Administration and thin the State survey
agencies under contract with the Health Care Financing Adminis-
tration have the responsibility to ensure that these regulations are
in force.

I think perhaps a product of some of the problems might be
money. I thought I heard Mr. Hays say that something like 50 per-
cent more than had been provided previously would be added to
the certification process. But in my judgment, at least, with regard
to the Medicare home health agencies, that seems to be the key.

We did find, for example, even though home health agencies are
supposed to be recertified once a year, that some had been back-
logged for as long as 4 years, 3 years. It was not at all uncommon
for the home health agencies to be surveyed only every other year
as opposed to once a year.

The CHAIRMAN. Well, Congress wrote a law in 1980 and followed
up in 1981, and I think the intent of the law was clear, and should
have been carried out by having somebody in charge, some regula-
tions in place to try to avoid all of the uncertainties, all the mis-
management and all the abuse that the witnesses exemplified this
morning. So maybe Congress did the right thing.

Now, we also have a responsibility of oversight, and what we
should have been doing since 1980 and 1981 is holding somebody
accountable, because this testimony I judge was truthfuland
fairly representative, too, by the way. I mean some of the patients
were extreme cases, but I think the testimony was representative
of what happens over and over and over with home health care.

I think maybe just talking about mid-level authorities here at
HCFA, what we are sort of skirting around is: Who was responsible
for writing that regulation? It's the Secretary. The Secretary is re-
sponsible. There has been dereliction of duty here, and it is some-
thing the Secretary cannot duck. Now, whether he knows it or not
is beside the question. Whether he has people under him that
should have been telling him that he doesn't have a regulation,
that is beside the question. He is responsible to carry out, as Con-
gress directs, in writing the regulations. He failed. Dr. Bowen, I
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know, wasn't the Secretary in 1980. I am not sure, when was Dr.
Bowen appointed, in 1981?

Mr. NICHOLSON. About a year and a half ago.
The CHAIRMAN. About in 1983. So it is not that he personally is

responsible, except when he was sworn in. So somebody ahead of
him didn't do the right thing at the right time, but he is still re-
sponsible now.

This dereliction of duty has to be ended. That is only part of the
problem in getting the regulations drafted and in place. The real
problem is going to be making them work.

I think you have done a great job here in your investigation. I
commend you for that. I think you have stirred up not just HCFA
and maybe Secretary Bowen, but you also have stirred up this com-
mittee and Congress to do something to assure the problem is
solved.

I recognize regulations are just paper, just words on paper. It is
the will and the spirit that will make this work, and I think that
it's part of our oversight responsibility on this committee to assure
that the will and spirit is there. I think you have given us a guide-
line on where to start and what to do, and I appreciate that very
much.

Mr. NICHOLSON. Thank you.
Senator Burdick is here.
Did you want to ask questions of this inspector general, Senator?

STATEMENT OF SENATOR QUENTIN BURDICK

Senator BI'RDICK. No questions, Mr. Chairman. But I will read
your interrogations very carefully.

The CHAIRMAN. H declines to ask you any questions now, Mr.
'Nicholson, but thank you very much.

Mr. NICHOLSON. Thai* you, sir.
The CHAIRMAN. Now Senator Burdick is going to replace me for

a while here while I catch up on some of my other duties, and the
committee will now hear from Ms. Jane Anderson. -lane Anderson
is from Montana. She is a second part of this team of witnesses,
and you will find that Jane, who has worked over in western Mon-
tana for a number of years, really knows her stuff.

Senator BURDICK. Is she close to the North Dakota border?
[Laughter.]

The CHAIRMAN. No. She is a long ways from the North Dakota
border. But you are going to find that she really lays it out as it is,
and she has done marvelous work for years in Anaconda and the
aging district over in southwestern Montana.

Senator BURDICK [presiding]. Will Ann Mootz and Jane Anderson
please approach the witness table?

You may proceed in any manner you wish.

STATEMENT OF ANN MOOTZ, FORMER DIRECTOR, HOME AIDE
SERVICE AND UNITED HOME CARE, CINCINNATI, OH; TESTIFY-
INti ON BEHALF OF NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF HOME CARE

Ms. MOOTZ. Senator Burdick, I guess if I had Senator Glenn here
to stick up for our people in Ohio, that would be a help. I am sorry
he can't be here.
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At any rate, I am here today representing the National Associa-
tion of Home Care, NAHC. I come from a background of 20 years
of being the director of one of the good home care agencies in Cin-
cinnati and also from a 15-year background working with stand-
ards committees, accreditation committees, and quality assurancecommittees both in the National Home Caring Council and atNAHC.

I must say that 15 years ago, when some of us were working
hard to get people interested in standards and quality care, it was
a very lonely business. So it is very comforting to be here today
and see so much interest in the subject and to see real leaders in
the Senate committed to that purpose.

NAHC, as you perhaps know, is the largest professional organiza-
tion representing the interests of home health agencies, homemak-
er-health aide organizations, and hospices. It has approximately
5,000 members. We in the home care field are very pleased to par-
ticipate in this effort to focus on the issues of quality care.

Now, many of the concerns that we have have already been ex-
pressed this morning, and you do have our detailed testimony. So I
would, if it's all right with you, like to mention the concerns briefly
and then concentrate perhaps on our recommendations for dealing
with some of the problems.

There, of course, has been a growing demand for home care serv-
ices. Some of that relates to the easing of Medicare eligibility re-
quirements, to the impact of the hospital DRG's and to just the de-
mographic factors. When we were preparing for this testimony, it's
pretty common knowledge that we expect 20 percent of our popula-
tion perhaps in the year 2030 to be 65 or older, but I was very sur-prised to see that in 1900 only 4 percent of our population was 65
or older. So it has just been a tremendous growth in older people,who usually require care.

Unfortunately, we haven't used those very obvious demographic
facts to prepare for the problems that we have and we are going tohave in a much larger degree very, very soon.

Some of our concerns, relate to the administrative reductions in
Medicare benefits. The interpretation of intermittent care, the in-
terpretation of homebound has been done in such a way by the in-
termediaries and with the suppeA of HCFA that many people who
have previously been eligible are no longer eligible.

One of the key concerns about the Medicare program that wewanted to talk about was the lack of requirements for training of
home health aides in that program. Now, I don't know if Mr. Hays
has solved that problem this morning or not, but it is the first time
that I had ever heard that this might be required under the Medi-
care Act. There are no requirements at the present time for train-ing of the home health aides under either Medicare or Medicaid.

This sort of diminishing of the benefits in Medicare has in-creased the pressures on the social services block grants on Title
III of the Older Americans Act to pick up the needs of this older
population and a lot of younger disabled people. These programs,unfortunately, are plagued with fragmentation of service eligibility,
coverage reimbursement, and standards.

I could just tell you that in our agency, United Home Care in
Cincinnati. we had 30 different kinds of funding for home care.
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With that many people monitoring us each year, with about six dif-
ferent financial auditors coming in each year, and still people fell
through the cracks. We were taking care of 2,500 people a week,
and yet there were always 300 or 400 hundred people on our wait-
ing list for whom there were no funds available or who just simply
didn't fit the eligibility requirements of all these programs.

So really I don't think we can talk about a home health system.
We don't F ave one in this country. What we have is a bunch of
fragroP ery, very different kinds of programs, and many,
many vary needy people of all agesinfants, injured, para-
plegic A-, trying to go through college, young adults, and the older
peoplejust simply fall through the cracks, for many reasons.

What is the current status then of our Federal program? I guess
the most uniform quality control program we have at this point is
Medicare. The standards under the Medicare conditions of partici-
pation are the minimum, which Medicare certify that the home
care agencies must meet. The Medicare standards are generally ap-
propriate. I think they have held up well over the years. But they
do not, as we have said before, specify specific training or supervi-
sion of the health aides.

The other federally funded programssocial service block grant
and the Older Americans Acthave no standards written in at all
and they do not have conditions of participation which contain uni-
form standards. Instead, they just utilize many, many different
State requirements and State levels of standards. And in fact, some
States have almost none.

Many Statesperhaps I shouldn't say that, because I can't give
you the exact numberbut some States rely on low bidders to be
awarded the contracts. And others have written standards but have
inadequate staff to monitor them. About 4 years ago, for instance,
in Ohio we had two nurses in the whole State of Ohio to monitor
certified home health agencies.

Particular problems I think that we have discussed many, many
times today are with the use of paraprofessionals in all these pro-
grams, in the Medicare or the Medicaid, the social service and the
aging programs. The fundamental problem, of course, is the lack of
consistent standards for these paraprofessionals in all of them, and
the fact that there are no requirements for training and for super-
vision.

Another problem is, of course, that we call these people all sorts
of different things, so that it's very hard to write standards for
them. We call them "home health aides" in the Medicare program.
We call them "attendants" in the aging program often. Individual
providersEurope is pretty smart, they just call them "home
helps," and we know what they're talking about. But in our coun-
try we have many names, and it make it really additionally diffi-
cult to monitor them.

We are particularly concerned, as we said, about the training
and supervision of these paraprofessionals. To deal with that prob-
lem, you may know that the National Home Caring Council has
promulgated national standards for homemaker/home health aide
services, and it has administered an accreditation program since
1962.
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The Natio %al League of Nursing and the Joint Commission of
Accreditation of Hospitals also accredit home health care programs
in some community agencies and hospitals. Such accreditation or
approval is entirely voluntary and affects only a minority of home
care agencies. For instance, I think one of those national groups
has 135 agencies accredited and the other one has about 110. So
you can see, of whatever it is, 6,000, 7,000 home care agencies inthis country, that is a very, very small group. However, the stand-
ards that are written for those groups are very valuable, I think, as
models for some possible Federal legislation.

The National Homecaring Council also developed under contract
with the U.S. Public Health Service in 1978 model curriculum and
teaching guide for the instructions of homemaker/home healthaides.

Thus there are already certain basic standards written and cur-
ricula for training already established, and I think it might be in-
teresting if Mr. Hays looked at some of that.

In June 1985 the Rensselaer County, NY, long-term care coordi-
nating committee issued a report which recommended increased
use of home health aides and personal care aide services. That
report noted there are several reasons why personal care is not ahighly desirable career path: Wages are low, the work environment
is variable and often undesirable; work hours are not generally
guaranteed; transportation costs are generally not covered for the
worker; and consumers are often unclear about the worker's role
and what they can ask someone to do.

Public recognition of the value of such a position is nonexistent.
Homemaker and personal care service is a low-status, low-prestige,
low-ceiling occupation. Keeping this in mind then, why should
anyone want to perform those services well?

Clearly, much needs to be done to attract and retain paraprofes-
sionals, but the quality of paraprofessionals could be enhanced by
more adequate reimbursement for their services.

We would propose some of these standards for paraprofessional
people in the home health services. We would suggest that home
care services offered in federally funded programs have uniform
conditions of participation and that paraprofessional salaries and
fringe benefits should be increased. The conditions of participation
which we propose would apply to all the programs, including Medi
care and Medicaid, social service block grants, and Older Amen
cans Act and so on.

Under such conditions, these Federal programs would be re-
quired to have, first of all, a consistent job title for the paraprofe.,-
sional; two, basic training requirements, and you could then upon
the basis of the original training develop specialties, special train-
ing in caring, for instance, for Alzheimer's patients, for caring forinfants who need special care and using high-tech equipment;
three, basic common supervision and monitoring requirements with
the States required to fix the responsibility for this and to accept
the responsibility for it; and last, basic benefits, wage policies, and
safeguards for the person who provides this vitally important serv-ice.

Until there are federally mandated standards, State licensure
programs are the only means for ensuring standards. Present State
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licensure laws, however, present a crazy-quilt of who is regulated,
who is protected, and from what. I think currently there are about
36 States that have a form of licensure law. Some are effective and
some are not. Perhaps then the Federal Government might want to
develop a model licensure law which could be used by the States to
make their programs more effective.

One of the big problems with the use of paraprofessionals, I
think, while many of them were very obvious this morning in the
testimonyMrs. Tolbert, for instance, taxed about her attend-
antswe call them sometimes "self-providers." Using individuals
as providers who are not employed by agencies is a very, very seri-
ou problem.

Some States subcontract directly with individuals to provide
nursing and homemaker/health aide services instead of obtaining
these services through an agency. Some area agencies on aging or
States through Medicaid or the social service block grants are cur-
rently hiring case managers who, while they are not providing
direct patient care, are brokering the provision of home care and
supportive services.

The problem is that some case managers are hiring or contract-
ing with individuals directly to provide services instead of dealing
through agencies, meeting recognized standards in the home care
field. In some cases, the result has been a lack of training, poor, if
any, supervision, and some examples of poor care and abuse, which
we certainly did hear about this morning.

A related problem is the method by which some area agencies on
aging in the States contract out for home care services under the
social service block grant or Title III. Contracts are placed out for
bid, and the lowest-cost provider is chosen. Accredited and certified
agencies, which have the cost of training and supervision, simply
cannot then compete with those who don't. The result is that un-
derqualified and undersupervised individuals are being chosen to
render care under these titles. We would hope that that could also
be stopped by federally mandated standards.

In conclusion, while we are very proud of most of the home care
services that are being given, we certainly wish to suggest some
ways in which the quality of care could be improved. We would
then recommend that uniform conditions of participation, particu-
larly training and supervision standards, be mandated for all Fed-
erally funded programs utilizing paraprofessionals, or that training
requirements based on the model curriculum should be included in
the OAA and social service block grant legislation.

We would recommend increased reimbursement for paraprofes-
sional services, common definitions that would make the programs
easier for the public to understand and for the Government to
monitor; and development of a model licercure law that might help
the States be more effective.

Last, the prohibition of independent employment of paraprofes-
sionals using Federal funds would greatly improve the quality of
care that is being given now.

We certainly supportwould hope the Congress would enact
reallyS. 1076, the Medicare Home Health Care Services Improve-
ment Act of 1987. This would greatly clarify the home health care
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benefits so that beneficiaries would receive the service they need,
and it would increase the general quality of care.

I would be glad to try to respond to any of your questions.
[The prepared stfttement of Ms. Mootz follows:]
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Mr. Chairman and Committee Members.

I am Ann Mootz, here representing the National Assoaation for Home Care
(NAHC). For the past 20years, I was Director of Home Aide Service and United
Home Care in Cincinnati until retinng this past January. I sat on the Board of
Directors of the National Homecanng Council for 15 years and chaired their
Accreditation Committee for 5 years I have served as a member of the NAHC
Quality Assurance Committee and cirrently serve on the National Homecanng
Council Advisory Board

NAHC is the largest professional organization representing the interests of
home health agencies. homemakerhome health aide organizations and hospices
with approximately 5.000 members NAHC is ommitted to assuring the availability
of humane. cost-effective. high quality home ca. services to all who require them

We in the home care field are pleased to participate in this effort to locus cn
the issue of quality of services and problems with the delivery of borne care The
issue of quality is critical to what we do and what we are all about Home care
services are provided behind closed doors in pnvate homes, to millions of peop :e
who by definition are the vulnerable members of our society due to their inability. to
care for themselves The care is rendered in a setting whi..11 is not subject to public
scrutiny. The very nature of the services places unique responsibilities on pr.Anders
of care
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OVERVIEW OF QUALITY OF HOME CARE

We are proud of a record of outstanding service to the ill elderly. and disabled
in this country. Home care in the U S traces its origins back to 1885. with Visiting
Nurse Associations across the country spnnging up to provide health care to aninflux of immigrants Home health was accepted as part of the Medicare program in
1965, and became more available to milfions of elderly and disabled Amencans Inits 101 year history, home care has enjoyed ever growing support. and a %redly
unblemished reputation. The vast majority of patients have been very pleased with
the services they received, and the quality of those services. In the entire history of
Medicare and Medicaid since their enactment in 1965. there have been less then adozen convictions of home care providers for fraud. This is too many, but is an
enviable record compared to the fiterally thousands of other providers in various
categories of health care who have been convicted.

Home care has been free of quaity problems for many reasons, one of whichis that the field was comparatively small. Now, however, there is a growing
appredahon and demand for home care. The rapid growth of the industry can betraced to an easing of eligibility requirements under the Medicare law and to the
impact of hospital prospective payment system as welltas to demographic factors.

This increased demand has come at a time when adaess to the home health
benefit under Medicare is being Drafted.

ADMINISTRATIVE REDUCTION IN THE MEDICARE HOME HEALTHBENEFIT

Recent policies of the Health Care Financing Administration (HCFA) 'to
restrain beneficiary protections, combined with vague and confusing gindelnes for
providers, result in reduced access to home health care for Older Amencans',
according to a July, 1986, report by your own Committee.

The report noted that although hospital discharges to home health have
increased 37 percent since prospective payment for hospitais was implemented, the
growth in home health services since then has slowed. A 1987General AccountingOffice survey of hospital discharge planners revealed that 86 percent *reported
problems with home health care placements' for Medicare beneficiaries. 52 percent
of those surveyed cited "Medicare program rules and regulations' as 'the most
Important barrier to these placements It is no coincidence that HCFA's own
statistics show that the percentage of home health claims deniedunder the Medicare
program rose from 1.2 percent in 1983 to over 6 0 percent in 1986. And this figure
does not include the many patients who are effectivelydenied Medicare coverage
because home heath agencies, incapable of assuming the costs of non-covered
care, avoid Medicare claims submissions

The present HCFA guidelines allow for daily visits for a two to three week
penod. and thereafter, visits may be contn-ied upon a showing of exceptional
circumstances This level of services is often inadequate to care for more acutely ill
patients who are being discharged from hospitals

in addition, definitions of what constitutes 'intermittent care' vary
tremendously. depending on the fiscal intermediary's (Ft's) Interpretation As aresult. Medicare, which is supposed to be a national program, is not enforced
uniformly, and what is covered for one beneficiary inone state is not covered in otherstate

A related practice, known as %elective biting.' has served to further restrict
home care coverage for Medicare beneficiaries. If patients are receiving coverage
under Medicare, in many cases they cannot receive additional coverage from
Medicaid or any other payment source (pnvate insurance, self-pay. Social Services
Block Grant, etc.). For example, if patient A is receiving 3 hours of nursing care and 2
hours of aide care for 3 days a week paid for by Medicare, and he or his family wants
an additional 2 hours of nursing care on the other 2 days which will be paid by
concerned relatives, Medicare intermediaries will ceny the Medicare coverage,
claiming that the patient is exceeding the intermittent care' requirement. This either
Will result in no care, limited care, or the forced institutionalization of an individual
whose family cannot sustain him at home if Medicare refuses to pay Its fair share.

The Medicare homebound guideline allows the patient to be considered
homebound if he has infrequent or short duration absences from the home pnmanly
for medical treatment or "occasional nonmedical purposes' (e 9., trip to barber, a
drive, walk around the block)
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The current definition in the guidelines is interpreted in an inconsistent and

varying manner by fiscal intermediaries. This is especially so in cases where
beneficiaries are leaving their homes to go out for Periodic adult day care. outpatient

kidney dialysis. chemotherapy and other similar treatment. Even though the current
guideline allows beneficiaries to go out for medical reasons. some Fis severely limit

frequency and others do not honor the medical reason exception at al In situations
where individuals leave the homes for either medical or nonmedical reasons.
Individual Fis have their own interpretations as to what they consider frequent or
infrequent, or whether they consider the patient homebound if he or she leaves
home with the aid of an ambulance or other extraordinary assistance

This ratcheting down of the Medicare horn. health benefit has increased the

demand for services under Social Services Block Grant and Title Ill (the Older

Amencans Act). Those programs are plagued with fragmentation of services
coverage. reimbursement, and standards, which, when combined with the

burgeoning demand, fosters the potential for decreased quality in home care

SOIVICes.

The home care community has no more vital interest at the present time than

to ensure the high quality of service. That is why I am delighted tobe here wrth You
today. to discuss with you a few areas in which problems occur and will escalate I

also plan to make recommendations for Improvementsin those areas

CURRENT STATUS OF FEDERAL PROGRAMS

The most important uniform qualify controls for home health agencies are the
federal Wearer, Conditions of Participation*. These standards, which apply to

some 5,000 hem* health agencies certified for participation in the Medicare
program, set forth basic standards for organization, services, administration.
professional personnel. acceptance of patients, plans of treatment. medical
supsrnsion, skilled nursing services, therapy services, medical social services.
homy health aids seMSOS, clink* records. and evaluation. These standards are the

minimum with which Mecficare-cenified home health agencies must comply: several
states require higher standards In some areas. The Medicare standards are
generally appropriate and reasonable, but they do not specify aparticular method for
meeting training and supervision requirements for home health aides.

The other federally finenced programs (Medicaid, Social Services Block

Grants to states, and the Older Americans Act), do not have conditions of
participation which contain uniform standards for home care services. Instead, the
programs utilize standards devised by various state or local governments. some of
which are extremely minimal or absent Others have no standards, but simply rely on

the lowest unit price bidder U provide these services. Others have written standards.
but have inadequate staff to monitor and enforce them.

PROGLEM AREAS rit PARAPROFESSIONAL SERVICES

As you can Imagine, a fundamental problem in these federal programsIs a

lack of consistent basic standards for paraprofessionals. The home health aide of

the Medan program Is essentially doing the same tasks as the homemaker of the

Social Swims Block Grant program. the same tasks as the personal care aide of
the Medicaid program, and the same tasks as the home aide In some programs for

the aging, those with mental Illness, or people who are developmentally disabled.
The various titles used to designata the home are worker reflect various hpano
MUCCIILacaLataggiligg. The paraprofessional function is the same: to provide
appropriate supportive services to persons In their homes under the proper
professional supervision and In accordance with aplan of care. But the programs

tack minimum mandatory supervision and training requirements for homemaker-

home health aides.

We are particularly concerned about training and supervision requirements for

homemakerhome health aides and other paraprofessionals. The Issue of standards

for paraprofessionals in home are Is not new. To deal with the problem, the
National Homecaring Council has promulgated national standards for homemaker-

home health aide services, and has administered an accreditation and approval
program based on those standards Since

1982. (Accreditation requires a site visit.

while approval requires only a self study and other written materials). The standards

cover agency structure. staffing, training, supervision, sentice, and community

relations. The National League for Nursing and the Joint Commission on
Ace/Odeon of Hospitals also accredit home health programs provided through

some community agencies and hospitals. Such accreditation or approval is entirely
voluntary, however and only a minority of home are agencies In the country are

accredited or approved

The National Homecaring Council also developed. urder contract to the U.S.

Public Health Service, a modal curriculum and teaching guide for the instruction of

the horn tmakerhome health aide In 1978. This curriculum has been updateo and is

now in its third printing (1984). This 60hour
training program is referred to in the
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Federal home health agency expansion and training grants administered by the
Public Health Service. Thus, certain basic standards and cumcula already exist. but
are simply not used in many federal arid state programs

It is ironic that standards and training curricula are established for individuals
who are professionally trained and licensed. such as physicians and nurses, white
there are no uniform standards for paraprofessionals. often have less formal
education

The indr.4.duals providing these paraprofessional services are, in large
majority, sincere, dedicated and hardworking people who are underpaid in relation
to the value of the work they do Few have pi4:1 vacations or hoidays. and even
fewer have paid health insurance coverage. We have not given adequate attention
or recognition to the persons who provide this vital service; in fact, in many respects
we have exploited them. We have sown seeds for a potential scandal. We have
ignored the escalating human needs of paraprofessionals while we have continued
to delegate more care to them, and to place more demands on them.

In June. 1985. the Rensselaer County (New York) big -term care coordinating
committee, a group composed of representatives of borne care providers, hospitals
nursing homes, health planners, and county government Issued a report which
recommended increased -se of home health aides and personal care aides
services, based on enhancement of the labor pool. The report noted that
-homemaker/personal are has been a difficult service to staff and maintain with a
stable personnel pool over time. Within the last five years, this labor poolappears to
have diminished even more. In light of demographic trend: which indicate a growing
need for this type of service, it is essential that the pool of workers be expanded and

'Clearly. marketing is important in tackling this task. There are several
reasons why personal are is not a highly desirable career path. Wages are low, the
work environment variable, and often undesirable. Work hours are not
generallylguaranteed. Transportation from case to case is generally the workers
responsibility. Consumers are often unclear amut the workers role and
responsibilities. Clients often demand aappropiate care. The collegialatmosphere
in a c..ntained work unit is absent, as caregmng is outsta' 'nod, resulting in tack of
regular peer support. Public recognition of the value of such a position is non-
existent. Homemaker/personal are service is a low status. low prestige, low cling
occupation

Keeping this in mind, why w',uld anyone want to perform this function?'
report of the

Long Term Care Coordinating Committee. Rensselaer County. New York, 1985)

The report then went on to call for expansion of the personnel base by
vigorous maticeting and recnment efforts, structured career paths, basic benefit
packages. in-service training, and other actions which not only would attract and
retain workers. but also give them a feeling of self worth and adequate pay for the
work oerfomied

10 ; :11.1 : i 1: ii: , gg g g , g ,g g

Clearly, much needs to be done to attract and retain paraprofessionals, but
the quality of paraprofessionals could be enhanced by more adequate
reimbursement for their serviCes.

PROPOSED STANDARDS FOR PARAPROFESSIONAL SERVICES

In short, to improve the home care services offered in federally funded
programs, uniform conditions of participation should be developed and
implemented, and paraprofessional salaries and fringe benefits should be
increased

Th9 conditions of participation I propose would apply to all federally
reimbursed programs providing paraprofessional home care services (Medicare,
Medicaid, Social Services Block Grant, Older Americans Act, etc ). tinder the
conditions, these federal programs would be required to have:

1. Consistent job titles,
2 Basic training requirements, on which could be built additional training

needed for specific programs or dent groups,3. Basic common supervision and monitoring requirements with states requiredto fix the locus of these and accept responsibility for them, and4. Basic benefits, wage policies, and safeguards for the persons who providethis vitally impOrtkot service.

In addition, reimbursement for services in the home should be allowed toincrease in order iC more adequately compensate
for the value of the services theseparaprofessionals are providing

STATE LIUNSURE AND REGULATION OF
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Until there are Federally-mandated standards. state !censure programs are

Our only means for ensunng standards. Present state hcensure laws. however.
present a crazy quilt of who is regulated. who is protected, and from what.

Currently, 36 states have some form of bcensure laws coven® home health

agencies There is no uniformity among these laws (and their implementing
regulations). There Is aiso no model bcensure law (or regulations) to look to for

guidance. Thus, in the states without a bcensure law and in many states with a

(censure law) there is inadequate state regulation to ensure that home care

agencies are fiscally stable and staffed and organized so as to ensure cluaElY care

Certificate of Need (CON) laws do not provide a regulator} solution to assure quaky

and fiscal stablity in lieu of ficensure.

There should be a model law to provide states with guidance in developing a

home care agency !.censure law and regulations, and to ensure or enforce
standards for persons providing homemaker-home health aide senices. We would

be happy to work with Congress to develop model hcensure provisions to fill this

gap

VSE OF INDIVIDUALS AS PROVIDERa

There is a serious problem ',Awn states subcontract(greatly with individuals to

provide nursing and homemaker-home health aide services instead of obtaining
these services through an agency. The approach of using individuals as providers
has created problems where there has been insufficient training or supervision of the

caregivers. with the result that the quaky of carers often poor. Worse than that, there

have been numerous examples of outright abuse of clients by caregivers. A recent

incident in California illustrates how senous such abuse can be. There. an

independent contractor aide was arrested and charged with arson, attempted

murder, and fraud after she allegedly attempted to murder her client to cover up

stealing nearly $5,000 from him dun® the year the hay cared for him. We want to

avert such dreadful incidents in the future.

The primary Impediment to the states' use of independent providers Is that the

Internal Revenue Service (IRS) views these inviddual providers (and property so) as

employees of the state. This means that under present law, the states and counties

are required to pay FICA. unemployment and workers compensation as well as
withhold federal Income tax on behalf of these individuals. In some instances,
however, these payments on behalf of the employees are not made unless a

challenge is brought against the state.

In addition, some Area Agendas on Aging (AAAS) and the State:, through
Medicaid or the Social Services Bloc Grant program are currently hrong case

managers who, while they are not providing direct patient care, are brokenng the

provision of home care and supportive services. The problem Is that some case

managers are hiring or contracting with individuals directly to provide services
instead of deaing through agencies meeting recognized standards in the home care

field, such as those established by Merficere certification. The Natice.al Homecanng

Council, the National League for Nursing, or the Joint Commission on Accreditation

of Hospitals In some cases, the result has been a lack of training-. poc if any.
supervision; and some examples of poor care and abuse. Again in these cases the
agency broering or assigning the worker should be responsible for adequate

training and supervision, as well as for employee benefits.

A related problem is the method by which some Area Agencies on Aging and

the states contract out for home care services under the Social Services Block Grant

and Title III. Contracts are placed out for bid and the lowest cost provider is chosen
This method may be appropnate for bridges and roads, but is unsuitable and

dangerous for home care and supportive services. Accredited and certified agencies

cannot Complete on a straight cost basis. The result is that under-qualified and
under- supervised individuals are being tiosen to render care under these titles,
Contracts under block grants and Title III should be based not only on cost but also

on required levels of training and supervision which should be specified in the
contract

aumbilin
In conclusion, while we are proud of the services wo provide to ill. disabled.

and elderly Amencans to maintain them in their homes, we would like to suggest
some ways in which the quality of care could be improved We recent mend

Uniform conditions of participation or uniform training and supervision
standards based on level of care need for all federally funded programs
utilizing paraprofessionals, or training requirements based on the model
curriculum should be included in OAA and Social Services Block Grant

legislation;

Increased reimbursement for paraprofessional services;
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Common definitions which would make t'ese programs easier for the pubic
to understand a id for the government to monitor;

Development of a malel law and regulations for home care icensure. and

Prohibition of independent empayment of paraprofessionals using federal
funds

In addition. Congress should enact S.1076. the Medicare Home Health
Services Improvement Act of 1987. which would cianfy the Medicare home health
benefit so that benefiaanes receive the services they need. This bull. introduced by
Senators Bradley and Mitchell. would.

Clarify the definition of ;ntermittent care to include one or more visits per day
on a daily basis for up to 60 days and thereafter under exceptional
circumstances Daily care *Mould be clarified to mean seven days per week.

Codify the current homebound guideline and clarify that an individual need
not be totally dependent and bedridden to be considered homebound

Improve the quaity of care in a number of was. inducing creating standards
for training of paraprofessionals and a patient bill of nghts for home care
consumers

Thank you for the opportunity to be here today to dscuss these important
issues with you I will be happy to respond to any questions you may have

1 1 8
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The CHAIRMAN. Thank you very much.
Ms. Mootz, you have stated that the home care industry has ex-

perienced relatively few quality problems.
Ms. Mocrrz. I said that?
Senator BURDICK. In your written testimony?
Ms. Mocriz. Oh, in detail. All right. After listening this morning,

I would think that Weta a crazy thing to say.
Senator BURDICK. Well, I have to finish the sentence. While I

would agree that most people are pleased with the care that they
receive, I believe that the lack of reported problems could be attrib-
uted, at least in part, to the fact that these patients have no one to
complain to. Do you agree with me? And how do you think we can
give the consumers of these services a greater say in the care they
receive?

Ms. Moorz. Well, many of the programs do not, for instance, give
a role to the consumer in the first place. They do not ask for their
opinions. They do not give them the right of appeal, and they cer-
tainly have no one person in the State to whom they can make
their complaints. That would be a more effective way of doing it,
and I think it's part of the quality assurance process that should be
written into the use of Federal funds for all the programs. The con-
sumer aspect of it is certainly very, very important.

Most good agencies send questionnaires to their consumers at
least once a year. They certainly send a more detailed question-
naire to every case that is closed, because then the person isn't de-
pendent on them any longer and can be more honest about the
service. And they make a real effort to use cons', mer opinion to im-
prove themselves. But it needs to be done in much more volume
and by many more agencies.

Senator BURDICK. Despite your comments that most quality prob-
lems are generally confined to non-Medicare certified agencies, in
1986 a AARP report states that, "Consumers cannot assume that a
Medicare-certified agency in fact operates up to the standards or
that it provides high-quality care. How do you respond to this
finding?

Ms. Mocrrz. Well, I think that that is true, for several reasons.
One, that the States have not had the staff and the funds to moni-
tor Medicare agencies adequately in the past. Secondly, of c3urse,
as we have said many times today, there !s no requirement for
training and supervision of health aides. Third, there are no de-
tailed instructions about orienting and training nurses for new
techniques and keeping them up to date, so that it is possible for
an agency to be not giving top service even though they meet the
standards as they are now written. I think that is one reason that
the voluntary accreditation programs of NLN and the National
Homecaring Council have been so valuable because they do require
a higher standard of care.

Senator BURDICK. Well, what do we do when we find an institu-
tion that doesn't have an operation up to standards? What can we
do?

Ms. MOOTZ. Well, I would hope that they would no longer be
funded through any Federal program and that it would be enforced
and that some civil penalties would also be used. We have been too
easy on the home care people in the past.

119



.i,

115

Senator BURDICK. That would require greater supervision thanwe have had today then?
Ms. Moorz. Yes.
Senator BURDICK. We discussed the quality problems associated

with some home care aides, the lack of proper training and super-vision, low wages and little or no benefits and so forth. I am sufethat everyone here would agree that these problems need to be ad-
dressed, but also that it will be expensive to implement.

Ms. Moon. Right.
Senator BURDICK. How can we be sure that the bulk of these

costs will not be passed on to home care patients?
Ms. Mourz. Well, I think the bulk of costs is paid for by third

parties. The costs will be passed on to the taxpayers. In our agencywe estimated that training our home health aidesand we trained
all of themcosts about 2 cents an hour, added 2 cents an hour toour cost of service. It was well worth it. You know, any kind oftraining, whether it's nurses or physicians, is costly. But it's amatter of whether it's desirable and important. And this seems tobe.

Senator BURDICK. In other words, we have to pay for everythingin some way.
Ms. MooTz. We have to pay for it. But it might be possible, bysimplifying all these programs into one, to cut down a lot of admin-

istrative cost and to use some of that savings to help.
This morning we heard a lot about increase in home care, butit's still only 3 percent of the Medicare Program. So it isn't that weare overwhelming everyone.
Senator BURDICK. Thank you very much.
Ms. Jane Anderson, you are next.

STATEMENT OF JANE ANDERSON, DIRECTOR, AREA V AREA
AGENCY ON AGING, ANACONDA, MT; TESTIFYING ON BEHALF
OF NATIONAL ASSOCIATION OF AREA AGENCIES ON AGING
Ms. ANDERSON. Senator Burdick, I am an area agency director inAnaconda, MT, and a member of the board of directors of the Na-

tional Association of Area Agencies on Aging. The association rep-resents the boards, advisory councils, service providers, and staff of
over 670 area agencies on aging nationwide.

Area agencies on aging allocate approximately one-quartet oftheir funds nationwide to various types of home services, includinghomemaker, chore, personal care, respite, home-delivered meals,and nursing care. We are Mandated to monitor and evaluate all
programs and do so through a contractual relationship with com-munity providers. To release funds, definitions of services andstandards of performance are included to enable us to monitor
their programs adequately. Thus, the area agencies on aging have
been standardizing the Older Americans Act-funded programs buthave no impact on home care programs not managed by the areaagencies.

Most of our agencies have adopted our association's taxonomy ofservices, a common definition of services nationwide. We do not atthis time have a nationwide system of standards for the numerous

120
1



116

programs under the Older Americans Act, let alone the many
other sources of funding supporting home care.

We commend the committee for conducting the hearing on this
topic, standardization of in-home care. Standards for in-home care
are necessary in the management of comprehensive local systems
of care, providing community-based long-term care to the depend-
ent elderly. The growth of in-home care services and providers, fa-
cilitated by recent changes in Medicare, is rapidly intensifying, and
we can expect future demands for ever-increasing services driven
by the population of the very old growing four times faster than
the general older population.

New research conducted by the University of Texas Health Sci-
ence Center in Dallas shows that the elderly's neees for home care
and oersonal care service is two to three times the actual use of
such ..ervices.

I wouLI like to make two points during my testimony: Number
one, NAAAA supports the call to develop standards for in-home
services, keeping in mind the tenet that standards should not
result in limiting needed care; two, the development of standards
must result in home care being fully integrated into the local
system. of providing community-based long-term care.

My first point, NAAAA supports with qualificaticns the develop-
ment and implementation of standards or commuriity-based home
care. Research has shown that as a result of the recently enacted
DRG system, demand for Older Americans Act supported in-home
skilled nursing care has increased 196 percent, and the demand for
housekeeping and personal care has increased over 60 percent, as
the elderly are discharged from hospitals in a more frail condition.

The demand and need for in-home care will continue to increase
as a result of the DRG's current pent-up need and the growth of
the frail population. In this growing market, national standards or,
to phrase it another way, standardized products, are required by all
concerned. No matter where a client or a caregiver lives, they have
a right to know exactly what they are buying and receiving. Pro-
viders need a common language for planning, marketing, and deliv-
ery of services. Area agencies on aging need standardized assur-
ances of quality and unit costa. Third-party payers need a standard-
ized rationale for the actuarials necessary for the development of
new products.

In this regard, policymakers have more or less surrendered the
field of assuring community-based long-term care to the private
sector. Insurance companies are interested in developing products
for the long-term care market, but are wary of entering these un-
charted waters. Comprehensive standards tied in with managed
care would encourage the private sector to take on this new role.

Makers of public policy will have to come to the aid of the pri-
vate sector if they want to address long-term care in a meaningful
way. Standards, however, should not result in restricted access to
care because of unavailability or costliness occasioned by the stand-
ards. Many area agencies on aging in rural areas, for example,
have had to deal with a lack of providers and created ways to see
that the frail elderly could remain in their own homes. In some in-
stance, area agencies have had to create nonprofit providers to fill
gaps in services.
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This has been the case in my own hometown. There was no pro-
vider of home care services, so the area agency developed one to
provide home health services. We are concert -T1 that too-stringent
standards, dealing perhaps only with criteria for personnel, may
result in restricted access to needed care.

For instance, we do not believe that it is necessary for homemak-
ers or chore service workers providing no physical care to be super-
vised by an R.N.

We at NAAAA have data which proves that in-home care can be
more cost effective than institutional care, but in order for efficien-
cies to result, we believe that care where possible is best planned,
coordinated, and managed by an agency which has no monetary in-
terest in the services provided.

This leads me to my second point. NAAAA recommends that
standards for in-home care integrate services with a system for
comprehensive community-based long-term care established by the
Older Americans Act. The outcome of standards should be quality,
efficiency, and appropriate care. I don't think anyone will disagree
with these goals. To achieve these ends, however, we must inte-
grate home care within the total package of community-based long-
term care. If standards focus only on quality, then cost savings to
both public and private payers and appropriateness are likely to
suffer, both at the expense of the client as well as the home care
industry.

Area agencies on aging regularly monitor their contracts with
providers. The emphasis, however, of this effort is on contractual
compliance. The contract is the focus of attention. This is the one
result of the area agency fulfilling its mandate to monitor pro-
grams of the Older Americans Act.

Contractual monitoring, however, is not what the client needs.
Clients need a quality package of care that can be brokered on
their behalf. Clients need a managerial approach to care that fo-
cuses on them. Case and care management is this approach. Care
managers working with the client in both the informal and formal
support networks plan appropriate care, mixing and matching vari-
ous resources for efficiency, see that the care is provided, and
follow up to see if quality care has been rendered. Care manage-
ment saves money.

Most people will not argue about the effect of care management
on the quality of life of dependent persons. Certainly, remaining at
home in the community is to be preferred, if at all possible, to re-
siding in a nursing home. Some, however, may object to the care
management and the provision of the continuum of care of commu-
nity-based long-term care has not been proven to be cost effective.
These people point to the evaluation of the long-term channeling
projects funded by the Administration on Aging and the Health
Care Finaneng Administration.

Research by our membership proves otherwise. In Maine, case
management under the auspices of the area agency on aging, in ad-
dition to helping frail older persons remain in their own homes,
has saved the taxpayer 54 percent of the cost of institutional living.
Similar results are reported for Michigan and Oregon.

To summarize then, NAAAA supports the development of na-
tional standards for in-home care, emphasizing the guiding princi-
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pies that such standards ultimately cannot be so stringent as toresult in limited access.
In addition, to ensure the goals of quality, efficiency, and appro-

priateness, NAAAA strongly recommends that the standards re-
quire the meaningful linkage of in-home care with area agencies onaging and care management, a care management system provided
by an entity separate from the home care providing, thus avoiding
r.ossible conflict of intere NAAAA offers to work with the com-mittee on this task.

Thank you.
iator BURDICK. Thank you.

A.. we have heard in testimony presented here today, there areserious difficulties in monitoring the quality of home care services.Among the roles mandated for area agencies by the Older Ameri-
cans Act, as you mentioned, is the monitoring of services providedwithin their area of jurisdiction.

Do you believe area agencies should expand their monitoring
he ond that which is contractual?

Ms. ANDERSON. Yes, I believe so.
Senator BURDICK. You mentioned in your testimony that clientsneed case managers. What kind of training do case managers re-ceive?
Ms. ANDERSON. What kind of training do they receive?
Case managers are usually professional social workers or R.N.'swith a background of client care. And in our area we have an in-

formal case management system. The case managers are the R.N.'swithin the different counties, within the different hometowns and
counties. They make themselves aware of the different programs
that are offered within their area and see that their patient is re-ferred to the proper referral source.

Senator BURDICK. Do you believe that this management assureshome quality care is effective in providing it?
Ms. ANDERSON. Yes, I do.
Senate. Ilinuncz. And much better care than if you didn't havethem?
Ms. ANDERSON. Yes. I think that it provides for more monitoringof the different programs.
Senator BURDICK. What training do these managers receive? Do

they have any medical training, or is it all business training?
Ms. ANDERSON. Within our area and within the State of Mon-tana, most of the case managers are either social workers with ade ee in social work or they are R.N.'s.
:senator BURDICK. Do you ever have any contact with Williston,

ND?
Ms. ANDERSON. No, I did not.
Senator BURDICK. Too bad. [Laughter.]
That's my hometown.
Thank you very much.
Ms. ANDERSON. Thank you.
Senator BURDICK. The record will 'main open for 10 days for

such comments you care to file.
I:Ail then, we will be in recess.
The committee is adjourned.
[Whereupon, at 3:1P p.m., the committee wa' adjourned.]
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I wish to commend the Senate Special Committee on Aging and you, Chairman
Welcher, for holding this hearing on the issue of home care quality and the role of the
Older Americans Act in assuring access to quality home care. The House Committee on
Aging, which I chair, has drawn attention over the pest year and a half to the
inadequacies of our current system of quality asturance when it comes to home care.

Concern over the quality of home care is compounded by the rapid growth In the
use of home care services by older persons, by the numbers and varieties of providers
entering the home care market, by growing public and private investment in home care,
and by the Impact of recent cost containment measures on beneficiary access and home
care quality.

The Cergreas' first extensive look at this Issue was last July at the House Aging
Committee's hearing, "Be Black Box of Home Care Quality." At this herring, we
released the findings of the American Bar Association's (ABA) study of home care quality
that outlines the lack of knowledge about the quality of care provided In the home
setting and the Inadequacy of our current quality assurance system.

As a result of the Committee's findings, I Introduced H.R. 5660 in the 99th
Congress and have reintroduced this session "The Homecare Quality Assurance Act of
1967" (HCQA), H.R. 1700. This legislative proposal comprehensively addresses many of
the deficiencies in our current home care quality assurance system. The Act covers all
'Tome health" and "home help" services provided to persons of all ages under Medicare,
Medicaid, the Older Americans Act, end the Social Services Bloi Grant. 1 request, Mr.
Chairman, that a summary of H.R. 1700 be included with my statement In the hearing
record.

H.R. 1700 provides a starting point for debate on a number of home care quality
issues from consumer protection; to quality assurance standards, monitoring and
enforcement; to research and training; to Improved wages and benefits for home care
workers. The Act would also create a new ombudsman service for home care consumers
under the Older Americans Act, which is the focus of this hearing.

I am pleased to acinowledge the attention that has already been given to H.R.
1700 in several other legislative tracks. Pirst, Senator Bat tiara MIkulaki will shortly
Introduce a Senate companion bill to H.R. 1700. Furthermore, many of the Medicare
provisions of H.R. 1700 are also Included in and supported by companion legislation to be
shortly Introduced by Senator John Bradley and by Congressman Henry Waxman.

Of particular relevance to this hearing is the reauthorization of the Older
American's Act this year. This provides the opportunity to strengthen the role of the
state ombudsman program to include advocacy on behalf of home care consumers as well
as residents of nursing home and board and are facilities.

The Administration's interest in home care quality is also evident in their
consideration of home are quality demonstration projects, improved survey procedures
and deemed status for accredited home health providers.

I encourage and remain personally committed to continued Congressional support
and legislative action to enure that all care provided in the home is of the highest
quality possible and delivered in the beet interests of consumers and their families. I
therefore appreciate this opporunity to address this Committee and look forward to our
continued, cooperative efforts . the future.

(119)
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EDWARD R. ROYBAL March 1987

Chairman, House Select Committee on Aging Contact: (202) 226-3375

"THE HOMECARE QUALITY ASSURANCE ACT OF 1987 (HCQA)"
H.R. 1700

PURPOSE: "The Homecore Qualify Assurance Act of 1987" (HCOA) is designed to promote
the heolth, safety and wellbeing of persons receiving heolth and supportive services in their
home under Medicore, Medicoid, the Sociol Services Block Grant, and the Older Americans
Act. FICOA otters o comprehensive approach to ensuring the quolity of homecore services by
improving consumer protections, by addressing the serious deficiencies of our current quality
assurance system when it comes to core provided in the home, and by increosing research and
troining in home core quolity.

THE ISSUE: With the rapid increase in the number of older persons and need for heolth and
support services, the number of homecore providers and proprietory agencies, in porticulor,
hove mushroomed over the post two decades with virtually no provisions to ensure the quality
of core delivered. Little is known about the quality of core provided in the home, who is
providing services, how many people ore being served, and what public and private dollars ore
being expended. Most importantly, the in-home location of services makes the actual delivery
virtually invisible and, therefore, largely beyond the reach of public or professional scrutiny.

BILL PROVISIONS

Establishes o federal bill of rights for homecore consumers under Medicare, Medicaid,
the Social Services Block Grant, and the Older Americans Act.

Sets "home health" and "home help" quality assurance standards and requires agency
compliance as a condition of participation under Medicare, Meaicoid, the Social
Services Block Groot, and the Older Americans Act.

Requires that homecore agencies have plan of core policies that identify services to be
provided, hove o means for identifying additional client needs, and coordinate with
other service agencies.

Requires that homecore agencies have oppropriote administrative policies including
governance structures, fiscal and personnel management, and client records.

Requires that PROs conduct quality assurance monitoring of all home health agencies
funded under score or Medicaid. Requires that states have o quality ossurance
monitoring mechanism for home he! services funded the Social Services Block
Grant, the Older Americans ct, and the Medicaid Home and Community Based
Services Waiver Program.

Amends the Older Americans Act to include and provide separate funding for homecore
ombudsmen activities for the purpose of investigating and resolving homecore as well as
nursing home and board and core complaints.

Requires federal survey of homecore agencies with allowances for "deemed status" for
agencies accredited by organizations or certified by states having standards of least as
stringent as the federal conditions of participation.

Encourages states to establish comparable quality standards and survey procedures for
homecore agencies under State programs serving consumers of oil ages.

Requires that states establish Consumer Boards to conduct oversight octivities, provide
input into the award and evaluation of the PRO and home help monitoring mechanisms,
engage in consumer education, and receive input from hamecore beneficiaries.

Requires that PROs, state homecore monitoring mechanisms and ombudsmen programs
have toll-free hot-lines to receive questions and complaints from beneficiaries,
providers and others concerning homecore quality issues.

Requires that sanctions, includ.ng istermediote sanctions and civil penalties, be
available to ensure compliance with quality assurance standards.

Requires that 014-1S set minimum proficiency standards for all persons delivering
homecore services and fund training programs for personnel and coregiv s. Encourages
stoles to develop licensing requirements for home health providers.

Requires that DHHS establish guidelines and provide funding for homecore training
grants, for homecore demonstration projects, and for homecore quality assurance
studies, including research on training and wage levels.

Requires that DHHS implement and administer all provisions of the Act in conjunction
with o Notional Flornecore Quality Assurance Council of providers, consumers, states,
occredi ling bodies, fiicol intermediaries, PROs, researchers, and others.
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AARP

HOME CARE PROBLEMS CONFRONTING THE ELDERLY
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Senate Special Committee on Aging

April 27, 1987
Washington, D.C.

American Association of Retired Persons 1909 K Street. N W , Washington. D C 20049 (202) 872-4700
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EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The demand for home health care is growing rapidly for two

reasons, the size of the frail, chronically ill, and disabled

population is increasing and Medicare beneficiaries are leaving

hospitals quicker and eicke: under Medicare's prospective pricing

system still needing transition care at home.

A. Medicare does cover post-acute care, but bdnefiliaries are

experiencing significant problems in satisfying stringent

eligibility criteria. And, the scope of covered benefits is

being reduced through regulatory initiatives intended to

curtail growth in the use of the home health benefit under

Medicare.

B. The need for home health care by older, chronically ill

Americans and their families poses the greatest threat of

catastrophic costs. To obtain long term care services for

chronic conditions, older Americans must spend down in order

to satisfy Medicaid eligibility rules. And, Medicaid

reimbursement favors institutional, rather than home care.

Insurance against the high out of pocket costs for long term

care is generally unavailable.

C. Besides high costs, consumers face the lack of uniform and

effective regulation of the quality of care offered by home

care agencies. Consumer protections are generally weak or

nonexistent.

The American Association of Retired Persons recommends the

following responses to these problems:

1. Existing regulatory efforts by HCFA and its intermediaries to

arbitrarily and capriciously deny Medicare beneficiaries

access to home health benefits must be stopped. Eligibility

standards and scope of services should be broadened and

clarified to meet the growing needs of beneficiaries for

post-acute care. Patient eligibility for post acute care

services should be determined prior to hospital discharge and

should be binding on Medicare's fiscal intermediaries.
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2. Chronically ill, disabled, frail and mentally ill persons

need access to a broad range of coordinated and affordable

long term care services. A prospectively paid case managed

system could provide these essential linkages between medical

and social services in a variety of settings.

3. American families need protection from the catastrophic costs

associated with long term home health care services. Some

combination of private and public long term care insurance

must be developed to end the forced pauperization of American

families needing chronic care services.

In sum, Medicare beneficiaries need protection against premature

hospital discharge into a no-care or inadequate care zone. They

need improved access to home based care for post-acute and

chronic conditions. They need insurance protection against th.,

financial cost of long term care. And,, they need protection

against substandard home health care.

To t'at end, HARP endorses 5.1076 The Medicare Home Health

Services Improvement Act of 1987' and recommends its prompt

adoption.

The American Association of Retired Persons {HARP) welcomes the

opportunity to submit for the record testimony on home care for

the elderly. With its 25 million members, HARP can speak

confidently about the growing and unmet need for high quality

home care for the acutely ill and frail elderly with multiple

chronic conditions.

Improved access to comprehensive home health services is

desperately needed for both post acute care by persons recently

discharged from hospital and by those suffering from chronic

illness and disability.

Those who need post-hospital transition care are being denied

access to their Medicare benefits through a series of regulatory

actions by HCFA and its fiscal intermediaries. This constitutes

regulatory denial of a statutory benefit.

Chronically ill and disabled people and their families face

catastrophic costs for long term care at home and in
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institutions. The price of care is pauperization. The answer

for them ie improved coordination of a range of services and the

financial protection afforded by long term care insurance.

Any home health care policy must address the pressing needs of

both the acutely ill and the frail and disabled.

Need for Home Health

Because Medicare expenditures for home health care comprise less

than 3% of total outlays, until recently little Congressional

attention has been focused on this vital Medicare benefit. In

fact, demographic trends and changes in Medicare Part A

reimbursement methods have combined to make home health services

increasingly important to people age sixty-five and older.

Specifically, the size of the frail, chronically ill, and

disabled population is rapidly growing. According to the 1982

National Long Term Care Survey, 19% of those sixty-five and older

have some degree of disability, while 4% of non-institutlonalizci

older persons are severely disabled. Disability rates increase

markedly with age, so that those who are age 85 and older are

four times more likely to be disabled than younger 'zdicare

enrollees. And, this age group ie the fastest growing segment of

our population. Consequently, the societal need for assistance

in activities of daily living by disabled persons will increase

rapidly.

As a result of this tact, the demand for home health services is

growing rapidly today and will continue to grow in coming years.

According to Bishop and Stassen's study in the Pride Institute

Journal of Winter, 1986, growth in the number of persons served

is the largest contributor to
home health care expenditures. The

rate of utilization
tripled between 1974 and 1982.

Another contributing factor
in the _rowing need for home health

services is the pressure for early hospital discharge under 04

prospective payment system
(PPS) inaugurates in 1983.

Van Gelder and Bernstein
report in the same Pride Institute

Journal that in fiscal year
1984, discharges from PPS hospitals

to home health care were
3 1/2 times higher than the rate of

discharge to home care from non-PPS hospitals. The authors

1'29



125

report that all of the studies by the U.S. Department of Health

and Human Services find that the rate oZ discharge to home care

rose sharply after PPS was implemented; that older patients are

being discharged earlier and sicker; and that home health care

providers are giving more skilled and intensive care to clients

now than they were before PPS began.

These formal findings are corroborated by informal surveys of

providers, by testimony submitted to Congress, and by letters we

have received from distraught and angry members who need and

cannot obtain home care. Our members write heart-wrenching

letters about being forcibly discharged from hospitals while

still needing extensive care. Unmarried older persons are being

sent home from hospitals despite the tact that they are too ill

to care for themselves. Many of our letters are from the spouses

and children of recently hospitalized people whose need for

physical and meical care exceeds the time, strength, and skill

of family members into whose care they are discharged. In sum,

the demand for home health care services is being stimulated by

the growing numbers of acutely ill people who are being denied

post-acute transition care in hospitals.

Inadequate Benefits

While the need for home health care is growing for both

chronically and acutely ill persons, the Medicare home health

benefit is both inadequate and often unavailable.

Current problems in the scope and structure of Medicare's hone

health benefit can be attributed to several causes: determination

of eligibility, scope and Ouration of services, and lack of

protection for consumers.

Eligibility: Although the requirement of prior hospitalization

was eliminated in 1981, eligibility for home health benefits

under Medicare is still linked to acute, temporary illness rather

than the need for chronic care. To be Aigible for this Medicare

benefit, individuals must be certified by a physician to need

part-time or intermittent skilled nursing care.

In an effort to curtail use of this benefit, HCFA has been

formally and informally adopting increasingly stringent

74-987 0 - 87 - 5



126

definitions of 'part-time' and 'intermittent' care.

Additionally, the definition of being 'home bound' - another

eligibility criterion - has also been subject to varying and

arbitrary interpretations.

For example, in 1975, HCFA's Health Insurance Manual-13, section

3119.6 defined intermittent or pats -time care to average 20 hours

or less a week for up to 100 hours a month. By 1981, HCFA's Home

Health Agency Manual Transmittal No. 127 limited care to 1-2

hours a day, 2-3 times a week. Providers had to justify any

additional levels of care. For the very ill, HCFA permitted

'medically reasonable and necessary' aide services on a daily

basis for no more than 2-3 weeks. A year later, HCFA's

Transmittal No. 137 provided a guideline of nine hours a week.

Several problems have been identified by providers and

beneficiaries. Fiscal intermediaries vary in their

interpretation of 'pact-time care and retroactive denials of

coverage are not uncommon. In some states, receipt of 3-5 care

days a week is considered to be daily care and thus ineligible.

rn other states, clients may not receive more than one visit a

day, even if the purpose of the visits differs.

Variations in the interpretation of 'home bound' have also

resulted in denials of eligibility to those in need of care.

Under current guidance (Health Insurance Manual-11, Section

208.41. a person must be normally unable to leave home except for

infrequent periods of relatively short duration. The imprecision

of these words has led to absurd situations where people have

been denied coverage because they left home to receive

chemotherapy.

The GAO has repeatedly criticized the homebound requirement as

unduly restrictive, yet it is retained. Consequently, ambulatory

people who can't dress, bathe or prepare meals can be denied

care. Additionally, improvement in mobility - a goal of home

health services - could jeopardize receipt of needed home

services.
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Finally, if all one needs initially is occupational therapy,

eligibility will be denied. Ye-, one can continue to receive

such therapy after skilled nursing care is no longer n:tded.

Because of these and other arbitrary and capricious

interpretations of eligibility criteria, untol millions of older

Americans may be denied access to necessary care. HCFA data show

that rates of denial for home health care claims are increasing.

Between FY 1979 and 1983, denials cf Part A home health bills

rose from 2.8% to 3.7%. Between FY 1982 and 1983, the number of

these denial notices sent to beneficiaries increased 8.9%. By

fiscal year 1987, 6% of all such claims were denied.

Yet, this may only be the tip of the iceberg of unmet or denied

care. Since providers are now liable for the cost of care

provided to persons later determined to be ineligible, home care

agencies may be refusing service to doubtful cases. We have no

data on the extent of unmet need for post acute care service, but

present conditions lead one to assume that the problem is

serious.

Furthermore, we don't know the extent to which beneficiaries and

their families are directly paying for needed services to

supplement the benefits provided under Medicare. There is

anecdotal evidence that when families do supplement the hone care

benefit, they may thereby lose eligibility for services. In

Connecticut, for example, the LAMP program (Legal Assistance to

Medicare Patients) reports that if family members provide care to

people receiving home health services, the client may be found to

need more than "part-time" or *intermittent" care an then be

denied all home health care services!

Another weakness of current eligibility standaris is that the

social circumstances of patients are not considered. It is now

commonplace for weak, ill people to be sent home from hospitals

when there is no family member to care for them. Unless they

need skilled nursing care, they cannot receive home health

servic-s despite their obvious inability to care for themselves.
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Scope of Services

As we noted, the Medicare home care benefit offers both too

little volume of care for many people and is unduly geared to

meet an acute medical need. The growing cohort of frail and

mentally disabled people with long term needs for care -- both

skilled and personal -- is not being addressed by Medicare. We

lack a long term care system encompassing medical, social, and

personal care services provided in a vdriety of community,

home-based, and institutional settings. For examplz, Medicare

does nothing for the Alzheimer's patient whose family is

struggling valiantly to avoid institutionalization.

The primary source today of home-based long term services for tbe

elderly is family members. These free services sr,. supplemented

by the Older Americans Act and Medicaid. Yet, Medicaid

eligibility standards vary enormously, as does the range of

provided services. Only eight states offer personal care

services to the categorically needy: sixteen states offer this

service to both the medically and categorically needy. Only two

states offer unlimited service. The fourteen states which

require prior authorization for part-time nursing care account

for 831 of Medicaid expenditures for that service. The thirteen

states requiring prior authorization for ....de services account

for 83% of these expenditures. Five states do not provide

homemaker services.

This patchwork of rules and coverage is confusing and

inconsistent. And, it is too soon to tell whether HCFA's recent

consolidation of intermediaries responsible for home care bills

will produce more uniform application of the rules.

The unavailability of requisite home-based services forces untold

numbers of older Americans to jeopardize their health; pay

out-of-pocket for needed but uncovered services; and finally to

enter an institution.

Chronically ill. frail, and/or disabled people cannot obtain home

health benefits under Medicare. To obtain these services under

Medicaid, older Americans must spend down in order to meet
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eligibility criteria. We know the financial catastrophe faced by

those who enter nursing homes. Most private paying residents are

pauperized within a short time from entry. A Congressional

study found that nearly half of unmarried residents age 75 and

over are pauperized within thirteen weeks of entry.

Three-fourths of these residents are impoverished within a year.

Older Americans desperately need financial protection against the

catastrophic costs of long term care. Yet, long term care

insur. ice is not readily available from private insurers and

public policy has failed to remedy this problem.

Some estimate that as many as 20% of nursing home residents could

live at home with community-based services. When needed services

are unavailable, frail elderly persons are forced into

institutions where they face immediate and crushing costs. At

present, about half of all nursing home costs are paid directly

by consumers.

Provider Ou.lifications

Another problem in the area of home health is the absence of

quality standards for providers. This essential service sector

is largely unregulated and opportunities for abuse and

substandard care abound. Consumers who do obtain home health

services are generally at the mercy of strangers who may be

untrained for their duties, unsupervised, incompetent and/or

dishonest. The home care field is growing and r anging rapidly;

between 1981 and 1985, Vlore was a 74% increase in the number of

Medicare certified home health agencies. The greatest growth has

been among proprietary agencies, laro*, in response

to the 1980 Omnibus Reconciliation ACC which permitted Medicare

certification of proprietory agencies in states without licensing

laws.

Licensing and certification standards vary greatly among our

states. While HCFA is primarily concerned about reimbursements,

hardly anyone is formally charged with assuring access to and

quality of care. There are few avenues of recourse open to

persons inappropriately denied care or given substandard care.
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Indeed, in some instances there may not be a standard of care.

Caveat Emptor is an irresponsible guide to our most vulnerable

citizens. Consumer protection must be built into our home health

care programs.

NEEDED SOLUTIONS:

AARP believes this situation represents a failure of public

policy. A crisis in care confronts Americans today -- a crisis

with serious health, social, and financial costs.

American families desperately need accessible, high quality,

comprehensive, coordinated post acute and long term care home

health benefits. Ultimately, home health services should combine

the following features:

- it should cover both acute and chronic conditions;

provide a full array of well trained and supervised

skilled, personal, and homemaker services in the

home as well as in an institution;

when appropriate be linked to a hospital discharge

planning process;

- encourage participation by family members,, friends,

and community volunteers;

- cap out of pocket expenditures so that people are

not pauperized by their need for long-term care

be based on the insurance principle of shared risk

and predictable individual costs;

- provide for data collection and evaluation to

measure both access to care and quality of services

delivered:

- meet reasonable and uniform quality standards; and

include consumer protection and participation.
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To achieve these goals, we support prompt enactment of S.1076,

the Medicare Home Health Services Improve : Act of 1987. The

bill will ensure improved access to home health b-nefits under

Medicare Part A. The bill clarifies the definit.. !

'intermittent' and 'homebound', expands the freque.y and

duration of daily visits that are initially authorized; mandates

minimum training and certification of home health caregivers;

requires HCFA to publish for comment all guidelines and

interpretive rules; mandates frequent unannounced provider

surveys including outcome oriented patient evaluation; authorizes

HCFA to impose fines and civil penalties for noncompliance with

required standards and timetables for corrective action; and

requires HCFA to publish provider directories listing the current

compliance status of Medicare-certified providers. These

provisions could measurably improve consumer protections and the

quality of care provided.

In addition, affordable and aoequate long term care insurance

must become more readily available. AARP is open to the notion

of an increased Medicare premium in exchange for true stop loss

protection against the costs of long term care. We are also

exploring the possibility of private sector long term care

insurance.

We further recommend prospective payment for a case managed

system of long term care. Community based care will require a

continuing combination of public and private sector funding.

AARP supports the Medical"! 2176 Waiver program and deplores

restrictive regulations which serve to hamper its operation.

We recognize that we have a long way to go before existing

service+, meet these criteria. The task is large; the need is

great. We cannot afford to wait in devo.-ping the solutions.

AARP welcomes the opportunity to work with this Committee toward

solving these problems in home care.
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May 13. 1987

ANIUCAN MAI ASSOCIATION Cal./Wa. w tear Pmelaw
.8 re 13eay
1800 M Sofa, N W.
Wallington, DC 20034
0021 n1-7297

Honorable John Melcher
Chairman. Senate Special Com.ittee on Aging
Washington. D.C.

Dear Senator Melcher:

The ABA Commission on Legal Problems of the
Elderly was pleased to hear that you were conducting
a hearing on the issue of hone care quality., As an
interdisciplinary body constituted to analyze and
respond t^ the law-related needs of the elderly. we
believe that the issue is of considerable
importance. I have enclosed a statement based on our
Commission's own report on the state of the art of
home care quality assurance, entitled 'The Black Box
of Hone Care Quality."

Thank you for th9 opportunity to discuss this
important issue. I hope you continue your efforts in
this area.

Sincerely.

rerkhi Je(i3ati'r,/f.

6)(-

John H. Pickering
Chairman

Enclosure

5879P

13'1
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STATEMENT OF

JOHN H. PICKERING

ON BEHALF OF

THE

AMERICAN BAR ASSOCIATION

COMMISSION CV LEGAL PROBLEMS OF THE ELDERLY

The Commission on Legal Problems of the Elderly

of the American Bar Association appreciates the

opportunity to address the important issue of The

Role of the Older Americans Act in Assuring Access to

Quality Hcme Care." The Commission, established in

1978 by the ABA Board of Governors to address the

las 'slated needs of the elderly, is an

interdisciplinary group Chat includes practicing

attorneys, legal educators, gerontologists, elderly

lay spezialiste, government officials and senior

citizen advocates.

The testimony which we are presenting in the

view of the Commission s and has not been approved by

the ABA Board of Governors or House of Delegates.

As chairman of the Commission. I have had the

privilege and challenge of overseeing our

Commisvon's efforts in examining ea statue of home

care quality assurance mechanisms at both the federal

and state level. Theso efforts led to the

publication of a report entitled The Black Box of

Home Care Quality." released in August 1986 in

conjunction with a hearing on the topic convened by

Representative Roybal, Chairman of the House Select

Committee on Aging.

Since this Committee is already familiar with

that report and its recommendations. I will not

repeat its contents here. Instead, let me suggest
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five fundamental questions, derived from the report.

that ought to be asked in creating any proposed

quality assurance system:

1. Is the system as comprehensive and uniform

as possible in the scope of agencies

covered, services covered. and data

collected?

2. Does the system focus on the quality of

care actually provided, or instead, only on

the provider's capacity to render care?

3. Does the system effectively empower

consumers by means such as:

a. providing consumers with clear and

consistent information about

providers, services. costs. and

consumer rights?

b. involving consumers as a primary

participant in evaluation and

monitori.,g?

c. providing consumers with simple and

effective means of redress when

problems or deficiencies in care arise?

4. Does the system ensure that care is

provided by well-trained and supervised

care givers?

S. Does the system ensure the effective

monitoring of the servi,es delivered to

consumers and the use of a strong. but

flexible. range of sanctions?

We believe these questions help elucidate the

basic consumer-oriented assumptions that ought to be

139
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fundamental to a quality assurance system. Yet.

beyond these basic assumptions. there is a threshold

regulatory question that has not been squarely faced

by the vitn ***** before this Committee: what is the

proper federal cola in creating home care quality?

The very title of this hearing begs that question in

the context of the Older Americans Act.

The Federal government sets the basic mold for

what happens in home care services at all levels --

federal, state local, public or private. One need

only look at the Medicare program for an example.

Since its inception, Medicare's hone health car.

"conditions of participation' have been the benchmark

for home care regulation, even though the scope of

Medicare's home health benefit is really quite

limited. Licensure lays and regulations -- the

predominant form of state regulation over home care

-- have largely mimicked the language of the

conditions of participation, at least until recently.

The other major federal funding sources for home

care--Medicaid, Social Services Block Grants and the

Older Americana Art - -arose to serve discretely

identified needs and target populations. Deapite the

best of intentions. t', combination of these programs

did not provide an integrated continuum of services.

but rather a fragmented and :n-omplete cart system

with inadequate and unceordinrted quality amn ance

mechanisms.

r tie last several years. many states have

Jtely tried to .mpo,.., some order and

.nation among these federal and various

state-funded programs. To accomplish this, states

have variously tried case management strategies,

channeling initiatives. state supplements. cash-outs

and other bridging mechanisms. Many of these

initiatives nave b.en supported by the federal

government. Yet, the basic structure of f-deral

funding still fosters fragmented care and.

consequently, fragmented quality assurance.

1 ,i o'
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This is not to suggest that all federal funding

sources be combined into one mega-program. There are

valid reasons for the distinct identities of these

programs. At the same time, the goal of quality of

care oerhaps demands that these programs start

talking the same language in terms of definitions.

standards. enforcement. and data collection. This

goal perhaps also demands that these programs throw

cut some of the entrenched medical model versus

social services model conceptualizations and,

instead, pay their fair share of a coordinated case

assessment, case management. and quality assurance

system.

This cannot happen unless the Federal government

begins to break some of the legal/structural barriers

among its own programs and set the basic parameters

for such a system. Without the structural bridges.

new ality assurance mechanisms may s 1 emerge.

but they may more closely resemble the many-headed

Hydra of mythology than a system of accountability

For example, consider the need for the training and

supervision of home health aides and other supportive

personnel. We may all finally agree that minimum

federal standards are needed; but. are we better off

with common definitions and standards for training

and supervision--or with differing standards

depending upon whether these personnel are funded by

Medi,-,e. Medizaid, Social Service Block Grants or

the Older Americans Act? This is one of many

possible areas in which the Hydra can be slain.

Case management is another. While its value as

a dollar saver is still debated. its value as a

quality enhancer has gained wide-spread acceptance.

Yet, under present structures, its growth could prove

strangely ironic, for instead of a case manager. we

may witness (nary case managersthe home care agency
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social worker, the hospital discharge planner. the

physician, the area agency on aging. the insurance

company, the private case manager, and more.

These illustrations only highlight the need for

Congress to rethink the aims and approaches of the

key authorizing acts. While this Committee is

specifically examining the role of the Older

Americans Act. its vision needs to be uuch greater

than that Act itself. If the example is set, the

states will need little prodding to follow suit
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Tree 4

AMERICAN FEDERATION OF HOME HEALTH AGENCIES, INC
1320 Fenwidi Lane Suite SCO Silver Sports, Md. 20910 (301) 568-1454

STATEMir

OF

THE AvERICAN FaCIATICN CE IEVE HEALTH AGEJZIES

CN

"HaME CARE: THE ACM OF HIDIFFERD4CE"

The American Federatiun of Home Health Agencies appreciates the opportunity

to address the vital is of quality of care in hare health services before

the Senate Special Ocumuttee on Aging.

We wish to address this concern in two ways: first, within the context of

the current administration of the Medicare hare health benefit and the implications

therein for quality of care, and second, by recommendaticns to address specific

cormerns that may arise regarding provision of quality care in the home.

TO begin with the current climate of the Medicare home health benefit, we

look forward to the day when home health personnel can concentrate their energies

on provision of the highest quality home health services instead of on Shuffling

a load of tenecessary paperwork and playing a guessing game with the Health Care

Financing Administration and its fiscal intermediaries as to Whether services

will be covered, even though a patient clearly appears to meet every coverage

criteria.

Home health agencies arc already reelug under the irqoact of massive denials

from intermediaries, which in turn are under press re from HCFA to produce at

least five dollars in denials for every one dollar they rive for radical

review and utilization review. We have seen a significant ircrease in denials

over the 1,-t year to eighteen months. And if !CFA persists in its clair that

one third of hare health services now being provided should in fact be denied,

the current disruption would pale in comparison to the upheaval that would result.

Quality of care along with access of beneficiaries to services would be the

victims once again.

Denial of services, in whole or pert, to the very sickest and most debili-

tated patients is now common. We shudder to think what the mitccre will be if

the level of denials over reaches thirty-three percent.
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ere type of service with particular bearing cn quality of care is that of

radical social wafter. Social workers are trained to deal with the psychological

and axial dimensicer of a patient's situation, to cake overall assessments of

the efficacy of care being provided, and to alert an agency to any problem that

develop. Without dealing with the psycho-social aspects of care of elderly and

disabled beneficiaries, zany of whoa are =fused and alone, a haw health agency

Offal) cannot provide the services that a patient's situation requires.

Unfortunately, medical axial services are scarcely available under current

dictates of =A and its intermediaries, Which rarely allow more than one or two

such visits to a patient. In addition, application of coat lists Li dtacapline

rather than in the aggregate rakes it difficult, if not Impossible, formerly

ham health agencies to provide radical social services. There is no profit

in the Medicare home health benefit and no way to offset Ives in nigh -coat

low-utilizing disciplines, without the ability to of fast over -limit disciplines

with those under the limits, HHAs are discontinuing provisionof medical social

cervices and other rehabilitative services such as physical therapy and speech

therapy.

Another problem within the current system with Lglications for quality of

care is the iaposition of onerous regulatory and paperwork turdens that cause

-gencies to have to divert their resources away from the provision of patient

care. hot a dime's wrath of the added egenee associated with these burdens

goes to beneficiary services or reaeureaent of quality of care. The b is

pure and simple reetriction of reimoursement.

A case in point is MTh's *minimise data element series, Forms 485-488.

These forms are proving to be enormously costly in terms of tine and diversion

of the energies of highly skilled personnel. lasses would rather axeentrate on

patient care for which they have been trained, but many have been reduced to

paper pushers in an atteept to forest 11 devastating denials emanating from

femme which give these so may opportunities to trip up. We re:amend with-

drawal oc the 485 series.

Massive denial of services is SZFA's preferred method of curbing utilization

and the growth of the hen e health benefit. Increased utilization and outlays for

h. %health are inevitable with the implementatias of prospective payment for

hospitals and the aging of the population. There is can elecent of preventable

growth, however, that has not been addressed. The .roliferation of hare health

agencies in states without certificate of need requirements is a price factor

in increased outlays under the benefit. A greater meter of agencies per se

'ices not lead to a redaction in the cost of services through competitice. In

fact the mar Ito is true. Where HHAs are allowed to proliferate without control,

the result is an increased ruder of agencies seeking to serve a finite nuebor
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of patients. New agencies will have higher than average costs in the startup

years, whale reduced utilization will drive up the per visit costs of established

agencies, we set administrative and overhead mats are then spread over fewer

patients. hire funds thus serve the same basic patient populations. We urge

a national certificate of need requirement o'- a moratorium on the assuzoce of

provider numbers to HHAs to decrease the costs of providing services and redirect

Medicare funds Cowards patient care and away from administrative costs. This

in turn would serve to control outlays and =dude the pressure to deny needed

services to beneficiaries. Possession of a provide number Should be tied in

closely with quality assurance, an agency which does not satisfy quality stan-

dards would forfeit its participation in the Medicare program. States are in

a better position to assess quality with a stable number of home health agencies

thin they axe where absence of certificate of need has led to geometric Increases

in the number of HIS in a Short period of time.

We wish to emphasize here that factors driving tome health agencies to reach

or exceed their rest limits cassive denials, implementation of enema require-

ments such as Forms 485-488, proliferation of agencies --are forcing adbunistrators

to take m^eae+TMs to avert debilitating losses. In a system as labor-Intensive as

home health care, this means that neny agencies must ploy less-experienced,

less-skilled personnel with lower salary demands, and must dzscontulue over-cap

rehabilitative services. Policies which have such implications for quality and

access to care are abort - sighted financially and completely fall to take into

consideration the welfare of beneficiaries for Whom the Madicare program exists.

Quality is a difficult concept to define and assess, and it is much more

difficult to measure in the home than in an institution. We do not believe it

is very practical to send independent assessors into patients' homes to Judge

the quality of care received by elderly and debilitated beneficiaries. Such

beneficiaries are not very reliable sources for evaluating services they may

have received a nusber of weeks in the past. This type of monitoring system

would also be costly. (Visits to patients now mardated by HCFA unfortunately

are not geared toward quality assessment; they are but another tool to ferret cut

denials.) Quality ultimately has to come from home health agencies themselves and

fro beneficiaries and their family iutuis as censurers of home health services.

We believe it would be more effective to implement mechanisms such as the

following, sax of which require changes in Federal law, HCFA regulations, or

Ind:moments to state action:

o Every '-eneficiary and/or responsible family =tea should be provided with

a patient bill of rights upon &hiss= to the services of a ham health
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agency. This docirrent should include a description of the HHA's grievarrx
melon= and the rare and number of the agency's patient advocate (and

the number of the state review board noted
in the hollowing suggestion) .

Any cceplausts regarding care should be taken straight to the agency's

administrator by the designated advocate. Since many beneficiaries and

their families find themselves baffled by the Medicare bureaucracy and

by denial of services, basic infeumatien on eligibility, benefits, and

payments should also be provided at admission. (We are submitting with

cur testimony a sample of a patient bill of rights, thus are required to

be provided to all beneficiaries by Florida home health agencies.)

o An independent review board should be set up in each state, consisting of

consumers, beneficiaries and shier families, MIA administrators, physicians,

and other appropriate representatives,
to which patients and their advo-

cates can bring carplaints pertaining to care given or possible abuse.

Such a board should be given authority to
investigate allegations of infer-

ior care and abuse and to take appropriate action.

o Tied in with the previous suggestion, the review board
or another entity

in each state should keep records on BHA personnel fired for provision of

inferior care or abuse of patients, and periodically send alerts to all

MIAs operating in the state, listing names compiled
and reasons for dis-

missal. (We realize that there are legal implications which would have to

be examined pertaining to the dissemination of such mformation.)

o TO minimize the charce of abuse and to insure accountability,
states should

be given incentives to license all agencies, registries, and individuals

who provide health-related care or horlaaker =vices in beneficiaries'

homes.
Training requirements should be developed for all non-professional

caregivers. (One model for such a requirestnt went into effect in

Florida this past July 1. A copy is provided with this testimony.)

Licensing and training are especially urgent as denial of services tinlez

the Medicare benefit is causing Mulles to turn to other sources, of

unknown reliability and professionalism, to provide services to patients
in desperate need of care.

o All home health caregivers, including employees of
Medicare certified

agencies, should be required to receive a specified artier of hours of

contirsurq education per year in their fiela.

o A basic patient rightfreedom of choice
in selection of the caregiver

is increasingly being violated ..ath impunity by the closed referral

systems which are proliferating arcaril the nation. (CFA Should rap ...re
that the referring entity, including physician and hospital, divulge in

rriting any financial interest or corporate relationship, no matter how

small, in an agency to wnich it directs a patient.
At the same time, in
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commumities with more than a sole home health ageccy, every beneficiary

referred for home health services through a discharge planner or social

worker Should be provided with the name of least two agencies from which

they sight receive care. Neal and beneficial competition will flow Liam

the provision of a choice to patients. Finally, beneficiaries should be

told of their absolute right to receive services from the agency of their

choice. We have heard of patients who feel threatened with loss of health

services when they request an agency not of the referring entity's choosing.

On a cautiommy note, we do not know how badly quality asszar systems are

broken or even whether they are. We believe that we must first assess this

question, and then proceed to devise the most effective solutions to any problems

identified.

The recent report on home health aide services by Richard Kusotrose,

Inspector General of the Department of Health and Human Services, has raised

a =deer of concerns. We caution that this report could distort disoussial

of the quality of services provided by both has health aides And skilled

personnel under Medicare. The number of beneficiaries the Inspector Go-teral

included in his sample is quite limited. He reviewed only sixteen home health

agencies in six etates and 66 patients, while nationwide there are approxi-

mately 5800 Medicare certified horn health agencies serving over 1.5 million

beneficiaries each year. Put rather than get sidetracked over methodology

and the size of the sample, re urge that the Aging Committee lock towards

specific recaereniations addressing quality concerns, such as those we

suggest above, and continue to urge HCFA to issue at last the training standards

for home health aides mandated by Congress.

We look forward to working together with the Senate Special Committee on

Aging to ensure that cur nation's elderly and disabled citizens have access to

essential hate health services of the highest quality passible.

Respectfully admitted,

_ le B. Mills

President
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PILL OF RIGHTS

FOR

HOME HEALTH CARE PATIENTS

DEVELOPED BY THE

FLORIDA ASSOCIATION OF HOME HEALTH AGENCIES, INC.

The patients and/or responsible parties have the right to expect . . .

The highest qual..y of care in their place of residence.

A home health agency of their choice,
including full knowledge of all ser-

vices provided, alternatives available, or the option to refuse care.

That the chosen 'ife style, spiritual
and emotional being will be treated

with the utmost dignity and respect by all agency representatives.

That the home health agency complies
with all applicable state and federal

rules and regulations.

Continration of the care initiated in the physician's office, clinic,
hospital or nursing home.

That the care will be provided by experienced
and qualified personnel

under the direction of the patient's physician.

The entire health team including the patient will develop an individual-
ized plan of care.

Education regarding their disease, health needs, safety and emergency
measures.

Confidentiality of and access to medical records according to the Florida
Statutes.

Rehabilitation to the maximum level of independence.

That acceptance of health responsibilities
will be promoted and encouraged

by all health team members.

An explanation, upon request, of the charge for home health care.

Co-operation of the patient and/or family is necessary in order to achieve
the goals of this Bill of Rights.

This Bill of Rights is an ethical declaration for patients accepted for care in
conformance with published policies of the home health agency and does not imply
or constitute obligation for payment of services by the insurance carrier.

The Quality Assurance Committee wrote and presented this Bill of Rights for
Home Health patients to the membership for ratification in October 1979.
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RULES OF THE

STATE or FLORIDA

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH AND REHABILITATIVE SERVICES

HEALTH 1 OGRAM OFFICE

CHAPTER 10D-68, FLORIDA ADM/MISTRATIVE CODE

MINIMUM ETAMDARDS FOR ROME HEALTH AGENCIES

10D-68.001 Purpose.

10D-68.002 Definitions.

10D-68.005 License Regaired.

10D-66.00 Licensure Procedure.

100 -68.05 Prohibited Acts. (Repealed)

10D-68.06 Right of Inspection. (Repealed)

10D-68.07 Existing Rome R)alth Agen es. (Repealed)

'00- 68.008 Scope of Services.

10D-68.009 Personnel Policies.

10D-68.010 Administration.

10D-68.011 Nursing Director

10D-68.012 Registered Nurse

10D-68.013 Licenser' Practical Nurse.

10D-68.01 Home Realth Aide.

10D-68.01S Physical Therapist and Physical Thor past

Assistant

10D-4:.016 Speech Pathologist.

10D-68.017 Occupational Therapist and Occupational Therapy

Assistant.

10D-68.018 Social Worker.

100-68.019 Homemaker.

10D-68.020 Acceptance of Patients.

10D-68.021 Patient Care Plan.

10D-68.022 Client Service.

100-68.23 Utilization Review. (Repealed)

100-68.02 Administration of Drugs and Biologicals

100-68.025 Companion Sitter.

10D-68.026 Penalties.
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RULES OF THE

STATE OF FLORIDA

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH oND REHABILITATIVE SEnvI.ES

HEALTH PROGRAM OFFICE

CHAPTER 10D-68, FLORIDA ADMINISTRATIVE CODE

MINIMUM STANDARDS FOR HOME HEALTH AGENCIES

AMENDING SECTIONS 10D-68.002 THROUGH 10D-68.022

10D-6C.002 Definitions. The following terms in the

context of this law shall skean;

(1) Approved school - a school of nursing or a school for

the education of practical nurses approved by the Florida Seat*

Board of Nursing; a school of physical therapy approved by the

American Physical Therapy Association; or she Q ***** i en M ***** i

Admesefn f eh ******* n Md4si A eeeeeeeeeee r the Beene* on

OtAteof fiootioft of the ******* ft Rotates& *********** to

offolimvotOon with the ******* Thy :i Thump, ********* a

graduate school of social work accredited by the Council on

Social Work Education; a school offering an occupational therapy

curriculum accredited jointly by the Council on Medical Education

of the Aarican Medical Association and the American Occupational

Thmrapy Association.

(2) Branch office - a location or sits from which a hone

health agency provides services within the county of the parent

agency which shares administration and supervision and other

services. The branch office is included In tbs parent agency

license.
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(7) Companion or Sitter - a person who provides designated

Support services in the home under agency supervision.

(4) Department - the Department of Health and

Rehabilitative Services.

(S) Rose Health Aide - a non-prof i person who

provides personal health care services for a patient p ttttt in

the hose, under the supervision of a licensed health cart

professional who is an employee of or contractor with the agency.

(6) Rome Health Agency - hereinafter referred to as

agency*, moans any person not licensed by the Otoartment or the

Department of Professional tegulation, public agency or private

organization,, or a subdivision of such a agency or organization,

whther operated for profit or not, which provides home health

sUrviews as defined in Sections 400 462(3) and 400.SOS, p.S.

i-cludino env agency to which fees are natd for the ronderino of

hose health services includinc agencies known as recistries,

&cnts and brokors orovided such fees are not one tile,

intersittent or irregular olacemen fees viten amount to SO

o ercnt or less of the costs of services actually Provided on t,e

first day of placement.

(7) Some Health Services - hrcinaftr referred to is

services,' means health and medical services and medical

supplies furnished to an individual by a home health agency or by

others under arrangements with the agency, on a visiting basis,

kn a place of residence used as an individual's home. Such

services shall include one or more of Ise ere met i d to the

fol.!

(a) Part-time or intermittent nursing cares

(b) Physical, occupational, or speech therapy;

(c) Iledical social services: homemaker services, home

health aide services, and nutritional guidance: and

(d) Nedical supplies, other than drugs and biologicals

prescribed by a physician, and the use of medical appliances.
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(e) Anv other health ri,lattd services noctssary to na.tait

the nation: it t.. hone

(9) Homemaker - a nen-rff i person rho des hem

Set ereen end f forms ho4sehold

chores under antic,' supervision

(91 Licensed practical tuts* - a Person who is currently

licensed to ortctic nursitc under the direction of a ohvstriar

or registered ,.rte oursuant to Chaoter 464 of the Florida

Statutes.

(10) 484 Medical Social Worker - a prfeetenei person who

has a decree in social work and who counsels patients and

families no that they nay adjust to social and emotional factors

related to the patient's health problems.

(11) 494 Occupational Therapist - a 'wefts eeeee * person who

is licensed to oractic occ;oational therapy oursuant to Section

468, Pare V, r S. d eeeeee thdtr2dreis whose etitew

to ae* with the tasks f *vets, +t...tette of dately itrtnge are

4 d by dere* i deftetteT the ettne

}recites phy eeee i tnTery er -::mete, er }eyehole/tee* end seetti

dtsattitey-

(12) 4144 Occupational Therapy Assistant - a person licensed

to assist in the practice of occupational therapy oursuant to the

provisions in Chapter 468, Pert 5, P S

(13) Part -tin- or internittent nursinc cart - any hurst-o

cart provided on a visitation basis for a period of less than 24

hours.

(14) 4114 Patient Care Plan - a coordinated and combined

cars plan prepared by the hurs case nanacer and in

collaboration with each discipline providing service for the

Patient and family.

(15) +144 Physical Therapist - a mref eeeee nei orson was is

licensed to oracticit ohvsical thraoy oursuant to Chsoter 486,

F.S. treats sty fteebtittyv tn,eryl dteeeee er ether endteten of

bee*th by the es ef physteeie ehemteei And ether ereeertTes of

ear .147 het7 aitetrtetty, exe eeeee 1 vl redeem! navvy,
el 47 water sr emettmontt
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(16) (14) Physical Therapist Assistant - a person who is

licensed to Practice epies physical therapy Procedures as

defined in Chapter 466, P.S. she PhY4441

under the direction of licensed physical therapist.

(12) (14) Physician a doctor of medicine, osteopatty,

dentistry or oodiattv legally authorised to practice medicine,

surgery, dentistry or podiatry in the stets pursuant to Chapter

458, 489, or 466, or 461 P.S.

(18) (14) Plan of Treatment - written instructions signed by

the sssss dinq physician for the provision of health sere care or

treetment by a licensed nurse, or by a licensed physical

occupational o speech therapist to a patient in the home.

(19) Quality Assurance a system of rovierinq and

evaluating the aporopriatness and effectiveness of patient

services and correction of deficiencies.

4194 Prof * Nei.. roc i he is

ly 1 4 in the peforuthe any see sec 9

* speetlused knowledge, 9u49uest sad q sou**

besed e'en the ****** ales of pyehiegeeek7 ifloq phyrreal

end * ******* in the mil 4

4494 P I Sure - ly 1 4 'reduce, of en

approved wheel of preetreel 19 pas* g ,sleets! *****

ieiudin, the ad f 4 wed* ******** in the

eer of the 411, in,used so inftfc, the f health end

illne ef der the 4 f

(20) Speech Pathologist a person licensed to practice

speech pathology or av'tology pursuant to the provisions of

Section 468, Part II, P.S.

(21) (18) Subdivision a component of a multi-function

agency which independently meets the minimum standards for

licensure.

4414 !held ffiee unit within the y of the *

.!easy 'Mirk shingle ad 4 rep and support

The * y reuld he inluded in the zngle
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4424 Saes*, - seer-

151

en ***** y defferent free the haunt aitney

(46) 9. 7 - I tar

endered che d and ftflei d ********** et the use of

41sehertt f

(22) (44) Pegisterad curse - a person who is currently

licensed to p:actice professional nursing pursuant to Chapter 464

of the Florida Statutes.

(23) (44) Onder arrangements - the provision of services

through a written agreement with other providers of services.

Vta4oseesen ***** w - sy I f .4 di

to deverstu the ******* 2 ******* and usel f

rend/hug as they refs,. to the plan of tr ******* end the p

ROIO4ST

Soecific Authority 400.497, 400.505 Y.S.

Law :molemented 400.462, 400.497, F.S.

Ristory Kew 4-19-76. Pteviouslv mum bored 10D-68 02.

Amended

100-68.003 License Recuired. before an entity person

shall either directly or Indirectly operate a home health aaency

under Chapter 400, Part I:: fl, F.S., it he shall make

application for and receive a lians from the Deout=ent, wnict

shall be based Pan commliance with all applicable laws, rules,

regulations and codes as evidenced by a stgad application atd

upon the result of a survey conducted by Department

rapresettatives. A license shall not be required fat any

facility soecifcally exempted in Chapter 400, Part :::, ff. F.S.

(1) the license shall be dis0.aypd in a conspicuous place

itsids t'e agency and shall be valid only in the hand: of the

applicant. Sale of a licensed agency, assignment, lease or other

transfer, volontary or involuntary, shall require relicensure by

the new owner prior to ;la over the aeration.

(2) In the event of change of °warship of the agency, the

transferee new evur shall suhoit at least 70 days orior to the

e ffective date of the chancre at acclipation for a tew lice^se

If the aaencv is beta leased, a cony of the lease agreement
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shall be filed .it`: the anolitation requeet of the 9

that rag tttttttttttt be 'Redo end sheli soblatt7 ttttt to

be tttttttt de new eppi fer

(7) The Department will provide consultative servites, as

feasible peermbie to agencies to assist in attaining and

maintaining compliance with licensure standards.

444 When an stoney is E by th. ivies ye a ttttt d

party fer ep d 4 party shell apply le 1k.

Ei g ageney fee a new kk A *op? OF the leave

a, f.rd fine which party ii to be

held reeponstbie for lb. eft ken end ep f Ins levity

*hell be hied loath the appi for E

Specific Authority: 400.497, 400.505 F.S.

Law tmplementad: 400.461 and 400.417, F.S.

Xistory: New 4-19-76. Previously numbered 1n-58.03.

Amended

10D-68.004 Licensure Procedure. Licenses, issued by the

Department to operate Soso Sealth Agencies, will be based upon

the results of a survey conducted by Department reprtsentatives

to determine compliance with the requirements of Chapter 400,

Pert III, *1 F.S. and with those rules. A license shall not bo

granted to anyone under 18 years of ago, or ono who uses then':

drug, or is innaired by excessive use of alenhol or medicinal

drugs a drag er eito*1 04diet, or to anyone who cannot furnish

satisfactory character references and evidence of financial

responsibility.

(1) Initial licensure - new operation or change of hermetic!

operator. Applicants for an initial license to operate a hone

health agency shall submit, in duplicate, an anolication on RAS

Tors 675 -- 8S Application for %treasure, lame health ',coney,

which is incorporated by reference, ornvided by the Osoartment,

whit' shall include.

(a) All of the inforpatinn reouired by Section

400.411, T.S.

(b) Name of apencw, address and telephone number.

15'7



153

(t ) wane of ow-ar o licensee, address, and telto-o

lumber

(d) Licensor. fee 1500.00.

(e) Car -"..-ste of Weed for machetes seeki-

certification in the Medicare orogram only

(f) Ownershio control and vet).

services orovided di:intl., and by arrsnce,ent.

(h) Geoarsohic area served.

(i) The name of the agency's administrator and the

name and license number of currently emoloyed in office staff by

category, including licensed physician', registered nurses,

Leans -_d practical nurses, other licensed emoloyees and the

number of sides, homemakers, comoanions or sitters avid other

Personnel assigned to home health services work.

112 such addLeicnal ihf*rution reasonably related to

the above which the Department determines is 'soggier', in order

to act soon the aoolication.

(2) A license, unless sooner susoended or revoked, shall

automatically exoire one Year from the date of issuance and shall

be renewable annually.

(0) R 1 of license. koolicants for T2,2v21 of a

license to operate an agency stall submit an aoolicatic, on 905

porn 635 -- 95 Aoclicstion dor Licensors., Some gealth aoencv,

which is incoroorsted by reference orovided by the Department,

which shall include:

(a' All of the inforoation reaoired by oarlaraph (1)

above.

414 The top/ f,22 license shah he , 99 d to the

9.p fors. . bed Ly the De) et.

ppireatron shell L. panted by i le. an cheek Sr

money order payee*. to the top 4 en.

kendred deliees 441441444n AO pert .4 vh2Oh 22 nnnnnnn slew A

from the eeeeee de health pi q A q te

the need ler hem. health agency, shell be e d by the

peter to eeeeee 1 i 41

1st*.* pplytnq der 1 der ((hatter 44102 Pert 117

1.79.77 ere exempt fr. payment .4 1 fees,

1 5 d
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444 i 1,
4 fees for ******* e,

of an geney sh** be h ***** the egeneyls sae ttttt

moo op de f she

.,

y of the p genii Sr

444 it bb e ttttt n vier free the date of

444 hp* far re* hii be

*iy at }seat 4444 days prier to the pssetssn date

1 as the ttttttt *y b.14 i

444 'he app* for it ttttt sit** be 4 ender

oath and h. fel**ertnot

4.4 The nsse f the vine'', ttt i tt q address/ ors

i d d ttttttt see date/

4b4 O ttttt lisp Tit none and address f she senors .4

the ***** y, sf peep ******* Asp? and tf ******** or forest/

tits ease and address .4 the ***** dens, ',tore pried ont/ ******** i

4 At f the fags/ whether prefst or oft-

profole sh** be sheens

4.4 'he name and address of she ape* ******

444 fits nails f eh* ***** y4s ed *********** and the

n one and is***** number of by se*syed d staff/

*Tee/ it a -; & d praetteei

* ****** ether i A nplinriles and the 4 ides/

dant* and other ******** * essisned Si hone heeith serest.,

le4Prit,

I.

4.4 A ********* 7 oofgeltIter etch seek other ddsesees*

etdene as any be ***** ftsaily re* 4 by the pep ******* 7 that

the htp p ff fends to ******* the aviary II

******* net otth Oita} *.* 4407 Pert 41/ I.'S, and a** robes

d herein,

(b) All of the information recuirld by oaracrao.'s fl'

(a) (b), (c), '(d), (fl, (g), (h), and (il above,

(4) 444 A conditional license may be issued to appl-cants

against whom denial, revocation or suspension actlon is pending

7

1 5 J
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at the time of license renewal, effective until final dt.00sttion

of such proceedings by the Oepartnent.

Specific Authority 400.497 400 SOS r.s.

Law Implemented 400.471, 400.477, P.S.

oistory New 4-19 76. Previously numbered 100-68 74.

Amended

loo-sa.os Prohibited Acts.

Specific Authortty 400.497 F.S.

Law Implesented 400.497 ?.S.

Ristory New 4- 19 -76, Reosled

103.-68.06 Right of Inspection.

Specific Authority 400.497 ?.S.

Law Implemented 400.484 r.s.

Ristory New 4-.19-06, Rsoopiled

10D-64.07 Existing Rose Health Agencies.

Specific Authority 400.497 F.S.

Law Implemented 400.461(2) t.S.

Ristory New 4-19-76, Razes:ad

100-68.008 Scope of Services.

(1) in all health ease cases, the agency shall directly

provide case sanaoement by a reoistersd nurse to-determine tytey

aooroortateness, and adequacy of reouested services including at

a 'animus an initial hose visit for ******** nt of the ootient's

needs and develooment of the oatient care plan as described in

Section 68.119 within 48 hours of the start of service.

prf 1 end ens ember there,
hese

%mei lads lease wee of wheel% *kali be svevsded

4 lys The a9enef'8 %.7 ii **** expetwellie whet

bit be peevaded direellay and while ******** ws41 be

,raided end 1

-10-
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(2) 71, agency lay troy:fe other 'one 'felt': services is

stated in too-48 O02c71.

(3) The agency's ob,ectives shall state exmliritiv what

services will be orovided and designate dhether these services

are orovided directly by acencv enolovess or under arrangements

(a) 414 Any change of services shall be reported to the

Department within 30 days.

(a) lash agency skeii I report to the

Pep %%%%%%% vsehhin 0 dere after the lots of the ageney4e ftseal

year whisk includes she folAewsng inf aaaaa ton,

(a) Leta} f ed 4 drseherges ef

p g servtere 4 7,

(i) Vet .1 number ef p aaaaaa :sleety:no servos..

a Ay fres smelt tndivsdsei 4 Imes tneisdAng hone health

etas' and X kers.

(o) feral f 'tette prevtded 4 Ay by sees

tnd a 12nel tmalidsm, hotoim health rides ono

h aaaaa kers.

(4) fetal f edns ssssss and dsseharges ef

p 1 **roster end I

(o) Petal nearer ef P g serve era ender

gement' from emote rnt.tvrdsei dssespisney snoiseltng hese

health tdee and h sssss kers.

ff) fetal number of 'tits' provided under arrangements

by tech tndtvtivel dtsespisnes tneiedsng hee health **des and

h eeeee kers.

(S) 444 Derv:cps provided under arrangements shall be

through a written agreement which includes but is not limited to

the following:

(a) Services to b: provided.

(b) Provision for adherence to all applicable agency

policies and personnel requirements.

(c) Designation of full resoonsibility for agency

control over contracted services.

(d) Procedures for submitting clinical and progress

notes.

161

11
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(e) Charges for the contracted services.

(f) Evidence of liability and insurance cov6rage.

(q) Period of time in effect.

(h) Date and signatures by appropriate authorities.

Specific Authority 400.497, 400.505 T.S.

Law Implemented 400.497 T.S.

Ristory New 4-19-76 Previously symbered 17p-68 78

Amended

100-68.009 Personnel Policies. Ad . The agency

shall have yr.:teen p i ad policies and

practices to insure the provision of safe and adequate rare of

the patient end shei& show ev:dene. .4 iseboloty :neurone..

(1) Personnel policies available to all full and part-time

employees shall include but not be limited to the following.

(a) (feet eagles, Rours of work, vacation and sick

leave.

(b) Requirement for a pre-employment statement ftom a

physician that the employe. show no evidence of a communicable

condition which would eppardire the health of any oerson under

care at the facility. Those smolovmes not known to be tabe.--,.-

reactors shall provide documentation that they have had a

tuberculin skin test within the oast 6 months. positive reactors

to a tuberculin akin test shall provide documentation of adecuat,

preventive therapy or the results of a chest x-ray taken riVtlt

the oast 6 months. phystee& exam ttttttt and per:odor pnyessoi

*use: tttttt ae least every 4 years. phyoreal ttttt :sateen and e

perood:e phyeteal ttttttt :en ae }ease every i year,.

(c( Plan for orientation of all health personnel to

the policies and obgectives of the agency.

(d) Job descriptions for all employees.

(a) A i performs.. ',veils ttttt for aii espieyees-

(e) 4.64 Cosplaance with requirements of Title 7: of

the Civil Rights Act of 1964.

(f) 4.14 Personnel folders for all employees which

shall include name and address of employee, social security

number, date of birth, name and address of next of kin or
-12-

16.2
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guardian, to, 4 , evidence of qualifications, sefftetene

Inaeltey 4 , licensure endOor registration if applicable,

contracts if applicable, and dates of employment and separation

from the agency f .

Specific Authority 400.497, 400.505 F.S.

Law Implemented 400.4,7 F.S.

gistory new 4-19-76 Previously numbered 100 -58 09

Amended

100-68.010 A. istration. P *

The administrator of the agency t. 1 emp*yed shall have the

following qualifications and responsibilities:

(1) Is licensed Physician: or registered nurse or has

training and experience in health service administration and at

least 1 year of supervisory or administrative experience in home

health care or related health programs.

+14 The 4 hell be fell- :sae eneiayee

with as kern throe +44 years xpert:ones with kre/th goney in

an ******* or sepeewtsoey 0000000 y end hews the fellewinq

respnsibt* **** en fell-eine b

(2) +84 The administrator 4treeter shall be familiar oith

the rules of the °apartment and maintain them in the agency.

(31 +b4 The administrator 4treeter shall be responsible fnr

familiarizing the employees with the law and the rules of the

Department and shall have copies of the rules availab)e for their

use.

(4) +*4 The administrator 4tr ***** shall be resoonsible for

the total operation of the agency.

(5) +44 The administrator 4treetee snail be responsible

for the completion, keeping and submission of such reports and

records as required by the Department.

(6) +4 The administrator ear.**** shall designate an

authorized representative to serve during absences ere* i

expiere to be his.

(7) +f4 The administrator di hall maintain current

organizational chart to show lines of authority to the patient

level.
-13-
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414 the 4 ttttttt eheal leerly seentefy nil sane peel::

'revelled hy the aleney and the ttttt aghie tree an wftesn

these tttttttt are eve:labia.

(9) 4h4 The 4 dministrator shall maintain an office

facility for tha agency wnich is large enough for efficient staff

work, adequately equipped, and which provides a safe working

environment, meeting local ordinances and fire regulations.

(9) 4:4 The administrator 4 11 assure the erev:40

foe orientation of new staff, and opportunities for continuing

educational experience for the staff relglarly seh.4.1.4 en-

servtee ad 'teeees*.

Specific Authority 400.497, 400.505 r.S.

Law Implemented 400.461(2), 400.471, 400.497(2) r.s.

History Nev 4-19-76 Previously numbered 100-69.10

Amended

100-68.011 Nursing Director ********* nq N *****

(1) The nursing director supervmmenq ***** shall be a

graduate of an approved schcol of nursing and currently be

registered in the state with at least 1 year of satisfactory

nursing supervisory or administrative experience peed

***** neer health nurses, and have the following responsibilities

en a fell -ttme ham. The nursing director sup t nurse

shall be an emoloves the agency and may also be the

administrator d******* in an agency with less than 10 health

service personnel.

(a) The nursing director suwerveseng nurse shall be

accountable f 11 registered nurses, licensed

practical nurses and home health aides staff.

(b) :ne nursing director sep 9 nurse shall

insure that the professional standards of community nursing

practice are mrintained by all nurses providing care.

164
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(el 7he nursing direct 1 nurse shall be

responsible for maintaining and adhering to agency procedure and

patient care policy manuals.

4d4 the sup 1 ***** shell be reeponesble fee ehe

d*rece sup f no mere then if full-esme ****** 1

p lv When full-etme egutvelonts ere seed In the cese of

Pttftall 7 47 thu i number of persons sup

shell net emceed es/Mew% 44,

(2), In the event the administrator asoner d is not

health professional, the nursing director sup sent

shall, in addition to the above:

(a) Establish service policies and procedures in

compliance with state health statutes and rules.

(b) Employ and rvalut nursing personnel.

(c) Coordinate patient care services.

(d) Set or adopt policies for, and 'clop records of

criteria for admission to servLe, case assignments and case

management.

4114 Prepare end nnnnnn sn shedul e. these cocas to

be breeshe to the lesseseeten eeeeeeeeeeeeeeee

444 fondest seleettve preerlm villet:ens to reprove

df d devole, end sop., )1() plena,

(3) The nursing director shall clash and conduct 1

quality assurance program which assures:

(a) Case assignment and management is aoroortatt

adequate, and consistent with the patient cart plan, medical

real:., and patient needs

(b) Nursing services ire consistent with professional

community health nursing standards.

(c) nursing and other services otovided to the patient

an coordinated

(d) All services and outcomes are completely and

legibly documented, dated and signed in the clinical service

record.

165
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Confidentiality of Patient data is mints.-lid

If, ?tidings of the oualltv assurance oroaran are used

to isorove services

Specific Authority 400.497 400 50S T.S.

Law Implemented 400.461(2), 400.462(3)(a), 400.497(1),

400.497(21 400.497(4) T.S.

History New 4-19-76 Previously number 100-58.11.

Amended

100-68.012 Registered staff Nurse

(1) The :registered staff nurse shall be a yrdvate of en

approved T s and ly be d to the stets

preferably wash et lease one +16 year of feetery nvrstnq

A have the following responsibilities:

(a) The registered nurse is the case minicar. Case

manaaement shall include initial assessment of the oatient and

family for appropriateness of and acceptance for hems health

services, establishment and Periodic review of the plan of care,

implomer:ation of medical treatment orders, referral follow-up

provision and sumervision of nursing care, coordination of

swrvices given by other health care Providers, and documentation

of all activities and findings.

444 404 The staff hell hay the respenstbtitty for

eb
agent.; ner1-; eee-freesg ****** 1- tare and

health eseehtmq of the tit tnlisrl 4nftrs7 end the

sets ****** o of health and of ills'se of others,

(b) 4b4 The rept..cored eeff nurse shall be resoonsible

for the an a clinial zecord for each patient receiving

ear..

(c) 4,4 The regisrered staff nurse shall assure that

prevtde progress reports are made to the den' physician

o boe, .14e her en when the patient's pandit...on

changes or there arl, do4iations from the plan of troatnent. er

e t lease every 66 Jays.

444 the setoff nurse may alike hose hoakth tde

* 'manes and super**** the asrde in the home.

-16-
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fe4 ?to staff y Ad d d

* d an the tttttt

(2) 444 The registered nurse may assign selected portions

of patient care to Licensed practical nurses and home healtt

Aides. In such circumstances, the registered nurse vinrains

responsibility for the care given. Supervisory visits shall be

rads to the retie:It's residence.

Specific authority 40C.497, 400.000 P.S.

Law Inolamented 400.461(2), 400.462(3)(4), 400.497(1),

400.497(2) 400.497(6) T.S.

Sistory Nev 4-19-76 Previously numbered 10D-68 12

Amended

10D-68.013 Licensed Practical Nurse.

(1) The licensed practical nurse shall orovide assianed

nursing care under the direction of a registered nurse be e

graduate of an a

ii 14
noel of p * nerstne and be

d an 10,. 4th it least * leer prefrabiy

of f ttttt y narsoni ouperonee and

(2) The licensel practical nurse shall

responsibi,....vs:

(a) ?he * d reset:ea* nurse 'heal preparing

recording clinical notes for the clinical record.

(b) The 4teensed presets's* nurse shei* Reporting any

changes in the patient's coneition to the case manager

her oseedsete sop ith the reports documented in the

clinical record liar e* 1 notes.

(c) The * 4 t tech y Performing

assigned se*aeted acts, including the administration of

treatments and (medications, in the care of the patient. till

te/ored or *A.m.: the aeontenenea of haa*th and p tttttt ten of

(allies, of others, under the dtreetten f e

prof t I

Specific authority 400.497, 400.000 P.S.

Lay 2aplessented 400.461(2), 400.467(3)(&), 400.497(1),

400.497(2) P.S.

History Nev 4-19-76 Previously numbered 100-68 11

"ended 1-31-86.

-17-
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0D-68.014 Home Health Aids.

(1) The Some health aide shall have trainilg in those

supportive services which are required to provide and maintail

bodily and emotional comfort and to assist the patient toward

independent living in a safe environment. If the aide receives

training through a vocational school, licensed f4ed home

health agency, or hospital, the curriculum shall be documented.

tf tcaining is received through the agency the curriculum shall

consist of st least 40 hours foray-ewe 4444 which shall include

but not be limited tot sax 464 heirs ef *mired eeeeee es the home

health services program, role of the aide, and di:foregoes in

families, sex 464 hears of i e ee nutrition,

food and household management, twenty-four 4444 Weirs of

4 Intsn, es personal care services,
4

sex 464 beers of 4 / to ethics and conduct,

personal hygiene, agency policies, and reports and records.

Personal care activities shall be taught .sy a register.

Prof * nurse. When prior training is not equivalent to the

minimum herein described, the necessary supplementary training

must be provided and documented.

(a) Agencies shall haws 1 year from the adootion of

this rule to meet the training reouirements.

(b) Those aides who are employed on the date of the

adoption of this rule and who have had at least 1 year of

experience with a licensed agency shall be exempt from the

training requirement.

(2) Responsibilities of the home health aide shall include

but not be li.mitod tot

(a) The home health aide shall perform only those

personal care activities contained in a written assignment by a

health professional employee which include assisting the patient

with personal hygiene, ambulation, eating, dressing, and shaving.

(b) The home health aide may perform other activities

as taught by a health professional employee for a specific

patient. These include and are limited tot assisting with the

-18-
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change of a colostomy bag, Shem000, reinforcement of dressieg,

assisting with the use of devices for aid to daily living, for

example, a walker or wheelchair, assisting with prescribed range

of motion exercises which the home health aide and the patient

have been taught by a health professional employer, assisting

with prescribed ice cap ,Jr collar, doing simple urine tests for

sugar, acetone or albumin, measuring and oreparing special diets,

intake and output.

(c) The home health aide shall not change sterile

dressings, irrigate body cavities such as an enema, irrigating a

colostomy or wound, perfcra a gastric laoage or gavage,

catheterize a patient, administer medications, apply heat by any

method, care for a tracheostomy tube, nor any personal health

service which has not been included by the registered

prof * nurse in the patient care plan.

(d) The home health aide shall keep records of

personal health care activities.

fl The hosts health aide shall observe appearance and

gross behavioral changes in the patient and report to the

recistered prof rse.

ff, The home health aide patient service, stall be

evaluated by a health professional in the oat_ent's homy as

freauentiv as necessary to assure safe, adeouate care lr at least

e very 7 months.

444 the he se health sde p li be

e valeseed by heeieh prof ff et illeft every 2 1

atelier %itch she ede p ' , or bsent-7 till ens hoses

40 The *coney sheik mteesn rots of of ae lease

* health prof pkeyeee for to every ft.. 454 o-

prof * p prey:dyne hookah fell-ttno

gesveients ere seed er eh. ease of part-tem nee -prof

P prevtitne health k ****** of such

P p d shell not emceed 14.

Specific Authority 400.457, 400 SOS P.S.

Lau Implemented 400.462(3)(c), 400.497(1), 400.497(2) FS.

Ristory Mee 4-19-76. Previously numbered 100-58 14

Asended

-19-
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100-68.015 Physical Therapist and Physical Therapy

assistant.

(1) The physical tneraoist shall be a traduate of an

approved school, currently 11,-....sed and registered in the state

with at least 1 year of experience in physical therapy and hays

the following responsibilities:

(a) The physseai eh ii Providi-a Physical

therapy services as orescribed by a physician which car be safe:7

orovided in the hose and assisting the physician in evaluatina

patients by applying diagnostic and prognostic muscle. nerve,

joint and functional abilities rest.

(b) Providina ohysical theranv services. Treat

p ttttttt to reiseve tatty dovelep ev restore f 1. and

f tttttttt assn.. phi h es

ge, heee7 ttttt 7 itont and siee ttttt ey.

(c) Observing, recording anti-alt.-as and fi-dinas In

tha clinical record and r,,porting tothe physician the patient's

reaction to treatment and any changes in the patient's condition.

(d) Instructing the patient and family in care and use

of physical therapy whadt*ehatrol armee/7 atittehoo7 tines and

preathotta and etthotaa devices end tttttttttt as toOtneted.

(e) Instructing other lealth team personnel inclzditg,

when appropriate, hone health aides and family members In certain

phases of physical therapy with which they may ork with the

patient.

(f) Instructing the family on .he patient'. total

physical therapy program.

(1) Physical the rapist assistant. The physical theranist

assistant shall be a graduate of an approved school It.snq e

f not loos then two 444 years fee physfeei thersptse

est tttttt and be currently licensed in the state with at least I

year of experience under the suparvision of a licensed pt.ystcal

therapist. Responsibilities shall be directed by a licensed

physical therapist.

-20-
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Specific Authority 400.497(2),

Law Implemented 400.461(2),

400.497(2)

History New 4-19-76

166

400.545 r.s.

400.461(3)(b), 400.407(1),

T.S.

Previously numbered 100-68 Is

Amended

100-68.016 Speech Pathologist

(11 The speech pathologist shall be a graduate of an

approved school, currently licensed in the state and have the

followi,g resoonsibilitiess

(a) The eeeee h pethe**1220 shell, Assisting the

physician in evaluation of the patient to determine the tyme of

speech or Language disorder and the appropriate corrective

therapy.

(b) Providing rehabilitative services for speech and

languavo disorders.

(c) Recording activities and findings in the clinical

record and reporting to the physician the patient's reaction to

treatment and any changes in the patient's. condition.

(d) Instructing other health team personnel and family

members in methods of ing the patient to sr smsreve 204

correct speech di:abilities

Specific Authori:y 400.497(2), 400.505 T.S.

law Implemented 400.461(2), 400.462(3)(b), 400.497(1)

400.497(2) T.S.

History New 4-19-76 Previously numbered 100-68.16

Amended

100-68.017 Occupational Therapist and Occupational Therapy

Assistant.

(1) The occupational therapist shall be graduate of an

approved school, currently Licensed in the state with One 1 year

of experience in occupational therapy and have the following

responsibilitiesg

(a) The eseepeesenei thereprse shali Providing

occupational therapy services as orescribed by a ohvsician which

can he safely provided in the home and assisting the physician in

evaluating the patient's level of function by applying diagnostic

and prognosis procedures.

-21-
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(b) Gsiding the patient is his us. of therapeutic

creative and self-care activities for the purpose of imoroving

function.

(c) Observing, recording activities and fl,di-os i,

the cli ical record and reporting to the physician the patient's

reactidn to treatment and any changes in the patient's condition.

(d) Instructing the oetient, family members and other

health team personnel eeiediene when appropriate, home heeith

eagles and femely members in certain phases of occupational

therapy en cheek they say week with the p

(2) Occupational therapy assistant. The occupational

ther.py assistant shall be a graduate of an approved program for

occupational therapy by the American Occupational Therapy

Association; shall have minimum of 2 months of student field

work experience, shall be currently licensed in the state: and

have 1 year of experience as an occupational therapy assistant

under the supervision of licensed occupational therapist.

Responsibilities shall b. those of assisting the licensed

occupational therapist in an occupational therapy orogrsm.

Specific Authority 400.497(2), 400.606 F.S.

Law /mplemenree 490.461(2), 400.462(3)(b), 400.497(')

400.497(2) T.S.

History New 4-19-76 Previously numbered 1u0-68.17

Amended

100-68.018 Modicl Social Worker.

+44 The medical social worker shall be a gradpate of an

approved school with 1 year of experience in social services and

have the following reszonsibilizies.

(1) 4.4 Th. medmeei seetei weaker shaii Assisting toe

physician and other member, of the health team in understanding

significant social and emotional factors related to the patient's

health probleus.

(2) 414 Assessing the social and emotional factors in

order to estimate the patient's capacity and potential to cope

with problems of daily living.

-22-
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(31 4.4 Motel= the patient and his family to understand.

accept and follow medical recommendations and provide services

planned to restore the patient to optimum social and health

adjustment within his capacity.

(41 Assist lal patients and their families with

personal and environmental difficulties which predispose toward

illness or interfere with obtaining maxi sus benefits from medical

care.

(6) 4.4 utilizing resources, such as family and community

agencies, to assist the patient to resume life in the community

or to learn to live %ithin his disability.

Specific Authority 400.497(2), 400.309 P.S.

Law /mpleaented 400.461(2), 400.462(3)(c), 400.497(1)

400.497(2) F.S.

History Mew 4-19-76 Previously numbered 100-68.19

Amended

100-68.019 Momesaker.

(1) The homemaker shall have at least 16 twenty 448+ hours

of training in topics related to human development and

interpersonal relationships, nutrition, marketing, food storage,

use of equipment and supplies, planning and organizing of

household tasks and principles of cleanliness and safety and have

the following responsibilities.

(a) The A eeeee her 01014 Maintain 09 the home in an

optimum state of cleanliness and safety depending upon family

resources.

(b) The eeeeeeeee *hal.* Performing the functions

generally undertaken by the natural homemaker, including such

duties as preparation of seals, laundry, shopping and care of

children.

(c) The A ii Reporting to the appropriate

supervisor any incidents or problems related to her work or to

the family.

(d) 1141 h 00000 ter eneil Maintaining appropriate work

record,.

(2) +e9 The homemaker shall be supervised in the hose by

the appropriate supervisor at least once every 3 month' senth.

-23-
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(11 Ga -Clef that: .Ave , yea: from tte adootion of tars

rule to me,t the tt.1%1112 reourremonts. nose nonenarers 4"o it,

emoloyed on the effect:Ye date of r`is rule and who have "ad at

least 1 year of exoerionce under suo.rvision shall be txemot from

the traininc. recuirements.

Specific Authority 400.497, 400.106 P.S.

Lam Implemented 400.461(2), 400.462(31(c) 400.497(27 F.S.

Rtstory 4-19-76 Previouslv numbered '00 -68 19

Amended

100-68.020 Acceptance of Patients.

(1) Acceptance of patient and discharge policies shall

include but not be limited to the following:

(a) 4b4 no person shall be refused service because of

age, race, color, sex or national origin.

(b) toe When a person if accepted for health serrice,

there shall be a rsasonaoe expectation that the services can ht

provided p Ate**, 11 4s 71 phy vvvv i er 110G211i

need* can be 444 adegoatell and safelr in bis residence.

4.4 P he be oildePeef fee hileigh vvvvvv only

up pion of treaties' eitebirsited by ells atte,d2n,

phi diced 9 wrehrn esvne 444 days=

(c) When =edits' treatments or medication, ace

administered, chysicians orders in writing which are signed and

dated shall be .ncluded in the clinical record.

(d) When services are to be terminated, the person

shall be re 14 be notified of the date of termination and reason

for termination which shall be documented in the clinical record.

A plan shall be developed or a referral made for any continuing

car. indicated.

4.4 1 lessee h

sheik alit Imo tttttttttt IISG2i smith IISSO GS the peer .51i1 femeiym

d otter ehe prof k p provtd4n4 ear.

iiy g tttttt ere mode for ttttt nein,

Specific Authority

Law implemented

PhY

400.497, 400.505 r.s

400.461(21, 400.487(1), 400.497(4),400.497(61

P.S-

Ilistory New 4-13-76 Previously numbered 100-68.20

Amended

-24-
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10:-68.921 Patient Care Plan. then of t

(11 A The plan of treatment shall be established and

reviewed by the din, physician in consultation with agency

staff Involved for all vat_ents receiving :17f2%..f care or

treatment, or physical, ocrloational or soaveh therapy varmint

care or treatment .n this instance means technical activities

performed by a licensed nurse to orovide for the comfort, safety

treatment and rehabilitation of the Patients.

(2) The 'Ian of treatment shall be reviewed at such

intervals as the severity of the patient's illness requires, but

in any Instance, at least every 60 days and shall include but -ot

Issited to the following:

(a) Diagnoses.

(b) 444 Activities permitted when indicated

(c) 4414 Diet where Indicated

(d) 4f+ Medication, treatments, end ecutosent

recuired

(e) 4,4 Dated signature of physician.

4b4 Types .6 4 4 egespeene regesreelv

4e4 ***** fse frequently f vssses seek as eve esnes a

week.; threat ***** week.: ate -

(11444 The regi,tered agency nurse who is the case nanacer,

other health professional staff and physician vhen avorportate

shall collaborate in developing one patient care plan for each

patient receiving home health services. en4 The plan nay he

Included in the clinical notes and shall include, but not be

limited to the following:

(a) Source of referral.

(b) hasten, f Drugs and treatments prescribed wine of

by the physician, sf physteses se daff fres doctor aagesne

the pfas of ttttttttt .

(c) Statement of patient or family problems.

(d) Statement of aLillty of patient and family to

provide interim health services.

(e) A sssssss nt of the patient need*.

-20-
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(f) A last of soecific service goals ith elan* for

isplementation includina at a sititum:

1. Level of workers who will provide the cart

2. rreauencv of hone visits to orovtie direct

care and case management.

3. rreauency of suoerolfory visits when non

professional oertonnel orovide direct care.

(9) Date and signature of the torte case manacer

agency *toff developer., the plan.

(h) Periodic is aaaa nee end revisions of the plan

as the condition of the patient changes, dated and signed by the

case aarez each pvf i prey:Mtn/ ear*.

Specific Authority 400.497, 400.505 P.S.

Law implemented
400.487(11. 400.497(5) P.S.

pastor), New 4-19-76) Previously numbered 100-58.2

Amended

10D-68.022 Clinical eecerdS.

The agency shall maintain a clinical record for every

Person receiving hme health services which shall include, as

anoreartate, lime n's he } 4 te the following:

(1)404 Identification sheet containing name.

address, telephone number. date of birth, sax, agency case numb*.
if used, next of kin or guardian.

(2)484 Permission to release information dated and

signed by patients, family or guardian when applicable.

(314.4 Plan of treatment.

4.4 Peewee wove p}env

(414444,4 Clinical and service notes, signed and dated

by the staff member providing
the service which shall include:

004. Initial assessments and progress notes with

changes in the person's condition.

(b)9. Patient Care Plan.

(c)is Services rendered.

(d)4, Observations.

(.14, Instructions to the person and family.

*26-
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(5'5, .one 1..sins to oatitrts or suoervision of -Un-

professional worters home Meseta ends when &Pei:cable.

(6) 6. Reoorts ittienee of case conferences

(7) 44,4 My:dense of R000rts to physicians.

(8) +et+ Termination summary including,

(a) O. Date of first and last visit.

(b) 4. total number of visits or hours by

discipline.

(c) 4. Reason for termination of service.

(e) 4. Evaluation of established goals at time

of termination.

(e) 5. Condition of the patient on discharge.

(f) 6. Disposition of the patient.

Specific Authority 400.497, 497.505 F.S.

Law Implemented 400.497(5) F.S.

Ristory

10D-68.23

NOW 4-19-76. Previously numbered 100-58 72

Amended

Utilization Review.

Specific Authority 400.497(5) F.'.

Law Implemented

History

10D-68.124

400.487(1),(2), 400.491,400.497(5) F.S.

Hew 4-19-76. Repealed.

Administration of °rigs and Diologicals.

(1) The agonzy shall have policies governing the

administering of drugs and biologicals.

(2) The pellet-et .0i:eh shall include but not be limited to

the following.

(a) All orders for medications to be given by the

agency health professional staff shall be dated and signed by the

attending physician.

(b) All orders for medications shall contain the name

of the drug, dosage, frequency, method or site of in:lection, and

p mission from the physician if the patient andfor family are to

be taught to give the medication.

(c) 464 All verbal orders for medication or change in

medication orders shall be taken by a reaistered nurse the

-27-

17/



173

*en pref 1 and reduced to writing and signed

with title by the physician within 14 igshe 464 days.

404 N eeeee shah net es^e7 lesson awes }, for an

emereene7 kse snesidene e leer needl 7 end

agency a wed dry! Per as. ene6d the p hew* a sewer

drat, r eeeeeeee

(d1 4.4 Experimental drugs, sera, allergenic

dasensitirIng agents, penicillin or any other potentially

hazardous drug shall not be given without the fully informed

consent of the patient or family. The nurse administering such

drugs shall heye an emergency plan and whatever drugs and/or

devices are appropriate is reversal of drug reaction.

Specific Authority 400.497, 400.505 T.S.

Law implemented 400.487(1), 400.497(3) 400.497(5) FS.

History

100- 68.025

New 4-19-76 Previously numbered 100-68.24

Amended

Companion

(1) The companion or es ..1 have the following

responsibilities oerforsed under the suoervision of

professional employee of the adenCv

(a/ Providinc companionship for the oatient.

(b/ Providino escort services such as takino the

patient to the doctor.

(c) Providino Licht housekeeoino tasks such as

preparation of a beat or laundering t:er Patient's Personal

11==z.
(d) MalitainLiu a chronolooical written record of

services.

(e1 Seoorting any unusual incidelts or chances it the

oat.enc's behavior to the registered nurse

'(2) The companion or sitter shall not perform any hands on

personal health care services.

(I) The &dents shall insure that companions or sitters

understand the needs of tie oatients to hich they are ass:wand

-28-
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and recognize those conditions dhich need to be recorted to ',he

registered 'urea

Specific Authority 400 497, 400 SOS r S.

Lay 2alpi.m.otiod 400.462(11, 400 497(11, 400.497(21 r /

hlstOry at-

10q- 69.026 Penalties

(11 The department shall let and levy a fine not to exceed

SS00.00 for each violation of the provisions of this chapter or

of any minimum standards or rules Promulgated tursaant to Chapter

400, Pa: 2I2,_?lorida Statutes.

(21 fijleters.rili:_sif a fine is to be imposed and _n !tette

the amount of the fine to be im, sea,_ if any, for a violation,

the department shall consider f lloving factors:

- violation, including the

probabil, that death or serious physical or emotional ha-m to a

patient will result or has resulted, the severity of the actual

or potential ha,m. and the extent to which the provisions of the

apolicable stet or rules were violated.

(b1 actions erten by the agency to correct violations

(c) Any pr.vtons violations.

(d) The financial benefit to the agency in committing

or continuing the violation.

(31 The failure to file a eimely application shall result

an administrative fine charged to the agency in the amount of

$100.00 per day, each day corstituting a seoarate vtolat.on. 21

no event shall such fine aggregate more than SS,OCO 30

Specific Authority 400.497 P.S.

Lay tmplemented 400.474 P.S.

history New

-29-
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Item 5

Area Agencyon Ag- h ig, Inc.irimorimnmsSVEGIA,LIISTS, IN
POGERT l OGUSEN .nai & KELLOGG

PEOU11.4 0141cro,
um., °macros

May 8, 1987

The Honorable John Melchor
Chairman Special Committee on Aging
United Statee Senate
Vashington, DC 20510-6400

Dear Senator Melchor

Thank you for according me at your recent hearing the oppo?tunity
to share with you my experiences sith federally funded and
privately funded home care. I'm submitting the following as partof the record. During the hem -ng you heard testimony fromseveral people a testimony of the lack of meteors, to assure thequality of in -hose care. These probleRe range from costly over -
utilization and inappropriate Medicare service proviaion tc
unapeakable physical and mental neglect and abuee. These problema
are continual and the need for a solution is urgent.

It ie my .ear that your search for this solution might create
further paper documentation or that standards might be aeen as an
&Lever to theme problems. There is no 'paper review" that caninsure frail ill people will receive the care that is intended
with our Medicare dollars. there is no documentation that can
prevent over serving and inappropriate service to these pttiente.

There must be an independent network of local agencies which can
objectively monitor the care on -site. This network stoat Lereapon ble for aseesaing the needed care and monitoring this carein the home as long as the home health agency is involved. Thisnetwork, which must bo able to authorize and control what care
will be reimbursed, must also be national and uniform so all older
Americans have equal ascots to quality care.

Since the Aging Network - that ie, the nation'. Area Agencies on
Aging - do not deliver services directly, they are in a singularly
advantageous pos-Lion on behalf of the federal government and thenation's elders to perform this eervice. If the Aging Network is
not chosen to monitor in-home care for this, it will be necessaryto duplicate it to provide solid quality assurance. The Aging
Network is in place and very able to accept the responsibility for
thie so deaperately needed fanction.

Care Management thro,gh Michigan's Region iv AAA has been eervingthis purpose for four years. We have learned a great deal about
monitoring these eervicee during this time, end v^ off+r tfisexperience to assist you in developing such a system for thisnon 1 taring.

Thank you again for your deep concern, for vulnerable olderpersons. If I can be of any further servicea, please do not
hesitate to 1st mo know.

Beet tithes,

eAdS44,(4,4;e/A'.7
Barbara 1u ton, RN
Superviaing puree
Care Management Program

BL: jm
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Item 6

STATEMENT b. ALBERT D. BUFORD, Ill, Executive Director. Center
for the Public In crest, -or Angeles, California.

MR. BUFORD I would like very much to thank this Committee, an,

particulary its Chairman. for the invitation to suLmit testimony

at this time of reauthorization of the Older Americans Act.

Since the Model Project dr's of the mid-1970's, staff now

associated with the Center for the Public Interest have labored

to equip non-lawyers with the knowledge end skills to advocate on

behalf of the frail, older American. At the center of our

training has been a cone n for the legal is.ues inherent in

perfecting Medicare benefits -- that is, a concern for educating

advocates to the Medicare law and how the Medicare system works

in the everyday world.

In short, our Center has long believed that public benefits

problems -- particulary Medicare pronlemr -- can often be

addressed tf only the law is clearly explained. is clearly

understood. We also believe that in most instances, a non-lawyer

advocate can be taught the Medicate law, and thus taught how to

advocate, using toe law. for those who I.ars bcen Improge6y

denied Medicare benefits.

Accordingly, in 1985. the Center applied for and obtained

grant monies to produce a video documentary training program for

lay advocates. The focus of this documentary is Medicare-

reimbursed home health care and skilled nursing home care. (A

copy of this video has been submitted to this Committee for he

record.) It is entitled simply. Will Med:care Really Pay the

Bill''

In preparing for this video program. Center staff conducted

an extensive surrey of providers, consumer advocates, government

officials and others -- all with an eye towards examioing, in

detail, how the Medicare claims process really worked. The vast

majoriti of this inquiry focused on home health care. Several of

our findings, we believe are quite relevant to this 'Iommittee:

1. Many times older persons are entitled to home health

care reimbursement uncle. Medicare. but often benefits

are improperly denied such persons.

2. Although the Medicare law has not changed significantly.

home health care benefits are being denied with

increasing frequency. (Oklahoma home health care
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providers estimate their reimbursement under M.dt:are at

only two thirds of what it was a year ago.)

3. The Waiver of Liability Rule which allows providers of

home health care to be timely paid, also induces them to

deny benefits which should be legally, rightfully

awarded -- this by the threat of corporate liability for

an overall award "error rate" in excess of 21/2 %.

4. The government's own statistics confirm the error rate.

The attched letter from the Health Care Financing

Administration reveals that, when challenged on appeal.

to an adminstrative hearing, the national average for

reversing previous denials of coverage is fully 65%

(sixty-five percent), Another way to look at It is this

vay: with regard to home health care, Medicare is

guilty of a 65% (sixty-five percent) error rate. 'fence,

the need for advocacy.

And, thus, we'd like to make a simple suggestion. It

rela:es to advocacy under the Older Americans Act. Simply put,

we believe it is time all of us admitted that the Medicare system

which is in place today -- particularly as it relates to

Medicare-reimbursed home health care -- is not a self-executing

system. For the most frail, home health care coverage under

iedicare is often elusive. Simply put. witho4. the assistance

of advocate. often times the most frail among us stand no

change of gaining home health care coverage paid for by Medicare

-- even when the law allows for extensive coverage for exactly

these persons.

Therefore, we at the Center for the Public citeresi commend

this Committee for its attention to .he plight of 'hose who are

frail ana rho have the need for nursing care in the home. We

would like to remin4 the Committee that what is required. in

order to obtain benefits whirl the Co gress intended. however. is

often the assistance of an advocate. We would also like to state

that we believe inat this advocacy is clearly envisioned within

the Odler Americans Act. Indeed, this is the type of "legal

assistance" which the aging network oug' t to he about -- what tne
Act envisions.

I am confident of this. in part, because 1 hake

the honor of serving as the first
Project Director for such a lay

advocacy training effort funded by Commissl aer Fleming in 1976.
But we believe that critical

non-lawyer advocacy, conducted in
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the front ranks has recently gone almost unnoticed. And we

believe that it is time to provide advocates -- often non-lawyer,

paid and volunteer advocates -- operating within the Older

Americans Act network the technical support they deserve. In

short, training and technical assistance for this network ought

well be the focus of this Committee's concern. as well as that of

the Administration on Aging. itself.

Our in-depth documentary asks the questions. "Will Medicare

Really Pay the Bill?" In the home health care areaa, without

advocacy, the answer is oten ne. We believe the Medicare home

health care system can be made to work. And we believe that 0-

way to make it work, at least in part. is to recognize the local

Older Americans Act advocates already about the process of

Medicare advocacy. Then we btlieve it is important to give these

persons advocacy tools. in the form of training materials and

technical assistance.

Support for Older Americans Act legal advocacy in the field

is not a new or novel concept. But in recent years. we believe

both the Congress and the Administration have. perhaps, simply

not been privy to the fine work of such non-lawyer advocates --

again., folks already operating within the senior centers, the

nutrition sites, the case management programs. As long as

Medicare's home health care benefit is dependent on advocacy.

they more than az, others, deserve our attention. indeed our

help, in enhancing the g od work which they have begun.

Therefore. I hope that the legislative history surrounding this

year's reauthorization will comment on, indeed encourage support

of, Medicare home health care advocacy where it counts most -- in

the front ranks -- in the Older Americans Act network itself.

I thank this Committee for their 'ard work and for the

opportunity to share my concerns at this time of reauthorization.

1 83
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DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMAN SERVICES Health Care Flesno,g AnnuniStranion

Refer to: C5FOIA1039
6325 Security Bovleafd
8sI1 imcee MO 21207

DEC 4 1986

Mr Albert D. Buford, III
Center for the Public Interest, Inc.
Suite 010
1800 North Fighland
Los Angeles, California 90028

Dear Mr. Buford:

This is in response to your Norember 18, 1986, Freedom of Information Act request
for information concemmg Med.care bcrsefits.

It is our understanding that the Dallas Regional OfPce sew t to you directly
information pertaining to items one and three of your ::quest. We were also
informed that due to cutbacks in staff in the early 80's, Home Health Care
statistics are not maintained.

The following is additional information relating to your request:

Question 2 The average number of Skilled Nursing Facility days reimbursed per
spell of illness: Based on 1981 figures, which are the most complete
SNF utilization measures available, the average number of days
reimbursed per stay is estimated at 30 days nationally. Regional
State data regarding this measure are Unlvall3ble.

Question 0 The amount of Medicare dollars expended for SNF care: For 1934,
Medicare reimbursed over $21.6 million dollars for SNF care in the
Deaf Region. The breakout r,ows-

Dallas $21,613,000
Arkansas 1,011,000
Louisiana 5,645,000
New Mexico 989,000
Oklahoma 2,373,000
Texas 11,600,000

The following current statistics on appeals are based on Nationwide figures forfiscal year 1985:

Part A Reconsiderations 30,939
Re ',TM'S (FW1 & Partial) 3,503
96 of Reversals 17.8

Part A (AL3) Hearings 1,233
Reversals (Full & Partial) 305
96 of Reversals 65.0

There is no charge for processing this request because the chargeable costs do notexceed $3.00.

Sincerely yours,

Rosario Cirrincione
Chief, Freedom of information Brands
Office of Public Affairs
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Item 7

A CHWAT/WEIGEND ASSOCIATES
CONGRESSIONAL& GOVERNMENT RELATIONS

400 FIRST STREET. N W.. SUITE 016
WASHD.OTON. DC 20301

X2/631-4100

May 6, 1987

Serator John Welcher, Chairman
Senate Special Committee on Aging
V.S. Senate
Room SH 628
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

On behalf of our client, the National Association of
Companion Sitter Agencies and Referral Ser% :es (NACSARS), which
is comprised of privately-c led, for profit referral services and
agencies that specialize in companion and home care services for
the elderly, long-termed infirsed and children, we would like to
submit these comments to be incluo..1 as a part of the April 27,
1987 Select Committee bearings entitled: 'Home Care: The Agency
o' Indifference.'

Mr. Chairman, the Senat : Special Committee on Aging cannot
review all aspects of the hose care industry in these hearings
and claim to reach conclusions on regulations and quality control
without the input of privately-owned, for profit referral
services and agencies comprised in MACSARS. In fact, this is the
second example within the past year in both House and Senate
committees of jurisdiction that NACSARS has been ignored in their
repeated requests to appear before a congressional committee.

wsrSARS members are Ireatly concerned that the witnesses
appearing before the committee left the incorrect impression that
individuals as providers, working as independent contractors, are
unqualified, and dispensed poor quality of services to the
clients. Nothing could be further from the truth. Every indus-
try has its 'rotten apples', but to sinole out any part of the
hose-health industry and point to that part as the culprit does a
disservice to the families who need a cost-effective means of
meeting home-health needs.

Por exaaple, the National Association Por Home Care's
witness, Ann Moots, in her prepared testimony before your
committee's April 27, 1987 hearing, attacked individuals as
providers and recommended the complete 'prohibition of
Independent employment of paraprofessionals using federal funds,'
citing as reasons poor care, abuse, lack of training and cost
factors that result in the lowest cost provider being chosen
under social services block grants and Title III rather than
certified agencies who 'cannot compete on a straight cost basis.'
What is misleading to the Congress and the American people, is
the impression this witness left that all independent contractors
were somehow tainted with her example of abuse. She cited

the example of an independent contractor aid who 'was arrested
anu charged with arson, attempted murder, and fraud after she
allegedly attempted to murder her client to cover-up stealing
nearly 55,000 from his during the year she had cared for him.'
NACSARS does not condone abuse in the industry. Those guilty of
crises, whether they steal millions from Medicare and Medicaid
funds or abuse ti ir clients, should be punished. NO one
disagrees with that. What upsets NACSARS members eround the
country is the constant allegations by such groups as the NAHC
that all independent contractors are suspect as untrained, unpro-
fessional and abusive to their clients. We maintain that one of
the real reasons for this antagonism is economic rather than
quality control.

NACSARS supports the statements of two witnesses appearing
before the committee et the April 27, 19a7 hearing. Charles
Wells, Deputy Commissioner on Aging, Administration on Aging,
said: 'A discussion of home care services sus also recognize the
important role of the non-agency individual contractor. The
national long-term care channeling demon.tration, a landmarl ten-
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state experiment supported by the department -- including AOA --
confireed that high quality personal care services can be given
by persona carefully recruited by family sesbers through news-
paper ads, neighborhood contects, and friends.'

In addition. Jane Anderson. representing the National Asso-
ciation of Area Agencies on Aging said; 'Standards, however,
should not result in restricted access to care because of
unavailability or costliness occasioned by the standards. Many
area agencies on aging in rural areas, for example. have had to
deal with the lack of providers in creative ways to see that the
frail elderly could remain in tbcir own homes. We are concerned
that too stringent standards, dealing perhaps only with criteria
for personnel, may result in restricted access to needed care.
If standards focus only on quality, then cost savings both to
public and private payors, and appropriateness are likely to
suffer, both at the expense of the client as well as the hose
care industry.'

MACSARS members are not Medicare-certified home health agen-
cies, because Medicare regulations do not provide for direct
reimbursement. However, independent contractors who are referred
by MACSARS- aesber referral services provide their clients with
quality, professional services at a such reduced cost, compared
to other hose health agencies. For example, in Connecticut the
Medicare-certified agencies ranged last year in price for hone
health aides from $9.95 to $11.50 per hour, with a 4-hour health
minimum, while the independent contractors referred by LACSARS
members had a price of $6.20 per hour with no minimum. These
cost-comparisons are similar throughout the country, and could
nave a significant !spent on aggregate some health costs in thefiture.

MACSARS believes that the general public should be free tochoose home-care providers,
particularly if the care needed isminimal. Nurses registries and companion sitter agenciesthroughout the country can provide a such-needed service to the

chronically ill, but essentially stable,
individual by referring

fully-screened nersonnel to work privately er them. The-regis-tries and companion sitter- agencies can offer these services atrev; reasonable prices. May should independent senior citizens,
or braille* who care for the elderly at hose, pay a higher pricefor skilled services and supervision

in cases where none are
required, such leas wanted?

The more expensive skilled service
agencies have the advaa-

tage of direct reimbursement of their fees by insurance or byMedicare (in some limited cases). This type of reiabursement is
not available at present, nor probably in the near future, for
private referral services and the independent contractors (le;nurses or sitters) who are referred by such referral services.A gap in society Is developing, called a 'no -care zone,' where
middle class Americans cannot afford the minimum services theyneed to regain independent.

Of critical importance is the need to keep the costa undercontrol. We are especially concerned with those p.tients andtheir fazilies who trust pay for services themselves. Of particu-lar concern is the patient requiring long-term care ho can stillhe aaintained at bone provided be or she gets outside assistance.
Some of the VACSARS members have been

referring independent
contractors, who provide such a ;!stance, for over twenty years.These probless will be magnified in the future by the sheernumber of elderly citizens requiring

services and by the changesin the regulations affecting health care.

With the growth of the total health-care industry, we haveseen the number of providers increase, particuarly
franchisedagencies; and we have seen the inevitable fight for the health-care dollar as each agency adjusted to change. Of major concernis our fear that the privately-owned

referred services will beforced from the field despite the fact that they are successfully
providing the custodial care at Such lover rates, ..nd at no
government expense, than other agencies.

There is a need for long-tern care
to relieve the fasily of

the 'constant' care of their family members, and to permit
workers to return to the market place.

intermittent care, suchas provided by Medicare-certified agencies,
does not sect the
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need of the majority of our elderly citizens who most often nay
need both custodial care and skilled nursint.

The referral-service industry has baen subjected to such
criticism. Our critics indicate that tht use of independent
contractors, who are not supervised, leads to the possible abuse
of the elderly. However, most of the tine both family and physi-
cian supply supervision and instruction.

NACSARS subsits that there is no more abuse here than in any
other business, and that we arc just as concerned about these
issues as are other Americans. Nevertheless, we believe that it
is sore likely that these criticisms arise from a concern on the
part of some to eliminate cospetition, regardless of the effect
this would have on those who can least afford to lose low -coat
services.

Questions have been raised during the hearing on quality of
care and standards. Attached to these comments are a copy of the
=SAMS Code of Ethics and Standards of Operation. While these
are merely the first in a series of standards and ethics contem-
plated by NACSARS, they indicate a good faith effort to address
quality of care issues within the referral-service industry.

One of the largest barriers to the ability of referral
services to take affirmative action to improve or ensure the
quality of care provided by the service-providers who have been
referred, is the potential conversion of the status of such
services providers from that of independent contractors to that
of employees. If service-providers are considered 0-10yees,
then the referral services would have to withhold tncos. and
social security tares, pay unemployment tares, pay workers
cospensation presiums, pay liability and malpractice premiuss,
and pay for all the added adsinistrative expenses associated with
employees. Simply put, all referral services would have signifi-
cant rate increases, and many would slimly be put out of busi-
ness.

The solution is to pass legislation that would permit
referral services to provi4t quality ,.le lojtai.ei.Lin Cult supervi-
sion of independent contractors without baying the status of such
independent contractors shift to tbat of employees. This would
be the best for both consumers (who would get quality erre at
continued low rates) as well as referral services.

Accordingly, we suggest tbat the Ccsmittee on Oversight:

1. Hold a hearing on non Medicare-medical reimbursement of
private-sector hose care providers, and focus at that
bearing on 1) the cost saving aspects for families, the
government and the insurance industry: and 2) protection
of the independent-contractor status even when quality
of care supervision is provided by referral services.
NACSARS would be pleased to assist the comaittee with
witnesses and information.

2. Develop legislation to encourage the use of independent
contractors in the hose-care area 1) through taz
credits, tax savings, and expense deductions for the
fannies, hospitals or other providers utilizing the
cervices of NACSARS-type members: and 2) through protec-
tion of the status of such independent contractors.

We would like to assire the committee on these most important
issues. and would welcome your action on our client's positions
relative to cost savings and independent contractors in the hose
care area.

JC:cw
Enclosure
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7;eferf3 Se's' des
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CODE OF -:r': CS

1. rje wall strae to maintain the Intecraty and quelatycontro: of our
Industry/profession.

2. he wall support and protect the andavadual rights of ourclients.

3. we wall promote
those actavIties wk_c!, are pramaralyconsumer oriented.

S. We wall advocate quality health care services with asecondary emphasis on cost effectiveness.

5. We shall pursue these research and educational act:vat:esthat will increase the knowledge of a'? tACSARS a"'"ateson a national level relating to chances and advances
affecting our profession.

6. we w-': strave to educate and work an con;uction atn :nosein pc:17:ics an order to assist tnem in makang effect:ye
decisions ooverning our Industry.
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STANDACDS OF

Members will obtain and mzintain llcensure and/or cert:ficatior
according to state and federal guidelines established. Also.

proper DDD bonding should be secured.

2. Referrals will be se. out in compliance with physician
directives. :n cases wnere sucn directives are not available.
referrals will be governed by criteria in each States Nurse
Practice Act. Uhen Nurses Aides are requested in a home. an
RN evaluation of patient status will be completed within 48
hours of initiation of care to determine whether or not the
services oeing requested are appropriate.

2. a) Placement of referrals will oe determined and/or supervised
oy a Registered Nurse.

b) Companion/Sitter referrals will not be permitted to perform
duties within the scope of nursing and therefore. a
Registered Nurse supervising the referrals will not be
necessar2.. however. tnese such agencies are encouraoed to
sees consultaticl arrangements with a licensed Registered

Nurse.

4. Nurses Aides referred shall be rec.:L.:red to have an accredited

Nurses Aide course in areas .here avallatle. Also, when state
certification is obtainable. this shall be the criterit. 2n

areas where neither of the above :s available, one year
experience under supervision in either t hospital or nursing

hone shall oe tne criteria for placemert.
:n addition. it is preferable even witn those individuals who

have oottined state certificat.lon, to have a min:mum cf at

:east one year experience eitner in a hospital or nursing home

unaer supervision.

S. All nurses and/or nursing as --ants referred shall be
currently licensed accord.ag state :egulatIon: also. CPR
certificates shell De requires In the areas where a..allaole.
Tne agency shall oe reoponsitle for malntaln:ng proper .ecords
cf such licenses and cert.:fatal:ion.

6. References both worr and character related should be actively
pursued an acquired oefore any applicant snal: be referred
for services.

7. A working history shell be ket: and maintained :including
client n. es. location and medical problems a:onc with any
positive or negative feedback relating to the individuals
perfoTmnce.
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Item 8

Federal Council On The Aging
330 Independence Avenue.

Room 4243, Washington, D C. 20201 (202) 245-2451

laird Arndo. Charrycn,o
Samar Dcolark's Advisory

Cononatto on Apes
Elk Grose. CA

Nelda L Barton
Proadent, Health Symons Inc

Corbin, XY

Oscar P "Bob" Bobber
Stage De In101

Terns Deportment of Asks
Assn"

Edna Borman
Pnecrpal hattlInet EZZIUIL7

Barron. MA

lures N Broia, Ea4
Clete, norm Stevens.

Broder & Ma-oleos
Portland, ME

Kathryn N t arberty
Pena Coway Board of Sopa-rimer

Theron, AZ

D Anbreno Gegbelem
Owner & Mower

Penny-Hanky & Hooky Ira Co.
Yefford Sputa. CT

Jon B Hums
Cnresnoe

Renon VI Area Agency on Aso:
Ferment. W YA

frmonS "Pm"Lanronr
Siste.:Creno

Abrydem

Tessa MacaUry
COMunser AffMi

Flora* Poore and toskt Co
Murat, FL.

Mary S Mar er
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Yoh user Insvrants
Cedar Folk IOWA

Bombe MAILMD
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Center
M,swan Hills KS

loseplyne K Obbnisn
Stole Repro...nonce

Arbors IL

Edda "Bonny ' Ruud% Ed 0
Reined Amine

Uliftwyn d Tremmg
Son Me Safe. Union:,,

San lost CA

Aitxn I « cub
tinwe Natant, Reined Stmt

tnn.wer Pngrann

The Honorable John Melcher
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Senator Melcher:

JAN 2 7 ":<'-.7

The Federal Council on the Aging is pleased to submit
its recommendations for amending the Older Americans
Act during the 1987 reauthorizatio, period.

A rapidly increasing aging population and limited
resources have presented us with unique challenges in
attempting to meet the needs of older Americans.
While most older persons are comparativly healthy
and active, a significant number require varying
degrees of supportive services in order t- ,pe with
the demands of daily community living. F. .ies,
neighbors, and the State and Area Agencies on Aging,
as well as others involved witn aging concerns lnd
services, have responded to this wide diversity of
need. It is of paramount importaNce, however, that
the aging network continue to be supported and
strengthened in order that it may meet the challenges
of the future. The Council's recommendations reflect
this support in calling for increased discretion for
the network.

The Council has long held a special concern for the
"frail elderly," those most vulnerable members of the
aging population. Our current reco--ndationt.
continue to emphasize this concern by addressing the
issue of targeting resources to those in "greLtest
economic or social need." Older Americans who are
minorities, low income, women, functionally impaired,
live alone or live in rural ac,as ale most likely to
be or to become more vulnerable than other older
persons and, therefore, should be targeted at the
local level within the parameters of the
circumstances and resources of the community.

The Council appreciates the support and concern
provided to older Americans and presents these
recommendations for your consideration and response.

Enclosure

Sijie rely,

ei
/Ir, id C. A
Chairman

id"/`
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FEDERAL COUNCIL ON THE AGING

RECOMMENDATIONS ON THE
1987 REAUTHORIZATION
OF THE OLDER AMERICANS ACT

SUMMARY

The Federal Council on the Aging (FCA) urges the extension and
reauthorization of the Older Americans net (OA.) for a period
of five years. While in complete support of the intent and
purposes of the OA. the FCA recommends a number of changes
that will strengthen the purposes and objectives of this
legislation and enhance services to older Americans.

The great diversity present in the aging population dictates a
broad range of options in responding to and defining the
parametene of need of these individuals. As individual
capacities and vulnerabilities are considered, it becomes
apparent that resources must be better targeted to approach
most effectively the differences in level of need. Resources
are not unlimited and those with the greatast need must be of
greatest concern.

Needs of individuals are most appropriately determined within
the circumstances of the community in which they reside.
Although it is possible to identify generally characteristics
that may indicate vulnerability of an older Individual, these
separate characteristic: will not apply in each and every
community. Therefore it is the responsibility of those in a
positron to understand the capacities and constraints of a
community to define the needs to be addressel in that community.

The FCA encourages regular incremental increases of 5 percent
to assure adequate funding levels for all the Titles of the
OAA. Each of the components of the OAA IS a vital part of the
whole and none should bC sacrificed if the needs of older
Americans are to be address'd in an effective and comprehensive
manner.

The Federal Council believes that contributions based on
ability to pay should be an integral part of Older Americans
Act prograPs. However, the Council feels strongly that taans
testing should not be used to establish eligibility ur asount
of contribution. The Council has learned that in several
regions of the country a voluntary sliding fee scale has worked
well for requested services.

The OAA was intended to stimulate the devel.sysent of
comprehensive, coordinated approach to the diverse needs of tne
older population. The FCA believes that the coordination of
programs and services of both the public and private sector is
vital to improving the quality of our country's re..ponse to the
concerns of our aging population. To take full advantage of
all segments of the community, tne Council has asked that some
restrict.ons on for-profit organizations be removed from 0Am
language.
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BACKGROUND

Congress has charged the Council with the responsibility to
'review and evaluate. on a continuing basis, Federal policies
regarding the aging and programs and other activities affecting
the aging. . .' It is. therefore, incumbent upon the FCA to
carefully examine the current issues regarding the
reauthorization of the Older Amer.cans Act. Aware of this
responsibility, the Council has undertaken a review of the
issues raised by the Administration, the national aging network
end organizations, the private sector. other State and lo.al
governmental entities, and the general public.

The OAA has been amended ten times since its inception.
Provisions of the original legislation ,ere extended in 1967.
The 1969 amendments strengthened the Title III community
services programs and charged the State Agencies on Aging with
Statewide responsibilities for planning. coordination, and
evaluation of programs for older persons. The 1972 amendments
created national nutrition programs and authorized grants to
public and nonprofit sponsors for the development of congregate
meal services. The creation of the Area Agencies on Aging wa-
mandated by the 1977 amendments in addition to the creation of
the National Information and Resource Clearinghouse for the
Aging and the Federal Council on the Aging. Amendments made in

in74, 1975, and 1977 primarily eslended the authority for
continued program operation, and made a number of minor
adjustments to the Act. The 1978 amendments further
strengthened and expanded Title III of the Act by consolidating
the social services, multipurpose senior cent,r, and nutrition
services portion of the Act. A separate Title. Title VI,
authorizing grants for Indian tribes, was esta,aisned. In

addition, a separate authorization for home-delivered meals was
made under Title III. Since the 1981 and 1:84 amendments
primarily extended the programs and made only minor changes,
the 1987 reauthorization period is a t me for careful review
and amending to update the Act.

The following pages detail the Council's recommendations for
amending the OAA in 1987. Some of the recommendations contain
extensive rewording and redirection while other recommendations
seek to strengthen existing language or to emphasize areas that
the Coun,711 finds of particular importance.

TITLE I

Title I sets forth the objective; of the OAA. Ten broad voals
are outlined toward giving older persons opportunities for
participation in the full life of the community. These goals

are: an adequate incrme: physical and mental health: suitaole
housing: full restorative Services for those who require
institutional care; employment without age discrimination:
retirement in health, honor, and dignity: participation in
Civic, cultural, and recreational activities: efficient
community services: benefit from research designed to sustain
and improve health and happiness; and freedom to plan and
manage their lives.

Recent emphasis on increasing the efficiency and effectiveness
of service provision dictates a systematic approach to the
above listed goals and the development of a continuum of care
concept. Long-tern care no longer refers just to the
institutional care of the chronically ill. There is now great

concern with the prevention of institutionalization and with

the provision of supportive services in the commun, to

maintain the individual in the home for an long as feasible.

1. POLICY

The Council feels that one additional Title I otjactive should
be added to deal with elder abuse and exploitation.

Insert the following as item (II) under section 101.

(111 Freedom from souse. neglect and tXpicaltatiOn
in all aspects of daily living.
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2. POLICY

With longevity resulting in more multi-generation families, the
Council feels that Title 1 should enumerate services to and
consideration for the family caregiver.

Language Change

(12) Support to family members and others
providing voluntary care to those older
citizens needing 'ong-term services.

3. POLICY

The Council is aware that a sore concise definition of the term
"rural' is necessary as this has been an ongoing troublesome
problem in the .dministration of the Older Americans Act.

Language Change

Insert the following as item (8) under section 102.

(8) The term "rural" rlould be determined in all
matters of the Act as defined by the Bureau
of the Census.

TITLE II

Title II establishes the Administration on Aging (AoA) within
the Department of Health and Human Services (DHHS) as the
principal agency for carrying out the purposes of the OAA and
administration of the grant programs authorized under the Act.
It is the part of the Act which discusses the establishment of
the functional units necessary to Implement the Act, including
the Federal Council on the Aging.

Organizationally, the AoA is located within the Office of Human
Development Services (OHDS) in DHHS. Congress intended that
the AoA was to serve as an effective advocate on all Federal
activities and matters re.ated to the field of aging. With
increasingly complex and enlarged programs impacting on the
elderly, more demands and pressuAs are placed on the AGA to
perform its advocacy, as well as program administration
functions.

4. POLICY

The Council urges the Secretary of the DHHS, to provide the
maximum support possible to the Commissioner on Aging in
carrying out the mandates contained in the OAA. This Includes
the strengthJning of the Commissioner's decisionmaking
authority, flexibility, and visibility within the Federal
establishment and the an network wherever and whenever
possible and feasible.

Language Change

Delete from Section 201(a) the words in line 7 and line 9

the Office o:."

5. POLICY

Extending the reauthorization period to five rather than the
customary three years refracts the refined state of this
legislc.tion. The Council feels the longer authorization period
will allow for efficiency in prov'm management. The Council
also feels that a longer reauthorization period will allow for
substantive changes without the trauma of total reauthorization.
To facilitate the fly( year authorization, the Federal Coancil
recommends the following language change.

Language Change

Insert the phrase, ", and such sums as may be necessary for the
fiscal years 1988 through 1992" .t the following places
throughout the Art:
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In Sec. 204(g), between '1987' and the period:
In subsections (a) and (b) of Sec. 303, between '1987'

and 'for:"
In Sec. 311(c)(1)(M). between '1987" and 'to carry out:"
In Sec. 431(a). between '1987' and the period:
In Sec. 5C3(a)(1). between '1987' and the semicolon:
In Sec. 608(a). between '1987' and 'to carry out."

Strike 'and 1987' in Sec. 706(a), and substitute for
it, ", 1987, 1988, 1989, 1990. 1991, and 1992.'

6. POLICY

The Council feels an important role in its responsibilities is
to nurture Interagency cooperation among the various Federal
departments which oversee programs dealing with the elderly.

Language Change

Insert new paragraph under section 204(d).

(6) Act as coordinator to bring together and
improve working relationships bL:ween
all Federal Departments and agencies
that deliver services or programs to
older Americans.

7. POLICY

Given the demographics of aging, the Council feels that input
from its members serving on advisory boards of these Federal
agencies or departments listed in the Act's Sec. 203, could
provide valuable gerontological information and viewpoint to
such boards without infringing on their autonomy or the
agencies or departments they serve.

Language Change

Insert new paragraph under section 204(d).

(7) provide membership on present or future boards
or councils created by those departments or
agencies listed under Section 203 of this Act.

TITLE III

Title III authorizes grants to State Agencies on Agin, for
developing a comprehensive and coordinated delivery system of
supportive social services, nutrition services, and
multipurpose senior ...enters. The Title III organizational
structure is intended to form a 'network on aging' linking the
AoA, State and Area Agencies on Aging, other public and private
agencies, and local service providers. This network is

intended to provide the focal point for a continuum of
community services as well as social and economic opportunities
for o:der persons.

Research and program experience have provided a much more
diverse picture of older persons than the stereotype of
dependency and helplessness that has prevailed in the past.
Most older persons are healthy, active, and involved with
family and community. Presuming that these individuals are no
longer capable of functioning in society when they reach aye 60
or 65 denies their humanity and denies society an immeasurable
pool of capabilities and human resources. For these
individuals with widely varied interests and concerns.
opportunities are needed to allow and encourage participation
in the mainstream of community life. During this period
emphasis should be placed on education and implementation of
preventive measures which will retard and delay need for
intensive dependent care.

While the majority of older persons function adequately on a
day-to-day basis, there are individuals who have become frail
and, therefore, vulnerable to the Stresses and demands of daily
living. The var' .2 elements which contribute to this
vulnerability e widely from individual to individual and
from one yeogra) ic area to another. For these diverse
reasons, the responsibilitY to define their needs should remain
as close to the individuals as possible.

9 4
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Underlying the diversity of older persons and the.r
circumstances, certain factors have been identified as
indicating possible vulnerability--income, race, education,
health, and gee. Recent research indicated that other factors,
such as living alone or the general mortality rate in the
geographic area, may also reflect vulnerability. Age, however,
does not significantly correlate with vulnerability or
frailty. The wide diversity among older persons and the great
range in their needs calls for an approach to service provision
that allows for maximum flexibility and provides responsiveness
to individual circumstances.

It is vi-cually impossible for Federal legislation and
regulation to be sufficiently specific to efficiently target
resources and, concurrently, be adequately responsive to the
needs of individuals in various communities. MOwever, national
priorities can be set which local entities may then address
within the context of community needs and resources. The 1978
amendments to the Older Americans Act began identifying these
national priorities by giving preference in the provision of
services under Title III to those with the greatest economic
or social need.' The 1984 amendments began the process for
more flexibility in the use of Title III funds by allow'ng much
more discretion for appropriately responding to the individual
needs within the community.

EMPHASIZING FOR PROFIT ORGANIZATIONS

8. POLICY

The Council feels that in all parts and titles of the Older
Americans Act for profit organizations should oe included in
the language where their particpation may be a possibility.

Language Change

Sec. 301(a) add nonprofit and for profit organizations. . .

Sec. 302(1)(A) replace private with for profit or nonprofit
agency o- organizations.

Sec. 302(2) replace private with for profit or nonprofit
agency.

AUTHORIZATION or APPROPRIATIONS

9. POLICY

The Council feels that because current demoo .phics 5.ortend a
steady increase in the numbers of senior Americana and that
Older Americans Act programs greatly benefit the socially and
economically needy members of this age cohort, the current
annual increment rate of funding should continue during the
proposed five year reauthorization period. The Council
recommends appropriation figures in Sec. 303 to reflect an
annual incremental rate of at least 5 percent.

TARGETING

10. POLICY

The Council feels that some new language is needed to provide
for better targeting of the vulnerable elderly and more
flexibility for the Administration on Aging and State and Area
Agencies on Aging to deal with targeting services to the
vulnerable elderly by amendlIg the Act as follows:

Language Change

Insert the following underlined language in Sec. 305(a)
(2)(E) and sec, 306(a)(5)(A):

'provide assurances that preference will oe given
to providing services to older individuals with the
greatest economic or social needs. with particular
attention to low-income minority individuals, females,
rural residents, those living alone, and functianslIg-
TipsTrarzsratnaniss-ammarvirtnataarmisalma-
matneavot-estrp/ng-oat-tne-preference. ."
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Inset at the end of paragraph (1), Sec. 306(b) the
following underlined language:

'(1) Each State, in approving area agency plans under
trait section. shall waive the requirement described in
clause (2) of subsection 0) for any category of services
described in such clause if the Area Agency on Aging
demonstrates to the State agency that services being
furnished for such category in the area are sufficient to
meet the need for such services in such area or nay wiive
the requirements if the AAA demonstrates thee-Ma3-05TM
amansrassertar-savrsamagarommartmromarrom
BireargitiffrIhralE8'IWIMff-VaIriffNEIVII851177 .... ""

Flexibility

11. POLICY

The Council feels that State and Area Agencies have .natured to
the point where maximum flexibility in the transfer of funds
between parts 8 and C should be a part ,f the Act.

Language Change

Repeal paragraphs (4) and (5) of Sec. 308(b). and
substitute therefor a new paragraph (4) to read as follows,
(languge to be added is underlined: language to be stricken is
shown ItXd/getiii

'(4) Notwithstanding any other provision of this title,
with respect to funds received under section 303101117
$00/A21. a State may elect in its plan under section
3071Alilli/iddli0101/Pilt/e/01/010/ItitI01 to transfer a
portion or all of the funds appropriated for cart C between
subpart I'Mrsubpart 2 of part C. or for'aga 18flart B
supportive services, and may elect Wirifilffr115811I8R or
31/"WIRETIBMWMPYIllerlbriSSM3-M-315'13115311"
C7ItEjSit'r8r1U6WE'2'ROMTIErtaftl!f3r7/17011'311-
tWAITI'MfiaIll'!8filI8g1'1pPWIIII'Vraffet the needs of
the area served subject to approval by the State Unit on
Aging.. The Commissioner shall approve any such transfer
unless the Commissioner determines that such transfer is
not consistent with the purposes of this Act.'

12. POLICY

The Council feels that any increase in Federal dollars is
limited, therefore, it is necessary to facilitate the brokering
role of Area Agencies on Aging, to assure that they, as
community focal points in their respective communities, have
the primacy rule in coordination of all community and family
resources, and stimulation of the supplementary sources of
funding and services, by amending the Act as follows:

Language Change

Add the following subparagraph to Sec. 306(a)(6):

'(L) serve as a broker in activating and coorainating
all existing and potential public, (emphasizing the
local offices of those agencies enumerated in section
203(b)). private, community, and family resources to
solve the problems of and take advantage of opportunities
of the area's older individuals, by stimulating
supplementary sources of funding and services for them
with technical assistance from State agency.'

13. POLICY

The Council has met with rpresentative Native Americans tribal
organizations and received ,tensive testimony on the needs of
native American elders - e* .ence calls for relaxing
restrictions on Title III s. ;ices for Native Americans who are
served by tribal organizations that apply for Title VI funds.
by amending paragraph (3). Sec. 602(a) to read as follows:
(language to be added is underlined)

'(3) individuals to be served by the tribal organization
will not receive for the year for which application under
this title is made, services under Title III, unless the
application is unsuccessful or a Title Vt servIn
!EMIS3116T4-WE'SttIVTII'llT0Iair63la18-37-SR-8ider Indian
IrRaV18313E3617-3037II62fIWERIV823;7-InaI3R.
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14. POLICY

The Council welcomed the start made in the 1984 JAA amendments
in referencing the demographics of aging in America - 1987
reauthorization language should accent cost current demography,
by amending the Act as follows:

Language Change

Repeal paragraph (2) of Sec. 304(a), whica requires that
each State be allotted as much under Title III as it received
for fiscal year 1984.

1$. POLICY

The Council feels that because added responsibilities were
put on Area Agencies or. Aging in past OAA Reauthorization and
because the 1987 reauthorization will continue this trend, it
is reasonable to increase the administrative cost of these
local agencies.

Language Change

Section 304(d)(1)(A) such amount as the State
agency determines but not more than 12.0 percent.
therefore, shall be available for paying such
percentage as the agency determines. but not
more than 75 percent of the cost of administration
of area plans.

16. POLICY

The Council is pleased with the active role presently being
played by State Long-Term Care Oabudsmen. The Council
recommends updating ombudsman language by amendiag the Act as
follows:

L'!222!2! !!!!!!

Amend subparagraph (8) of Sec. 304(d)(1) by adding the
language underlined belowl

"(8) such amount as the State agency determines to be
adequate for conducting an effecti-e ombudsman program
under sectio- 3070)(12) shall be available for paying such
percentage as the agency determines, but not morrtRIV15--
sreentrartnreuvaraanneErfirInen-§ragm

Redesignate clase (v) of Sec. 307(a)(12)(A) as clause (vi)
and insert a new clause (v), as follows:

"(v) to the extent feasible, carry out. with respect to
older individuals who receive home health services,
activities of the type specified in clauses (1) through
(iv); and

17. POLICY

The Council understands that serious discussion is taking place
to create a new Section 30 in Title III which would deal with
ombudsman services and duties. The Council supports this
initiative, however, feels that if added, such a section should
include a statement standardizing qualifications, duties, and
funding of the State Ombudsman Program.

18. POLICY

The Council feels that with the private sector playing an ever
larger role in providing services, funds and volunteers to this
country's seniors, in order to recognize intergenerational
dependency and direct that educational and community efforts
reinforce the bonding of the generations, the Act should:

Add to paragraph (6) of Sec. 306(a) a new subparagraph (1),
as follows:

'(L) promote educational and community efforts
to reinforce the natural affinity and bonding
between each coamunIty's older individuals and its
children. youth and young adults.'

Inserting into Sec. 321(a) a new paragraph (19)--and
changing the designation of the present paragraph (19) to
paragraph (20)--as followsi

"(19) services to reinforce the bcading of
generations: or
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19. POLICY

The Council feels to define the word 'adequate' as the Congress
has used it in the Older Americans Act will help to clarify and
bring meaning and effect to the word 'adequate' as used in
paragraph (2) of See. 306(a), which paragraph requires that an
adequate proportion of supportive services funds alloted to a
planning and sarvi,e area be used for name(' priority services,by;

Adding to Sec. 306 a new subsection (d), as follows:

(d)(1) Ean State, in approving area agency plans under
this section, shall determine whether such plans provide
for spending an adequate proportion of funds as required by
paragraph (2) of subsection (a).

"(2) In determining adequacy for purposes if paragrapn (2)
of subsection (a), each State shall take into consideration
the need for that type of service in planning and service
areas and the need for using such funds for other services
of greater benefit to the area's older individuals with the
greatest economic or social needs.

'(3) In the absence of abuse of discretion, as determinedoy the Commissioner subject to judicial review, the
State's determination under paragraph (1) shall be final.'

20. POLICY

The Council has learned in certain jurisdictional affiliations
the AAA director has been assigned duties other than those
dealing with the Older Americans ,ct. Because of the
importance of continuity in the adainistration of OAA programs
the Council feels it is necessary to require the following
language change:

redesignate paragraph (6) cf Sec. 306(a) as paragraph (7),
and insert between paragraph (6) and the redesignated paragraph
(7) a new paragraph (6), as follows:

'(6) require that the director or other principal employee
of the Area Agency or. Aging be a full-time employee,
devoting all his or her time and effo.ts as such em)loyee
exclusively t4, the work of the Area Agency on Aging.'

TITLE IV

Title IV provide: the authority to Aok to support efforts in
training, education, research, demonstration, and evaluation
which adds knowledge to improve program effecti4eness and
efficiency. The major activities undertaken in sach of the
Title IV programs areas are designed to develop and disseminate
information to assist decisionmakers and service providers in
addressing issues concerning older persons.

Onderstylding the processes of aging and the changes to be
expectud in an aging society are essehtial in the development
of efficient and effective services for older person/. The
research, training, and education projects required .o attain
this understanding are JeSigned and implemented through the
policies and practices in business ,.nd industry, as fell as the
various colleges and universities engaged in the study of aging.

21. POLICY

The Council recommends strengthening language in order to
emphasize the importance of research, training, education
projects and demonstrations in 13,th the academic and private
business sectors. In addition, funding levels should be
mairtained commensurate with past appropriations, with specific
allotations to all States,, and sufficient to fulfill the charge
of Title .V.

There should be continuing effort to analyze, coordinate, and
disseminate findings from completed and future research and
evaluation projects in order to better utilize these findings.

Language Change

Amending Secs. 421, 422, and 423. to assure that Title IV
grants, contracts, and cooperative agreements can be made under
those sections to or with for-profit organizations on the same
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basis as they are made to or with public and private non-profit
organizations.

Example: Amend Sec. 421(a) by striking language
indicated jigol/thilt:

-SEC. 421. (a) The Coamissioner may make grants
to osi/proxiootioostrotitomhito MSC?!
OtgAAJAWWW/JAAMIWOU and may enter into
contracts with any agency. oAganization, institution,
c: individual to support research and development
related to the purposes of this Act, evaluation of
the results of such research and development
activities. . .

TITLE V

Title V. Community Service Employment for Older Americans,
mandates the creati'n of -useful part-time opportunities in
community service activities' targeted to those 'unemployed
low-income persons who are fifty-five years of age or older and
who have poor employment prospects.' These programs differ
from other Older Americans Act (OAA) programs in two
significant ways. Title V programs are the only OAA programs
to include a means-tested eligibility determination. and the
administration of these programs falls under the auspices of
the Department of Labor (DOL) rather than the Administration on
Aging (AoA). Although various Title V programs differ with
regard to the characteristics of participants. types of job
placements, and geographic setting (rural or urban), each
project shares the same basic goals of providing income and
employment. ,Iffering training and oppo:tunities for
unsubsidized employment, and supplying public services to the
community.

Currently, funding for the Title V programs is disbursed among
eight national organizations (National Center on Slack Aged,
National Urban League, Asociacion Nacional Pro Personas
Nayoces, rational Council on the Aging, American Association of
Retired Persons, National Council of Senior Citizens. U.S.
Forest Service, and Green Thumb-National Farmers Union) and the
governors of the various States and territories;.

22. POLICY

The Council recommends a2 changes in this Title.

TITLE VI

23. POLICY

The Council recommends one change in Title VI because the
recommended add4tion of Title III as well as Title VI services
to Native Americana appears to be the best way to broaden
services to this segment of America's elcarly cohort.

This decision WAS reached after numerous meetings between FCA
and tribal elders and studying written testimony all of which
indicates that tribal elders need the benefit of the advantages
of both Title III and Title VI programs.

The proposed FCA caanges in OAA language will require careful
cooperation between AoA. AAAS and tribal councils representa-
tives in the writing of regulations implementing such changes
should they become law in 19°7.

Language Change

Relax restrictions on Title III services for Native Americans
who are served by tribal organizations that apply for Title VI
funds. by amending paragrap' (3). Sec. 602(a) to read as
follows: (language to be r .ded is underlined). Additional,
recommendations for services to Native Americans are referenced
under the Title III section in this document.

-(3) individuals to be served by tne tribal organization
will not receive for the year fo: which application under
this title is made. services under Title III. unless the
application is unsuccessful or a Title VI scrvfaS
EMEMII-E3-1-111I8-11I-1;f0M-REIal3-15TW-3lder Indian
Irntlf-r0315R35I7-303II35Wf3f-CM3V5I3FT'IMIIVI.
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TITLE VII

24. POLICY

The Council supports the thrust of the new Title VII. However,
it has come to the Council's attention that in carrying out
programs mandated under this Title, States and Area Agencies
have been forced to use Title III funUs. Council suggests that
Congress appropriate funds as authorized for this Title or
.ncrease Title III funds accordingly.

MEMBERS OF THE FEDERAL COUNCIL ON THE AGING

Ingrid C. Azvedo, Chairman of the Federal Council on the Aging,
and Advocate for seniors programs, Elk Grove, CA.

Nelda L. Barton, President and Chairman of the Board, Health
Systems Inc., Corbin, KY.

Oscar P. Bobbitt, Executive Director, Texas Department on
Aging, Austin, TX.

Edna Bogosian, Principal Insurance Examiner, Divison of
Banking & Insurance, Commondealth of Massachusetts,
Boston, MA.

James N. Broder, Esquire, Curtis, Thaxter, Stevens,
Broder & Micoleau, Portland, 4E.

Kathryn Dusenberry, Business Executive and Former Member
of Pima County Board of Supervisors, Tucson, AZ.

D. Antonio Guglielmo, Owner & Manager, Penny-Henley and
Howley Insurance Company, Stafford Springs, CT.

Jon B. Hunter, Director, Region VI Area Agency on Aging,
Fairmont, W. VA.

Frances S. "Peg" Lamont, State Senator, AoerJeen, S.D.

Tessa Macaulay, Consumer Affairs, Florida Power & Light
Company, Miami, FL.

Mary E. Majors, Private Citizen and Volunteer Programs,
Cedar Fans, Iowa

Russell C. Mills, Ph.D., Long Term Care Gerontology,
Center, Mission Hills, KS.

Josephine K. Oblinyer, Director of Senior Involvement,
in the Office of Governor James R. Thompson,
Springfield, IL.

Edna "Bonny" Russell, Ed.D., Retired Director, Education
& Training, San Jose State University, Atherton, CA.

Albert Lee Smith, Jr., Former U.S. Congressman, and
Positive Maturity-Retired Senior Volunteer Program,
Birmingham, AL.

REAUTHORIZATION COMMITTEE

Kathryn Dusenberry, Chairperson
Jon B. Hunter
Ingrid C. Azvedo, Ex-Officio
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Item 9

11-E UNIVERSITY OF MARYLAND

CENTER ON AGING

Ths Notional Conte: on acing and Nob Me.

6 April 1987

Senator John Melcher
Attn: Dianna Porter
Senate Aging Committee
620 Hart
Washington, DC 20510

Dear Senator Melcher:

I would like the following information to become part of the hearing
record for April 27, 1987 on the reauthorization of the Older Americans Act.
I have purposefully made my written testimony short, and have included a
number of attachments which I hope will interest your staff, and which you may

want to include for the record.

My name is Dr. Thomas Rose. I am a Research Associate at The National
Center on Aging and Disabilities, Center on Aging, University of Maryland,

College Park, Maryland 2071.2. For the past two years we have concentrated our
efforts on understanding and planning for the needs of elderly persons with
developmental disabilities and mental retardation.

With my associates we have written a number of articles about Older
Developmentally Disabled Adults. We have been especially concerned with the

plight of this underserved vulnerable minority. You will find useful
statistics and other information in the attached article, and in an article
that I have written for the Spring 1987 issue of Aging published by the
Administration on Aging. In addition, with my associates, we have presented
papers about o'der developmentally disabled citizens at a number of national

And state conferences including: The Gerontological Society of America, The
Orthopsychiatric Society, The Association for Gerontology in Higher Education,
The Young Adult Institute, etc.

With funding from the Maryland State Planning Council on Developmental
Disabilities, we have just completed an 18 month research and planning study
about aging end developmental disabilities in Maryland. We have placed

emphasis on the policy and programmatic implications as developmentally
disabled citizens grow older. Our final report will be avfttlable in late

April, 1987.

As part of the Maryland study, The National Center on Aging and
Disabilities at the Center on Aging has established a National Aging and
Developmental Disabilities Information Exchange which offers information on
demonstration and model projects, biuliographies, and other materials. I have

attached Some of these materials with this testimony.

COLLEGE PARK CAMPUS
Room 1120. Francis Scott Kay lick

C0800* Pork. MoryforK/ 20742.7321 (301) 4543656
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With the support of a number of foundations and organizations we have
organized a national conference on Aging and Life long Disabilities:
Partnzrship for the Twenty First Century in June, 1987 at the Wingspread
Conference Canter in Racine, Wisconsin. The participants will include state
directors of aging and state directors of developmental disabilities/mental
retardation, and representatives of a number of national aging and disability
organizations. The cosponsors of this conference include, among others: The
National Association of State Units on Aging, The Lational Association of
State Mental Retardation Program Directors, The Joseph P. Kennedy Foundation,
and the National Institute on Aging. The final report of this conference will
be practical and policy oriented, and distributed to more than 3000
organizations and individuals in the fields of aging and developmental
disabilities. I have attached an agenda and summary about the conference.

Finally, the Center on Aging has focused on education and training as more
aging developmentally disabled persons are served by the aging and
developmental disabilities networks. We have developed a state-wide
conference, curriculum materials, two day work shops, biblinrsphies and
resource materials, and have submitted a major training proposal to the
Department of Health and Human Services.

If there is any way we can assist your committee, please call on us at
anytime. Thank you for making this testimony part of the record.

el;,

Thomas Rose, Ph.D.
Research Associate
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center at aging

VIIIVOSITY Of MARYLAND

COLLINPAer,MARYLAND MX WI/4M M'

January 1987

ACING AND DEVELOPMENTAL DISABILITIES INFORMATION EXCHANGE

Dear Colleagues

We have developed a national Aging and Developmental Disabilities
Information Exchange. We can provide you with:

1. A Bibliography of Publications - Articles and Books
2. A Listing of Conferences and Meeting.

3. A Listing of Demonstration and Model Projects
4. A Listing of Other Sources of Information about Aging and Developmental

Disabilities
5. Consultants available
6. Audio and Videocassettes available

With the cooperation of the American Association of Universik, Affiliated
Progress for Persons with Developmental Disabilities, most of this information
may be by members of SCAN (Shared Communication and Assistance
Network) on its Flectronic Bulletin Board (A sssss s: NETAIORK). Members of
SCAN nay send messages to our E-MAIL ROE (Address: Aging.Proj).

We would appreciate any and all information you have on special projects
or 4000 ion progress, special services, i gency agreements,
curricula, coeds and meetings, research projects, and special
arrangements related to the subject. Anything you send to our Scan E-Mail
address or to the Center on Aging will be integrated into our information
system.

Sincerely,

<:14--)x.c. A.1-4-,..-2
Thomas Rose, Ph. D.

fi kilt,d AL
Matthew P. Jani(
Co-Coordinators

t.c../

Ph. D.
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Item 10

MIL SS HOME CARE

.141. 4.4.

MASSACHUSETTS ASSOCIATION OF HOME CARE PROGRAMS/
AREA AGENCIES ON AGING

Craig Obey
U.S. Senate Committee on Aging
628 Hart Building
U.S. Stnate

4444 414.1, Bashi, ton. D.C. 20510

44.414 444
1144 414.

414/044 14141 44 14

4.44 4.
144
444.4 14 4.

9.11..r f.14. 4.14

M.

41.6 4. 1414

44 17141, 444

V. 414 ,144.

Slegoe 4. 4. 1.44

41.14 14 44 711

441144414 7:14

441 4r. OM 444

4..4444 g116. 444

tr1.414 L14 1414

04 444 LIN* 6414

April 22. 1987

Dear Mr. Obey.

At the request of John O'Neill. Executive Director of Somerville-
Cambridge Elder Services, 1 am forwarding to you background information
on the unique system for coordinating long term care services that
exists in Massachusetts.

The Commonwealth of Massachusetts has appropriated $114 millicn in
fin al 1987 to implement its home care program for the elderly. This
home .Ire system, which currently is serving an average of more than
45,000 senior citizens each month, is unique in its structure and

range of supportive services. For example:

'the home care system is implemented through contracts
WO 27 non-profit corporar,-ns throughout the state.

'each of these corporations is elderly controlled. 51%
of the governing body of a home care corporation, by
statute. must be people over the age of 60. 51% must also
be representatives of municipal Councils on Aging. Thus
the system is strongly-rooted in the local communities
it serves, and is, in fact, controlled locally.

'the home cares are financially disinterested, i.e. have no
financial interest in any of the service providers with
whom it contracts. The agencies can advocate for the best
service plan for their elderly clients, and make impartial
referrals without any financial conflicts of interest.

'the system is case-managed. Each elder is helped by a
home care casemanager. There are nearly 700 such workers
In the Massachusetts home care system. These cases-masers
assess and authorize the supportive services offered througn
the home care system.

'the h^ne cares offer a range of services, from homemaker,
chore, and home-delivered meals, to personal care and
some limited home health services. A mixture of social
and health services are now available through the home

care casemanager.

1 mention these points because 1 think they are germaine to the issue
of how to rationally organize long term care sekvices for the elderly.
Our experience since 1973 with the hose care delivery model has informed
us in many ways about what kind of a system we don't want for long term
care. The features above are positive aspects of our system. but we also

know what we want to avoid in Massachusetts,

"independence and dignity for elders"

209



Sows

Me.* SW..
*7 Go*

1.41. era .4144.

S. Om C.O.*
V.*. .1 *gm
1. W.W.

tf. *no Why

Tea. W.

Wir low IWO

lb* 111.....
4.4

SW* Moe I.*
NOMINM 110

11.4.

W ele was., to .....Y.

eY

44.0 04.8

Wobs M.24 So*

eY W. Mo. WW1

4.4e *ye .44.
W. We I. *III

glase So*

WO S. Wee .44.

11* 114.4 sI. ft*
triAsIlrf neat

205

SS HOME CARE
MASSACHUSETTS ASSOCIATION OF HOME CARE PROGRAMS/
AREA AGENCIES ON AGING

Kassach Hose Care Spates, p.2

"long term care services should not become "sedicalited", i.e.
one dominated by c nedicsl, physician-driven model, because
LTC services are. to great extent, collection of practical,
family-like, non-technical services.

"LTC coordinating agencies should have strong governing tiee to
the coemunitiee they nerve; they should not be directed from
distant corporate board rooms.

"coordinating LTC services does not require a new sdnini ttttt ive

bureaucracy. In Massachusetts. all the pieces are in place, the
players just need to be coordinated.

Last May. we articulated a series of 13 principles of long term cart. 1
have attached a copy of chase principles as a vision of how we would like
to see community care develop in our state, and beyond.

Prom these principles of long ten care. we developed the rough blueprint
of what we have called the GATEKEEPER podel, which builds on the
home care system. and the fact that twenty of the Kassch hone care
agencies are also Ares Agencies on Aging.

Our CAKEKEEPER model relies on locally-controlled, non - profit. financially

neutral, assessing and authorizing agencies, which stand apart from the
direct service providers. The objective of GATEKEEPER is to coordinate
health and social services. a goal that will be more attainable when the
blending of funding WOW (Medicare. Medicaid. hone care. etc.) is
achieved on the national level.

GATEKEEPER relies on a single entry point. one -stop shopping approach to
community cars. It would use a single assess sent tool for both institutional
and community Care, and coordinate the gotta, and health sides of services
by making "per anent" contracts with health agencies. Such a cysts.
does not require major reorganisation or consolidation of service providers.
The hone care GATEKEEPER model channel. care more effectively. but does not
force home health agencies to merge with larger entities or lose market
share because a gatekeeper exists.

GATEKEEPER is a practical blueprint towards better coordinated care. The
model cat become more sophisticated once the federal government improves
financin_ coordination. Unlike most models we have seen discussed on the
federal level, CAMELEER maintains strong consumer control over the LTC
system. and does not turn custodial care into a medically-dominated system.

Most of all, we think the home care ...AMMER model works. Is base that on
the fact that our system has succ.isfully orked with hundreds of thousands
of Massachusetts elders over the years. Our system is now oroviding persaaal
care and hone healta care using a casevanager model.

would be pleased at any point to discuss the hose care system in the
Commonwealth with the Committee as you proceed with your investigatie...
on how to organize long tern care for the nation's elderly.

Tours,

01444611/
Al Noreen
Executive Director, Kass Hem. pare

"independence and dignity for elders"
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SS HOME CARE
MASSACHUSETTS ASSOCIATION OF HOME CARE PROGRAMS
AREA AGENCIES ON AGING

Mato

To: MASS NONE CARS members sad
boards of Directors

Yrom: Al Norman. Exec. Director
Mass Noma Care

Is' GATEKEEPER MODEL
Date: 712S166

At the July 21st. meeting of the MASS NOM CARE Association. our
m,sherahlp voted to support the attached generic model for coordinating
community-based health and social services for elder, in need of long

term care--the so-called "GATENEEPEN" model.

This model attempts to diagram the principles of long term care that
our Association Published in May. You will note that this model has
as signficsnt features a local long term care agency that:

is controlled by local senior citizens

is private, non-profit

is "finencielly disinterested". that is. does not profit
from direct service tlivery, but is able to serve as the

impartial advocate for the elderly client because it is
not in the business of direct service provision.

coordinetes health and social services by use of "per
visit" assessment contracts with home health agencies.

Includes pre - screening for Institutional and non-institu-

tfonal long term care services.

is responsible for monitoring and evaluating direct service

providers.

uses single assessment tool to coed scents.

"independence and dignity for elders"
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SS HCAVIE CARE
MASSACHUSETTS ASSOCIATION OF HOME CARE PROGRAMS
AREA AGENCIES ON AGING

GATEKEEPER MODEL
Mier this model, the long term cam getehmeger *glary would locate. coordinate and monitor
direct maim providers. but the weever mains Unsocially neutral. and aerators impartialIn its referral patens. Catehmeger could to a privet*, non-profit agency with elderly cmtrolcc gowning body. 16del relies on a single seemement tool. ant intestates ccrounity and in-stitutional intake Into ens lead agency. Sagexctive L services would to augmented by health
services thrcugh seeseemat contracts with home health Provider agencies.

homdoctasferraiservlan arm=w i;i:1aft other

caemplan
sigroffs

Dar Health
Agencies

per visit
Contracts

(---Contract(s)--

Step Ones Intake Referrals fa
health asses:ant

1 Trot Joint Assesrort

for Service
functional lapaiimant

e

Joint A.-.mment
Inman Eligibility

Jon Assessment Tool

4'

Ivith clientrallY 1

enriplart
Authorization I Step Fowl Authorised

Step Threat
with family

Plan reviewed

Service Delivery

I lnetitutimal
Services

Impartial Defecrali Pattern

Community Health
Devices

V Ig
Case Menegment
Oaaterly Camplan

Monitoring

1
Revised Authorisation

Step Fiver Service Delivery

SLegoctive c Clatadial I
Service*

Stop Sim ?Monitoring
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Community-Based Lona-Term Care

in Massachusetts

A Statement of Principles

May, 1986

Prepared for the

Special Commission on Elderly Health Care

HCPME CARE
MASSACHUSETTS ASSOCIATION OF HOME CARE PROGRAM:
AREA AGENCIES ON AGING
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Community-Based Long-Term Care

Statement of Principles

1. Long-Term Care services, to a great extent, are a collec-
tion of practical, family-like, unspecialized, non-technical
services, and should not be viewed as predominantly health
care. See Channeling data on mix of social health services:
80% social services, of which 64% was homemaker/personal care.

2. LTC services must be mediated by a case management system
which is responsible for locating, coordinating and mooring
a group of services. Each service area should have alate-
keeping agency which oversees case-finding, functional assess-
ment, care planning, service authorization, reassessment, and
monitoring (programmatic and fiscal). See the 1983 Senate
Ways and Means Policy Report #17 which said "home-care corpor-
ations are best suited to manage such a system:'-

-----
3. A LTC case management system must mete the following
criteria:

* The case management system must be publicly accounta-
ble for cost and control over services.

* The case management agency should be as financially
disinterested as possible, and separated from service
delivery, unless there is no other agency available
to provide a given service. (See 651 CMR 3.01(2)
state home care regulations--"Except for case manage-
ment and BR, a home care corporation may not provide
a direct service unless a'ithorized "- -and Older Ameri-

cans Act regulations--1321.103: "An area agency must
use subgrants or contracts with service providers to
provide all services, unless...direct provision of a
service using its own employees is necessary to assure
an adequate supply of services.")

* The goal of the case management system should be to
supplement family care, not to supplant it.

* The cate management agency must have greater control
over case-finding and its own intake, including the
institutional pre-screening function.

214
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4. LTC services should not be viewed as an extension of medi-

cal programs, or as an appendage to the health care system, but

as supportive human services addressing functional impairments.

"In Massachusetts, a health agency tied to Medicare would not

be an appropriate designated agency. While access to medical

services is important, experience with case management and

social services is vital." (Secretary Rowland 1/31/84 to

U.S. Senate Subcommittee on Aging)

5. The LTC system should be consumer-oriented, community-con-

trolled (elders controlling governing bodies), and non-profit.

Governing bodies of LTC agencies should include "to the extent

feasible, recipients of or having familiarity with" LTC ser-

vices.(651 CMR 3.01(2).)

6. There should be a single LTC coordinating agency in each

service area. Entry points in any given community should be

simple to access, treat all who may need services in an equal

and consistent manner, and be available throughout the communi-

ty. The intaee system should permit local flexibility, i.e.,

an intake system could consist of one, or a series of case-

manager/nurse screening teams, with the LTC agency providing

the health assessment component directly or through contracts

with affiliated home health agencies. See the LTC Work Group

proposal that "home care corporations would issue RFPs for the

selection of home health agencies to participate."

7. LTC entry points must be visible, and well-marketed.

8. The LTC system in Massachusetts should capitalize on the

fact that 20 of the 27 home care corporations currently in

existence are also designated Area Agencies on Aging, and have,

therefore, access to Older Americans Act funding in support of

a comprehensive and coordinated system of long-term care ser-

vices. OAA resources should be more clearly marshalled in sup-

port of LTC programs in each service area. OAA funds exist to

develop "comprehensive and coordinated systems for the delivery

to older persons of supportive services."(45 CFR, Chapter XIII,

Subchapter C, Part 1321.1(b).)

9. The LTC case management system in Massachusetts cannot

possibly carry out its mandate as listed above given current

caseloads of 65 cases per case manager. (Channeling had a
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50-to-1 ratio.) Caseloads need to be reduced, and salary
levels need to be upgraded beyond the current entry level for
a home care case manager.

10. The LTC financing system must become a "pooled" system.
LTC agencies could furction with an overall cap on expendi-
tures, using capitated per diem rates similar to those de-
veloped in the Lynn Channeling project.

11. Massachusetts has a well-developed direct service de-
livery system, and the LTC case management system need not
result in any significant restructuring of the provider net-
work. (See LTC workgroup statement: "Problems of access may
not require substantial reorganization of local service
arrangements.")

12. The state should provide "development grants" to lead
agencies in each service area to put together local LTC
models, including funding for system marketing.

13. The LTC system should focus on those elders in Massa-
chusetts who have two or more impairments in activities of
daily living, or in basic environmental tasks (instrumental

activities of daily living), especially those who are at risk
of institutionalization. See 651 CMR 3.03(3)(a)(1) Function-
al Impairment Levels.

Many of the principles needed to guide a Massachusetts long-
term care case management system are currently in place.

The existing home care corporation network, as developed in
Chapter 19A, is the best suited system to oversee the service
area specific work needed to better coordinate entry into the
system. The service delivery system has some serious gaps,
to be sure, but the provider system is a mature system with a

strong track record of experience in serving the needs of
Massachusetts senior citizens.
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Item 11

Written Testimony

Senate Special Committee on Aging

PRESENTER: Richard Ladd, Administrator, Dregon Senior Services Division

SUBJECT: The Need for Development of Quality Assurance Standards for

In-Home Services

DATE: April 24, 1987

Ny name is Dick Ladd. I am the Administrator of the Dregon Senior
Services Division. I welcome the opportunity to present written
testimony on the subject: 'The Need for Development of Quality
Assurance Standards for In-Home Services.' For reasons which I

will discuss, I wish to discourage additional regulations and
quality assurance standards for 1n-home services.

The Dregon Senior Services Division has a special interest in the
quality and service delivery of in-home services. Social policy,

explicit in Dregon statLtes, directs the State to promote

independence of the State's seniors. Specifically, the statute
says that the State will:

(2) Assure that older citizens retain the right of free choice
in planning and managing their lives; by increasing the
number of options in life styles available to older

citizens; by aiding older citizens to help themselves; by
strengthening the natural support system of family,

friends, and neighbors to further self-care and
independent living; and by encouraging all programs that
seek to maximize self-care and independent living within
the mainstream of life.

(3) Assure that health and social services be available that:

(a) Alsow the older citizen to live independently at home
or with others as long as the citizen desires without
requiring inappropriate or premature

institutionalization.

AND. . .

(d) Protect the older citizen from physical and mental
abuse and from fraudulent practices.

Dregon's Long-Term Care program is based on the concept that most
older citizens who require long-term care need social services.
The long-term care clients need assistance with activities of

daily living because of chronic functional impairment. Only d

small percentage of long-term care clients need acute medical
services or services provided by skilled medical providers.

The services that long-term care clients need include assistance
with shopping, meal preparation, and eating; housekeeping 4.1d

maintenance of the home; supervision related to behavior problems,
including reminders and money management; assistance ith
toileting, dressing and grooming, bathing, and personal hygiene;
and assistance with problems related to mobility and

transportation. These services can best be provided using a

social model, not a medical model. For most long-term care
clients these services can be delivered by home care providers.

For clients with additional medical problems, home care services
can be supplemented with personal care or home health services.

The majority of Dregon's home care is delivered by independent
home care providers who are hired by the client. The program is
called the Client Employed Program. We find the program very
effective. The model is used when a client can direct his/her own
care. Home Care is also provided by agencies when the client is
unable to direct his/her own care or is unable to make an

appropriate Judgment about care, thus requiring that the

supervision of the provider come from another person. Both home
care programs are social service programs.
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The key to assuring the effectiveness of h -e care services is the
assessment and on -going sonitoring of the c sots impairment level
and need for services. Oregon has a statewide casemanigement
system and a comprehensive assessment tool. The service need can
be accurately determined, planned, isplomented, and monitored.
Pot only is it cost effective for the client to eir4loy his/her own
Provider and direct his/her own cart, but the model promotes
independence and interaction between the client, the provider, and
the case manager. The effectiveness can be determined by the
outcome of the service: the client's needs being met.

We believe that the additional administrative costs of providing
the supervision and monitoring of providers to assure that the
provider meets quality assurance standards, could price home care
service out of the market. More important, however, we find that
increased regulation does not improve the outcome of the service.

Oregon has mandatory reporting laws for both Nursing Facility
Resident Abuse and Elderly Abuse. Concera has bsen raised that
unregulated home care providers may abuse vulnerable older
persons. Oregon's reports indicate that most reported abuse
occurs in Nursing Facilities and Adult Foster Homes, two of the
highly regulated programs. The abuse reports for 1986 and
and first three months of 1987 indicate that In-Home complaints
represent only 1.5 percent of total =plaints of providers of
care.

Until more intonation is available that would indicate a need for
increased regulation, Oregon opposes any regulation that promotes
dependence, moves home care in the direction of a medical model,
or increases unnecessarily the administrative and services costs
of delivering in-how services.

ABUSE CCOPLAINTS

JANUARY 1986 - MARCH 1987

Number of
People

Number of
Comolaints

Complaints
Per Person

Nursing Nome 14,963 1,919 0.128

Adult Foster Care 5,747 539 0.094

In-Home Care 6,397 37 0.086

Only includes public clients (Nursing
Homes and Adult Foster Care includeboth public and private clients).

NOTE: In-Home Care complaints represent 1.5%
of total complaints of providersof care.

1864p

6674P/sb3
4/23/87
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Item 12

Written Statement

Presented to the

Special Committee On Aging

U.S. Senate

The Honorable John Melchor. Chairman

on

Home Care and the Reauthorization of the Older Americans Act

on behalf of

THE LEGISLATIVE COALITION FOR THERAPEUTIC RECREATION

National Therapeutic Recreation Society

American Therapeutic Recreation Association

National Consortium on Physcial Edurttion and Recreation

for the Handicapped

Document prepared by

John W. Shank, Ed.D.
Chairperson, LEGISLATIVE COALITION FOR T.R.

Temple University, Philadelphia, PA

Barbara Wilhite, Ed.D.
Southern Illinois University, Carbondale. IL

THERAPEUTIC RECREATION AND HONE HEALTH CARE:

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR AMENDING THE OLDER AMERICANS LCT OF 1965

One of the fastest growing aspects of services to older

Americans is home health care. Yet, by many measures these

services Cr. unregulated and poorly defined. The wisdom of the

Ssnate Special Committee on Aging is evident in its attempts to

study the home care industry, and to consider ways in which the

Older Americans Act can serve as vehicle to expand and ensure

the quantity and quality of home care.

The LEGISLATIVE COALITION FOR THERAPEUTIC RECREATION

welcomes this opportunity to provide the Senate Special Committee

on Aging with background information on therapeutic recreation

services which have been used and can be further used to
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supplement the hoes care provided to our Nation's older

individuals. This Coalition (see attached) represents

professionals dedicated to the use of recreation as a means for

rehabilitation. education and community integration and

independent living.

itautatasuniLlhiAklitAaniaanuira
The Older Americans Act of 1965, as Amended has 22year

history of recognising the importance of recreation and leisure

in the lives of older individuals. Title I, Declaration of

Objectives. includes among other obj the pursuit of

msanincful activity within the widest rano, of civiocultural._

and_siciliz (47). and tremsloe,Anoleoindencs,

musaina their own live' (010).

Title III. Part B (Sec. 321) authorises social lllll ces to

include, among other services, (1) RECREATIONAL services. and (7)

IngLAJLEliyarALKILUZLIELIMfaja. Authorised social

services also include reader and letter writing services. health,

continuing education and intonational services. all of which can

be directly related to the recreational and leisure involvement

of service recipients, and are intended to contribute to their

dignity and independence, and prevent institutionalisation.

Finally. Title IV, Part I (Sec. 441) (B) authorises

Multidisciplinary Centers of Gerontology to conduit panic and

monYledsasmerchmthejaagiLLAsmxis pertaining to older

adults. This affireetion of recreation's isportance,has resulted

in extensive recreational programs for our Nation's elderly.

especially through senior centers sponsored by local councils on

Cling. However, with few' exceptions. this has not extended into

the hose care industry.

The Department of Health and Nunn Services Office of the

Inspector General recently completed a study of lose health care

end hoes health rides. THia study raises serious concerns about

the quality of the care provided. Although aides performed most

of the personal cars services. it cas found that they failed to

2 2,1)
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perform supportive specialized services. This failure seriously

compromises the full benefits of home care and prevents the older

persona from realizing their fullest rehabilitation potential.

The impact of this type of care on the independence. dignity and

quality of life of older individuals can only be speculated. but

it is clearly not in the desirable direction. Further. one can

easily conclude that the recreational needs of these individuals

are consistently neglected. Indeed, it is time for the home care

industry to be improved, and to be composed of quality services

that address needs beyond the most basic personal care of home-

centered persons.

The Need for Home Care

The improvement and expansion of home care for the elderly

is receiving priority attention for several reasons. First.

great value is placed on maintaining independent living and

staving off institutionalization as long as possible. This is of

value to society in general and consumers in particular.

Secondly, the cost of hospital and nursing hom car has been

xcalating. The introduction of the diagnostic related (DRG)

groupings, intended to combat soaring costs, has resulted in

reduced hospital stays and increased ambulatory care services.

The hopeful perception that home care can reduce health care cost

contributes to an mpharis on expanded home care utilization.

One of the basic qtlstions posed to the home care industry

regards what MIX OF SERVICE should be provided in the continuum

of care between the institution and the community. The

increasing number and proportion of elderly in the population. an

upward trend in life expectancy. the increased likelihood of

living alone at older ages. and chronic conditions and health

problems affecting activity suggest the need for a variety of

support services. Currently. alternatives to institutional car.

are of paramount importance to providers of these services to

older persons. The question of risk of institutional placement.

usually in nursing homes. appears to be an interplay of physical

condition, mental health. functional health. community and family

support. finances and relatively bfrrier-free environment. Many

of these specific problems are treatable and can either be

corrected or managed on continual basis. However, strategies

for diminishing the risk of institutional care have largely

resembled what might be referred to as 'oustodial° care.
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In-hoee services can be more appropriate and coat

effective alternative to institutions" care. These services can

be directed particularly at those who could be maintained at home

if appropriate living arrangements and support systems could be

established. As previously stated, present in -hoes services have

focused almost exclusively on needs related to medical and

personal care. While these services are important, an obvious

lack of emphasis on psychosocial and expressive needs is evident.

Rehabilitative hose care cannot be conceived solely in

maintenance or custodial terse. Efforts must be extended toward

providing services conducive to meeting higher order needs,
beyond merely, survival.

Therapeutic Recreation Services

The purpose of therapeutic recreation is to facilitate

functional improvement, well-being and life quality. Quality of

life say be defined as an individual'
opportunity for

responsibility and dignity,choices,
relationships, competence,

and community presence and participation. Improving the quality

of a person's life through a focus on recreation and leisure is

sore complex than just providing enjoyable activity or delivering

segmented therapy utilizing activity as a medium.

Therapeutic recreation refers to the specialized application

of recreation for the specific
purpose of intervening in some

physical, emotional, or social need, and facilitating change,

growth and development.
Depending on the needs, services can be

designed to be treatment-oriented,
educational, or advisory (i.e.

providing or directing en individual to the necessary resources -

either in the hone or in the community - for independent

recreation and leisure involvement.

A certified therapeutic recreation
specialist works with the

client, family, and the professional team. However, here health

aides, with the proper training
and supervision, could provide

many aspects of therapeutic recreation
orvices.

Idyll Arbon, a licensed private
for.profit health care

business in Ravensdale, Washington,
is an example of quality

hoes-centered recreation therapy. Certified therapeutic

22f-
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recreation specialists receive referrals /roe hospitals and hose

health agencies with the specific request to assist clients in

using recreation to mitigate illness, prevent recreuion. and

expedite the acquistion of independent functional skills.

Attending to psychosocial needs, recreation and leisure

aotivities are used to stimulate initiative, motivation and

compliance in matters related to self care, nutrition, exercise

and social involvement. Transportation mkills, cognitive skills

(much as orientation, following directions, using memory, and

decision making), social skills, and the use of community

resource, such as the senior centers, are all within the

f sssss ork of recreation therapy. The service offered through

Idyll Arbor, and other progress similarly designed (se. Wilhite.

1967) appear to influence the avoidance of institutionalization

and the need for further, perhaps unexpected, medical come. Such

programa and service cans a) contribute to independent

functioning. b) increase coapliance with prescribed physical

exercise routines, and c) positively influence motivat(on and

feelings of dignity and self worth.

Fil29W111115.1211E

With the above commentary in (mind. the LEGISLATIVE COALITION

FOR THERAPEUTIC RECREATION respectfully submits to the Senate

Special Committee on Aging the following recomendatione for

consideration in the reauthorization of the Older Americans Act

of 1965, ea amended.

1. Amend Title III. Grants for Programs on Aging, to add a new

part devoted exclusively to base cart. germicesaullniva

under home care .include_bitt-are limited to therapeutic

EIWEIMELGIIASELIRRA

(Regulations would presumably contain specifics about scope

of such services, qualified personnel, eto).

2. Amend Title IV, Training. R h and Discretionary

Programs, Sec. 411 (a) (1) inauriammAnuLALturLas=

GALL
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3. Arend Title VII, Older Americans Personal Health Education

Training Program as follows:

Sec. 704 (b)(1) 3n:sort THERAPEUTIC RECREATION after health.

education:

Sec. 704 (b)(1):D> Insert RECREATION after ohmsical fitness:

Sec. 704 (b)(1)(F) insert THERAPEUTIC RECREATION after

physical fitnesP.

Sec. 704 COW(N) Insert THERAPEUTIC RECREATION after

health education..

Corclusion.

The Senate Special Commltttee on Aging is evoking to respond

to the need for quality and appropriateness of hose health care.

and is to be commended for its leadership in logically looking to

the Older Americans Act for a forum for addressing this need. As

this Committee has so aptly noted, hose care cannot focus

exclusively on personal care and homemaker services. Those

aspects of an older person's life that give meaning and purpose

need to be rigorously exaalned for their contribution to

independence,, dignity and well-being. Therapeutic recreation

services, as an aspect of home care, can help ensure that life is

added to the older years. rather than years to the older person's

life. The LEGISLATIVE COALITION FOR THERAPEUTIC RECREATION is

committed to working with the Congress to ensure that our

Nation's older citizens receive quality health care -- whcther in

the home or away from it.

22<
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LEGISLATIVE COALITION FOR THERAPEUTIC RECREATION

The purpose of the LEGISLATIVE COALITION FOR THERAPEUTIC
RECREATION is to monitor legislative and regulatory matters
pertaining to therapeutic recreation and recreation for special
populations. The COALITION collaborates with public affairs
offices and legislative action committees of its constituent
organizations on related public policy and membership education,
information and action. The COALITIO)' represents various
professional organizations* committed to promoting and protecting
the role of recreation in the treatment, education and community
living of individuals with illnesses, disabilities, or other
handicapping conditions. The COALITION strives to ensure a
consolidated and consistent approach to working with
Congressional committees and federal agencies on behalf of the
interests and concerns of the member organizations and the public
it serves.

The National Therapeutic Recreation Society (NTRS) is the
professional branch of the National Recreation and Par+
Association dedicated to improving and expanding
opportunities for individuals with disabilities to
experience personal development and fulfillment and
functional improvement throv.1 recreation and leisure.

The American_Theratetutic Recreation-Association .ATRA) is a
non-profit professional organization committed to advancing
the role of therapeutic recreation as an effective and
efficient component of rehabilitation, habilitation,
education and medical treatment (..f clients in health care
and human service settings.

The National Consortiu on Physical Education and Recreation
for the Handicapped (NCPERH) conaisits of professionals in
the fields of adapted physical education and therapeutic
recreation involved in promoting and stimulating programs
and services, and conducting professional training and
research and the dissemination of public information related
to the physical education and recreation needs of our
Nation's 4.3 million handicapped children and youth.

225
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APPENDIX 2-FOLLOW-UP ANSWERS

Item I

DEPARTMENT OF HEALTH & HUMA% SIMIEES
()Mce of the Secretary

The Honorable John Melcher
Chairman
Special Committee on Aging
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Mr. Chairman:

Office of the Assrstant Secretary
for Lcgestenon

WashrnsitOn, D C 20201

Thank yoo for the opportunity for
Charles Wells, Deputy

Commissioner on Aging, to appear before the Senate Special
Committee on Aging on April 27

to present testimony on the subjectof inhome services provided under the Older Americans Act.

The purpose of this letter is to provide
responses to six

additional questions related to the Older Americans Act which youaddressed in your correspondence
to Mr. Wells dated May 13, 1987.We have enclosed our responses to each of yours and SenatorHeinz's questions.

I hope that these answers will be helpful to you in the
Committee's activities related to reauthorization of the OlderAmericans Act. A similar letter has been sent to Senator Heinz.

Enclosure

Sincerely,

d )

Ronald P. Docksai
Assistant Secretary for Legislation

(221) 2 2 6
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Question 11: How much of Title III-B funding is dedicated to
in -home services such as respite and personal care? How many
people are receiving in-home services? How does this break
down per individual served?

Answer:

In ry 1986, approximately $259.7 million was allotted to
State Agencies on Aging, after transfers, under Title III-B of
the Older Americans Act for supportive services. (State
Agencies on Aging have the authority to transfer limited
amounts of funds among the three Title III allotments in order
to better reflect their local needs and priorities). This
figure represented 42.8 percent of the $640 million available
during FY 1986 under Title III.

The Administration on Aging (AoA) does not require States
to report the distribution of funds used specifically for the
three types of supportive services provided under Title III-B,
i.e., access, in-home and legal assistance services.
Title III-B funds are used as the States themselves best see
fit for a whole variety of services including in-home
services. States do provide, however, estimates of the number
of client contacts and the type of supportive services provided
under Title III-B. During FY 1986, these in-home services and
the estimated number of client contacts were:

Homemaker services
Home health aid services
Visiting/Telephone contacts
Chore maintenance
All other in-home services

736,342
148,850
998,601
253,981
335,388

Total in-home cliene contacts: 2,473,162.

The 2.47 million client contacts for in-home services does
not represent an unduplicated count of elderly persons
receiving such services, since States frequently report clients
as receiving more than one type of Title II/-B service. Data
provided by States do not permit an estimate of the cost of an
in-home service per client contact, since clients may receive
multiple services under Title III-B.

Question 12: How can you assert that (industry accreditation
and the certificate of need program] are the best approaches
for assuring quality care?

Answer:

In Mr. Wells' testimony on April 27 before the Special
Committee on Aging, he indicated that AoA is very much
committed to the provision of quality care in the services that
are provided to every older person - and their families - under
the Older Americans Act. Through a number of research and
demonstration efforts, AoA is continuing to help build a
knowledge base that will assist State and Area Agencies on
Aging to better assure the quality of home care for older
persons.

These efforts include a project with the Ohio Department of
Aging to design, implement, and evaluate a model quality
assurance program for in-home services for elderly care
recipients. A second project, being conducted by the Clackamus
County, Oregon Area Agency on Aging is replicating and testing
a local/State quality assessment program.

We do recognize, however, that assuring quality for in-home
services is a challenging problem involving many camplex
issues. Quality assurance in services is made difficult for a
variety of reasons. The need for home care has increased
greatly in recent years. Concurrently, the number and variety
of service providers providing such care also have increased.
Additionally, the number and types of services needed by
elderly persons in the home vary greatly in their complexity
and cost. In sum, the home care industry is rapidly growing
and changing. It must also be recognized that many home care
services are provided not only by professional service
organizations but by family members and friends.
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Even defining "quality" in home care services is a
difficult and complex task, since the concept of "quality" has
many dimensions and interpretations -- physical, social,
psychological.

In spite of these and other problems related to the issue
of quality home care services for older persons, AoA believes
that States and local entities, including the private sector,
remain the most appropriate locus of sett ng standards and
monitoring the quality of performance by ..hose who provide home
care services. In the testimony on April 27, Mr. Wells
provided some examples of quality control systems which have
been implemented to regulate home care services and to help
assure better quality in such services. At the Federal level,
the regulation of home care has been primarily Medicare
certification for home care agencies, while licensure is the
regulatory mechanism most frequently used by States.

Several other important approaches for helping to assure
quality nome care services have emerged in recent years. One
of these is industry accreditation. The National League for
Nursing (in conjunction with the American Public Health
Association), the National Home Caring Council, and the Joint
Commission on Accreditation of Hospitals are three major
accrediting organizations that have made important
contributions to home care quality services.

While no one approach can be necessarily identified as the
best system for assuring quality home services, industry
accreditation coupled with existing State mechanisms of
licensure, Federal Medicare regulations, and othr legal and
marketplace controls are, we feel, viable and effective
mechanisms for improving the quality of home care services,
depending on the needs of individual States, communities,, and
consumers.

Question 13: Do you think the long-term care cslAidsman should
have the expanded responsibility, authority, and resources to
investigate home care complaints? If so, what resources would
be necessary for ombudsmen to be effective in this area?

Answer:

The Administration on Aging believes that it would be
inappropriate for the Federal government to mandate that the
State long-term care ombudsman's responsibilities be expanded
to investigate home care complaints. Even with significantly
increased resources, such additional responsibilities would not
be feasible in many States.

The long-term care ombudsman program is based or an
institutional model in which program specialists and volunteers
advocate for persons in institutional settings. Specifically,
the role of the ombudsman is to help individual residents and
heir families negotiate with nursing homes and regulatory
agencies. Through their ombudsman programs, States address
such issues as nursing home regulations, atuse of residents'
personal funds, and restrictions cm access to nursing homes.
The knowledge, training, and organizational approach that would
be necessary for monitoring home care services is different
from that currently utiiized by the long-term care ombudsman in
institutional settings. Whereas the resolution of complaints
is the current principal role of the ombudsman, this
responsibility would only be one component necessary in
monitoring and assuring quality care for in-home services.

T-e ombudsman program also is highly reliant upon the use
of volunteers. Data for the ombudsman program for FY 1986 nave
been computerized and are currently being summarized. During
FY 1985, however, paid full and part-time staff in the
ombudsman program totaled about 1,000 persons, while nearly
8,000 volunteers, whose efforts are critical to the success of
ombudsman activities, provided services in this program.
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Working with individuals, the focus of the ombudsman
program is primarily problem-Solving in nature, not
regulatory. Ombudsmen have legitimate and important roles in
consumer protection, and because they are not regulators, they
can effectively mediate problems between consumers, service
providers, and regulators. In FY 1985, the number of
complaints reported to ombudsman programs totaled approximately
83,700 with 77 percent investigated and 62 percent resolved or
partially resolved. These number., represent formidable
responsibilities and activities undertaken by ombudsmen. Only
in three States -- Maine, Virginia, and Wisconsin -- do State
ombudsman programs have a State mandate to monitor home health
care services.

It has been estimated in a recent publication of the Senate
Special Committee on Aging, Aging America: Trends and
Projections, that approximately 5.2 million persons over age 65
need assistance with personal care. These figures will rapidly
increase in the decades ahead. The immense need for services
which these figures represent, in addition to the diversity of
services needed, would make effective monitoring and
investigation of complaints of in-home services by ombudsmen
extremely difficult.

States now have the authority to regulate home care
services through such mechanisms as licensure. AoA believes
that States, in conjunction with private sector and
professional organizations, are the most ..ppropriate entities
for assuring quality home care services.

Question 44: You stated in your prepared testimony that
coordination of home and community based services should be
required activity of State and Area Agencies on Aging. How
could we make sure that the coordinated services are of
sufficient quality? Would you recommend that additional
resources be given to the area agencies on aging to oversee
these services?

Answer:

The Administration's proposed amendments to the Older
Americans Act, recently introduced as S. 1133, would require
State plans to assure that area agencies facilitate the
coordination of home and community-based services to vulnerable
elderly individuals. The bill would define vulnerable elderly
individuals as those who have attained 65 years of age and who
either: (1) reside at home and are at risk of
institutionalization because of limitations on their ability to
function independently) (2) are patients in hospitals at risk
of prolonged hospitalization, but could be returned to the
community if home and community based services were available;
or (3) are patients in skilled nursing facilities or
intermediate care facilities, but could be returned to the
community if home and community based services were available.
We believe that the coordination of home and community based
services for the vulnerable elderly is important enough that it
should be a State plan requirement and a mandated Area Agency
activity.

We believe that Area Agencies on Aging, in light of their
experience in developing and implementing service programs over
the past 22 years, are in a unique position to coordinate and
improve the quality of the wide range of health and soc)al
services needed by vulnerable elderly persons to remain in the
community. It is the position of the Administration on Aging
that the administrative funds currently available to Area
Agencies on Aging are adequate to carry out their coordination
responsibilities.

229
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Question IS: In light of the testimony we heard at the hearing
11-56aqUirity problems, will you recommend to Secretary Bowen
that the Department support a lomidatory aide training program,
with a national standardized set of criteria, for aide and
homemaker services funded under the Older Americans Act and
other programs?

Answer:

We believe that the future of the progra s under the Act
clearly lies with State and Area Agencies on Aging. States
themselves have the authority to train hone care services
providers through State colleges and universities. States also
have the authority to establish standards of criteria through
their own legislative and regulatory processes. AoA believes
that States, therefore, in conjunction with private sector and
professional organizations, are the most appropriate entities
for training and regulating in the area of home care services.

Question #6: With the reauthorization of the Older Americans Act
this year, there has been a great deal of discussion about adding a
sliding fee scale to the provision of many OAA services. Do you
think that a fee scale will create barriers to serving the elderly
who need OAA services the most, i.e, those with low incomes? Isn't
a fee scale contrary to the intent of the OAA -- to provide services
to all older Americans?

Answer:

The Administration's proposed amendments to the Older Americans
Act, recently introduced as S. 1133, would permit States, at their
option, to permit Area Agencies to cnarge fees, based on ability to
pay, for supportive services under pact B Of Title /II. The State
Agency on Aging would be required to ensure that no fees for such
services were charged to low income individuals. It would oe left
to State discretion to determine which supportive services would be
subject to fees. As under current law, there would be no authority
to charge fees for nutrition services under part C of Title III.

This amendment would help to ensure the mnst effective use of
limited program funds, as fees collected from those able to pay
would enable area agencies to expand services available to those
unable to do so. Area Agencies would remain fre_ to seek only
voluntary contributions; however, the proposal would complement that
authority.

We believe that a fee scale, rather than being contrary to the
intent of the Act, is a viable method for targeting resources to
those who are least able to pay for them. Further, we believe that
this solution is an acceptable alternative to increases in
authorization levels during a time when the Congress and the
Administration are working toward reducing the Federal deficit.
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Item 2

'Yanked g4tatts 3triatt
SPECIAL COMMITTEE ON AGING

WASHINGTON. DC 20510-13400

April 29, 1987

The Honorable Otis R. Bowen, M.D.
Secretary of Health and
Human Services

Department of Health and
Human Services

200 Independence Avenue, S.W.
Washington, D.C. 20201

Dear Mr. Secretary:

As Chairman of the Special Committee on Aging, I am
writing to request that you direct the Health Care Financing
Administration (HCFA) to take Immediate action toward
promulgating a regulation mandated by the Congress in 1980.

Specifically, I am referring to a provision in the Omnibus
Reconciliation Act of 1980, which amended Section 1861(m)(4) of
the Social Security Act to require that home health aides
"complete a training program approved by the Secretary [of
Health and Human Services]." The Committee was deeply disturbed
to learn on Monday in a Committee hearing on home health care
that .the Department has yet to comply with this law, enacted
almost seven years ago.

I cannot emphasize too strongly the urgency in the need
for a mandatory home health aide training program. Testimony
during the Committee hearing included shocking and alarming
statements from recipients and providers of home health care
concerning caregivers who were incompetent, negligent, and even
abusive to their patients. A recently completed report, "Home
Health Aide Services For Medicare Patients," by the Department's
own Office of Inspector General further confirms the need for
adequate standards pertaining to training and superiision of
these caregivers. Moreover, a recent study conduct by the
National League for Nursing revealed that 44% of h e health
aides surveyed could not read a thermometer, and 31% did not
even know how to take a patient's pulse.

I am at a complete loss to understand HCFA's dereliction
in having failed to publish the required training regulation,
especially since that ageacy completed a draft of the regulation
some three to four years ago. Even more puzzling was the
testimony submitted by Louis B. Hays, HCFA's Associate
Administrator For Operations. Mr. Hays acknowledged HCFA's
failure in not having established the required regulation, but
then went on to state: "We have recently become aware of this
situation and have taken steps to publi.A a proposed regulation
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The Honorable Otis R. Bowen, M.D.
April 29, 1987
Page 2

as soon as possible." Mr. Hays estimated that the regulation
could be published in "a couple of months." I find Mr.
Hays' timecable to be unacceptable, in light of the fact that a
draft of the regulation was completed several years ago.

Therefore, please let me know as soon as possible when
this regulation for home heal;JI aide training will be published.
In addition, I would like a detailed account of why the
Department and HCFA failed during the past seven years to comply
with the Congressional mandate concerning the training program
for home health aides.

Should you or your staff have any questions regarding this
request, please have your staff contact Max Richtman, the
Committee Staff Director.

I am sure you appreciate the urgent need for quick action
on this statutory requirement, and I look forward to your
cooperation and assistance in this important matter.

JM:Jfm

Sincerely,

N MELCHER
C airman

232
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THE SECRETARY Of HEALTH AND HUNAN SERVICES
VI AIM MOWN. D C 10101

MAY 8 1987

The Honorable John Melcher
Chairman, Special Committee on Aging
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510-6400

Dear Mr. Chairman:

This is to acknowledge receipt of your letter of
April 29, 1987, urging that immediate action be taken to
publish a regulation for home health aide training.

A response will be provided to you as soon as possible.

Thank you for bringing this matter to my attention.

Sincerely,

Otis R. Bowen, M.D.
Secretary

233
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THeSECRETARV OF HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES
WASHINGTON 0 10101

JUN 6 937

The Honorable John Me 'cher
Chairman, Special Committee on Aging
United States Senate
Washington, D.C. 20510-6400

Dear Mr. Chairman:

I am responding to your letter concerning the requirement for training of home health
aides. I am sorry that my response has been delayed.

As Mr. Hays indicated at the hearing, which you mentioned, we were quite distressed
to discover that regulations had not been issued implementing thestatutory
requirement for training of home health aides. You asked us for a detailed account
of the reaso.s for the delay in issuing regulations. I believe that the best answer
is that regulations on this provision were overlooked because of the numerous
additional provisions enacted in r theequent Reconciliation Acts.

RegarOtess of what has gone before, I am committed to developing and issuing
regulations to implement this requirement. Although you suggested that we need
only to publish the draft regulations developed several years ago, this is not the case.
We have thoroughly reviewed this draft in the light of events that have oc'nrred
since it was written, including the inspector General's report. I have been advised
that the Health Care Financing Administration has madesome alterations to the
draft and are preparing to submit it to the Department for review, Under the
established procedures, we believe we will have published the proposed regulation by
August. The speed with which a final regulation is published relates in part to the
volume and content of the comments we receive on the proposal, and we will
establish a schedule for a final regulation once the comment period has closed.

I share your determination to see that this statutory requirement is implemented, but
believe you will appreciate that the action we propose to take must be carefully

considered.

F'alcorely,

Otis R. Bowen, M.D.
Secretary

2 34
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Item 3

INVESTIGATION OF HOME CARE PATIENT COMPLAINTS

Senator Bradlm's bill on home care, S 1076, requires that
State or local agencies establish, within the context of
Medicare, an ombudsman-like unit for imestigating home care
patient complaints.

Should this function be established under Medicare or under
the programs within the context of the Older Americans Act'

A. The ' nartment's Office of Planning and E%aluation is
currently funding a study to address that very issue -- to
determine the feasibility of e'.panding the nursing Home
Ombudsman Programs sponsored by the Administration on Aging to
include mersight for home care smnices.

Under the Medicare program, we currentb have the authority to
respond to beneficiaries' complaints. The contract scope of
work for peer review organizations 1PROs1 requires that PROs
establish procedures to respond to beneficiary complaints. In

addition, the Omnibus Budget Reconciliation Act of 1986
requires that PROs review all written complaints by
beneficiaries about the quality of services provided. The PRO
must also inform the individual of the final disposition of
the complaint and provide the practitioner with an opportunity
to discuss the complaint where there is a finding that care
does not meet professionally recognized standards of health
care. Regulations are being promulgated and implementation of

provision is projected for Fall 1987.

PATIENT OUTCOME DATA FOR HOME CARE

Q. How far along is HCFA in developing patient outcome data for
use in assessing the quality of home care'

A. Before we can develop patient data to assess home care
quality, we believe it is neleasary to first change the
orientation to surveying home health agencies. The process
presently focuses on written compliance with the conditions of
participation rather than on patient outcome measures.

We recently awarded a contract to ABT Associates, Inc.,
Cambridge, MA to develop a patient-centered approach,, using
outcome measures, for surveying home health agencies. This
contract will be completed by 1989 and the results, along with
results of other home care studies presently being conducted,
will be used to implement a new outcome-oriented process to
assess the quality of home health care. The new process will
produce the patient outcome data necessary to develop more
objective measures of quality care in home care settings.

INTERMEDIATE SANCTIONS FOR HOME CARE AGENCIES

Q. Currently, the only sanction against a home care agency that
is providing poor quality of care is ;ermination from the
Medicare program.

Shouldn't we establish a series of intermediate sanctions,
fines, penalties, etc.--to penalize poor performance'

A. Such sanctions are difficult to administer. Financial
penalties may have the effect of causing termination, since
many home care agencies serve primarily Medicare patients and
rely on the Medicare program to finance most of the services
provided. Imposing financial penalties can also raise the
issue of potential skimping on quality hen fewer funds are
available In addition, we want to mold the imposition of
Federal _quirements which might undermine current State
fle'ibi ity to correct deficient performance.
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